UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 X For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

> For the transition period from to Commission File Number: 001-39058

Peloton Interactive, Inc.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

441 Ninth Avenue, Sixth Floor New York, New York

(Address of principal executive offices)

47-3533761

(I.R.S. Employer dentification No)

10001 (Zip Code)

(917) 671-9198 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered	
Class A common stock, \$0.000025 par value per share	PTON	The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC	

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes ☒ No ☐

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗵

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files).

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	×	Accelerated filer	Ш
Non-accelerated filer		Smaller reporting company	
		Emerging growth company	

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. \Box
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management's assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report.
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes \square No \boxtimes
The aggregate market value of the voting and non-voting stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant as of December 30, 2022, the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter, was \$2.5 billion based upon the closing price reported for such date on The Nasdaq Global Select Market.
As of July 31, 2023, the number of shares of the registrant's Class A common stock outstanding was 338,989,862 and the number of shares of the registrant's Class B common stock outstanding was 18,016,853.
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
Portions of the registrant's definitive proxy statement for its 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, or Proxy Statement, to be filed within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year covered by this Annual Report on Form 10-K, are incorporated by reference in Part III. Except with respect to information specifically incorporated by reference in this Annual Report, the Proxy Statement shall not be deemed to be filed as part hereof.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
	Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	<u>3</u>
	Risk Factor Summary	<u>5</u>
	Part I	_
Item 1.	<u>Business</u>	<u>5</u>
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>11</u>
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	<u>41</u>
Item 2.	<u>Properties</u>	41 42 42
Item 3.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>42</u>
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	<u>42</u>
	Part II	
Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters, and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	<u>43</u>
Item 6.	[Reserved]	
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>45</u>
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>66</u>
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	<u>67</u>
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	<u>105</u>
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	44 45 66 67 105 106
Item 9B.	Other Information	108
Item 9C.	Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections	108 109
		 -
	Part III	
Item 10.	<u>Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance</u>	<u>109</u>
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	<u>109</u> <u>109</u>
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	<u>109</u>
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	<u>109</u>
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	<u>109</u>
	Part IV	
Item 15.	Exhibit and Financial Statement Schedules	<u>110</u>
Item 16.	Form 10-K Summary	113
	, <u></u> ,	<u> </u>
SIGNATUR	<u>ies</u>	<u>114</u>

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. We intend such forward-looking statements to be covered by the safe harbor provisions for forward-looking statements contained in Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). Other than statements of historical fact, all statements contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K including, without limitation, statements regarding our execution of and the expected benefits from our restructuring initiatives and cost-saving measures, our future operating results and financial position, our business strategy and plans, market growth, and our objectives for future operations, are forward-looking statements. The words "believe," "may," "will," "estimate," "potential," "continue," "anticipate," "intend," "expect," "could," "would," "project," "plan," "target," and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, though not all forward-looking statements use these words or expressions.

We have based these forward-looking statements on our current expectations and projections about future events and trends that we believe may affect our financial condition, results of operations, business strategy, short-term and long-term business operations and objectives, and financial needs. These forward-looking statements are subject to a number of risks, uncertainties, and assumptions and other important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those stated, including, but not limited to:

- our ability to achieve and maintain future profitability;
- · our ability to attract and maintain Subscribers;
- · our ability to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately maintain our inventory;
- · our ability to execute and achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures;
- our ability to effectively manage our growth and costs;
- our ability to anticipate consumer preferences and successfully develop and offer new products and services in a timely manner, or effectively manage the introduction of new or enhanced products and services;
- · demand for our products and services and growth of the connected fitness products market;
- · our ability to maintain the value and reputation of the Peloton brand;
- · our reliance on a limited number of suppliers, contract manufacturers, and logistics partners for our Connected Fitness Products;
- our lack of control over suppliers, contract manufacturers and logistics partners for our Connected Fitness Products;
- · our ability to predict our long-term performance and declines in our revenue growth as our business matures;
- the effects of increased competition in our markets and our ability to compete effectively;
- any declines in sales of our Bike and Bike+;
- · the direct and indirect impacts to our business and financial performance from the COVID-19 pandemic;
- our dependence on third-party licenses for use of music in our content;
- · actual or perceived defects in, or safety of, our products, including any impact of product recalls or legal or regulatory claims, proceedings or investigations involving our products;
- · increases in component costs, long lead times, supply shortages or other supply chain disruptions;
- accidents, safety incidents or workforce disruptions;
- seasonality or other fluctuations in our quarterly results;
- our ability to generate class content;
- risks related to acquisitions or dispositions, including the acquisition of Precor;
- risks related to expansion into international markets;
- disruptions or failures of information technology systems, websites;
- · risks related to payment processing, cybersecurity or data privacy;
- · risks related to the Peloton App and its ability to work with a range of mobile and streaming technologies, systems, networks, and standards;
- · our ability to effectively price and market our Connected Fitness Products and subscriptions and our limited operating history with which to predict the profitability of our subscription model;
- any inaccuracies in operational and business metrics or forecasts of market growth;
- · our ability to maintain effective internal control over financial and management systems and remediate material weaknesses;
- · impacts from warranty claims or product returns;
- our ability to maintain, protect, and enhance our intellectual property;
- our ability to stay in compliance with laws and regulations that currently apply or become applicable to our business both in the United States and internationally;
- · our reliance on third parties for computing, storage, processing and similar services and delivery and installation of our products;
- our ability to attract and retain highly skilled personnel and maintain our culture;
- · risks related to our common stock and indebtedness; and
- those risks and uncertainties described in the sections titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" in Part II, Item 7 and "Risk Factors" in Part I, Item 1A of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, as such factors may be updated in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

Moreover, we operate in a very competitive and rapidly changing environment. New risks emerge from time to time. It is not possible for our management to predict all risks, nor can we assess the impact of all factors on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements we may make. In light of these risks, uncertainties, and assumptions, the future events and trends discussed in this Annual Report on Form 10-K may not occur and actual results could differ materially and adversely from those anticipated or implied in the forward-looking statements.

You should not rely upon forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. The events and circumstances reflected in the forward-looking statements may not be achieved or occur. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot guarantee future results, performance, or achievements. Our forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and we undertake no obligation to update any of these forward-looking statements for any reason after the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K or to conform these statements to actual results or revised expectations, except as required by law.

You should read this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and the documents that we reference in this Annual Report on Form 10-K and have filed with the SEC, with the understanding that our actual future results, performance, and events and circumstances may be materially different from what we expect.

In this Annual Report on Form 10-K, the words "we," "us," "our," and "Peloton" refer to Peloton Interactive, Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, unless the context requires otherwise.

RISK FACTOR SUMMARY

Our business is subject to numerous risks and uncertainties, including those described in Part I, Item 1A, "Risk Factors" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. You should carefully consider these risks and uncertainties when investing in our Class A common stock. Some of the principal risks and uncertainties include the following:

- · We have incurred operating losses in the past, may incur operating losses in the future, and may not achieve or maintain profitability in the future.
- · We may be unable to attract and retain Subscribers, which could have an adverse effect on our business and rate of growth.
- Our operating results have been, and could in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately manage our inventory.
- We may not successfully execute or achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures we may take in the future, and our efforts may result in further actions and/or additional asset impairment charges and adversely affect our business.
- The company has evolved rapidly in recent years and continues to establish its operating experience at the appropriate scale. If we are unable to manage our longer-term growth, intervening changes, and costs, or implement restructuring initiatives effectively, our brand, company culture, and financial performance may suffer.
- If we are unable to anticipate consumer preferences and successfully develop and offer new, innovative, and updated products and services in a timely manner, or effectively manage the introduction of new or enhanced products and services, our business may be adversely affected.
- The connected fitness market is relatively new and, if the general market and specific demand for our products and services does not continue to grow, grows more slowly than we expect, or fails to grow as much as we expect, our business, financial condition, and operating results may be adversely affected.
- · Our past financial results may not be indicative of our future performance.
- Our success depends on our ability to maintain the value and reputation of the Peloton brand.
- Any major disruption or failure of our information technology systems or websites, or our failure to successfully implement upgrades and new technology effectively, could adversely affect our business and operations.
- We rely on a limited number of suppliers, contract manufacturers, and logistics partners for our Connected Fitness Products. A loss of any of these partners or an interruption or inability of these partners to satisfy our demand needs could negatively affect our business.
- We have limited control over our suppliers, contract manufacturers, and logistics partners, which may subject us to significant risks, including the potential inability to produce or obtain quality products and services on a timely basis or in sufficient quantity.
- We derive a significant majority of our revenue from sales of our Bike and Bike+. A decline in sales of our Bike and Bike+ would negatively affect our future revenue and operating results.
- We operate in a highly competitive market and we may be unable to compete successfully against existing and future competitors.
- We depend upon third-party licenses for the use of music in our content. An adverse change to, loss of, or claim that we do not hold necessary licenses may have an adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition.
- From time to time, we may be subject to legal proceedings, government inquiries or investigations, or disputes that could cause us to incur significant expenses, divert our management's attention, and materially harm our business, financial condition, and operating results.

PART I

Item 1. Business

Overview

Peloton is a leading global fitness company with a highly engaged community of over 6.5 million Members across the United States, United Kingdom, Canada, Germany and Australia. As a category innovator at the nexus of fitness, technology, and media, Peloton's first-of-its-kind subscription platform seamlessly combines innovative hardware, distinctive software, and exclusive content. Its world-renowned instructors coach and motivate Members to be the best version of themselves anytime, anywhere. Founded in 2012 and headquartered in New York City, Peloton continues to scale across the five markets in which it operates. We define a "Member" as any individual who has a Peloton account through a paid Connected Fitness Subscription or a paid Peloton App Membership, and completes one or more workouts in the trailing 12 month period. We define a completed workout as either completing at least 50% of an instructor-led class, scenic ride or run, or ten or more minutes of "Just Run", or "Just Row" mode.

We define a "Connected Fitness Subscription" as a person, household, or commercial property, such as a hotel or residential building, who has either paid for a subscription to a Connected Fitness Product (a Connected Fitness Subscription with a successful credit card billing or with prepaid subscription credits or waivers) or requested a "pause" to their subscription for up to three months.

Our Products

Peloton provides Members with expert instruction and world class content to create impactful and entertaining workout experiences for anyone, anywhere, and at any stage in their fitness journey. At home, outdoors, traveling, or at the gym, Peloton offers an immersive and personalized experience. With tens-of-thousands of classes available across 16 fitness modalities, Members can access Peloton content via our hardware or via the Peloton App, on their phone, tablet, or TV, allowing them to workout when, where, and how they want.

Our Connected Fitness Products include:

- · Peloton Bike The original Peloton Bike combines fitness, technology, and media to connect riders to live and on-demand workouts led by Peloton instructors.
- Peloton Bike+ The Peloton Bike+ unlocks an even more dynamic workout experience with indoor cycling riders having the option of on-and-off-bike content as well as automatic resistance control with the Bike+ electronic braking system. Designed to keep riders motivated and effortlessly moving from cardio to strength, yoga, and more, the Peloton Bike+ unlocks an even more seamless and integrated total workout experience.
- Peloton Tread The Peloton Tread combines a cutting-edge treadmill design with Peloton's compelling running and strength training content. The Tread includes fundamental elements unique to Peloton, like dial control knobs and jump buttons.
- Peloton Tread+ The Peloton Tread+ features slat belt technology that offers the optimal comfort experience when running. The Tread+ offers a combination of cardio and strength content, all streamed via a 32" touchscreen and a powerful sound bar, for a total body workout at home. On May 5, 2021, we issued a voluntary product recall on Tread+, which we conducted in collaboration with the U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission ("CPSC"); currently, we are seeking to resume sales of the Tread+ in the United States in 2024. See Part I, Item 1A "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Connected Fitness Products and Members"
- **Peloton Guide** Peloton's first connected strength product, Peloton Guide, is an Al-powered personal trainer that connects to televisions. Peloton Guide features personalized strength training routines, rep tracking, time tracking, and progress tracking. It features exclusive strength programs and workouts only available on Peloton Guide.
- Peloton Row Peloton Row combines the innovative software, premium hardware design, and exclusive Peloton content to deliver a unique low-impact, full-body cardio, and strength workout. Peloton Row employs proprietary form assistance and form guidance technology for rowers and also features personalized pace target technology.

Financing options are available for most Peloton products. In the United States and Canada, we also provide the opportunity via the Peloton Rental program to rent Peloton Bikes and access fitness content for one monthly fee.

Peloton content is accessed via a Membership, and we have created a number of ways – including a free option – for consumers to engage with Peloton's fitness experience. Monthly membership options include:

- All-Access Membership: Includes App+ Membership and content exclusively for Peloton equipment.
- Peloton App Membership: Access to the Peloton App is available with an All Access or Guide Membership for Members who have Connected Fitness Products or through a standalone App Membership with multiple Membership tiers:
 - Peloton App+: Designed for the user who wants unlimited access to Peloton's entire library other than Lanebreak and Scenic classes. This tier includes all of App One's offerings and unlocks access to thousands of equipment-based

- cardio classes to take on any indoor bike, treadmill, or rower. This tier also offers exclusive access to classes, featuring specialty content.
- Peloton App One: Designed for the Member who wants unlimited access to thousands of classes across 9 of Peloton's 16 modalities, including Strength, Meditation, Outdoor Walking, Yoga, and more, as well as all the classes included in the free tier. App One Members can also take up to three, equipment-based cardio classes per month (Cycling/Tread/Row). New, on-demand, and live classes are offered almost daily, as well as access to Peloton's Challenges, Programs, and Collections.
- Peloton App Free: Designed to supplement a user's current workout routine and to serve as a gateway to all Peloton has to offer a new user. The free tier provides more than 50 classes curated across 12 of Peloton's modalities, enabling the user to pair workouts to meet their individual interests, even as their goals change over time. This tier includes a rotating set of featured classes that are refreshed on an ongoing basis.
- Guide Membership: Includes App+ Membership and content exclusively for Guide

Our Integrated Fitness Platform

Technology

Our content delivery and interactive software platform are critical to our Member experience. We invest substantial resources in research and development to enhance our platform, develop new products and features, and improve the speed, scalability, and security of our platform infrastructure. Our research and development organization consists of engineering, product, and design teams. We constantly improve our Connected Fitness Products, as well as the Peloton App, through frequent software updates, iteration of feature enhancements, and innovations such as Peloton Lanebreak, our first game-inspired fitness experience. Additionally, Peloton continues to invest in Al/ML and Computer Vision technology to power proprietary personalization and discovery models across all of our software platforms and unique fitness features like Guide Rep Counting.

Content

We create engaging, original fitness and wellness content in an authentic, live environment that is immersive and motivating while also creating a sense of community. We have developed a diverse content library with tens-of-thousands of classes. Exclusively produced at our production studios in New York City and London, featuring our 57 instructors, across 16 fitness and wellness modalities including Strength, Yoga, Meditation, Cardio, Stretching, Cycling, Outdoor, Running, Walking, Tread Bootcamp, Bike Bootcamp, Boxing, Pilates, Barre, Rowing, and Row Bootcamp, our content breadth and depth is vast. We have Scenic Content that includes instructor-guided classes, as well as non-guided time and distance-based options, all shot in beautiful destinations. We also have a game-inspired workout experience with our Lanebreak feature, allowing Members to experience an animated workout as an alternative to instructor-led programming. Our Peloton Studios in New York City and London provide an in-person Peloton content experience. Regular studio member classes and events are held in these spaces combining a high-energy live production environment with fitness classes in seven active production studios.

We currently produce our content in three languages: English, German, and Spanish. As we expand into other non-English-speaking countries, we intend to produce classes in local languages from our existing studios and use subtitling for English-speaking users, continually expanding our content library while also being culturally relevant in the markets where we are serving Members.

We have developed a proprietary music platform that allows our instructors to integrate curated playlists into our programming in a way that we believe aligns with our Members' musical tastes. We work with music providers to ensure that our curated music is as diverse and dynamic as the Members we serve, delivering an exceptional workout experience created by instructors and music supervisors on our production team.

Peloton has become noteworthy as a brand providing the opportunity for our Members to engage in a new way with the fitness modalities they love. We believe we have also taken a leading position in the fitness and wellness category by developing musical content partnership campaigns that feature some of the most recognizable global talent in the industry. This includes working with music providers on the development of our signature Artist Series which celebrate the legacy and catalog of some of the most prominent names in the music business. We also collaborate closely with artist teams to premiere new music exclusives available only on Peloton, and to arrange for guest appearances in our classes.

Sales and Marketing

We sell our products directly to customers through a multi-channel sales platform and via third parties. We also sell Peloton Bikes to business-to-business ("B2B") customers and provide the opportunity for employers, insurers and other enterprise partners to offer their employees and members subsidized access to Peloton App subscriptions. Our sales associates use customer relationship management tools to deliver an elevated, personalized, and educational purchase experience, regardless of channel of capture and conversion.

- *E-Commerce and Inside Sales*: Our desktop and mobile websites provide an elevated brand experience where visitors can learn about our products and services and access product reviews. Our Inside Sales team engages with customers by phone, email, and online chat on our websites, and offers one-on-one sales consultations seven days a week.
- Retail Stores: Our stores allow customers to experience and try our products. We provide interactive product demonstrations and many of our stores have private areas where customers can take a "test class" on our Bike, Bike+, Tread, and Row

products. We frequently host Peloton community events in our stores, which help deepen brand engagement and customer loyalty.

- Third Party Retailers: Our products are also available to purchase from a number of third party retailers, including Amazon, Dick's Sporting Goods, and John Lewis.
- Peloton for Business: Peloton For Business is a unified portfolio of B2B well-being solutions for enterprise clients, offered across seven key verticals: Hospitality, Corporate Wellness, Multi-Family Residential, Education, Healthcare, Gyms and Community Wellness. The full-service offering includes a range of equipment and content-based solutions, delivering on Peloton's commitment to empower anyone, anywhere, anytime,

To market our products, we use a combination of brand and product specific performance marketing to build brand awareness, generate sales of our Connected Fitness Products and drive App subscriptions. In addition, in May 2023, we relaunched the Peloton Brand, for anyone, anywhere, with a new brand identity and campaign and new content features. Following the brand relaunch, we continue to diversify and maximize our marketing channel mix.

Manufacturing and Logistics

In July 2022, we announced a shift from in-house manufacturing to utilizing third-party manufacturing partners for 100% of our products. The components used in our products are procured on our behalf using our designs by our contract manufacturers, according to our required design specifications and high standards, from a variety of suppliers. In order to account for technology evolution and market fluctuations, we regularly review our relationships with our existing contract manufacturers and the components suppliers that they contract with, while evaluating prospective new partnerships. We use a combination of leased and operated as well as contracted third-party logistics providers ("3PLs") in our logistics and service network which includes middle mile and last mile operations centers in the United States, Canada, Germany, the United Kingdom, and Australia.

Intellectual Property

The protection of our technology and intellectual property is an important aspect of our business. We rely upon a combination of patents, trade secrets, copyrights, confidentiality procedures, contractual commitments, and other legal rights to establish and protect our intellectual property. We generally enter into confidentiality agreements and invention or work product assignment agreements with our employees and consultants to control access to, and clarify ownership of, our proprietary information.

As of June 30, 2023, we held 170 U.S. issued patents and had 83 U.S. patent applications pending. We also held 393 issued patents in foreign jurisdictions and 146 patent applications pending in foreign jurisdictions. Our U.S. issued patents expire between September 15, 2023 and October 14, 2040 As of June 30, 2023, we held 52 registered trademarks in the United States, including the Peloton mark and our "P" logo and also held 844 registered trademarks in foreign jurisdictions. We continually review our development efforts to assess the existence and patentability of new intellectual property. We intend to continue to file additional patent applications with respect to our technology.

Intellectual property laws, procedures, and restrictions provide only limited protection and any of our intellectual property rights may be challenged, invalidated, circumvented, infringed, or misappropriated. Further, the laws of certain countries do not protect proprietary rights to the same extent as the laws of the United States, and, therefore, in certain jurisdictions, we may be unable to protect our proprietary technology.

Competition

We believe that our first-mover advantage, leading market position, brand recognition, and integrated platform set us apart in the market for connected, technology-enabled fitness. We provide a superior value proposition and benefit from the clear endorsement of our Connected Fitness Subscription and mobile app solutions, giving us a competitive advantage versus traditional fitness and wellness products and services, and future potential entrants.

While we believe we are changing the consumption patterns for fitness and growing the market, our main sources of competition include in-studio fitness classes, fitness clubs, at-home fitness equipment and content, and health and wellness apps.

The areas in which we compete include:

- Consumers and Engagement. We compete for consumers to join our platform through Connected Fitness Subscriptions or Peloton App subscriptions, and we seek to engage and retain them through an integrated experience that combines content, hardware, software, service, and community.

 Product and App Offering. We compete with producers of fitness products, services and apps and work to ensure that our platform maintains the most innovative technology and user-
- friendly features.
- Talent. We compete for talent in every vertical across our company including technology, media, fitness, design, supply chain, logistics, content, marketing, finance, strategy, legal, and retail. As our platform is highly dependent on technology, hardware, and software, we require a significant base of engineers to continue innovating.

The principal competitive factors that companies in our industry need to consider include, but are not limited to: total cost, supply chain efficiency across sourcing and procurement, manufacturing and logistics, enhanced products and services, original content, product

quality and safety, competitive pricing policies, vision for the market and product innovation, strength of sales and marketing strategies, technological advances, and brand awareness and reputation. We believe we compete favorably across all of these factors and we have developed a business model that is difficult to replicate.

Government Regulation

We are subject to many varying laws and regulations in the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union and throughout the world, including those related to privacy, data protection, content regulation, intellectual property, consumer protection, e-commerce, marketing, advertising, messaging, rights of publicity, health and safety, environmental, social, and governance factors, employment and labor, product quality and safety, accessibility, competition, customs and international trade, and taxation. These laws often require companies to implement specific information security controls to protect certain types of information, such as personal data, "special categories of personal data" or health data. These laws and regulations are constantly evolving and may be interpreted, applied, created, or amended in a manner that could harm our current or future business and operations. In addition, it is possible that certain governments may seek to block or limit our products and services or otherwise impose other restrictions that may affect the accessibility or usability of any or all of our products and services for an extended period of time or indefinitely.

Seasonality

Historically, we have experienced higher Connected Fitness Products sales in the second and third quarters of the fiscal year compared to other quarters, due in large part to seasonal holiday demand, New Year's resolutions, and cold weather. We also have historically incurred higher sales and marketing expenses during these periods. For example, in fiscal year 2023, our second and third quarters combined represented 62% of Connected Fitness Products revenue and 55% of our Total revenue.

Human Capital

Our Culture

We're fostering an environment that attracts extraordinary talent, helps every individual become their best self, and unlocks each person's greatest potential, shaped by the following fundamental values:

- Put Members First
- · Operate with a Bias for Action
- Empower Teams of Smart Creatives
- Together We Go Far
- · Be the Best Place to Work

We live these values through our approach to human capital management, summarized below.

Employees

As of June 30, 2023, we employed 2,765 individuals in the United States across our New York City headquarters, retail stores, and field operations warehouses, with 2,678 being full-time employees. Internationally, we employed 819 individuals primarily across corporate, retail stores, and warehouse functions. We also hire additional seasonal employees, primarily in our showrooms, during the holiday season.

Certain of our instructors are covered by collective bargaining agreements with the Screen Actors Guild-American Federation of Television and Radio Artists, or SAG-AFTRA. However, we are not signatories to any agreements with SAG-AFTRA. With the exception of SAG-AFTRA, none of our domestic employees are currently represented by a labor organization or a party to any collective bargaining agreements.

Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion

We cultivate a culture of inclusion by creating physiologically, emotionally, physically, and psychologically safe spaces so all team members feel valued, heard, and secure.

We're proud that one of our core aspirations is to become an anti-racist organization, and in 2020, we created and committed to the Peloton Pledge, our multi-pronged, multi-faceted action plan to combat systemic racial inequities and amplify change both in our company and our community. We are pushing ourselves from the inside out and partnering with community-based organizations to deliver meaningful and measurable impact.

Through the Peloton Pledge we are investing across five pillars:

- Pay Equity We continue to offer competitive rates for our hourly workforce and equally competitive rates for equivalent roles in all markets. We're also committed to maintaining pay equity for our team and continue to conduct an annual global pay equity study;
- · Learning and Development We offer content that supports internal mobility, individual growth, and ongoing skills development, and training around diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) topics;
- Community Investments We partner with leading action-oriented organizations addressing systemic racism through partnerships that drive real, sustainable transformation;

- Democratizing fitness We continuously evaluate progress and apply learnings to do our part to democratize access to fitness and cultivate a diverse and inclusive Member community;
- Long-Term DEI Strategy We invest in various programs to support long-term DEI, as further described below.

The Peloton Pledge has sharpened our focus on delivering value-add, business-wide DEI programming. In our ongoing push for shared learning, we continue to create psychologically safe spaces for our team members to learn and grow together. For example, we have introduced specific learning programs for managers, such as Activating Allyship, to support our ambition to be an anti-racist organization. We continue to offer support, engagement, and development opportunities to our team members through our Employee Resource Groups ("ERGs") and Inclusion Forums, fostering a diverse and inclusive workplace and providing space to grow our team member ally population.

Through the delivery of our DEI strategy, we're increasing cross-business, multi-market collaboration that energizes our team members and leaders to innovate, leverage diversity of thought, and create responsive and culturally relevant programming to drive the system and behavioral changes required to be a truly, globally inclusive business.

Our commitments to diversity, equity, and inclusion extend to our compensation practices to ensure our team members are paid fairly based on the work they perform. We annually partner with a third-party firm to review team members' pay. We aim to act on any pay gaps we find through this analysis to support our commitment to achieve true pay equity across Peloton and to ensure we're a globally inclusive business. Our pay equity study is in addition to any market-specific obligations we have to undertake pay gap analyses, such as our Gender Pay Gap Study in the United Kingdom.

Team Member Safety

We prioritize the health and welfare of our team members, our Members, and the impact our operations have on the environment. The core elements of our team member health and safety program include site risk analysis, incident management, documented processes and standards, environmental programs, training, and occupational health programs, and we are continually striving to improve these processes. Concerns about the health and safety of our team members, or the health and safety of individuals working on behalf of Peloton suppliers or business partners, are reportable through our Ethics Hotline or online Ethics Portal, which is maintained through an independent third-party platform and monitored by our Safety, Ethics, and Compliance Team.

Training, Development, and Engagement

At Peloton, we have a dedicated global Talent Development Team that develops and delivers company-wide learning experiences across all functions. These include, but are not limited to, programs focusing on Peloton's approach to leadership, coaching and team member connectivity, functional and role specific training, and internal hiring and mobility to support professional growth.

We are committed to cultivating an equitable and inclusive culture that enables people to thrive in the best career experiences of their lives by engaging with, and listening to, our team members. We maintain ongoing connection with our team members through our company intranet, "Pelonet," regular all-hands meetings and business performance reviews, team town halls, and company-wide engagement surveys during the year.

Our Patent Incentive Program provides rewards and recognition to qualifying team members whose inventions are included in a patent application submitted by Peloton.

Competitive Compensation and Work/Life Harmony

Our compensation program is structured around our overarching philosophy of rewarding demonstrable performance and aligning team members with our goals and strategy. Consistent with this approach, we provide market competitive compensation and benefits that will attract, motivate, reward, and retain a highly talented team. We take a comprehensive view of the tools and programs we use to attract, reward, and retain top talent. Our workforce is diverse – so our benefits must be, too.

At Peloton, we encourage our team members to foster kindness, support, empathy, respect, compassion, and a sense of community in all interactions every day. To help us reach our goal of maintaining healthy work/life harmony, we have instituted a number of supportive practices.

Corporate Information

Our website address is www.onepeloton.com. The information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not incorporated by reference into, and is not a part of, this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Investors should not rely on any such information in deciding whether to purchase our Class A common stock.

Peloton, the Peloton logo, Peloton Bike, Peloton Bike+, Peloton Tread+, Peloton Guide, Peloton Row, Peloton Gym, Peloton App, and other registered or common law trade names, trademarks, or service marks of Peloton appearing in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are the property of Peloton. This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains additional trade names, trademarks, and service marks of other companies that are the property of their respective owners. We do not intend our use or display of other companies' trade names, trademarks, or service marks to imply a relationship with, or endorsement or sponsorship of us by, these other companies. Solely for convenience, our trademarks and tradenames referred to in this Annual Report on Form 10-K appear without the

® and ™ symbols, but those references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights, or the right of the applicable licensor, to these trademarks and tradenames.

Available Information

Our reports filed with or furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") pursuant to Sections 13(a) and 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, are available, free of charge, on our Investor Relations website at https://investor.onepeloton.com as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC. The SEC maintains a website at http://www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding us and other companies that file materials with the SEC electronically. We use our Investor Relations website (https://investor.onepeloton.com/investor-relations) as well as our Twitter feed (@onepeloton) and Press Newsroom (https://www.onepeloton.com/press) as a means of disclosing material non-public information and for complying with our disclosure obligations under Regulation FD. Accordingly, investors should monitor our Investor Relations website, Twitter feed and Press Newsroom in addition to following our press releases, SEC filings, and public conference calls and webcasts.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Investing in our Class A common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below, together with all of the other information contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, including the section titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," and our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes and the information included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K and our other public filings before deciding whether to invest in shares of our Class A common stock. These risks and uncertainties are not the only ones we face. Additional risks and uncertainties that we are unaware of or that we currently deem immaterial may also become important factors that adversely affect our business. If any of the following risks occur, our business, financial condition, operating results, and future prospects could be materially and adversely affected. In that event, the market price of our Class A common stock could decline, and you could lose part or all of your investment.

Risks Related to Our Business

We have incurred operating losses in the past, may incur operating losses in the future, and may not achieve or maintain profitability in the future.

We have incurred operating losses each year since our inception in 2012 and may continue to incur net losses in the future. We expect that our operating expenses may increase in the future as we optimize and grow our business, including via our sales and marketing efforts, continuing to invest in research and development, adding content and software features to our platform, expanding into new geographies, expanding the reach and use of the Peloton App, and developing new products and features. These efforts and additional expenses may be more costly than we expect, and we cannot guarantee that we will be able to increase our revenue to offset our operating expenses. Our revenue growth may slow down, or our revenue may decline for a number of other reasons, including reduced demand for our products and services, increased competition, a decrease in the growth or reduction in size of our overall market, or if we cannot capitalize on strategic opportunities. If our revenue does not grow at a greater rate than our operating expenses, we will not be able to achieve and maintain profitability.

We may be unable to attract and retain Subscribers, which could have an adverse effect on our business and rate of growth.

Our continued business and revenue growth is dependent on our ability to continuously attract and retain Subscribers, and we cannot be sure that we will be successful in these efforts, or that Subscriber retention levels will not materially decline. There are a number of factors that could lead to a decline in Subscriber levels or that could prevent us from increasing our Subscriber levels, including:

- our failure to introduce new features, products, or services that Members find engaging or our introduction of new products or services, or changes to existing products and services that are not favorably received;
- · harm to our brand and reputation
- pricing and perceived value of our offerings;
- our inability to deliver quality products and functionality, content, and services;
- actual or perceived safety concerns regarding our products;
- unsatisfactory experiences with the delivery, installation, or servicing of our Connected Fitness Products, including due to delivery costs or prolonged delivery timelines and limitations on inhome installation, return, and warranty servicing processes;
- our Members engaging with competitive products and services;
- · technical or other problems preventing Members from accessing our content and services in a rapid and reliable manner or otherwise affecting the Member experience;
- · a decline in the public's interest in indoor cycling or running, or other fitness disciplines that we invest most heavily in;
- deteriorating general economic conditions or a change in consumer spending preferences or buying trends;
- · changes in consumer preferences regarding home fitness, whether as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic or otherwise; and
- · interruptions in our ability to sell or deliver our Connected Fitness Products or to create content and services for our Members.

Additionally, any potential expansion into international markets can involve new challenges in attracting and retaining Subscribers that we may not successfully address. As a result of these factors, we cannot be sure that our Subscriber levels will be adequate to maintain or permit the expansion of our operations. A decline in Subscriber levels could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Our operating results have been, and could in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately manage our inventory.

To ensure adequate inventory supply, we must forecast inventory needs and expenses and place orders sufficiently in advance with our suppliers and contract manufacturers, based on our estimates of future demand for particular products and services. Failure to accurately forecast our needs may result in manufacturing delays, increased costs, or an excess in inventory. Our ability to accurately forecast demand could be affected by many factors, including changes in consumer demand for our products and services, changes in demand for the products and services of our competitors, unanticipated changes in general market conditions, and the weakening of economic conditions or consumer confidence in future economic conditions. If we fail to accurately forecast consumer demand, we may experience excess inventory levels or a shortage of products available for sale.

We have in recent periods experienced, and may continue to experience, a decrease in consumer demand. Furthermore, inventory levels in excess of consumer demand have resulted, and may continue to result, in inventory write-downs or write-offs and the sale of excess inventory at discounted prices, which would cause our gross margins to suffer and could impair the strength and premium nature of our brand. Further, lower than forecasted demand has resulted, and could continue to result in excess manufacturing capacity or reduced manufacturing efficiencies, which could result in lower margins. In periods when we experience a decrease in demand for our products and an increase in inventory, we may

be unable to renegotiate our agreements with existing suppliers or partners on mutually acceptable terms and may be prevented from fully utilizing firm purchase commitments. Although in certain instances our agreements allow us the option to cancel, reschedule, and adjust our requirements based on our business needs, our loss contingencies may include liabilities for contracts that we cannot cancel, reschedule or adjust with suppliers or partners. In addition, we may deem it necessary or advisable to renegotiate agreements with our supply partners in order to scale our inventory with demand. Disputes with our supply partners regarding our agreements have, in certain instances, resulted, and may in the future result in, litigation, which could result in adverse judgments, settlements or other litigation-related costs as well as disruption to our supply chain and require management's attention. Further, we are required to evaluate goodwill impairment on an annual basis and between annual evaluations in certain circumstances, and future goodwill impairment evaluations may result in a charge to earnings. See "— We may not successfully execute or achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures we may take in the future, and our efforts may result in further actions and/or additional asset impairment charges and adversely affect our business."

We may not successfully execute or achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures we may take in the future, and our efforts may result in further actions and/or additional asset impairment charges and adversely affect our business.

In February 2022, we announced a restructuring plan to, among other things, reduce certain fixed costs in our business, and we continue to take actions intended to address the short-term health of our business as well as our long-term objectives based on our current estimates, assumptions and forecasts. These measures are subject to known and unknown risks and uncertainties, including whether we have targeted the appropriate areas for our cost-saving efforts and at the appropriate scale, and whether, if required in the future, we will be able to appropriately target any additional areas for our cost-saving efforts. As such, the actions we are taking under the restructuring plan and that we may decide to take in the future may not be successful in yielding our intended results and may not appropriately address either or both of the short-term and long-term strategy for our business. Implementation of the restructuring plan and any other cost-saving initiatives may be costly and disruptive to our business, the expected costs and charges may be greater than we have forecasted, and the estimated cost savings may be lower than we have forecasted. Additionally, certain aspects of the restructuring plan, such as severance costs in connection with reducing our headcount, could negatively impact our cash flows. In addition, our initiatives have resulted, and could in the future result in, personnel attrition beyond our planned reduction in headcount or reduced employee morale, which could in turn adversely impact productivity, including through a loss of continuity, loss of accumulated knowledge and/or inefficiency during transitional periods, or our ability to attract highly skilled employees. Unfavorable publicity about us or any of our strategic initiatives, including our restructuring plan, could result in reputation harm and could diminish confidence in, and the use of, our products and services. See "— Our success depends on our ability to maintain the value and reputation of the Peloton brand." The restructuring

The Company has evolved rapidly in recent years and continues to establish its operating experience at the appropriate scale. If we are unable to manage our longer-term growth, intervening changes and costs, or implement restructuring initiatives effectively, our brand, company culture, and financial performance may suffer.

As we evolve over time, our business can take different forms. During periods of growth, we have had to manage costs while making investments such as expanding our sales and marketing, focusing on innovative product and content development, upgrading our management information systems and other processes, and obtaining more space, and in future periods of growth, we expect to have to similarly manage our costs while investing in the expansion of our business. Growth and recent restructuring initiatives strain our existing resources, and we could experience ongoing operating difficulties in managing our business across numerous jurisdictions, including difficulties in hiring, training, managing and retaining a diffuse employee base. Failure to preserve our company culture could harm our future success, including our ability to retain and recruit personnel and to effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives. Moreover, the integrated nature of aspects of our business, where we design our own Connected Fitness Products, develop our own software, produce original fitness and wellness programming, and sell some of our products through our own sales teams and e-commerce site, exposes us to risk and disruption at many points that are critical to successfully operating our business and may make it more difficult for us to scale our business over time. We have recently experienced lower demand for our Connected Fitness Products and services, which resulted in a shift in our strategic focus, including through the restructuring initiatives we announced in February 2022 and the additional ongoing actions we have taken to optimize our business. As we continue to develop our infrastructure, and particularly in light of the reductions in headcount that began as a part of our February 2022 restructuring initiatives, we may find it difficult to maintain valuable aspects of our culture. If we do not adapt to meet these evolving challenges, or if our management team does not effectively scale with our long-term growth

We have made changes to our targeted retail store strategy, including reducing the number of retail store locations. We have placed more of an emphasis on third-party retail distribution, including in connection with our reduction of our North American retail store presence announced in August 2022, as part of our restructuring plan. We may continue to close retail stores for strategic reasons or may wish to exit certain retail locations but be limited in timing and cost to exit under the lease terms. Moreover, certain occurrences outside of our control may result in the closure of our retail stores. Many of our retail stores are leased pursuant to multi-year leases, and our ability to sublease to a suitable subtenant, or negotiate favorable terms to exit a lease early or for a lease renewal option, may depend on factors that are not within our control. We may not be able to realize the cost savings and benefits initially anticipated as a result of the restructuring initiatives that we announced in February 2022 or the additional ongoing initiatives to optimize our business and the anticipated costs of these initiatives may be greater than expected. See "—We may not successfully execute or achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures we may take in the future, and our efforts may result in further actions and/or additional asset impairment charges and adversely affect our business" and see Part 1, Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations —Fourth Quarter Fiscal 2023 Update and Recent Developments—Restructuring Plan."

Our growth strategy has at times contemplated, and may in the future contemplate, increases in our advertising and other marketing spending, including relating to the May 2023 branding and App relaunch. We may also open additional production studios as we expand, which will require significant additional investment. The successful implementation of our growth strategy will require significant expenditures before any substantial associated revenue is generated and we cannot guarantee that these increased investments will result in corresponding and offsetting revenue growth.

Because we have a limited history of operating our business at its current scale, it is difficult to evaluate our current business and future prospects, including our ability to plan for and model future growth. Our limited operating experience at this scale, combined with the rapidly evolving nature of the market in which we sell our products and services, substantial uncertainty concerning how these markets may develop, and other economic factors beyond our control, reduces our ability to accurately forecast quarterly or annual revenue. Failure to manage our future growth and evolution of the company effectively could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

If we are unable to anticipate consumer preferences and successfully develop and offer new, innovative, and updated products and services in a timely manner, or effectively manage the introduction of new or enhanced products and services, our business may be adversely affected.

Our success in maintaining and increasing our Subscriber base depends on our ability to identify and originate trends as well as to anticipate and react to changing consumer demands in a timely manner. Our products and services are subject to changing consumer preferences that cannot be predicted with certainty. If we are unable to introduce new or enhanced offerings in a timely manner or via the appropriate channels, or our new or enhanced offerings are not accepted by our Subscribers, our competitors may introduce similar or more desirable offerings and at speeds that are faster than us, which could negatively affect our growth. Moreover, our new offerings may not receive consumer acceptance as preferences could shift rapidly to different types of fitness and wellness offerings or away from these types of offerings altogether, and our future success depends in part on our ability to anticipate and respond to these changes. Failure to anticipate and respond in a timely manner to changing consumer preferences could lead to, among other things, lower subscription rates, lower sales, pricing pressure, lower gross margins, discounting of our products and services, and excess inventory levels.

Even if we are successful in anticipating consumer preferences, our ability to adequately react to and address them will partially depend upon our continued ability to develop and introduce innovative, high-quality offerings to market in a way that adequately meets demand. For example, we have, and continue to look at ways to broaden our sales channels, including through distribution to third-party retailers, rethinking the value proposition of our Peloton App, and offering a rental program in select markets where Subscribers can rent Peloton Bikes and access fitness content for one monthly fee (Peloton Rental). Development of new or enhanced products and services may require significant time and financial investment, which could result in increased costs and a reduction in our profit margins. For example, we have historically incurred higher levels of sales and marketing expenses accompanying each product and service introduction, including relating to the May 2023 branding and App relaunch. Moreover, while we experienced a significant increase in our Subscriber base at the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, the rate of the increase has since slowed down and, over the longer term, it remains uncertain how the post-COVID-19 pandemic could have an adverse effect on our business, and it remains uncertain how the post-COVID-19 pandemic environment and any resurgence of the COVID-19 pandemic environment and any re

Moreover, we must successfully manage introductions of new or enhanced products and services, as such introductions could adversely impact the sales of our existing products and services. For instance, we may experience higher Subscriber churn as a result of our May 2023 App relaunch, which included the introduction of new membership tiers. Consumers may also choose to forgo purchasing existing products or services in advance of new or anticipated product and service launches, and we may experience higher returns from users of existing products. As we introduce new or enhanced products and services, we may face additional challenges managing a more complex supply chain and manufacturing process, including the time and cost associated with onboarding and overseeing additional suppliers, contract manufacturers, logistics providers, and third-party retailers. We may also face challenges managing the inventory of new or existing products, which could lead to excess inventory and discounting of such products. In addition, new or enhanced products or services may have varying selling prices and costs compared to legacy products and services, which could negatively impact our brand, gross margins and operating results.

The connected fitness market is relatively new and, if the general market and specific demand for our products and services does not continue to grow, grows more slowly than we expect, or fails to grow as much as we expect, our business, financial condition, and operating results may be adversely affected.

The connected fitness and wellness market is relatively new, rapidly growing over the last several years, and largely unproven, and it is uncertain whether it will sustain high levels of demand and achieve wide market acceptance. Our success depends substantially on the willingness of consumers to widely adopt our products and services. We have had to educate consumers about our products and services through significant investment and provide quality content that is superior to the content and experiences provided by our competitors. Additionally, the fitness and wellness market at large is heavily saturated, and the demand for and market acceptance of new products and services in the market is uncertain. It is difficult to predict the future growth rates, if any, and size of our market. We cannot assure you that our market will develop or be sustained at current levels, that the public's interest in connected fitness and wellness will continue, or that our products and services will be widely adopted. If our market does not develop, develops more slowly than expected, or becomes saturated with competitors, or if our products and services do not achieve or sustain market acceptance, our business, financial condition, and operating results could be adversely affected.

Our past financial results may not be indicative of our future performance.

Any historical revenue growth should not be considered indicative of our future performance. In particular, we have experienced periods of high revenue growth since we began selling our Bike, however, our revenue growth has slowed as our business matured and may not resume to prior levels. Additionally, we experienced a significant increase in our Subscriber base at the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, which slowed down as consumers were able to resume activity outside the home, and, it remains uncertain how the impacts of the post-COVID-19 pandemic

environment and other market constraints, including macro- and micro-economic factors such as inflation, rising interest rates, foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, and increased debt and equity market volatility, will impact consumer demand for our products and services over the long term. Estimates of future revenue growth are subject to many risks and uncertainties, and our future revenue may differ materially from our projections. We have encountered, and will continue to encounter, risks and difficulties frequently experienced by growing companies in rapidly changing industries, including market acceptance of our products and services, attracting and retaining Subscribers, and increasing competition and expenses as we expand our business. We cannot be sure that we will be successful in addressing these and other challenges we may face in the future, and our business may be adversely affected if we do not manage these risks successfully. In addition, we may not achieve sufficient revenue to attain or maintain positive cash flows from operations or profitability in any given period, or at all.

Our success depends on our ability to maintain the value and reputation of the Peloton brand.

We believe that our brand is important to attracting and retaining Members. Maintaining, protecting, and enhancing our brand depends on the success of a variety of factors, such as: our marketing efforts; our ability to provide consistent, high-quality products, services, features, content, and support, our ability to successfully secure, maintain, and enforce our rights to use the "Peloton" mark, our believe that the importance of our brand will increase as competition further intensifies and brand promotion activities may require substantial expenditures. Our brand could be harmed if we fail to achieve these objectives or if our public image were to be tarnished by negative publicity. Unfavorable publicity about us, our strategic initiatives, such as our restructuring plan or our products, services, technology, customer service, content, personnel, and suppliers could diminish confidence in, and the use of, our products and services. For example, product recalls, including the May 2021 voluntary Tread+ recall and May 2023 voluntary original Bike seat post recall, each conducted in collaboration with the CPSC, involved reports of injuries associated with our products. As discussed further in "Risks Related to Our Connected Fitness Products and Members" and "Risks Related to Laws, Regulation, and Legal Proceedings," the legal proceedings in which we have been named, the regulators' investigations, and any other claims or proceedings involving us or our products, actions we take to address these matters, and any further publicity regarding any of the foregoing could harm our brand. Such negative publicity could also have an adverse effect on the size, engagement and loyalty of our Member base and result in decreased revenue, which could have an adverse strategy, and impact our stock price."

Any major disruption or failure of our information technology systems or websites, or our failure to successfully implement upgrades and new technology effectively, could adversely affect our business and operations.

We rely on the Internet, as well as digital infrastructure, computing networks and systems, hardware and software to support our internal and Member-facing operations (collectively, "information technology systems"). Certain of our information technology systems are designed and maintained by us while others are designed, maintained and/or operated by third parties. These systems are critical for the efficient functioning of our business, including the manufacture and distribution of our Connected Fitness Products, online sales of our Connected Fitness Products, and the ability of our Members to access content on our platform. Our growth over the past several years has, in certain instances, strained these systems. As we grow, we continue to implement modifications and upgrades to our systems, and these activities subject us to inherent costs and risks associated with replacing and upgrading these systems, including, but not limited to, impairment of our ability to fulfill customer orders and other disruptions in our business operations. Further, our system implementations may not result in productivity improvements at a level that outweighs the costs of implementation, or at all. If we fail to successfully implement modifications and upgrades or expand the functionality of our information technology systems, we could experience increased costs associated with diminished productivity and operating inefficiencies related to the flow of goods through our supply chain.

In addition, any unexpected technological interruptions to our systems or websites would disrupt our operations, including our ability to timely ship and track product orders, project inventory requirements, manage our supply chain, sell our Connected Fitness Products online, provide services to our Members, and otherwise adequately serve our Members. The operation of our direct-to-consumer e-commerce business through our website depends on our ability to maintain the efficient and uninterrupted operation of online order-taking and fulfillment operations. Any system interruptions or delays could prevent potential customers from purchasing our Connected Fitness Products.

Moreover, the ability of our Members to access the content on our platform could be diminished by a number of factors, including Members' inability to access the internet, the failure of our network or software systems, cyber-attacks and security breaches, or variability in Member traffic for our platform. Platform failures would be most impactful if they occurred during peak platform use periods, which generally occur before and after standard work hours. During these peak periods, there are a significant number of Members concurrently accessing our platform and if we are unable to provide uninterrupted access, our Members' perception of our platform's reliability and enjoyment of our products and services may be damaged, our revenue could be reduced, our reputation could be harmed, and we may be required to issue credits or refunds, or risk losing Members.

In the event we experience significant disruptions, we may be unable to repair our systems in an efficient and timely manner, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We rely on a limited number of suppliers, contract manufacturers, and logistics partners for our Connected Fitness Products. A loss of any of these partners or an interruption or inability of these partners to satisfy our demand needs could negatively affect our business.

We are solely reliant on contract manufacturers for all of our manufacturing needs. In some cases, we rely on only a single supplier for some of our products and components. In the event of interruption from any of our contract manufacturers or suppliers, we may not be able to increase capacity from other sources or develop alternate or secondary sources without incurring material additional costs and delays, since we do not currently have qualified alternative or replacement contract manufacturers beyond these key partners. Furthermore, a large number of our contract manufacturers' primary facilities are located in Taiwan and China. Thus, our business could be adversely affected if one or more of our

suppliers is impacted by escalating tensions, hostilities, or trade disputes in the region, a natural disaster, an epidemic such as the COVID-19 pandemic, or other interruption at a particular location. Such interruptions may be due to, among other things, temporary closures of the facilities of our contract manufacturers and other vendors in our supply chain; restrictions on or delays surrounding travel or the import/export of goods and services from certain ports that we use; and local quarantines or other public safety measures. Additionally, we may further increase our reliance on third-party suppliers, manufacturers and other logistics partners. For example, in August 2022, we announced that we are exiting our North American last mile locations and shifting our reliance entirely to thirdparty logistics providers. One of our primary last mile partners currently relies on a network of independent contractors to perform last mile services for us in many markets. If any of these independent contractors, or the last mile partner as a whole, do not perform their obligations or meet the expectations of us or our Members, our brand, reputation and business could suffer.

If we experience a significant increase in demand for our Connected Fitness Products that cannot be satisfied adequately through our existing supply channels, if we need to replace an existing supplier, manufacturer or partner, or if we find we need to engage additional suppliers, manufacturers and partners to support our operations, we may be unable to supplement or replace them under our required timing, at a quality standard to our satisfaction, or on market terms that are acceptable to us, which may undermine our ability to deliver our products to Members in a timely manner and otherwise impact our Members' experience. For example, if we require additional manufacturing support, it may take a significant amount of time to identify a manufacturer that has the capability and resources to build our products to our specifications in sufficient volume. Similarly, in times of decreased demand, we may deem it necessary or advisable to renegotiate agreements with our supply partners in order to appropriately scale our inventory, which could impair our relationship with these counterparties if we are unable to arrive at mutually acceptable terms. See "— Our operating results have been, and could in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately manage our inventory." Identifying suitable suppliers, manufacturers, and logistics partners is an extensive process that requires us to become satisfied with their quality control, technical capabilities, responsiveness and service financial stability, regulatory compliance, and labor and other ethical practices. Accordingly, a loss of or poor performance by any of our significant suppliers, contract manufacturers, or logistics partners could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

We have limited control over our suppliers, contract manufacturers, and logistics partners, which may subject us to significant risks, including the potential inability to produce or obtain quality products and services on a timely basis or in sufficient quantity.

We have limited control over our suppliers, contract manufacturers, and logistics partners, which subjects us to the following risks:

- inability to satisfy demand for our Connected Fitness Products;
- reduced control over delivery timing and related customer experience and product reliability; reduced ability to monitor the manufacturing process and components used in our Connected Fitness Products;
- limited ability to develop comprehensive manufacturing specifications that take into account any materials shortages or substitutions;
- variance in the manufacturing capability of our third-party manufacturers;
- price increases:
- failure of a significant supplier, manufacturer, or logistics partner to perform its obligations to us for technical, market, or other reasons;
- variance in the quality of services provided by our third-party last mile partners;
- reliance on our partners to adhere to our supplier code of conduct;
- difficulties in establishing additional supplier, manufacturer, or logistics partner relationships if we experience difficulties with our existing suppliers, manufacturers, or logistics partners;
- shortages of materials or components;
- misappropriation of our intellectual property;
- exposure to natural catastrophes, including climate-related risks and extreme weather events, epidemics such as the COVID-19 pandemic, political unrest, including escalating tensions, hostilities, or trade disputes between Taiwan and China, terrorism, labor disputes, and economic instability resulting in the disruption of trade from foreign countries, in which our Connected Fitness Products are manufactured or the components thereof are sourced;
- changes in local economic conditions in the jurisdictions where our suppliers, manufacturers, and logistics partners are located;
- the imposition of new laws and regulations, including those relating to labor conditions, quality and safety standards, imports, duties, tariffs, taxes, and other charges on imports, as well as trade restrictions and restrictions on currency exchange or the transfer of funds; and
- insufficient warranties and indemnities on components supplied to our manufacturers or performance by our partners.

The occurrence of any of these risks, especially during seasons of peak demand, could cause us to experience a significant disruption in our ability to produce and deliver our products to our customers and could harm our brand and reputation.

We derive a significant majority of our revenue from sales of our Bike and Bike+. A decline in sales of our Bike and Bike+ would negatively affect our future revenue and operating

Our Connected Fitness Products are sold in highly competitive markets with limited barriers to entry. Changes to our price structure, including with respect to delivery and installation pricing, product mix, the introduction by competitors of comparable products at lower price points, a maturing product lifecycle, a decline in consumer spending, or other factors (including factors disclosed herein) could result in a decline in our revenue derived from our Connected Fitness Products, which may have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results. In addition, in May 2023, in collaboration with the CPSC, we announced a voluntary recall of the original Peloton model Bikes (not Bike+) seat posts sold in the U.S. from January 2018 to May 2023 and we are offering Members a free replacement seat post as the approved repair. This recall may result in negative public perception of our products and may have a material adverse effect on the sales of our Connected Fitness Products. Because we derive a significant majority of our revenue from the sales of our Bike and Bike+, any material decline in sales of our Bike would have a pronounced impact on our future revenue and operating results. See " — Our products and services may be affected from

time to time by design and manufacturing defects or product safety issues, real or perceived, that could adversely affect our business and result in harm to our reputation."

We operate in a highly competitive market, and we may be unable to compete successfully against existing and future competitors.

Our products and services are offered in a highly competitive market. We face significant competition in every aspect of our business, including at-home fitness equipment and content, fitness clubs, instudio fitness classes, and health and wellness apps. Moreover, we expect the competition in our market to intensify in the future as new and existing competitors introduce new or enhanced products and services that compete with ours.

Our competitors, some of whom are much larger companies with greater resources, may develop, or have already developed, products, features, content, apps, services, or technologies that are similar to ours or that achieve greater acceptance, may undertake more successful product development efforts, be more efficient at meeting consumer demand, create more compelling employment opportunities, or marketing campaigns, or may adopt more aggressive pricing policies. Our competitors may develop or acquire, or have already developed or acquired, intellegated property rights that significantly limit or prevent our ability to compete effectively in the public marketplace. In addition, our competitors may have significantly greater resources than us, allowing them to identify and capitalize more efficiently upon opportunities in new markets and consumer preferences and trends, quickly transition and adapt their products and services, devote greater resources to marketing and advertising or music licensing rights, or be better positioned to withstand substantial price competition. Due to the highly volatile and competitive nature of the industry in which we compete, we may face pressure to continually introduce new products, services and technologies, enhance existing products and services, effectively stimulate customer demand for new and upgraded products and retain customers or generate revenue at the expense of our efforts, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We depend upon third-party licenses for the use of music in our content. An adverse change to, loss of, or claim that we do not hold necessary licenses may have an adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition.

Music is an important element of the overall content that we make available to our Members. To secure the rights to use music in our content, we enter into agreements to obtain licenses from rights holders such as performing rights organizations, record labels, music publishers, collecting societies, artists and songwriters, and other copyright owners (or their agents). We pay royalties to such parties or their agents around the world.

The process of obtaining licenses involves identifying and negotiating with many rights holders, some of whom are unknown, or difficult to identify, or for whom we may have conflicting ownership information, and this can generate a myriad of complex and evolving legal issues across many jurisdictions, including open questions of law as to when and whether particular licenses are needed. At times, while we may hold the applicable license for certain music in North America, it may be difficult to obtain the license for the same music from the applicable rights holders outside of North America. In addition, our music licenses may not contemplate some of the features and content that we may wish to add to our service, or new service offerings or revenue models that we may wish to launch. Rights holders also may attempt to take advantage of their market power to seek onerous financial terms from us. Our relationship with certain rights holders may deteriorate. We may elect not to renew certain agreements with rights holders for any number of reasons, or we may decide to explore different licensing schemes or economic structures with certain or all rights holders. Artists and/or songwriters or their agents may object and may exert public or private pressure on rights holders to discontinue or to modify license terms, or we may elect to discontinue use of an artist or songwriter's catalog based on a number of factors, including actual or perceived reputational damage. Additionally, there is a risk that aspiring rights holders, their agents, or legislative or regulatory bodies will create or attempt to create new rights that could require us to enter into new license agreements with, and pay royalties to, newly defined groups of rights holders, some of which may be difficult or impossible to identify.

With respect to musical compositions, in addition to obtaining the synchronization and reproduction rights, we also need to obtain public performance or communication to the public rights. In the United States, public performance rights are typically obtained separately through intermediaries known as performing rights organizations, or PROs, which (a) issue blanket licenses with copyright users for the public performance of musical compositions in their repertory, (b) collect royalties under those licenses, and (c) distribute such royalties to copyright owners. We have agreements with each of the following PROs in the United States: the American Society of Composers, Authors and Publishers, or ASCAP, Broadcast Music, Inc., or BMI, Global Music Rights, and SESAC. The royalty rates available to us from the PROs today may not be available to us in the future. The royalty rates under licenses provided by ASCAP and BMI currently are governed by consent decrees, which were issued by the U.S. Department of Justice ("DOJ") in an effort to curb anti-competitive conduct. Removal of or changes to the terms or interpretation of these agreements could affect our ability to obtain licenses from these PROs on current and/or otherwise favorable terms, which could harm our business, operating results, and financial condition.

In other parts of the world, including in Canada and Europe, we obtain licenses for musical compositions through local collecting societies representing songwriters and publishers, and from certain publishers directly, or a combination thereof. Given the licensing landscape in certain territories, we cannot guarantee that our licenses with collecting societies and our direct licenses with publishers provide full coverage for all of the musical compositions we use in our service in the countries in which we operate, or that we may enter in the future. Publishers, songwriters, and other rights holders who choose not to be represented by major or independent publishing companies or collecting societies have, and could in the future, adversely impact our ability to secure licensing arrangements in connection with musical compositions that such rights holders own or control and could increase the risk of liability for copyright infringement.

Although we expend significant resources to seek to comply with applicable contractual, statutory, regulatory, and judicial frameworks, we cannot guarantee that we currently hold, or will always hold, every necessary right to use all of the music that is used on our service now or that

may be used in our products and services in the future, and we cannot assure you that we are not infringing or violating any third-party intellectual property rights, or that we will not do so in the future. See "— Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property."

These challenges, and others concerning the licensing of music on our platform, may subject us to significant liability for copyright infringement, breach of contract, or other claims. For additional information, see Note 13– Commitments and Contingencies in the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and the section titled "Legal Proceedings" in Part I, Item 3 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Increases in component costs, long lead times, supply shortages, customs detentions and supply changes could disrupt our supply chain and have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Accurately forecasting and meeting customer demand partially depends on our ability to obtain timely and adequate delivery of components for our Connected Fitness Products. All of the components that go into the manufacturing of our Connected Fitness Products are sourced from a limited number of third-party suppliers, and some of these components are provided by a single supplier. Our contract manufacturers generally purchase these components on our behalf, subject to certain approved supplier lists, and we do not have long-term arrangements with most of our component suppliers. We are therefore subject to the risk of shortages and long lead times in the supply of these components and the risk that our suppliers discontinue or modify components used in our Connected Fitness Products. In addition, the lead times associated with certain components are lengthy and preclude rapid changes in design, quantities, and delivery schedules. Our ability to meet temporary unforeseen increases or decreases in demand has been, and may in the future be, impacted by our reliance on the availability of components from these sub-suppliers. We may in the future experience component shortages, and the predictability of these components may be limited. In the event of a component shortage or supply interruption from suppliers of these components, we may not be able to develop alternate sources in a timely manner. Developing alternate sources of supply for these components may be time-consuming, difficult, and costly, and we may not be able to source these components on terms that are acceptable to us, or at all, which may undermine our ability to fill our orders in a timely manner. Any interruption or delay in the supply of these parts or components, or the inability to obtain these parts or components from alternate sources at acceptable prices and within a reasonable amount of time, would harm our ability to meet our scheduled Connected Fitness Product deliveries to our customers. Conversely, in periods when we experience a decrea

Moreover, volatile economic conditions have made it and may continue to make it more likely that our suppliers and logistics providers may be unable to timely deliver supplies, or at all, and there is no guarantee that we will be able to timely locate alternative suppliers of comparable quality at an acceptable price. In addition, international supply chains have been and may continue to be impacted by events outside of our control and limit our ability to procure timely delivery of supplies or finished goods and services. Since the beginning of 2018, importing and exporting has involved more risk, as there has been increasing rhetoric, in some cases coupled with legislative or executive action, from several U.S. and foreign leaders regarding tariffs against foreign imports of certain materials. Several of the components that go into the manufacturing of our Connected Fitness Products are sourced internationally, including from China, from where imports on specified products are subject to tariffs by the United States following the U.S. Trade Representative Section 301 Investigation. These issues appear to have been and could be further exacerbated by any resurgence of the COVID-19 pandemic as well as other global supply chain issues. We have seen, and may continue to see, increased congestion and/or new import/export restrictions implemented at ports that we rely on for our business. In many cases, we have had to secure alternative transportation, such as air freight, or use alternative routes, at increased costs to run our supply chain. These tariffs and other supply chain issues have an impact on our component costs and have the potential to have an even greater impact depending on the outcome of the current trade negotiations, which have been protracted and recently resulted in increases in U.S. tariff rates on specified products from China. Increases in our component costs could have a material effect on our gross margins. The loss of a significant supplier, an increase in component costs, or delays or dis

Our business could be adversely affected from an accident, safety incident, or workforce disruption.

Our operations could expose us to significant personal injury claims that could subject us to substantial liability. Any failure to timely adapt to changing norms and requirements around maintaining a safe workplace could result in employee illnesses, accidents or safety incidents, or may result in team discontent if we fail, or if it is perceived that we are failing, to protect the health and safety of our employees. Our liability insurance may not be adequate to cover fully all claims, and we may be forced to bear substantial losses from an accident or safety incident resulting from our operations. Additionally, if our employees decide to join or form a labor union, we may become party to a collective bargaining agreement, which could result in higher employee costs and increased risk of work stoppages. It is also possible that a union seeking to organize one subset of our employee population could also mount a corporate campaign, resulting in negative publicity and reputational harm or other impacts that require attention by our management team and our employees. Negative publicity, work stoppages, or strikes by unions could have an adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition, and operating results.

Our business has historically been, and may continue to be, affected by seasonality.

Our business has historically been influenced by seasonal trends common to traditional retail selling periods, where we generated a disproportionate amount of sales activity related to our Connected Fitness Products during the period from November through February due in large part to seasonal holiday demand, New Year's resolutions, and cold weather. The COVID-19 pandemic previously affected these trends, but as the COVID-19 pandemic has receded, we have experienced a return to pre-pandemic seasonal trends. During periods of higher sales during the period from November through February, our working capital needs may be typically greater during the second and third quarters of the fiscal year. As a result of quarterly fluctuations caused by these and other factors, comparisons of our operating results across different fiscal quarters

may not be accurate indicators of our future performance. See "— Our quarterly operating results and other operating metrics may fluctuate from quarter to quarter, which makes these metrics difficult to predict." Seasonality in our business can also be affected by introductions of new or enhanced products and services, including the costs associated with such introductions, as well as external factors beyond our control

Our quarterly operating results and other operating metrics may fluctuate from quarter to quarter, which makes these metrics difficult to predict.

Our quarterly operating results and other operating metrics have fluctuated in the past and may continue to fluctuate from quarter to quarter. Additionally, our limited operating history makes it difficult to forecast our future results. As a result, you should not rely on our past quarterly operating results as indicators of future performance. You should take into account the risks and uncertainties frequently encountered by companies in rapidly evolving markets. Our financial condition and operating results in any given quarter can be influenced by numerous factors, many of which we are unable to predict or are outside of our control, including:

- the continued market acceptance of, and the growth of the connected fitness and wellness market:
- evolving consumer demand and our ability to maintain and attract new Subscribers
- our development and improvement of the quality of the Peloton experience, including, enhancing existing and creating new Connected Fitness Products, services, technology, features, and content;
- the continued development and upgrading of our proprietary technology platform; the timing and success of new product, service, feature, and content introductions by us or our competitors or any other change in the competitive landscape of our market;
- pricing pressure as a result of competition or otherwise;
 - the introduction of the previously announced rear guard to enhance the safety of our Tread+ product, which we announced in collaboration with the CPSC:
- delays or disruptions in our supply chain;
- errors in our forecasting of the demand for our products and services, which could lead to lower revenue or increased costs, or both;
- increases in marketing, sales, and other operating expenses that we may incur to grow and expand our operations and to remain competitive;
- short-term expenditures and initiatives we may undertake in furtherance of long-term cost savings, including our restructuring plan announced in February 2022 and related continuing actions;
- our reliance on third-party last mile delivery and maintenance services for our Connected Fitness Products;
- successful expansion into international markets;
- seasonal fluctuations in subscriptions and usage of Connected Fitness Products by our Members, each of which may change as our products and services evolve or as our business grows;
- diversification and growth of our revenue sources:
- our ability to maintain gross margins and operating margins;
- constraints on the availability of consumer financing or increased down payment requirements to finance purchases of our Connected Fitness Products;
- system failures or breaches of security or privacy; adverse litigation judgments, settlements, or other litigation-related costs, including content costs for past use;
- changes in the legislative or regulatory environment, including with respect to privacy, consumer product safety, and advertising, or enforcement by government regulators, including fines, orders, or consent decrees:
- fluctuations in currency exchange rates and changes in the proportion of our revenue and expenses denominated in foreign currencies;
- changes in our effective tax rate, including as a result of potential changes in tax laws proposed by the Biden administration;
- changes in accounting standards, policies, guidance, interpretations, or principles; and
- changes in business or macroeconomic conditions, including global supply chain issues, lower consumer confidence, inflation, foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, rising interest rates, recessionary conditions, political instability, volatility in the credit markets, market conditions in our industry, increased unemployment rates, or stagnant or declining wages.

Any one of the factors above or the cumulative effect of some of the factors above may result in significant fluctuations in our operating results

The variability and unpredictability of our quarterly operating results or other operating metrics could result in our failure to meet our expectations or those of analysts that cover us or investors with respect to revenue or other operating results for a particular period. If we fail to meet or exceed such expectations, the market price of our Class A common stock could fall substantially, and we could face costly lawsuits, including securities class action suits. See "Risks Related to the Ownership of our Class A Common Stock."

Our passion and focus on delivering a high-quality and engaging Peloton experience may not maximize short-term financial results, which may yield results that conflict with the market's expectations and could result in our stock price being negatively affected.

We are passionate about continually enhancing the Peloton experience with a focus on driving long-term Member engagement through innovation, immersive content, technologically advanced Connected Fitness Products, multiple tiers of the Peloton App, and community support, which may not necessarily maximize short-term financial results. While we have recently announced our intention to stabilize our cash flows, we frequently make business decisions that may reduce our short-term financial results if we believe that the decisions are consistent with our goals to improve the Peloton experience, which we believe will improve our financial results over the long term. For example, in February 2022, we committed to a restructuring plan, which has resulted in charges and which we anticipate will require additional charges in the future. See Part 1, Item 7, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations —Fourth Quarter Fiscal 2023 Update and Recent Developments—Restructuring Plan." These decisions may not be consistent with the expectations of our stockholders and may not produce the long-term benefits that we expect, in which case our membership growth and Member engagement, and our business, financial condition, and operating results could be harmed.

Our acquisition of Precor presents risks, and we may not realize our anticipated strategic and financial goals from the acquisition.

Risks we may face in connection with our acquisition of Precor include:

- · We may not realize the benefits we expect to receive from the transaction, such as anticipated synergies;
- We may have difficulties managing Precor's technologies and lines of business or retaining key personnel from Precor;
- The acquisition may not further our business strategy as we expected, there could be unanticipated adverse impacts on Precor's business, or we may otherwise not realize the expected return on our investments, which could adversely affect our business or operating results;
- The acquisition may cause, and additional factors relating to the shift in our strategic focus and to our restructuring initiatives have caused and may continue to cause, impairments to assets that we record as a part of an acquisition, including intangible assets and goodwill;
- Our operating results or financial condition may be adversely impacted by (i) claims or liabilities related to Precor's business, including, among others, claims from government agencies, terminated employees, current or former customers, consumers or business partners, or other third parties; (ii) pre-existing contractual relationships or lines of business of Precor that we would not have otherwise entered into, the termination or modification of which may be costly or disruptive to our business; (iii) unfavorable accounting treatment as a result of Precor's practices; and (iv) intellectual property claims or disputes;
- Precor operates in segments of the commercial market that we have less experience with, including traditional gyms, multifamily residences, hotels and college and corporate campuses, and expansion of our operations in these segments could present various challenges and result in increased costs and other unforeseen challenges;
- Precor serves customers in more than 100 countries worldwide, and, as a result of the acquisition, our operations have expanded into new jurisdictions, which could present significant challenges and result in significant increased risks and costs inherent in doing business in international markets (see "— Expansion into international markets will expose us to significant risks"); and
- We may have failed to identify or assess the magnitude of certain liabilities, shortcomings or other risks in Precor's business, which could result in unexpected litigation or regulatory exposure, unfavorable accounting treatment, a diversion of management's attention and resources, and other adverse effects on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

The occurrence of any of these risks could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results. See "— We have engaged and in the future may engage in acquisition and disposition activities, which could require significant management attention, disrupt our business, fail to achieve the intended benefit, dilute stockholder value, and adversely affect our operating results."

We have experienced, and may continue to experience, delays in the sale of the Ohio industrial facility that was intended to be Peloton Output Park, which could adversely impact our business and financial condition.

In May 2021, we announced our plans to build a U.S.-based manufacturing facility in Troy Township, Ohio, which we called "Peloton Output Park." While we previously intended to use Peloton Output Park to manufacture some of our Connected Fitness Products, we currently are marketing and intend to sell the Ohio facility. The process of re-developing, constructing, and marketing for sale the Ohio facility has been inherently complex and has required significant capital expenditure, and its sale has caused, and may continue to cause, significant disruption to our operations and divert management's attention and resources, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results. We can give no assurance that we will recoup any of our investment in the development of the Ohio facility or realize the expected benefits of its sale, if any.

Expansion into international markets will expose us to significant risks.

We intend to expand our operations to other countries, which requires significant resources and management attention and subjects us to regulatory, economic, and political risks in addition to those we already face in the United States. There are significant risks and costs inherent in doing business in international markets, including:

- difficulty establishing and managing international operations and the increased operations, travel, infrastructure, including establishment of local delivery service and customer service operations, and legal compliance costs associated with locations in different countries or regions;
- the need to vary pricing and margins to effectively compete in international markets;
- · the need to adapt and localize products for specific countries, including obtaining rights to third-party intellectual property, including music, used in each country,
- increased competition from local providers of similar products and services;
- · the ability to protect and enforce intellectual property rights abroad;
- · the need to offer engaging content and customer support in various languages and across various cultures;
- difficulties in understanding and complying with local laws, regulations, and customs in other jurisdictions;
- compliance with anti-bribery laws, such as the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (the "FCPA"), and the U.K. Bribery Act 2010 (the "U.K. Bribery Act"), by us, our employees, and our business partners;
- complexity and other risks associated with current and future legal requirements in other countries, including legal requirements related to sustainability disclosure, consumer protection, consumer product safety, and data privacy frameworks, such as the General Data Protection Regulation 2016/679;
- varying levels of internet technology adoption and infrastructure, and increased or varying network and hosting service provider costs;
- tariffs and other non-tariff barriers, such as quotas and local content rules, customs detentions, as well as tax consequences
- fluctuations in currency exchange rates and the requirements of currency control regulations, which might restrict or prohibit conversion of other currencies into U.S. dollars, and

• political or social unrest or economic instability in a specific country or region in which we operate, including, for example, escalating tensions, hostilities, or trade disputes between China and Taiwan or the effects of "Brexit," each of which could have an adverse impact on our operations in such locations.

In addition to expanding our operations into international markets through the sale of our Connected Fitness Products and the production of our platform content, we have expanded, and may in the future expand, our international operations through acquisitions of, or investments in, foreign entities, which may result in additional operational costs and risks. See "— We have engaged and in the future may engage in acquisition and disposition activities, which could require significant management attention, disrupt our business, fail to achieve the intended benefit, dilute stockholder value, and adversely affect our operating results." In April 2021, we completed our acquisition of Precor, which serves customers in more than 100 countries worldwide. As a result, we began to increase our operations and efforts abroad, which can also result in various challenges and amplify the various risks and costs of doing business in international markets described above.

We have limited experience with international regulatory environments and market practices and may not be able to penetrate or successfully operate in the markets we choose to enter. In addition, we may incur significant expenses as a result of our international expansion, and we may not be successful. We may face limited brand recognition in certain parts of the world that could lead to non-acceptance or delayed acceptance of our products and services by consumers in new markets. We may also face challenges to acceptance of our fitness and wellness content in new markets. Our failure to successfully manage these risks could harm our international operations and our plans for expansion into international markets, and have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We rely on access to our production studios (or alternate venues) and the creativity of our fitness instructors to generate our class content. If we are unable to access or use our studios or alternate venues, or if we are unable to attract and retain high-quality fitness instructors, we may not be able to generate interesting and attractive content for our classes.

Most of the fitness and wellness content offered on our platform is produced in one of our production studios located in New York City or London, with some content (including audio-only content) recorded out of studio or in non-Peloton studios. Due to our reliance on a limited number of studios in a concentrated location, any incident involving our studios, or affecting New York City or London at-large could render our studios inaccessible or unusable and could inhibit our ability to produce and deliver new fitness and wellness content for our Members. Production of the fitness and wellness content on our platform is further reliant on the creativity of our fitness instructors who, with the support of our production team, plan and lead our classes. Our standard employment contract with our experienced instructors has a fixed, multi-year term, however, any of our instructors may leave Peloton prior to the end of their contracts. If we are unable to attract or retain creative and experienced instructors, we may not be able to generate content on a scale or of a quality sufficient to grow our business. If we fail to produce and provide our Members with interesting and attractive content led by instructors who engage them and who they can relate to, then our business, financial condition, and operating results may be adversely affected.

We have engaged and in the future may engage in acquisition and disposition activities, which could require significant management attention, disrupt our business, fail to achieve the intended benefit, dilute stockholder value, and adversely affect our operating results.

As part of our business strategy, we have made and, in the future, may make investments in other companies, products, or technologies, including acquisitions that may result in our entering markets or lines of business in which we do not currently have expertise. For example, in April 2021, we acquired Precor in order to establish U.S. manufacturing capacity, boost research and development capabilities, and accelerate our penetration of the commercial market.

We may not be able to find suitable acquisition candidates and we may not be able to complete acquisitions on favorable terms, if at all, in the future. If we do complete acquisitions, we may not ultimately strengthen our competitive position or achieve our goals, and any acquisitions we complete could be viewed negatively by Members, prospective Members, employees, or investors. Moreover, an acquisition, investment, or business relationship may result in unforeseen operating difficulties and expenditures, including disrupting our ongoing operations, diverting management from their primary responsibilities, subjecting us to additional liabilities, increasing our expenses, and adversely impacting our business, financial condition, and operating results. Some acquisitions may require us to spend considerable time, effort, and resources to integrate employees from the acquired business into our teams, and acquisitions of companies in lines of business in which we lack expertise may require considerable management time, oversight, and research before we see the desired benefit of such acquisitions. Therefore, we may be exposed to unknown liabilities and the anticipated benefits of any acquisition, investment, or business relationship may not be realized, if, for example, we fail to successfully integrate such acquisitions, or the technologies associated with such acquisitions, into our company.

To pay for any such acquisitions, we would have to use cash, incur debt, or issue equity securities, each of which may affect our financial condition or the value of our capital stock and could result in dilution to our stockholders. If we incur more debt, it will result in increased fixed obligations and could also subject us to covenants or other restrictions that would impede our ability to manage our operations. Additionally, we may receive indications of interest from other parties interested in acquiring some or all of our business. The time require stockholders devalues such indications of interest could require significant attention from management, disrupt the ordinary functioning of our business, and could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Further, in connection with our restructuring initiatives, we have divested some of our assets, including through site closures, and plan to divest additional assets, including the sale of the Ohio industrial facility that was intended to be Peloton Output Park. We may in the future decide to divest other assets or a business. In connection with these activities, it may be difficult to find or complete divestiture opportunities or alternative exit strategies under the desired timeline and on acceptable terms, if at all. These circumstances could delay the achievement of our strategic objectives or cause us to incur additional expenses with respect to the desired divestiture, or the price or terms of the divestiture may be less favorable than we had anticipated. Even following a divestiture or other exit strategy, we may have certain continuing obligations to former employees, customers, vendors, landlords or other third parties. We may also have continuing liabilities related to former employees, assets or businesses. Such obligations may have a material adverse impact on our results of operations and financial condition.

We are subject to payment processing risk.

Our customers pay for our products and services using a variety of different payment methods, including credit and debit cards, gift cards, and online wallets. We rely on internal systems as well as those of third parties to process payment. Acceptance and processing of these payment methods are subject to certain rules and regulations and require payment of interchange and other fees. To the extent there are disruptions in our payment processing systems, increases in payment processing fees, material changes in the payment ecosystem, such as large re-issuances of payment cards, delays in receiving payments from payment processors, or changes to rules or regulations concerning payment processing, our revenue, operating expenses and results of operation could be adversely impacted. We leverage our third-party payment processors to bill Subscribers on our behalf. If these third parties become unwilling or unable to continue processing payments on our behalf, we would have to find alternative methods of collecting payments, which could adversely impact Subscriber acquisition and retention. In addition, from time to time, we encounter fraudulent use of payment methods, which could impact our results of operation, and if not adequately controlled and managed, could create negative consumer perceptions of our service.

Cybersecurity risks could adversely affect our business and disrupt our operations.

In addition to relying on critical information technology systems, we collect, maintain and transmit data about employees, suppliers, Members and others, including payment card data and personal information, as well as proprietary business information. Threats to the availability, integrity and security of our systems and data are increasingly diverse and sophisticated. Our systems and data, as well as those of critical third parties, are vulnerable to cyber-attacks involving, for example, viruses and worms, social engineering/phishing, ransomware or other extortion-based attacks, denial-of-service attacks, physical or electronic break-ins, third-party or current/former employee theft or misuse, and similar disruptions from unauthorized tampering with our servers and computer systems or those of third parties that we use in our operations, as well as cyber-risks attributable to software or hardware (e.g., tablets) vulnerabilities, coding errors and misconfigurations (e.g., involving APIs). As artificial intelligence capabilities improve and are increasingly adopted, we may see cyberattacks created through artificial intelligence.

Despite our efforts to create security barriers to protect our systems and data, we cannot entirely mitigate these risks. Cyberattacks are expected to accelerate on a global basis in both frequency and magnitude as threat actors are becoming increasingly sophisticated in using techniques and tools (including artificial intelligence) that circumvent controls, evade detection, and remove forensic evidence, which means that we and others may be unable to detect, investigate, contain or recover from future attacks or incidents in a timely or effective manner. In addition, our employees, service providers and third parties work more frequently on a remote or hybrid arrangement basis, which may involve relying on less secure systems and may increase the risk of cybersecurity-related incidents. We cannot guarantee these private work environments and electronic connections to our work environment have the same robust security measures deployed in our physical offices.

Any cyber-attack that impacts our or our Members' data and assets, disrupts our service, or otherwise compromises the availability, integrity or security of our systems, or those of third parties we use could adversely affect our business, financial condition, and operating results, be expensive to remedy, and damage our reputation. In addition, any such attacks or breaches may negatively impact our Members' experience, result in negative publicity, adversely affect our brand, impact demand for our products and services, and subject us to litigation (including class actions), regulatory investigations and/or penalties and fines, any or all of which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

While we maintain cyber insurance that may help provide coverage for security breaches or other covered incidents, such insurance may not be adequate to cover the costs and liabilities related to them. Our costs associated with such breaches and incidents, including, for example, those stemming from one or more large claims against us that exceed our available insurance coverage, or that results in changes to our insurance policies, could impact our operating results and/or financial condition. In addition, our insurance policy may change as a result of such incidents or for other reasons, including overall insurance market conditions, new cyber-attack campaigns, premium increases, or the imposition of large, self-insured retentions or other co-insurance requirements.

Our Member engagement on mobile devices depends upon effective operation with mobile and streaming device operating systems, networks, and standards that we do not control.

A significant and growing portion of our Members access our platform through the Peloton App, and there is no guarantee that popular mobile devices or television streaming devices will continue to support the Peloton App or that device users will use the Peloton App rather than competing products. We are dependent on the interoperability of the Peloton App with popular mobile and television streaming operating systems that we do not control, such as Android and iOS, and any changes in such systems that degrade the functionality of our App offering or give preferential treatment to competitors could adversely affect our platform's usage on mobile devices and televisions. Additionally, in order to deliver high-quality content, it is important that the Peloton App offering is designed effectively and works well with a range of mobile and streaming technologies, systems, networks, and standards that we do not control. App store license agreements are not negotiable, and we must be responsive to changing requirements under those agreements. We may not be successful in developing relationships with key participants in the mobile and streaming industry or in developing products that operate effectively with these technologies, systems, networks, or standards. In the event that it is more difficult for our Members to access and use our platform on their mobile devices or televisions, or Members find the Peloton App does not effectively meet their needs, our competitors develop products that do not offer access to our platform, our Member growth and Member engagement could be adversely impacted.

If we are unable to anticipate appropriate pricing levels for our Connected Fitness Products and subscriptions, our business could be adversely affected.

If we are unable to anticipate appropriate pricing levels for our portfolio of Connected Fitness Products and subscription services, whether due to consumer sentiment and spending power, availability and terms of consumer financing, brand perception, competitive pressure, or otherwise, our revenues and/or gross margins could be significantly reduced. Our decisions around the development of new products and services are in part based upon assumptions around pricing levels. If there are price fluctuations in the market after these decisions are made, it could have a negative effect on our business.

Further, in March 2022, we began offering Peloton Rental in select markets. In May 2023, we relaunched the Peloton App, shifting perception of an in-home bike company to reflect everything Peloton has to offer to everyone, at any level, wherever they are. No assurance can be given that these offerings or any other new products or services will be successful and will not adversely affect our reputation, operating results, and financial condition. Additionally, our focus on long-term Member engagement over short-term financial condition or results of operations can result in us making decisions that may reduce our short-term revenue or profitability if we believe that such decisions benefit the aggregate Member experience and will thereby improve our financial performance over the long-term. These decisions may not produce the long-term benefits that we expect, in which case our Member growth and engagement as well as our business, operating results, and financial condition could be negatively impacted.

Changes in how we market our products and services could adversely affect our marketing expenses and subscription levels.

We use a broad mix of marketing and other brand-building measures to attract Members. We use traditional television and online advertising, as well as third-party social media platforms such as Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram, as marketing tools. As television advertising, online, and social media platforms continue to rapidly evolve or grow more competitive, we must continue to maintain a presence on these platforms and establish a presence on new or emerging popular social media and advertising and marketing platforms. If we cannot use these marketing tools in a cost-effective manner, if we fail to promote our products and services efficiently and effectively, or if our marketing campaigns attract negative media attention, our ability to acquire new Members and our financial condition may suffer and the price of our Class A common stock could decline. In addition, an increase in the use of television, online, and social media for product promotion and marketing may increase the burden on us to monitor compliance of such materials and increase the risk that such materials could contain problematic product or marketing claims in violation of applicable regulations. Negative commentary, claims or publicity regarding us, our products or influencers and other third parties who are affiliated with us could adversely affect our reputation and sales regardless of whether such claims are accurate. See – "Our success depends on our ability to maintain the value and reputation of the Peloton brand."

An economic downturn or economic uncertainty may adversely affect consumer discretionary spending and demand for our products and services.

Our products and services may be considered discretionary items for consumers. Factors affecting the level of consumer spending for such discretionary items include general economic conditions, including inflation, rising interest rates, recessionary conditions, and other factors such as consumer confidence in future economic conditions, fears of recession, the availability and cost of consumer credit and spending power, levels of unemployment, and tax rates. In recent years, the United States and other significant economic markets have experienced cyclical downturns and worldwide economic conditions remain uncertain. As global economic conditions continue to be volatile or economic uncertainty remains, trends in consumer discretionary spending also remain unpredictable and subject to reductions and fluctuations. Unfavorable economic conditions may lead consumers to delay or reduce purchases of our products and services and consumer demand for our products and services may not grow as we expect. For example, in more recent quarters, we have experienced reduced consumer demand, partially contributing to a decrease in Connected Fitness Products revenue relative to prior year periods. Our sensitivity to economic cycles and any related fluctuation in consumer demand for our products and services could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Our revenue could decline due to changes in credit markets and decisions made by credit providers.

Many of our customers have financed their purchase of our Connected Fitness Products through third-party credit providers with whom we have existing relationships. If we are unable to maintain our relationships with our financing partners, there is no guarantee that we will be able to find replacement partners who will provide our customers with financing on similar terms, and our ability to sell our Connected Fitness Products may be adversely affected. Further, reductions in consumer lending and the availability of consumer credit could limit the number of customers with the financial means to purchase our products. Higher interest rates could increase our costs or the monthly payments for consumer products financed through other sources of consumer in the future, we cannot be assured that third-party financing providers will continue to provide consumers with access to credit or that available credit limits will not be reduced. Such restrictions or reductions in the availability of consumer credit, or the loss of our relationship with our current financing partners, could have an adverse effect on our business, financial conditions, and operating results.

We have a limited operating history with which to predict the profitability of our subscription model. Additionally, we may introduce new revenue models in the future.

The majority of our Subscribers are on month-to-month subscription terms and may cancel their subscriptions at any time. In addition, subscription renewals can fluctuate based on a variety of factors such as consumer preferences, competitive products and services and macroeconomic conditions. We have limited historical data with respect to subscription renewals, so we may be unable to accurately predict customer renewal rates, including relating to the May 2023 App relaunch, which included the introduction of new membership tiers and pricing. Additionally, prior renewal rates may not accurately predict future Subscriber renewal rates for a variety of reasons, such as Subscribers'

dissatisfaction with our offerings and the cost of our subscriptions, macroeconomic conditions, or new offering introductions by us or our competitors. If our Subscribers do not renew their subscriptions, our revenue may decline, and our business will suffer.

Furthermore, we have offered, including in connection with the May 2023 App relaunch, and may in the future offer, new subscription products, implement promotions, or replace or modify current subscription models and pricing, any of which could result in additional costs or could adversely impact Subscriber retention. For example, we began offering Peloton Rental in select markets. It is unknown how our Subscribers will react to new models and whether the costs or logistics of implementing these models will adversely impact our business. If the adoption of new revenue models adversely impacts our Subscriber relationships, Subscriber growth, Subscriber engagement, and our business, financial condition, and operating results could be harmed.

We track certain operational and business metrics with internal methods that are subject to inherent challenges in measurement, and real or perceived inaccuracies in such metrics may harm our reputation and negatively affect our business.

We track certain operational and business metrics, including Total Workouts and Average Monthly Workouts per Connected Fitness Subscription, with internal methods, which are not independently verified by any third party and, in particular for the Peloton App, are often reliant upon an interface with mobile operating systems, networks and standards that we do not control. Our internal methods we use under-count or over-count metrics that are important to our business, for example, as a result of algorithmic or other technical errors, the operational and business metrics that we report publicly, or those that we report to regulatory bodies or otherwise use to manage our business, may not be accurate. In addition, limitations or errors with respect to how we measure certain operational and business metrics may affect our understanding of certain details of our business, which could affect our longer-term strategies, and jeopardize our credibility with Members, partners and regulators. If our operational and business metrics are not accurate representations of our business, market penetration, retention or engagement; if we discover material inaccuracies in our metrics; or if the metrics we rely on to track our performance do not provide an accurate measurement of our business, or if investors, analysts, or customers do not believe that they do, our reputation may be harmed, and our operating and financial results could be adversely affected.

The forecasts of market growth may prove to be inaccurate, and even if the market in which we compete achieves the forecasted growth, we cannot assure you that our business will grow at a similar rate, if at all.

Growth forecasts are subject to significant uncertainty and are based on assumptions and estimates that may not prove to be accurate. The forecasts relating to the expected growth in the connected fitness and wellness market, including estimates based on our own internal survey data, may prove to be inaccurate. Even if the market experiences the growth we forecast, we may not grow our business at a similar rate, or at all. Our growth is subject to many factors, including consumer demand and our success in implementing our business strategy, which are subject to many risks and uncertainties. See "— Our operating results have been, and could in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately manage our inventory."

We or our Subscribers may be subject to sales and other taxes, and we may be subject to liabilities on past sales for taxes, surcharges, and fees.

The application of indirect taxes, such as sales and use tax, subscription sales tax, value-added tax, provincial taxes, goods and services tax, business tax, and gross receipt tax, to businesses like ours and to our Subscribers is a complex and evolving issue. Significant judgment is required to evaluate applicable tax obligations. In many cases, the ultimate tax determination is uncertain because it is not clear how existing statutes apply to our business. One or more states, the federal government, or other countries may seek to impose additional reporting, record-keeping, or indirect tax collection obligations on businesses like ours that offer subscription services and other fitness offerings, and consumers have contested, and may in the future contest, the appropriateness of our tax collection practices through litigation or other means. New taxes could also require us to incur substantial costs to capture data and collect and remit taxes. If such obligations were imposed, the additional costs associated with tax collection, remittance, and audit requirements could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Covenants in the credit agreement and the security agreement governing our term loan and revolving credit facility may restrict our operations, and if we do not effectively manage our business to comply with these covenants, our financial condition could be adversely impacted.

Our term loan and revolving credit facility contain various restrictive covenants, including, among other things, minimum liquidity and revenue requirements applicable solely to the revolving credit facility, restrictions on our ability to dispose of assets, make acquisitions or investments, incur debt or liens, make distributions to our stockholders, or enter into certain types of related party transactions. In particular, in addition to customary affirmative covenants, as well as customary covenants that restrict our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, sell certain assets, guarantee obligations of third parties, declare dividends or make certain distributions, and undergo a merger or consolidation or certain other transactions, our revolving credit facility, as recently amended, requires us to maintain a total level of liquidity of not less than \$250.0 million and limits our borrowings under the revolving credit facility of our credit agreement to the lesser of \$400.0 million and an amount equal to the Subscription revenue of the company and its subsidiaries for the most recently completed fiscal quarter of the company. These restrictions may restrict our current and future operations, particularly our ability to respond to certain changes in our business or industry or take future actions. Pursuant to the security agreement, we granted the parties thereto a security interest in substantially all of our assets. See Note 12 - Debt in the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and the section titled 'Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Liquidity and Capital Resources - Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement" in Part II, Item 7 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K

Our ability to meet these restrictive covenants can be impacted by events beyond our control and we may be unable to do so. Our credit agreement provides that our breach or failure to satisfy certain covenants constitutes an event of default. Upon the occurrence of an event of default, our lenders could elect to declare all amounts outstanding under its debt agreements to be immediately due and payable. In addition, our

lenders would have the right to proceed against the assets we provided as collateral pursuant to the credit agreement and the security agreement. If the debt under our credit agreement was to be accelerated, we may not have sufficient cash on hand or be able to sell sufficient collateral to repay it, which would have an immediate adverse effect on our business and operating results. This could potentially cause us to cease operations and result in a complete loss of your investment in our Class A common stock.

We have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, and if our remediation of such material weaknesses is not effective, or if we fail to develop and maintain an effective system of disclosure controls and internal control over financial reporting, our ability to produce timely and accurate financial statements or comply with applicable laws and regulations could be impaired.

In the course of preparing our financial statements for fiscal 2021, fiscal 2022 and fiscal 2023, we identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. In the course of preparing our financial statements for fiscal 2023, we identified a material weakness related to information technology statements for fiscal 2023, we identified a material weakness related to information technology system specific to Precor. We have concluded that this material weakness we idd not design and maintain sufficient user access controls to ensure appropriate segregation of duties and adequately restrict user and privileged access to a financial application, programs, and data to appropriate Company personnel. The affected ITGCs adversely affected certain automated and manual business process controls reliant on such ITGCs. The material weakness that we identified in fiscal 2021 and 2022 related to reporting involving inventory, an additional material weakness we identified in fiscal 2022 related to controls that validate the inputs and assumptions used in our impairment testing. We have concluded that these material weaknesses arose because our controls were not effectively designed, documented and maintained to (i) verify that our financial statements.

To address our material weaknesses, we have made changes to our program and controls as set forth in Part II, Item 9A "Controls and Procedures." Unless otherwise described in Part II, Item 9A "Controls and Procedures," we will not be able to fully remediate these material weaknesses until these steps have been completed and have been operating effectively for a sufficient period of time.

If we are unable to further implement and maintain effective internal control over financial reporting or disclosure controls and procedures, our ability to record, process and report financial information accurately, and to prepare financial statements within required time periods could be adversely affected, which could subject us to litigation or investigations requiring management resources and payment of legal and other expenses, negatively affect investor confidence in our financial statements and adversely impact our stock price. If we are unable to assert that our internal control over financial reporting is effective, or if our independent registered public accounting firm is unable to express an unqualified opinion as to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, investors may lose confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, the market price of our Class A common stock could be adversely affected and we could become subject to litigation or investigations by the stock exchange on which our securities are listed, the SEC or other regulatory authorities, which could require additional financial and management resources.

Furthermore, we cannot assure you that the measures we have taken to date, and actions we may take in the future, will be sufficient to remediate the control deficiencies that led to our material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting or that they will prevent or avoid potential future material weaknesses. Our current controls and any new controls that we develop may become inadequate because of changes in conditions in our business. For example, as we continue our reliance on last mile partners, we may face additional challenges in accurately verifying physical inventory counts. Further, weaknesses in our disclosure controls and internal control over financial reporting may be discovered in the future. Any failure to develop or maintain effective controls or any difficulties encountered in their implementation or improvement could harm our operating results or cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations and may result in a restatement of our financial statements for prior periods.

Any failure to implement and maintain effective internal control over financial reporting could adversely affect the results of periodic management evaluations and annual independent registered public accounting firm attestation reports regarding the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting that we are required to include in our periodic reports that are filed with the SEC. Ineffective disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting could also cause investors to lose confidence in our reported financial and other information, which would likely have a negative effect on the trading price of our Class A common stock. In addition, if we are unable to continue to meet these requirements, we may not be able to remain listed on The Nasdaq Global Select Market.

Failure to maintain effective internal control over our financial and management systems may strain our resources, divert management's attention, and impact our ability to attract and retain executive management and qualified board members.

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder by the SEC and any rules and regulations subsequently implemented by the SEC, the rules and regulations of the listing standards of The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC and other applicable securities rules and regulations. Compliance with these rules and regulations has increased our legal and financial compliance costs and strains our financial and management systems, internal controls, and employees.

The Exchange Act requires, among other things, that we file annual, quarterly, and current reports with respect to our business and operating results. Moreover, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures, and internal control over financial reporting. In order to maintain and, if required in the future, improve our disclosure controls and procedures, and internal control over financial reporting to meet this standard, significant resources and management oversight may be required. In the course of preparing our financial statements for fiscal 2023, we identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting related to Precor ITGCs. Previously, in fiscal 2021 and 2022, we had identified a material weakness related to controls around the existence, completeness, and valuation of inventory. If, in the future, we have a material weakness or deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting, we may

not detect errors on a timely basis and our consolidated financial statements may be materially misstated. Effective internal control is necessary for us to produce reliable financial reports and is important to prevent fraud. See "— We have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, and if our remediation of such material weaknesses is not effective, or if we fail to develop and maintain an effective system of disclosure controls and internal control over financial reporting, our ability to produce timely and accurate financial statements or comply with applicable laws and regulations could be impaired."

Pursuant to Sections 302 and 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, our independent registered public accounting firm has provided an attestation report regarding our internal control over financial reporting. We have incurred and expect to continue to incur significant expenses and devote substantial management effort toward ensuring compliance with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. As a result of the complexity involved in complying with the rules and regulations applicable to public companies, our management's attention may be diverted from other business concerns, which could harm our business, operating results, and financial condition. Although we have already hired additional employees to assist us in complying with these requirements, we may need to hire more employees in the future, or engage outside consultants, which will increase our operating expenses.

If our estimates or judgments relating to our critical accounting policies prove to be incorrect, our operating results could be adversely affected.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, as provided in the section titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations-Critical Accounting Estimates" in Part II, Item 7 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The results of these estimates form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets, liabilities, and stockholders' equity/deficit, and the amount of revenue and expenses that are not readily apparent from other sources. Significant assumptions and estimates used in preparing our consolidated financial statements include those related to revenue related reserves, the realizability of inventory, content costs for past use reserve, fair value measurements including common stock valuations, the incremental borrowing rate associated with lease liabilities, useful lives of property and equipment, product warranty, goodwill and finite-lived intangible assets, accounting for income taxes, stock-based compensation expense and commitments and contingencies. Our operating results may be adversely affected if our assumptions change or if actual circumstances differ from those in our assumptions, which could cause our operating results to fall below the expectations of securities analysts and investors, resulting in a decline in the price of our Class A common stock.

We are exposed to changes to the global macroeconomic environment beyond our control, including inflation fluctuations and foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations.

We are exposed to fluctuations in inflation, which could negatively affect our business, financial condition and operating results. The United States has recently experienced historically high levels of inflation. If the inflation rate continues to increase, it will likely affect our expenses, including, but not limited to, employee compensation expenses and increased costs for supplies. Any attempts to offset cost increases with price increases may result in reduced sales, increased customer dissatisfaction or otherwise harm our reputation. Moreover, to the extent inflation results in rising interest rates, reduces discretionary spending, and has other adverse effects on the market, it may adversely affect our business, financial condition and operating results.

In addition, while we have historically transacted in U.S. dollars with the majority of our Subscribers and suppliers, we have transacted in some foreign currencies, such as the Euro, Canadian Dollar and U.K. Pound Sterling, and may transact in more foreign currencies in the future. Further, certain of our manufacturing agreements provide for fixed costs of our Connected Fitness Products and hardware in Taiwanese dollars but provide for payment in U.S. dollars based on the then-current Taiwanese dollar spot rate. Accordingly, changes in the value of foreign currencies relative to the U.S. dollar can affect our revenue and operating results. As a result of such foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, it could be more difficult to detect underlying trends in our business and operating results. In addition, to the extent that fluctuations in currency exchange rates cause our operating results to differ from our expectations or the expectations of our investors, the trading price of our Class A common stock could be lowered. We use derivative instruments, such as foreign currency forward and option contracts, to hedge certain exposures to fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates. The use of such hedging activities may not offset any or more than a portion of the adverse financial effects of unfavorable movements in foreign exchange rates over the limited time the hedges are in place and may introduce additional risks if we are unable to structure effective hedges with such instruments.

A resurgence of the COVID-19 pandemic could have an adverse effect on our business, and it remains uncertain how the post-COVID-19 pandemic environment and any resurgence of the COVID-19 pandemic will impact consumer demand for our products and services and consumer preferences generally.

A resurgence of the COVID-19 pandemic could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations, and financial condition due to the occurrence of some or all of the following events or circumstances, among others:

- our and our third-party suppliers', contract manufacturers', logistics providers', and other business partners' inability to manage our or their business effectively or operate worksites due to employees, including key employees, becoming ill and working from home inefficiently as a result of a remote or hybrid working arrangement;
- temporary inventory shortages caused by difficulties in predicting demand for our products and services and longer lead-times and component shortages in the manufacturing of our Connected Fitness Products, due to import/export conditions such as port congestion, and local government orders; and
- incurrence of significant increases to employee healthcare and benefits costs.

In addition, while we experienced a significant increase in our Subscriber base at the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, the rate of the increase has since slowed down and, over the longer term, it remains uncertain how the post-COVID-19 pandemic environment will impact consumer

demand for our products and services and consumer preferences generally. It also remains uncertain how any resurgence of the COVID-19 pandemic would impact demand for our products and services. See "— Our operating results have been, and could in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately manage our inventory."

Stockholder activism could disrupt our business, cause us to incur significant expenses, hinder execution of our business strategy, and impact our stock price.

We have been and may in the future be subject to stockholder activism, which can arise in a variety of predictable or unpredictable situations and can result in substantial costs and divert management's and our board's attention and resources from our business. Additionally, such stockholder activism could give rise to perceived uncertainties as to our long-term business, financial forecasts, future operations and strategic planning, harm our reputation, adversely affect our relationships with our Members and business partners, and make it more difficult to attract and retain qualified personnel. We may also be required to incur significant fees and other expenses related to activist matters, including for third-party advisors retained by us to assist in navigating activist situations. Our stock price could fluctuate due to trading activity associated with various announcements, developments, and share purchases over the course of an activist campaign or otherwise be adversely affected by the events. risks and uncertainties related to any such stockholder activism.

Increased regulation and increased scrutiny and changing expectations from investors, consumers, employees, and others regarding environmental, social and governance matters, practices and reporting could cause us to incur additional costs, devote additional resources and expose us to additional risks, which could adversely impact our reputation, customer attraction and retention, access to capital and employee recruitment and retention.

Companies across all industries are facing increasing scrutiny related to their environmental, social and governance ("ESG") practices and reporting. Investors, consumers, employees and other stakeholders have focused increasingly on ESG practices and placed increasing importance on the implications and social cost of their investments, purchases and other interactions with companies. With this increased focus, public reporting regarding ESG practices is becoming more broadly expected. If our ESG practices and reporting do not meet investor, consumer or employee expectations, which continue to evolve, our brand, reputation and customer retention may be negatively impacted.

Our ability to achieve our current or future ESG objectives, targets or goals, including our renewable energy procurement, air freight reduction, and circular business model goals, is subject to numerous risks, many of which are outside of our control. Examples of such risks include:

- · the availability and cost of low- or non-carbon-based energy sources;
- the evolving regulatory requirements affecting ESG standards or disclosures
- · the availability of suppliers that can meet sustainability, diversity and other ESG standards that we may set;
- our ability to recruit, develop and retain diverse talent in our labor markets; and
- the success of our organic growth and acquisitions or dispositions of businesses or operations.

If we fail, or are perceived to be failing, to meet the standards included in any sustainability disclosure or the expectations of our various stakeholders, it could negatively impact our reputation, customer attraction and retention, access to capital and employee retention. In addition, new sustainability rules and regulations have been adopted and may continue to be introduced in various states and other jurisdictions. For instance, the European Union Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive ("CSRD") became effective in 2023. CSRD applies to both EU and non-EU in-scope entities and would require them to provide expansive disclosures on various sustainability topics including climate change, biodiversity, workforce, supply chain, and business ethics. The SEC is expected to finalize a climate change disclosure proposal in 2023. Further, the International Sustainability Standards Board issued sustainability and climate change disclosures standards in June 2023, which the U.K. and other countries in which we operate had indicated they will adopt as their own binding standards. Our failure to comply with any applicable rules or regulations or other criticisms of our sustainability disclosures could lead to penalties or claims and other litigation and adversely impact our reputation, customer attraction and retention, access to capital and employee retention.

Our business is subject to the risk of earthquakes, fire, power outages, floods, hurricanes, public health crises, ransomware and other cybersecurity attacks, labor disputes, and other catastrophic events, and to interruption by man-made problems such as terrorism and international geopolitical conflicts.

Our business is vulnerable to damage or interruption from climate risk in the form of extreme weather events, earthquakes, fires, floods, hurricanes, and other power losses, telecommunications failures, ransomware and other cybersecurity attacks, labor disputes, terrorist attacks, acts of war and international geopolitical conflicts, human errors, break-ins, industrial accidents, public health crises, including the COVID-19 pandemic, and other unforeseen events or events that we cannot control. The third-party providers, systems and operations and contract manufacturers we rely on are subject to similar risks. Our insurance policies may not cover losses from these events or may provide insufficient compensation that does not cover our total losses. For example, a significant natural disaster, such as an earthquake, fire, or flood, could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results, and our insurance coverage may be insufficient to compensate us for losses that may occur. Acts of terrorism, which may be targeted at metropolitan areas that have higher population density than rural areas, could also cause disruptions to our or our suppliers' and contract manufacturers' businesses or the economy as a whole. We may not have sufficient protection or recovery plans in some circumstances, such as natural disasters affecting locations that store significant inventory of our products, which house our servers, or from which we generate content. As we rely heavily on our computer and communications systems, and the internet to conduct our business and provide high-quality customer service, these disruptions, including disruptions due to weather-related events that could stress the power grid, could negatively impact our ability to run our business and either directly or indirectly disrupt suppliers' and our contract manufacturers' businesses, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and operating results.

Risks Related to Our Connected Fitness Products and Members

Our products and services may be affected from time to time by design and manufacturing defects or product safety issues, real or perceived, that could adversely affect our business and result in harm to our reputation.

We offer complex hardware and software products and services that may be alleged, and have been alleged, to be affected by design and manufacturing defects or potential product safety issues. Sophisticated operating system software and applications, such as those offered by us, often have issues that can unexpectedly interfere with the intended operation of hardware or software products. Defects may also exist in components and products that we source from third parties, or may arise from upgrades or changes to hardware that we or our third-party manufacturing partners may make in the ordinary course of a product's lifecycle. Actual or perceived defects may not be identified until after a product is in market. Any defects could impact our customer experience, tarnish our brand reputation or make our products and services unsafe and create a risk of environmental or property damage and/or personal injury. We may also become subject to the hazards and uncertainties of product liability claims and related litigation, including consumer claims.

Additionally, in May 2021, we initiated a voluntary recall of our Tread+ product in coordination with the CPSC in response to reports of injuries associated with our Tread+, one of which led to the death of a child. In 2020, we conducted a voluntary recall in coordination with the CPSC of first generation clip-in pedals in our Peloton Bike, our original model bike, due to a risk that the pedal can break during use, causing injuries. In addition, in May 2023, in collaboration with the CPSC, we announced a voluntary recall of the original Peloton model Bikes (not Bike+) seat posts sold in the U.S. from January 2018 to May 2023, and we are offering Members a free replacement seat post as the approved repair. We have incurred, and may continue to incur, incremental expenses or face other challenges in connection with the implementation of the seat post recall beyond what we have currently estimated to be probable and reasonably estimable, including if the number of reported incidents materially increases, which may adversely impact our operating results, brand reputation, demand for our products, and business. In addition to the seat post recall described above, in collaboration with the CPSC, in May 2023 we announced that we will be offering a free rear safety guard to Members in connection with the Tread+ recall. We may face, and have faced, substantial costs associated with the implementation of the above and other recalls including the development of new or additional product features.

We are presently subject to class action litigation, private personal injury claims and other regulatory proceedings, government inquiries and investigations related to the Tread+ and Bike recalls and other matters that, regardless of their merits, could harm our reputation, divert management's attention from our operations, and result in substantial legal fees, judgments, fines, penalties, and other costs. Given that such proceedings are subject to uncertainty, there can be no assurance that such legal and regulatory proceedings, either individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our stock price, business, results of operations, financial condition or cash flows. Furthermore, the occurrence of real or perceived defects in any of our products, now or in the future, could result in additional negative publicity, regulatory investigations, recalls, or lawsuits filed against us, particularly if Members or others who use or purchase our Connected Fitness Products are injured. Even if injuries are not the result of any defects, if they are perceived to be, we may incur expenses to defend or settle any claims or government inquiries and our brand and reputation may be harmed. See Note 13 - Commitments and Contingencies in the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and the section titled "Legal Proceedings" in Part I, Item 3 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

In addition, from time to time, we may experience outages, service slowdowns, hardware issues, or software errors that affect our ability to deliver our fitness and wellness programming through our Connected Fitness platform. As a result, our services may not perform as anticipated and may not meet our expectations, or legal or regulatory requirements, or the expectations of our Members. There can be no assurance that we will be able to timely detect and fix all issues and defects in the hardware, software, and services we offer. Failure to do so could result in widespread technical and performance issues affecting our products and services and could lead to claims or investigations against us.

Design and manufacturing defects, real or perceived, and claims related thereto, may subject us to judgments or settlements that result in damages materially in excess of the limits of our insurance coverage. In addition, we may be exposed to recalls, product replacements or modifications, write-offs of inventory, property and equipment, or intangible assets, and significant warranty and other expenses such as litigation costs and regulatory fines. If we cannot successfully defend any large claim, maintain our general liability insurance on acceptable terms, or maintain adequate coverage against potential claims, our financial results could be adversely impacted. Further, quality problems could adversely affect the experience for users of our products and services, and result in harm to our reputation, loss of competitive advantage, poor market acceptance, reduced demand for our products and services, delay in new product and service introductions, and lost revenue.

Our Members use their Connected Fitness Products, subscriptions, and fitness accessories to track and record their workouts. If our products fail to provide accurate metrics and data to our Members, our brand and reputation could be harmed, and we may be unable to retain our Members.

Our Members use their Connected Fitness Products, subscriptions, and fitness accessories, such as our heart rate monitor, to track and record certain metrics and data related to their workouts. Examples of data tracked on our platform include heart rate, calories burned, distance traveled and Strive Score as well as cadence, resistance, and output in the case of Bike; pace, speed, and elevation in the case of Tread; Movement Tracker in the case of Guide; and stroke rate, pace, and output in the case of Row. Taken together, these metrics assist our Members in tracking their fitness journey and understanding the effectiveness of their Peloton workouts, both during and after a workout. We anticipate introducing new metrics and features in the future. If the software used in our Connected Fitness Products or on our platform malfunctions and fails to accurately track, display, or record Member workouts and metrics, it could negatively impact our Members' experience, and we could face claims alleging that our products and services do not operate as advertised. Such reports and claims could result in negative publicity, product liability and/or product safety claims, and, in some cases, may require us to expend time and resources to refute such claims and defend against potential litigation. If our products and services fail to provide accurate metrics and data to our Members, or if there are reports or claims of inaccurate metrics and data or claims of inaccuracy regarding the overall health benefits of our products and services in the future, our

Members' experience may be negatively impacted, we may become the subject of negative publicity, litigation, regulatory proceedings, and warranty claims, and our brand, operating results, and business could be harmed.

If we fail to offer high-quality Member support, our business and reputation will suffer.

Providing a high-quality Member experience is vital to our success in generating word-of-mouth referrals to drive sales and for retaining existing Members. We have faced, and in the future may face, challenges to our ability to provide high-quality Member support. For example, due to COVID-19, we have at times been unable to provide in-home servicing of our Connected Fitness Products, and we have at times had to pause or limit delivery of our Connected Fitness Products. Additionally, our use of, and expansion of, other distribution channels and our increasing reliance on third-party Member support and third-party last mile partners for in-home delivery and set up services may challenge our ability to control Members' experience of such services. If we do not help our Members quickly resolve issues and provide effective ongoing support, our reputation may suffer, and our ability to retain and attract Members, or to sell additional products and services to existing Members, could be harmed.

We may be subject to warranty claims that could result in significant direct or indirect costs, or we could experience greater product returns than expected, either of which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We generally provide a minimum 12-month limited warranty on all of our Connected Fitness Products. In addition, we permit returns of our Bikes or Treads by first-time purchasers for a full refund within 30 days of delivery. The occurrence of any defects, real or perceived, in our Connected Fitness Products could result in an increase in returns or make us liable for damages and warranty claims in excess of our current reserves, which could result in an adverse effect on our business prospects, liquidity, financial condition, and cash flows if returns or warranty claims were to materially exceed anticipated levels. We have experienced and may in the future experience higher product returns during periods where there are actual or perceived defects in our products or services or if there are changes in home fitness demand as consumers go back to their pre-COVID routines.

In addition, we have been, and in the future could be, subject to costs related to product recalls, and we could incur significant costs to correct any defects, warranty claims, or other problems. Any negative publicity related to the perceived quality and safety of our products could affect our brand image, decrease consumer and Member confidence and demand, and adversely affect our financial condition and operating results. Also, while our warranty is limited to repairs and returns, warranty claims may result in litigation, the occurrence of which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results. For example, in connection with our May 2021 Tread+ recall, we are presently, and may in the future be, subject to warranty claims and lawsuits related to ripuries sustained by Members or their friends and family members, or others who use or purchase the Tread+ and other Connected Fitness Products that, regardless of their merits, could harm our reputation, divert management's attention from our operations and result in substantial legal fees and other costs. See "— Our products and services may be affected from time to time by design and manufacturing defects or product safety issues, real or perceived, that could adversely affect our business and result in harm to our reputation."

In addition to warranties supplied by us, we also offer the option for customers to purchase third-party extended warranty and services contracts in some markets, which creates an ongoing performance obligation over the warranty period. Extended warranties are regulated in the United States on a state level and are treated differently by state. Outside the United States, regulations for extended warranties vary from country to country. Changes in interpretation of the insurance regulations or other laws and regulations concerning extended warranties on a federal, state, local, or international level may cause us to incur costs or have additional regulatory requirements to meet in the future. Our failure to comply with past, present, and future similar laws could result in reduced sales of our products, reputational damage, penalties, and other sanctions, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Regulations related to conflict minerals may cause us to incur additional expenses and could limit the supply and increase the costs of certain metals used in the manufacturing of our products.

We are subject to requirements under the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, requiring us to conduct due diligence on and disclose whether or not certain conflict minerals originating from certain countries as well as geographic regions are necessary for the manufacture or functionality of our products. The implementation of these requirements could adversely affect the sourcing, availability, and pricing of the materials used in the manufacture of components used in our products. In addition, we incur additional costs to comply with the potential disclosure requirements, including costs related to conducting diligence procedures to determine the sources of minerals that may be used or necessary to the products and, if applicable, potential changes to products, processes, or sources of supply as a consequence of such due diligence activities. It is also possible that we may face reputational harm if we determine that any of our products contain minerals not determined to be free of conflict minerals or if we are unable to alter our products, processes, or sources of supply to avoid such materials.

Risks Related to Laws, Regulation, and Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may be subject to legal proceedings, government inquiries or investigations, or disputes that could cause us to incur significant expenses, divert our management's attention, and materially harm our business, financial condition, and operating results.

From time to time, we may be subject to claims, lawsuits, government inquiries or investigations, demands, disputes, and other proceedings involving product safety, product liability, competition and antitrust, intellectual property, privacy, consumer protection, securities, tax, labor and employment, commercial disputes, and other matters that could adversely affect our business operations and financial condition. As we have grown, we have seen a rise in the number and significance of these disputes and inquiries. Injuries sustained by Members or their friends and family members, or others who use or purchase our Connected Fitness Products, have subjected us to, and could in the future subject us to, regulatory proceedings, government inquiries, investigations, and actions, and private litigation that regardless of their merits, could harm our

reputation, divert management's attention from our operations and result in substantial legal fees and other costs. Additionally, we have in the past been subject to intense media scrutiny, which exposes us to increasing regulation, government or regulatory investigations, legal actions and penalties. For example, we are presently subject to litigation related to injury claims by Members and other used or purchased the Tread+, and we have reporting obligations to safety regulators in all jurisdictions where we sell Connected Fitness Products, where reporting may trigger further regulatory investigations. See "— Our products and services may be affected from time to time by design and manufacturing defects or product safety issues, real or perceived, that could adversely affect our business and result in harm to our reputation." The SEC is also investigating our public disclosures concerning the Tread+ recall, as well as other matters. In addition, in 2021, the DOJ and the Department of Homeland Security (the "DHS") subpoenaed us for documents and other information related to our statutory obligations under the CPSA, and they are continuing to investigate.

We have also been named in several lawsuits related to our products. For example, the Company and certain of its former officers have been named in a consolidated securities class action on behalf of a class consisting of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired our Class A common stock between September 11, 2020 and May 5, 2021, alleging that the defendants made false and/or misleading statements in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder related to the Tread and Tread+ products and the safety of those products. Seven stockholders filed verified stockholder derivative action lawsuits purportedly on behalf of the Company against certain of our current and former officers and directors alleging breaches of fiduciary duties and violations of Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, and, for certain of the lawsuits, unjust enrichment, abuse of control, gross mismanagement, waste, and a claim for contribution under Sections 10(b) and 21D of the Exchange Act based upon similar allegations. See "—The stock price of our Class A common stock has been, and will likely continue to be, volatile and you could lose all or part of your investment." We and certain of our current and former officers have also been named as defendants in a consolidated putative securities class action related to demand for our Connected Fitness Products. In particular, plaintiffs filed a putative securities class action lawsuit purportedly on behalf of a class consisting of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired our Class A common stock between February 5, 2021 and January 19, 2022, alleging that the defendants made false and/or misleading statements about demand for the Company's products and the reasons for the Company's product inventory growth. Plaintiffs also allege that the defendants engaged in improper trading in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20A of the Exchange Act and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. Four stockholders filed verified stockholder derivative

Litigation, government inquiries or investigations, regulatory proceedings, such as the investigations described above, as well as related personal injury or class action claims and lawsuits, and securities, commercial, consumer and intellectual property infringement matters that we are currently facing or could face, can be protracted and expensive, and have results that are difficult to predict. Certain of these matters include speculative claims for substantial or indeterminate amounts of damages and include claims for injunctive relief. Additionally, our legal costs for any of these matters, either alone or in the aggregate could be significant. Adverse outcomes with respect to any of these legal or regulatory proceedings may result in significant settlement costs or judgments, penalties and fines, or require us to modify our products or services, make content unavailable, or require us to stop offering certain products, components, or features, all of which could negatively affect our membership and revenue growth. Even if these proceedings are resolved in our favor, the time and resources necessary to resolve them could divert the resources of our management and require significant expenditures. See *Note 13 - Commitments and Contingencies* in the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The results of litigation, investigations, claims, demands, disputes, and regulatory proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty, and determining reserves for pending litigation and other legal and regulatory matters requires significant judgment. There can be no assurance that our expectations will prove correct, and even if these matters are resolved in our favor or without significant cash settlements, these matters, and the time and resources necessary to litigate or resolve them, could harm our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We collect, store, process, and use personal data and other Member data, which subjects us to legal obligations and laws and regulations related to security and privacy, and any actual or perceived failure to meet those obligations could harm our business.

We collect, process, store, and use a wide variety of data from current and prospective Members, including personal data (some of which is considered sensitive data under applicable laws), such as home addresses, and geolocation data. U.S. federal, state, and international laws and regulations governing privacy, data protection, and e-commerce transactions impose obligations on what we can do with our Members' personal data. These obligations include heightened transparency about data collection, use and sharing practices, new data privacy rights, and rules in respect to cross-border data transfers, which carry significant enforcement penalties for non-compliance. These laws and regulations also require us to safeguard our Members' personal data. Although we have established security measures, policies and procedures designed to protect Member information, our third-party service providers' security and testing measures may not prevent security breaches. Further, advances in computer capabilities, artificial intelligence and machine learning, new discoveries in the field of cryptography, inadequate facility security, or other developments may result in a compromise or breach of the technology we use to protect Member data. Any compromise of our security or breach of our Members' privacy could harm our reputation or financial condition and, therefore, our business.

In addition, a party who circumvents our security measures or exploits inadequacies in our security measures, could, among other effects, misappropriate Member data or other proprietary information, cause interruptions in our operations, or expose Members to computer viruses or

other disruptions. Actual or perceived vulnerabilities may lead to claims against us. To the extent that the measures we or our third-party business partners have taken prove to be insufficient or inadequate, we may become subject to litigation, breach notification obligations, or regulatory or administrative sanctions, which could result in significant fines, penalties, or damages and harm to our reputation. Depending on the nature of the information compromised, in the event of a data breach or other unauthorized access to our Member data, we may also have obligations to notify Members about the incident and we may need to provide some form of remedy, such as a subscription to a credit monitoring service, for the individuals affected by the incident. A growing number of legislative and regulatory bodies have adopted consumer notification requirements in the event of unauthorized access to or acquisition of certain types of personal data. Such breach notification laws continue to evolve and may be inconsistent from one jurisdiction to another, and there can be no assurances that we will be successful in our efforts to comply with these obligations. Complying with these obligations could cause us to incur substantial costs and could increase negative publicity surrounding any incident that compromises Member data.

Furthermore, we may legally be required to disclose personal data pursuant to demands from individuals, privacy advocates, regulators, government agencies, and law enforcement agencies in various jurisdictions with conflicting privacy and security laws. This disclosure of or refusal to disclose personal data may result in a breach of privacy and data protection policies, notices, laws, rules, court orders, and regulations and could result in proceedings or actions against us in the same or other jurisdictions, damage to our reputation and brand, and inability to provide our products and services to consumers in certain jurisdictions. Additionally, new laws or regulations, or changes to or re-interpretations of the laws and regulations that govern our collection, use, and disclosure of Member data could impose additional requirements with respect to the retention and security of Member data, could limit our marketing activities, and could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Violations of applicable privacy laws or cybersecurity incidents could impact our business in a number of ways, such as a temporary suspension of some or all of our operating and/or information systems, damage our reputation, our relationships with customers, suppliers, vendors, and service providers and the Peloton brand and could result in lost data, lost sales, increased insurance premiums, substantial breach-notification and other remediation costs and lawsuits, as well as adversely affect results of operations. In addition, we may also face regulatory investigations with corresponding fines, civil claims including representative actions, and other class action type litigation (where individuals have suffered harm), potentially amounting to significant compensation or damages liabilities (including under laws such as in California that provide statutory damage remedies for certain types of breaches), as well as associated costs, diversion of internal resources, and reputational harm.

We may also incur additional costs in the future related to the implementation of additional security measures to protect against new or enhanced data security and privacy threats, to comply with state, federal, and international laws that may be enacted to address personal data processing risks and data security threats, or to investigate or address potential or actual data security or privacy breaches.

We are subject to global trade related laws and regulations for the export and import of goods, articles, materials and technology, as well as forced labor and economic sanctions regulations that could subject us to liability, detention of goods, and impair our ability to compete in international markets.

The United States and various foreign governments have imposed controls, export license requirements, duties, and restrictions on the import or export of certain goods and technologies. Our products may be subject to U.S. export controls and compliance with applicable regulatory requirements regarding the export of our products and services may create delays in the introduction of our products and services in international markets, prevent our international Members from accessing our products and services, and, in some cases, prevent the export of our products and services to some countries altogether.

Furthermore, U.S. export control laws and economic sanctions programs prohibit the provision of products and services to certain countries, regions, governments, and persons subject to U.S. sanctions regulations. Even though we take precautions to prevent our products and technology from being provided to targets of U.S. sanctions, our products and services, including our firmware updates, could be provided to those targets. Our failure to comply with these laws and regulations could have negative consequences, including government investigations, penalties, reputational harm and could harm our international and domestic sales and adversely affect our revenue.

Numerous laws prohibit the importation of goods made with forced labor or compulsory prison labor, including for example the Tariff Act of 1930, as well as the Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act ("UFLPA"), and other global laws against forced labor. The UFLPA prohibits the importation of articles, merchandise, apparel, and goods mined, produced, or manufactured wholly or in part in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (Xinjiang) of the People's Republic of China (PRC), or by entities identified by the U.S. government on the UFLPA Entity List. Forced labor concerns have rapidly become a global area of interest, and is a topic that will likely be subject to new regulations in the markets we operate within. If we fail to comply with these laws and regulations, the Company may be subject to detention, seizure, and exclusion of imports, as well as penalties, costs, and restrictions on export and import privileges that could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Failure to comply with anti-corruption and anti-money laundering laws, including the FCPA and similar laws associated with our activities outside of the United States, could subject us to penalties and other adverse consequences.

We operate a global business and may have direct or indirect interactions with public officials and employees of government agencies or state-owned or affiliated entities. We are subject to the FCPA, the U.S. domestic bribery statute contained in 18 U.S.C. § 201, Honest Services Wire Fraud, 18 U.S.C. § 1346, the U.S. Travel Act, the USA PATRIOT Act, the U.K. Bribery Act, and possibly other anti-bribery and anti-money laundering laws in countries in which we conduct activities. These laws prohibit companies and their employees and third-party representatives from corruptly promising, authorizing, offering, or providing, directly or indirectly, improper payments or anything of value to foreign public officials, political parties, and private-sector recipients for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business, directing business to any person, or securing any advantage. In addition, U.S. public companies are required to maintain books and records that accurately and fairly represent their transactions

and have an adequate system of internal accounting controls. In many foreign countries, including countries in which we may conduct business, it may be a local custom that businesses engage in practices that are prohibited by the FCPA or other applicable laws and regulations. Governmental enforcement authorities could seek to impose substantial civil and/or criminal fines and penalties for violations of these laws by any director, officer, employee, or third-party representative, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, reputation, operating results and financial condition.

We have implemented an anti-corruption compliance program and policies, procedures and training designed to foster compliance with these laws, however, our employees, contractors, and agents, and companies to which we outsource certain of our business operations, may take actions in violation of our policies or applicable law. Any such violation could have an adverse effect on our reputation, business, operating results and prospects.

Any violation of the FCPA, other applicable anti-corruption laws, or anti-money laundering laws could result in whistleblower complaints, adverse media coverage, investigations, loss of export privileges, substantial criminal or civil sanctions and suspension or debarment from U.S. government contracts, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our reputation, business, operating results, and prospects. In addition, responding to any enforcement action may result in a significant diversion of management's attention and resources and significant defense costs and other professional fees.

Changes in legislation in U.S. and foreign taxation of international business activities or the adoption of other tax reform policies, as well as the application of such laws, could adversely impact our financial position and operating results.

Recent or future changes to U.S., U.K. and other foreign tax laws could impact the tax treatment of our earnings. For example, the U.S. government may enact significant changes to the taxation of business entities including, among others, the imposition of minimum taxes or surfaxes on certain types of income. We generally conduct our international operations through wholly owned subsidiaries, branches, or representative offices and report our taxable income in various jurisdictions worldwide based upon our business operations in those jurisdictions. Further, we are in the process of implementing an international structure that aligns with our financial and operational objectives as evaluated based on our international markets, expansion plans, and operational needs for headcount and physical infrastructure outside the United States. The intercompany relationships between our legal entities are subject to complex transfer pricing regulations administered by taxing authorities in various jurisdictions. Although we believe we are compliant with applicable transfer pricing and other tax laws in the United States, the United Kingdom, and other relevant countries, changes in such laws and rules may require the modification of our international structure in the future, which will incur costs, may increase our worldwide effective tax rate, and may adversely affect our financial position and operating results. In addition, significant judgment is required in evaluating our tax positions and determining our provision for income taxes.

During the ordinary course of business, there are many transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain. For example, our effective tax rates could be adversely affected by earnings being lower than anticipated in countries where we have lower statutory rates and higher than anticipated in countries where we have higher statutory rates, by changes in foreign currency exchange rates, or by changes in the relevant tax, accounting, and other laws, regulations, principles, and interpretations. As we operate in numerous taxing jurisdictions, the application of tax laws can be subject to diverging and sometimes conflicting interpretations by tax authorities of these jurisdictions. It is not uncommon for taxing authorities in different countries to have conflicting views with respect to, among other things, the manner in which the arm's-length standard is applied for transfer pricing purposes, or with respect to the valuation of intellectual property.

If U.S., U.K., or other jurisdictions' tax laws further change, if our current or future structures and arrangements are challenged by a taxing authority, or if we are unable to appropriately adapt the manner in which we operate our business, we may have to undertake further costly modifications to our international structure and our tax liabilities and operating results may be adversely affected.

Our ability to use our net operating loss to offset future taxable income may be subject to certain limitations.

As of June 30, 2023, we had U.S. federal net operating loss carryforwards, or NOLs, and state NOLs of approximately \$3,101.6 million and \$2,309.9 million, respectively, due to prior period losses, which if not utilized, will begin to expire for federal and state tax purposes beginning in 2034 and 2023, respectively. Realization of these NOLs depends on future income, and there is a risk that our existing NOLs could expire unused and be unavailable to offset future income tax liabilities, which could adversely affect our operating results.

In general, under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, a corporation that undergoes an "ownership change" is subject to limitations on its ability to utilize its NOLs to offset future taxable income. We have undergone three ownership changes in the past, and our NOLs arising before those dates are subject to one or more Section 382 limitations which may materially limit the use of such NOLs to offset our future taxable income. Our NOLs may also be impaired under state laws. In addition, under the 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, or Tax Act, tax losses generated in taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017 may be utilized to offset no more than 80% of taxable income annually. This change may require us to pay federal income taxes in future years despite generating a loss for federal income tax purposes. On March 27, 2020, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security, or CARES Act, was signed into law. The CARES Act changes certain provisions of the Tax Act. Under the CARES Act, NOLs arising in taxable years beginning after December 31, 2017 and before January 1, 2021 may be carried back to each of the five taxable years preceding the tax year of such loss, but NOLs arising in taxable years beginning after December 31, 2020 may not be carried back. In addition, the CARES Act eliminates the limitation on the deduction of NOLs to 80% of current year taxable income for taxable years beginning before January 1, 2021. For these reasons, we may not be able to realize a tax benefit from the use of our NOLs, whether or not we attain profitability.

In addition, future changes in our stock ownership, the causes of which may be outside of our control, could result in an additional ownership change under Section 382 of the Code. There is also a risk that, due to regulatory changes, such as further limitations or suspensions on the use of NOLs, or other unforeseen reasons, our existing NOLs could expire or otherwise be unavailable to offset future income tax liabilities. Our NOLs

may also be limited under state laws. For these reasons, we may not be able to realize a tax benefit from the use of our NOLs, whether or not we attain profitability.

Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property

Our intellectual property rights are valuable, and any inability to protect them could reduce the value of our products, services, and brand.

Our success depends in large part on our proprietary technology and our patents, trade secrets, trademarks, and other intellectual property rights. We rely on, and expect to continue to rely on, a combination of trademark, trade dress, domain name, copyright, trade secret and patent protection, as well as confidentiality and license agreements with our employees, contractors, consultants, and third parties with whom we have relationships, to establish and protect our technology, brand, and other intellectual property. However, our efforts to protect our intellectual property rights may not be sufficient or effective, especially as incidents of infringement on the Peloton brand increase, and any of our intellectual property rights may be challenged, which could result in them being narrowed in scope or declared invalid or unenforceable. There can be no assurance that our intellectual property rights will be sufficient to protect against others offering products, services, or technologies that infringe on our rights or are substantially similar to ours and that compete with our business.

Effective protection of intellectual property, including but not limited to patents, trademarks, and domain names, is expensive and difficult to maintain, both in terms of application and registration costs as well as the costs of defending and enforcing those rights. As we have grown, we have sought to obtain and protect our intellectual property rights in an increasing number of countries, a process that can be expensive and may not always be successful. For example, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and various foreign governmental patent agencies require compliance with a number of procedural requirements to complete the patent application process and to maintain issued patents, and noncompliance or non-payment could result in abandonment or lapse of a patent or patent application, resulting in partial or complete loss of patent rights in a relevant jurisdiction. Further, intellectual property protection may not be available to us in every country in which our products and services are available. For example, some foreign countries have compulsory licensing laws under which a patent owner must grant licenses to third parties. In addition, many countries limit the enforceability of patents against certain third parties, including government agencies or government contractors. In these countries, patents may provide limited or no benefit.

In order to protect our brand and intellectual property rights, we spend significant resources to monitor and protect these rights. Litigation brought to protect and enforce our intellectual property rights can be costly, time-consuming, and distracting to management and could result in the impairment or loss of portions of our intellectual property. Furthermore, our efforts to enforce our intellectual property rights may be limited if we shift our strategy or we may be met with defenses, counterclaims, and countersuits attacking the validity and enforceability of our intellectual property rights. Accordingly, we may not be able to prevent third parties from infringing upon or misappropriating our intellectual property. Our inability to secure, protect, and enforce our intellectual property rights could seriously damage our brand and our business.

We have been, and in the future may be, sued by third parties for alleged infringement of their intellectual property rights, including by music rights holders.

There is considerable patent and other intellectual property development activity in our market. Litigation, based on allegations of infringement or other violations of intellectual property rights, is frequent in the fitness and technology industries. Furthermore, it is common for individuals and groups to purchase patents and other intellectual property assets for the purpose of making claims of infringement to extract licenses and/or settlements from companies like ours. Our use of third-party content, including music content, software, and other intellectual property rights may be subject to claims of infringement or misappropriation. We cannot guarantee that our internally developed or acquired technologies and content do not or will not infringe the intellectual property rights of others. From time to time, our competitors or other third parties may claim that we are infringing upon or misappropriating their intellectual property rights, and we may be found to be infringing upon such rights. For additional information, see Note 13 - Commitments and Contingencies in the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Any claims or litigation could cause us to incur significant expenses and, if successfully asserted against us, could require that we pay substantial damages or royalty payments, prevent us from offering our platform or services or using certain technologies, force us to implement expensive work-arounds, or impose other unfavorable terms. We expect that the occurrence of infringement claims is likely to grow as the market for fitness products and services grows and as we introduce new and updated products and offerings. Further, we cannot compel patent or trademark rights holders to license their rights to us, and our business may be adversely impacted if our access to technology is limited. Accordingly, our exposure to demands for royalty licenses or damages resulting from infringement claims could increase and this could further exhaust o

We cannot compel music rights holders to license their rights to us, and our business may be adversely affected if our access to music is limited. The concentration of control of content by major music licensors means that the actions of one or a few licensors may adversely affect our ability to provide our service.

We enter into license agreements to obtain rights to use music in our service, including with major record companies, independent record labels, major music publishers, and independent music publishers and administrators who collectively hold the rights to a significant number of sound recordings and musical compositions.

Comprehensive and accurate ownership information for the musical compositions embodied in sound recordings is sometimes unavailable because songwriters' catalogs are frequently bought and sold between rights holders, meaning ownership and share information can change at

any time without notification and it may take a while for the appropriate parties to be notified. In some cases, we obtain ownership information directly from music publishers, PROs, collecting societies, or record labels and in other cases we rely on the assistance of third parties to determine ownership information.

If the information provided to us or obtained by such third parties does not comprehensively or accurately identify the ownership of musical compositions, if we are unable to determine which musical compositions correspond to specific sound recordings, or if the same party does not own administer, control or own all rights on a worldwide basis, it may become difficult or impossible to identify the appropriate rights holders to whom to pay royalties. This may make it difficult to comply with the obligations of agreements with those rights holders or to secure the appropriate licenses with all necessary parties.

Our license agreements are complex and impose numerous obligations on us, including obligations to, among other things:

- calculate and make payments based on complex royalty structures, which requires tracking usage of content in our service that may at times have inaccurate or incomplete metadata necessary for such calculation;
- · provide periodic reports on the exploitation of the content in specified formats; and
- · comply with certain marketing and advertising restrictions.

Certain of our license agreements could also contain minimum guarantees and/or advance payments, which are not always tied to our number of Subscribers or stream counts for music used in our service. Accordingly, our ability to achieve and sustain profitability and operating leverage in part depends on our ability to increase our revenue through increased sales of subscriptions on terms that maintain an adequate gross margin. Our license agreements that contain minimum guarantees typically have terms of between one and three years, but our Subscribers may cancel their subscriptions at any time. We rely on estimates to forecast whether such minimum guarantees and/or advances against royalties could be recouped against our actual content costs incurred over the term of the license agreement. To the extent that our estimates underperform relative to our expectations, and our content costs do not exceed such minimum guarantees and/or advance payments, our margins may be adversely affected.

Some of our license agreements also include so-called "most-favored nations" provisions, which require that certain terms (including material financial terms) are no less favorable than those provided to any similarly situated licensor. If agreements are amended or new agreements are entered into on more favorable terms, these most-favored nations provisions could cause our payment or other obligations to escalate substantially. Additionally, some of our license agreements could require consent to undertake new business initiatives utilizing the licensed content (e.g., alternative distribution models), and without such consent, our ability to undertake new business initiatives may be limited and our competitive position could be impacted.

If we use content in ways that are found to exceed the scope of such agreements, we could be subject to monetary penalties or claims of infringement, and our rights under such agreements could be terminated.

We face risk of unforeseen costs and potential liability in connection with content we produce, license, and distribute through our platform.

As a producer and distributor of content, we face potential liability for negligence, intellectual property infringement, or other claims based on the nature and content of materials that we produce, license, and distribute. We also may face potential liability for content used in promoting our service, including marketing materials. We may decide to remove content from our service, not to place certain content on our service, or to discontinue or alter our production of certain types of content if we believe such content might not be well received by our Members or could be damaging to our brand and business.

To the extent we do not accurately anticipate costs or mitigate risks, including for content that we obtain but ultimately does not appear on or is removed from our service, or if we become liable for content we produce, license or distribute, our business may suffer. Litigation to defend these claims could be costly and the expenses and damages arising from any liability could harm our business. We may not be indemnified against claims or costs of these types and we may not have insurance coverage for these types of claims.

Some of our products and services contain open source software, which may pose particular risks to our proprietary software, technologies, products, and services in a manner that could harm our business.

We use open source software in our products and services and anticipate using open source software in the future. Some open source software licenses require those who distribute open source software as part of their own software product to publicly disclose all or part of the source code to such software product or to make available any open source code included in such software product or any derivative works of the open source code on unfavorable terms or at no cost. The terms of many open source licenses to which we are subject have not been interpreted by U.S. or foreign courts, and there is a risk that open source software licenses could be construed in a manner that imposes unanticipated conditions or restrictions on our ability to provide or distribute our products or services. Additionally, we could face claims from third parties claiming ownership of, or demanding release of the open source software or derivative works that we developed using such software, which could include our proprietary source code, or otherwise seeking to enforce the terms of the applicable open source license. These claims could result in litigation and could require us to make our software source code freely available, purchase a costly license, or cease offering the implicated products or services unless and until we can re-engineer them. This re-engineering process could require us to expend significant additional research and development resources, and we cannot guarantee that we will be successful.

Additionally, the use of certain open source software can lead to greater risks than use of third-party commercial software, as open source licensors generally do not provide warranties or controls on the origin of software. There is typically no support available for open source software, and we cannot ensure that the authors of such open source software will implement or push updates to address security risks or will not abandon further development and maintenance. Many of the risks associated with the use of open source software, such as the lack of

warranties or assurances of title or performance, cannot be eliminated, and could, if not properly addressed, negatively affect our business. We have processes to help alleviate these risks, including a review process for screening requests from our developers for the use of open source software, but we cannot be sure that all open source software is identified or submitted for approval prior to use in our products and services. Any of these risks could be difficult to eliminate or manage, and, if not addressed, could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Risks Related to Service Providers and Our Employees

We rely heavily on third parties for most of our computing, storage, processing, and similar services, and have increased our reliance on certain third parties, such as last mile and Member support partners. Any disruption of or interference with our use of these third-party services could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

We have outsourced our cloud infrastructure to third-party providers, and we currently use these providers to host and stream our services and content. We are therefore vulnerable to service interruptions experienced by these providers, and we expect to experience interruptions, delays, or outages in service availability in the future due to a variety of factors, including infrastructure changes, human, hardware or software errors, hosting disruptions, and capacity constraints. Outages and capacity constraints could arise from a number of causes such as technical failures, natural disasters and global pandemics, fraud, or security attacks. Additionally, we rely on last mile partners for the delivery and installation of our products and have increased our reliance on third-party Member support partners. The level or quality of service provided by these providers and partners, or regular or prolonged delays or interruptions in that service, could also affect the use of, and our Members' satisfaction with, our products and services and could harm our business and reputation. In addition, hosting costs will increase as membership engagement grows, which could harm our business if we are unable to grow our revenue faster than the cost of using these services or the services of similar providers.

Furthermore, our providers have broad discretion to change and interpret the terms of service and other policies with respect to us, and those actions may be unfavorable to our business operations. Our providers may also take actions beyond our control that could seriously harm our business, including discontinuing or limiting our access to one or more services, increasing pricing terms, terminating or seeking to terminate our contractual relationship altogether, or altering how we are able to process data in a way that is unfavorable or costly to us. Although we expect that we could obtain similar services from other third parties, if our arrangements with our current providers were terminated, we could experience interruptions on our platform and in our ability to make our content available to Members, as well as delays and additional expenses in arranging for alternative cloud infrastructure services.

Any of these factors could further reduce our revenue, subject us to liability, and cause our Subscribers to decline to renew their subscriptions, any of which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results.

In addition, customers of certain of our providers have been subject to litigation by third parties claiming that the service and basic HTTP functions infringe their patents. If we become subject to such claims, although we expect our provider to indemnify us with respect to at least a portion of such claims, the litigation may be time consuming, divert management's attention, and, if our provider failed to indemnify us, adversely impact our operating results.

Our future success depends on the continuing efforts of our key employees and our ability to attract and retain highly skilled personnel and senior management.

Our future success depends, in part, on our ability to continue to identify, attract, develop, integrate, and retain qualified and highly skilled personnel, including senior management, engineers, producers, designers, product managers, logistics and supply chain personnel, retail managers, and fitness instructors. In particular, we are highly dependent on the services of our senior management team to the development of our business, future vision, and strategic direction. If members of our senior management team, including our executive leadership, become ill, or if we are otherwise unable to retain them, we may not be able to manage our business effectively and, as a result, our business and operating results could be harmed. If the senior management team, including any new hires that we make, fails to work together effectively and to execute our plans and strategies on a timely basis then our business and future growth prospects could be harmed.

Because our future success is dependent on our ability to continue to enhance and introduce new products and services, we are particularly dependent on our ability to hire and retain qualified and skilled engineers, including with significant experience in designing and developing software and internet-related services, and with background in the areas of artificial intelligence and machine learning.

Also imperative to our success are our fitness instructors, who we rely on to bring new, exciting, and innovative fitness and wellness content to our platform, and who act as brand ambassadors. The loss of key personnel, including key instructors, could make it more difficult to manage our brand, operations and research and development activities, could reduce our employee retention and revenue, and impair our ability to compete. Although we have entered into employment agreements with our instructors, the U.S. agreements constitute at-will employment. We do not maintain key person life insurance policies on any of our employees.

Demand and competition for highly skilled personnel, including those with specific expertise, is often intense, especially in New York City, where we have a substantial presence and need for highly skilled personnel. We may not be successful in attracting, integrating, or retaining qualified personnel to fulfill our current or future needs. We have from time to time experienced, and we expect to continue to experience, difficulty in hiring and retaining highly skilled employees with appropriate qualifications, and we may lose new employees to our competitors before we realize the benefit of our investment in recruiting and training them. In addition, we issue equity awards to certain of our employees as part of our hiring and retention efforts, and job candidates and existing employees often consider the value of the equity awards they receive in connection with their employment. Our employees' inability to sell their shares in the public market at times and/or at prices desired may lead to a larger than normal turnover rate. If the actual or perceived value of our Class A common stock declines, it may adversely affect our ability to hire or

retain employees. In addition, we may periodically change our equity compensation practices, which may include reducing the number of employees eligible for equity awards or reducing the size of equity awards granted per employee or undertaking other efforts that may prove to be unsuccessful retention mechanisms. If we are unable to attract, integrate, or retain the qualified and highly skilled personnel required to fulfill our current or future needs, our business and future growth prospects could be harmed.

If we cannot maintain our "One Peloton" culture, we could lose the innovation, teamwork, and passion that we believe contribute to our success and our business may be harmed.

We believe that a critical component of our success has been our corporate culture. We have invested substantial time and resources in building our "One Peloton" culture, which is based on the idea that if we work together, we will be more efficient and perform better because of one another. As we continue to evolve, we will need to maintain our "One Peloton" culture among our employees dispersed across various geographic regions. Impacts resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic have also required us to modify some of the ways that our employee population does their work, and we have faced new challenges arising from the management of certain remote, geographically dispersed teams. Our response to the changing work environment has included a number of employee-focused office policies, which are aimed at increasing productivity and employee morale and which have increased our costs. As we continue to develop our infrastructure, and particularly in light of reductions in headcount, including as part of our restructuring initiatives, we may find it difficult to maintain valuable aspects of our culture, to prevent a negative effect on employee morale or attrition beyond our planned reduction in headcount, and to attract competent who are willing to embrace our culture. Any failure to preserve our culture could negatively affect our future success, including our ability to retain and recruit personnel and to effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives.

Risks Related to the Ownership of Our Class A Common Stock

The stock price of our Class A common stock has been, and will likely continue to be, volatile and you could lose all or part of your investment.

The market price of our Class A common stock has been, and will likely continue to be, volatile. In addition, the trading prices of securities of technology companies in general have been highly volatile. Moreover, while the trading price of our Class A common stock initially increased during the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic, it has fluctuated widely and has now decreased as the public returned to pre-pandemic routines and due to other factors beyond our control. There are no assurances that the trading price of our Class A common stock will increase, decrease, or will continue at this level for any period of time.

In addition to the factors discussed in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, the market price of our Class A common stock has and may fluctuate significantly in response to numerous factors, many of which are beyond our control, including:

- · our ability to execute and realize the benefits of strategic plans, such as the restructuring initiative we announced in February 2022;
- overall performance of the equity markets and the performance of technology companies in particular;
- · variations in our operating results, cash flows, and other financial and non-financial metrics, and how those results compare to analyst expectations;
- changes in the financial projections we may provide to the public or our failure to meet these projections;
- the timing and our ability to implement product solutions to enhance the safety of our Tread+ product in collaboration with the CPSC;
- failure of securities analysts to initiate or maintain coverage of us, changes in financial estimates by any securities analysts who follow our company, or our failure to meet these estimates or the expectations of investors;
- · recruitment, satisfaction or departure of key personnel;
- the economy as a whole, including macroeconomic factors such as global supply issues, inflation, foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, rising interest rate, recessionary conditions, political instability, volatility in the credit markets, and market conditions in our industry;
- · past or future investments, acquisitions or dispositions;
- negative publicity related to problems with our suppliers or partners, or the real or perceived quality of our products, as well as the failure to timely launch new products or services that gain market acceptance;
- rumors and market speculation involving us or other companies in our industry;
- · actions and investment positions taken by institutional investors and other stockholders, including activist investors or short sellers;
- announcements by us or our competitors of new products, pricing, services, features and content, significant technical innovations, acquisitions, dispositions, strategic partnerships, joint ventures, or capital commitments:
- new laws or regulations or new interpretations of existing laws or regulations applicable to our business;
- · lawsuits threatened or filed against us, litigation involving our industry, or both;
- · developments or disputes concerning our or other parties' products, services, or intellectual property rights;
- significant security breaches, technical difficulties and interruptions of service affecting our services and products;
- other events or factors, including those resulting from war, incidents of terrorism, or responses to these events;
- the expiration of contractual lock-up or market standoff agreements; and
- sales of shares of our Class A common stock by us or our stockholders.

In addition, the stock markets have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have affected and continue to affect the market prices of equity securities of many companies. Stock prices of many companies have fluctuated in a manner unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies. In the past, stockholders have instituted securities class action litigation following periods of market volatility. In particular, the Company has been named in three putative securities class action lawsuits, and ten putative stockholder derivative actions. In April 2021, the Company and certain of its former officers were named in a consolidated securities class action on behalf of a class consisting of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired our Class A common stock between September 11, 2020 and May 5, 2021, alleging that the defendants made false and/or misleading statements in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder related to the Tread and Tread+ products and the safety of those products. Seven stockholders filed verified

stockholder derivative action lawsuits purportedly on behalf of the Company against certain of our current and former officers and directors, alleging breaches of fiduciary duties and violations of Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, and, for certain of the lawsuits, unjust enrichment, abuse of control, gross mismanagement, waste, and a claim for contribution under Sections 10(b) and 21D of the Exchange Act, based upon similar allegations. In November 2021, we and certain of our current and former officers were also named as defendants in a consolidated putative securities class action related to demand for our Connected Fitness Products. Those plaintiffs filed a putative class action lawsuit purportedly on behalf of a class consisting of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired our Class A common stock between February 5, 2021 and January 19, 2022, alleging that defendants made false and/or misleading statements about demand for the Company's products and the reasons for the Company's product inventory growth. Plaintiffs also allege defendants engaged in improper trading in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20A of the Exchange Act and directors, alleging breaches of fiduciary duty based upon substantially similar allegations. In June 2023, the Company and certain of its current and former officers were also been named in a putative securities class action on behalf of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired Peloton securities between May 10, 2022 and May 10, 2023, alleging that the defendants made false and/or misleading statements about the safety of Peloton's Bike and likelihood of a recall in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. These lawsuits and any other securities or stockholder litigation actions could subject us to substantial costs, divert resources and the attention of management from our business, and adversely affect our business. See "Risks Related to Laws, Regulation, and Legal Proceedings."

Sales of a substantial amount of our Class A common stock in the public markets, or the perception that such sales might occur, could cause the price of our Class A common stock to decline.

The market price of our Class A common stock could decline as a result of sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A common stock in the public market in the near future, or the perception that these sales might occur. Many of our existing security holders have substantial unrecognized gains on the value of the equity they hold, and may take, or attempt to take, steps to sell, directly, their shares or otherwise secure, or limit the risk to, the value of their unrecognized gains on those shares. Additionally, some members of our senior leadership team have pledged shares to secure personal indebtedness. If the price of our Class A common stock declines, the executive could be forced by one or more of the banking institutions to sell shares of our Class A common stock in order to remain within the margin limitations imposed under the terms of the loans. Any conversion of pledged Class B common shares into shares of Class A common stock in connection with such a sale would result in dilution of the Class A stockholders.

There were a total of 356,767,627 shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding as of June 30, 2023. All shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock are freely tradable, except for certain limitations, including with respect to holding periods, on any shares purchased by our "affiliates" as defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act.

Further, certain holders of our common stock have rights, subject to some conditions, to require us to file registration statements for the public resale of the Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of such shares or to include such shares in registration statements that we may file for us or other stockholders. Sales of our shares pursuant to registration rights may make it more difficult for us to sell equity securities in the future at a time and at a price that we deem appropriate. These sales could also cause the trading price of our Class A common stock to fall and make it more difficult for you to sell shares of our Class A common stock.

In addition, as of June 30, 2023, we had 27,236,428 shares of Class A common stock underlying restricted stock units that were awarded but not yet vested, and stock options outstanding that, if fully exercised, would result in the issuance of 19,961,731 shares of Class B common stock and 23,037,542 shares of Class A common stock. Subject to the satisfaction of applicable vesting requirements, and limitations applicable to shares held by our affiliates, the vested restricted stock and shares issued upon exercise of outstanding stock options will be available for immediate resale in the open market.

The dual class structure of our common stock has the effect of concentrating voting control with our directors, executive officers, and certain other holders of our Class B common stock; this will limit or preclude your ability to influence corporate matters, including the election of directors and the approval of any change of control transaction.

Our Class B common stock has 20 votes per share and our Class A common stock has one vote per share. As of June 30, 2023, our directors, executive officers, and holders of more than 5% of our common stock, and their respective affiliates, held a majority of the voting power of our capital stock. Because of the twenty-to-one voting ratio between our Class B and Class A common stock, the holders of our Class B common stock collectively control a majority of the combined voting power of our common stock and therefore are able to control a number of matters submitted to our stockholders for approval until the earlier of (i) the date specified by a vote of the holders of 66 2/3% of the then outstanding shares of Class B common stock, (ii) ten years from the closing of the IPO, and (iii) the date the shares of Class B common stock cease to represent at least 1% of all outstanding shares of our common stock. This concentrated control limits or precludes your ability to influence corporate matters for the foreseeable future, including the election of directors, amendments of our organizational documents, and any merger, consolidation, sale of all or substantially all of our assets, or other major corporate transaction requiring stockholder approval. In addition, this may prevent or discourage unsolicited acquisition proposals or offers for our capital stock that you may feel are in your best interest as one of our stockholders.

Future transfers by holders of Class B common stock will generally result in those shares converting to Class A common stock, subject to limited exceptions, such as certain permitted transfers effected for estate planning purposes. The conversion of Class B common stock to Class A common stock will have the effect, over time, of increasing the relative voting power of those holders of Class B common stock who retain their shares in the long term.

The dual class structure of our common stock may adversely affect the trading market for our Class A common stock.

Several stockholder advisory firms and large institutional investors oppose the use of multiple class structures. As a result, the dual class structure of our common stock may cause stockholder advisory firms to publish negative commentary about our corporate governance practices or otherwise seek to cause us to change our capital structure, and may result in large institutional investors not purchasing shares of our Class A common stock and could result in a less active trading market for our Class A common stock. Any actions or publications by stockholder advisory firms or institutional investors critical of our corporate governance practices or capital structure could also adversely affect the value of our Class A common stock.

We do not intend to pay dividends for the foreseeable future.

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our common stock and do not intend to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Additionally, our ability to pay dividends on our common stock is limited by the restrictions under the terms of our credit agreement and security agreement. We anticipate that, for the foreseeable future, we will retain all of our future earnings for use in the development of our business and for general corporate purposes. Any determination to pay dividends in the future will be at the discretion of our Board of Directors. Accordingly, investors must rely on sales of their Class A common stock after price appreciation, which may never occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investments.

Provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could make an acquisition of us, which may be beneficial to our stockholders, more difficult and may limit attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management.

Provisions in our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws may have the effect of delaying or preventing a merger, acquisition or other change of control of our company that the stockholders may consider favorable. In addition, because our Board of Directors is responsible for appointing the members of our management team, these provisions may frustrate or prevent any attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management by making it more difficult for stockholders to replace members of our Board of Directors. Among other things, our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws include provisions that:

- provide that our Board of Directors is classified into three classes of directors with staggered three-year terms:
- permit the Board of Directors to establish the number of directors and fill any vacancies and newly created directorships:
- require super-majority voting to amend some provisions in our restated certificate of incorporation and restated bylaws;
- authorize the issuance of "blank check" preferred stock that our Board of Directors could use to implement a stockholder rights plan;
- provide that only the chairman of our Board of Directors, our chief executive officer, or a majority of our Board of Directors will be authorized to call a special meeting of stockholders;
- eliminate the ability of our stockholders to call special meetings of stockholders;
- prohibit cumulative voting;
- provide that directors may only be removed "for cause" and only with the approval of two-thirds of our stockholders; provide for a dual class common stock structure in which holders of our Class B common stock may have the ability to control the outcome of matters requiring stockholder approval, even if they own significantly less than a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock, including the election of directors and significant corporate transactions, such as a merger or other of our company or its assets:
- prohibit stockholder action by written consent, which requires all stockholder actions to be taken at a meeting of our stockholders;
- provide that the Board of Directors is expressly authorized to make, alter, or repeal our bylaws; and
- establish advance notice requirements for nominations for election to our Board of Directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon by stockholders at annual stockholder meetings.

Moreover, Section 203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL") may discourage, delay, or prevent a change in control of our company. Section 203 imposes certain restrictions on mergers, business combinations, and other transactions between us and holders of 15% or more of our common stock.

Our restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws contain exclusive forum provisions for certain claims, which may limit our stockholders' ability to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or our directors, officers, or employees.

Our restated certificate of incorporation provides that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware, to the fullest extent permitted by law, will be the exclusive forum for any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf, any action asserting a breach of fiduciary duty, any action asserting a claim against us arising pursuant to the DGCL, our restated certificate of incorporation, or our amended and restated bylaws, or any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine.

Moreover, Section 22 of the Securities Act creates concurrent jurisdiction for federal and state courts over all claims brought to enforce any duty or liability created by the Securities Act or the rules and regulations thereunder. In April 2020, we amended and restated our restated bylaws to provide that the federal district courts of the United States of America will, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act (a "Federal Forum Provision"). Our decision to adopt a Federal Forum Provision followed a decision by the Supreme Court of the State of Delaware holding that such provisions are facially valid under Delaware law. While there can be no assurance that federal or state courts will follow the holding of the Delaware Supreme Court or determine that the Federal Forum Provision should be enforced in a particular case, application of the Federal Forum Provision means that suits brought by our stockholders to enforce any duty or liability created by the Securities Act must be brought in federal court and cannot be brought in state court.

Section 27 of the Exchange Act creates exclusive federal jurisdiction over all claims brought to enforce any duty or liability created by the Exchange Act or the rules and regulations thereunder. In addition, neither the exclusive forum provision nor the Federal Forum Provision applies to suits brought to enforce any duty or liability created by the Exchange Act. Accordingly, actions by our stockholders to enforce any duty or liability created by the Exchange Act or the rules and regulations thereunder must be brought in federal court.

Our stockholders will not be deemed to have waived our compliance with the federal securities laws and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

Any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring or holding any interest in any of our securities shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to our exclusive forum provisions, including the Federal Forum Provision. These provisions may limit a stockholders' ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum of their choosing for disputes with us or our directors, officers, or employees, which may discourage lawsuits against us and our directors, officers, and employees. Alternatively, if a court were to find the choice of forum provision contained in our restated certificate of incorporation and/or amended and restated bylaws to be inapplicable or unenforceable in an action, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving such action in other jurisdictions, which could harm our business, financial condition, and operating results.

Short sellers of our stock may be manipulative and may drive down the market price of our Class A common stock.

Short selling is the practice of selling securities that the seller does not own, but rather has borrowed or intends to borrow from a third party with the intention of buying identical securities at a later date to return to the lender. A short seller hopes to profit from a decline in the value of the securities between the sale of the borrowed securities and the purchase of the replacement shares, as the short seller expects to pay less in that purchase than it received in the sale. It is therefore in the short seller's interest for the price of the stock to decline, and some short sellers publish, or arrange for the publication of, opinions or characterizations regarding the relevant issuer, often involving misrepresentations of the issuer's business prospects and similar matters calculated to create negative market momentum, which may permit them to obtain profits for themselves as a result of selling the stock short.

As a public entity, we may be the subject of concerted efforts by short sellers to spread negative information in order to gain a market advantage. In addition, the publication of misinformation may also result in lawsuits, the uncertainty and expense of which could adversely impact our reputation, business, financial condition, and operating results. There are no assurances that we will not face short sellers' efforts or similar tactics in the future, and the market price of our Class A common stock may decline as a result of their actions.

Risks Related to Our Indebtedness

The Notes are effectively subordinated to our existing and future secured indebtedness and structurally subordinated to the liabilities of our subsidiaries.

Our 0% Convertible Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Notes") are our senior, unsecured obligations and rank equal in right of payment with our existing and future senior, unsecured indebtedness, senior in right of payment to our existing and future indebtedness that is expressly subordinated to the Notes and effectively subordinated to our existing and future secured indebtedness, to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that indebtedness. In addition, because none of our subsidiaries guarantee the Notes, the Notes are structurally subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities, including trade payables, and (to the extent we are not a holder thereof) preferred equity, if any, of our subsidiaries. As of June 30, 2023, we had approximately \$1.8 billion in total indebtedness (\$1.0 billion of which was the Notes) and approximately \$400.0 million of available borrowing capacity under the revolving credit facility in our Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement. Our subsidiaries had no outstanding additional indebtedness as of June 30, 2023. The indenture governing the Notes does not prohibit us or our subsidiaries from incurring additional indebtedness. in the future.

If a bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or similar proceeding occurs with respect to us, then the holders of any of our secured indebtedness may proceed directly against the assets securing that indebtedness. Accordingly, those assets will not be available to satisfy any outstanding amounts under our unsecured indebtedness, including the Notes, unless the secured indebtedness is first paid in full. The remaining assets, if any, would then be allocated pro rata among the holders of our senior, unsecured indebtedness, including the Notes. There may be insufficient assets to pay all amounts then due.

If a bankruptcy, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or similar proceeding occurs with respect to any of our subsidiaries, then we, as a direct or indirect common equity owner of that subsidiary (and, accordingly, holders of our indebtedness, including the Notes), will be subject to the prior claims of that subsidiary's creditors, including trade creditors and preferred equity holders. We may never receive any amounts from that subsidiary to satisfy amounts due under the Notes.

We may be unable to raise the funds necessary to repurchase the Notes for cash following a fundamental change or to pay any cash amounts due upon conversion, and our other indebtedness limits our ability to repurchase the Notes or pay cash upon their conversion.

Noteholders may require us to repurchase their Notes following a fundamental change at a cash repurchase price generally equal to the principal amount of the Notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid special interest, if any. In addition, upon conversion, we will satisfy part or all of our conversion obligation in cash unless we elect to settle conversions solely in shares of our Class A common stock. We may not have enough available cash or be able to obtain financing at the time we are required to repurchase the Notes or pay the cash amounts due upon conversion. In addition, applicable law, regulatory authorities and the agreements governing our other indebtedness may restrict our ability to repurchase the Notes or pay the cash amounts due upon conversion. Our failure to repurchase Notes or to pay the cash amounts due upon conversion when required will constitute a default under the indenture.

A default under the indenture or the fundamental change itself could also lead to a default under agreements governing our other indebtedness, which may result in that other indebtedness becoming immediately payable in full. We may not have sufficient funds to satisfy all amounts due under the other indebtedness and the Notes.

The accounting method for the Notes could adversely affect our reported financial condition and results.

The accounting method for reflecting the Notes on our balance sheet, accruing interest expense for the Notes and reflecting the underlying shares of our Class A common stock in our reported diluted earnings per share may adversely affect our reported earnings and financial condition.

Under applicable accounting principles, the initial liability carrying amount of the Notes is the fair value of a similar debt instrument that does not have a conversion feature, valued using our cost of capital for straight, non-convertible debt. We reflected the difference between the net proceeds from our offering of the Notes and the initial carrying amount as a debt discount for accounting purposes, which will be amortized into interest expense over the term of the Notes. As a result of this amortization, the interest expense that we expect to recognize for the Notes for accounting purposes will be greater than the cash interest payments we will pay on the Notes, which will result in lower reported income or higher reported loss. The lower reported income or higher reported loss resulting from this accounting treatment could depress the trading price of our Class A common stock and the Notes. However, in August 2020, the Financial Accounting Standards Board published an Accounting Standards Update, which we refer to as ASU 2020-06, that in certain cases will eliminate the separate accounting for the debt and equity components as described above. ASU 2020-06 will be effective for SEC-reporting entities for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2021 (or, in the case of smaller reporting companies, December 15, 2023), including interim periods within those fiscal years. However, early adoption is permitted in certain circumstances for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2020, including interim periods within those fiscal years. When effective, we expect to qualify for the elimination of the separate accounting described above which, as a result, will reduce the interest expense that we expect to recognize for the Notes for accounting purposes.

In addition, because we intend to settle conversions by paying the conversion value in cash up to the principal amount being converted and any excess in shares, we expect to be eligible to use the treasury stock method to reflect the shares underlying the Notes in our diluted earnings per share. Under this method, if the conversion value of the Notes exceeds their principal amount for a reporting period, we will calculate our diluted earnings per share in this manner is anti-dilutive, or if the conversion value of the Notes does not exceed their principal amount for a reporting period, the shares underlying the Notes will not be reflected in our diluted earnings per share. In addition, when accounting standards change in the future and we are not permitted to use the treasury stock method, our diluted earnings per share way decline. ASU 2020-06 amends these accounting standards, effective as of the dates referred to above, to eliminate the treasury stock method for convertible instruments and instead require application of the "if-converted" method. Under that method, diluted earnings per share would generally be calculated assuming that all the Notes were converted solely into shares of Class A common stock at the beginning of the reporting period, unless the result would be anti-dilutive. The application of the if-converted method may reduce our reported diluted earnings per share.

Furthermore, if any of the conditions to the convertibility of the Notes is satisfied, we may be required under applicable accounting standards to reclassify the liability carrying value of the Notes as a current, rather than a long-term, liability. This reclassification could be required even if no noteholders convert their Notes and could materially reduce our reported working capital.

The capped call transactions may affect the value of the Notes and our Class A common stock.

In connection with the Notes, we entered into capped call transactions with certain financial institutions (the "option counterparties"). The capped call transactions are expected generally to reduce the potential dilution to our Class A common stock upon any conversion of the Notes and/or offset any potential cash payments we are required to make in excess of the principal amount upon conversion of any Notes, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap.

In connection with establishing their initial hedges of the capped call transactions, the option counterparties and/or their respective affiliates purchased shares of our Class A common stock and/or entered into various derivative transactions with respect to our Class A common stock. This activity could have increased (or reduced the size of any decrease in) the market price of our Class A common stock or the Notes at that time.

In addition, the option counterparties and/or their respective affiliates may modify their hedge positions by entering into or unwinding various derivatives with respect to our Class A common stock and/or purchasing or selling our Class A common stock in secondary market transactions (and are likely to do so following any conversion of Notes, any repurchase of the Notes by us on any fundamental change repurchase date, any redemption date or any other date on which the Notes are retired by us). This activity could also cause or avoid an increase or a decrease in the market price of our Class A common stock or the Notes.

The potential effect, if any, of these transactions and activities on the market price of our Class A common stock or the Notes will depend in part on market conditions and cannot be ascertained at this time. Any of these activities could adversely affect the value of our Class A common stock.

We are subject to counterparty risk with respect to the capped call transactions, and the capped call may not operate as planned.

The option counterparties are financial institutions, and we will be subject to the risk that they might default under the capped call transactions. Our exposure to the credit risk of the option counterparties will not be secured by any collateral. Global economic conditions have from time to time resulted in the actual or perceived failure or financial difficulties of many financial institutions, including the bankruptcy filing by

Lehman Brothers Holdings Inc. and its various affiliates. If an option counterparty becomes subject to insolvency proceedings, we will become an unsecured creditor in those proceedings with a claim equal to our exposure at that time under our transactions with that option counterparty. Our exposure will depend on many factors, but, generally, the increase in our exposure will be correlated with increases in the market price or the volatility of our Class A common stock. In addition, upon a default by an option counterparty, we may suffer adverse tax consequences and more dilution than we currently anticipate with respect to our Class A common stock. We can provide no assurances as to the financial stability or viability of any option counterparty.

In addition, the capped call transactions are complex, and they may not operate as planned. For example, the terms of the capped call transactions may be subject to adjustment, modification or, in some cases, renegotiation if certain corporate or other transactions occur. Accordingly, these transactions may not operate as we intend if we are required to adjust their terms as a result of transactions in the future or upon unanticipated developments that may adversely affect the functioning of the capped call transactions.

Our indebtedness and liabilities could limit the cash flow available for our operations, expose us to risks that could adversely affect our business, financial condition and operating results and impair our ability to satisfy our obligations under applicable debt agreements.

As of June 30, 2023, we had \$1.8 billion of indebtedness. We may also incur additional indebtedness to meet future financing needs. Our indebtedness could have significant negative consequences for our security holders and our business, results of operations and financial condition by, among other things:

- · increasing our vulnerability to adverse economic and industry conditions;
- · limiting our ability to obtain additional financing;
- requiring the dedication of a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to service our indebtedness, which will reduce the amount of cash available for other purposes;
- limiting our flexibility to plan for, or react to, changes in our business;
- · diluting the interests of our existing stockholders as a result of issuing shares of our Class A common stock upon conversion of the notes; and
- · placing us at a possible competitive disadvantage with competitors that are less leveraged than us or have better access to capital.

Our business may not generate sufficient funds, and we may otherwise be unable to maintain sufficient cash reserves, to pay amounts due under our indebtedness, including the notes, and our cash needs may increase in the future. In addition, our existing credit facilities contain, and any future indebtedness that we may incur may contain, financial and other restrictive covenants that limit our ability to operate our business, raise capital or make payments under our other indebtedness. If we fail to comply with these covenants or to make payments under our indebtedness when due, then we would be in default under that indebtedness, which could, in turn, result in that and our other indebtedness becoming immediately payable in full.

We may require additional capital to support business growth and objectives, and this capital might not be available to us on reasonable terms, if at all, and may result in stockholder dilution.

We intend to continue to make investments to support our business growth and may require additional capital to fund our business and to respond to competitive challenges, including the need to promote our products and services, develop new products and services, enhance our existing products, services, and operating infrastructure, and potentially acquire complementary businesses and technologies. Accordingly, we may need to engage in equity or debt financings to secure additional funds. There can be no assurance that such additional funding will be available on terms attractive to us, or at all. Our inability to obtain additional funding when needed could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results. If additional funds are raised through the issuance of equity or convertible debt securities, holders of our Class A common stock could suffer significant dilution, and any new shares we issue could have rights, preferences, and privileges superior to those of our Class A common stock. Any debt financing secured by us in the future could involve restrictive covenants relating to our capital raising activities and other financial and operational matters, which may make it more difficult for us to obtain additional capital and to pursue business opportunities, including potential acquisitions.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

Not applicable.

Item 2. Properties

As of June 30, 2023, our principal properties included our corporate headquarter offices, field operations and distribution facilities, retail locations and production studio facilities.

We are headquartered in New York City, where we occupy facilities totaling approximately 336,000 square feet under a lease that expires in 2035. We also lease our international corporate headquarters, which is located in London, United Kingdom. We primarily use these facilities for technology, product design, research and development, sales and marketing, supply chain and logistics, finance, legal, human resources, and information technology. We also have our Member Support team located in Plano, Texas.

We lease retail properties in the United States, Canada, the United Kingdom, Germany, and Australia.

Our retail locations and office space are used to support both of our reporting segments (Connected Fitness Products and Subscription) and are suitable and adequate for the conduct of our business. Refer to Note 19 in the "Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements" included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further details regarding our segments.

We lease our production studio facilities, which are located in New York City and London, and are used to support our Subscription segment. In addition, we lease and sublease field operations and distribution facilities primarily in North America and Europe, which are used to support our Connected Fitness segment.

In May 2021, we announced plans to build a U.S. manufacturing facility in Troy Township, Ohio, which we called "Peloton Output Park" and is where we had planned to manufacture Connected Fitness Products in addition to our existing manufacturing facilities. In February 2022, as part of the Restructuring Plan, we announced the closing of several assembly and manufacturing plants, including our plans to sell the facility that was intended to be Peloton Output Park. Refer to Part I, Item 1A, "Risk Factors — Risks Related to Our Business — We have experienced, and may continue to experience, delays in the sale of the Ohio industrial facility that was intended to be Peloton Output Park, which could adversely impact our business and financial condition" for more information.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may be involved in claims and proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business. The outcome of any such claims or proceedings, regardless of the merits, is inherently uncertain.

For a discussion of legal and other proceedings in which we are involved, see *Note 13 - Commitments and Contingencies* in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Market Information for Common Stock

Our Class A common stock began trading on The Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "PTON" on September 26, 2019. Prior to that date, there was no public trading market for our Class A common stock.

Our Class B common stock is not listed or traded on any stock exchange.

Holders of Becord

As of July 31, 2023, there were 35 registered holders of our Class A common stock and 74 registered holders of our Class B common stock. Because many of our shares of Class A common stock are held by brokers and other institutions on behalf of stockholders, we are unable to estimate the total number of stockholders represented by these record holders.

Dividend Policy

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our capital stock. We do not expect to pay dividends on our capital stock for the foreseeable future. Instead, we anticipate that all of our earnings for the foreseeable future will be used for the operation and growth of our business. Any future determination to declare cash dividends would be subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors and would depend upon various factors, including our operating results, financial condition, and capital requirements, restrictions that may be imposed by applicable law, and other factors deemed relevant by our Board of Directors. In addition, our ability to pay dividends on our common stock is limited by the restrictions under the terms of our credit agreement and security agreement.

Performance Graph

The following performance graph shall not be deemed soliciting material or to be filed with the SEC for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, nor shall such information be incorporated by reference into any of our other filings under the Exchange Act or the Securities Act.

The graph below compares the cumulative total stockholder return on our Class A common stock with the cumulative total return on the Standard & Poor's 500 Index, the Nasdaq Composite Index and the Nasdaq Computer Index. We have elected to replace the Nasdaq Composite Index with the Nasdaq Computer Index because we believe the new index is more aligned with our peer group and will provide a meaningful comparison of our stock performance going forward. The graph assumes an initial investment of \$100 in our common stock at the market close on September 26, 2019, which was our initial trading day. Data for each index assumes reinvestment of dividends.

The comparisons in the graph below are based upon historical data and are not indicative of, nor intended to forecast, future performance of our common stock.



Item 6. [Reserved]

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. As discussed in the section titled "Special Note Regarding Forward Looking Statements," the following discussion and analysis contains forward looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties, assumptions, and other important factors that, if they never materialize or prove incorrect, could cause our results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to these differences include, but are not limited to, those identified below and those discussed in the section titled "Risk Factors" in Part I, Item 1A of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

A discussion of our results of operations for our fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 compared to the year ended June 30, 2021 is included our Annual
Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, filed with the SEC on September 7, 2022 (File No. 001-39058) under the heading "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial
Condition and Results of Operations."

Overview

Peloton is a leading global fitness company with a highly engaged community of over 6.5 million Members as of June 30, 2023. A category innovator at the nexus of fitness, technology, and media, Peloton's first-of-its-kind subscription platform seamlessly combines innovative hardware, distinctive software, and exclusive content. Its world-renowned instructors coach and motivate Members to be the best version of themselves anytime, anywhere. We define a "Member" as any individual who has a Peloton account through a paid Connected Fitness Subscription or a paid Peloton App Membership, and completes 1 or more completed workouts in the trailing 12 month period. We define a completed workout as either completing at least 50% of an instructor-led class, scenic ride or run, or ten or more minutes of "Just Ride", "Just Run", or "Just Row" mode.

Our Connected Fitness Products portfolio includes the Peloton Bike, Bike+, Tread, Tread+, Guide, and Row. Access to the Peloton App is available with an All Access or Guide Membership for Members who have Connected Fitness Products or through a standalone App Membership with multiple Membership tiers. Our revenue is generated primarily from recurring Subscription revenue and the sale of our Connected Fitness Products. We are additionally focused on growing our Paid App subscribers, including through efforts such as our recent branding and App relaunch in May 2023. We define a "Connected Fitness Subscription" as a person, household, or commercial property, such as a hotel or residential building, who has either paid for a subscription to a Connected Fitness Product (a Connected Fitness Subscription with a successful credit card billing or with prepaid subscription credits or waivers) or requested a "pause" to their subscription for up to three months.

Our financial profile has been characterized by strong retention, recurring revenue, and efficient customer acquisition. Our low Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn, together with our high Subscription Contribution Margin, yields an attractive lifetime value ("LTV") for our Connected Fitness Subscriptions well in excess of our customer acquisition costs ("CAC"). Maintaining an attractive LTV/CAC ratio is a primary goal of our customer acquisition strategy.

Fourth Ouarter Fiscal 2023 Update and Recent Developments

Quarterly and Recent Highlights

Operations

Increasing the efficiency of our operations remains a top priority, and we continue to make progress across a range of operational functions. Within our hardware COGS, middle and last mile costs per unit declined 22% year over year in the three months ended June 30, 2023, reflecting our warehouse consolidation efforts and continued collaboration with our third-party logistics partners.

We continue to make progress on reducing costs across our general and administrative (G&A) functions and sales and marketing (S&M). Within G&A, we reduced professional and legal fees (excluding settlements) by over 37% year over year in the three months ended June 30, 2023. We've succeeded in reducing our legal, IT, insurance, and staff augmentation expenses and see opportunity to drive further savings through fiscal year 2024. Reducing the fixed spending portion of our S&M expenses has been a key priority during fiscal year 2023, and we've made substantial progress. In the three months ended June 30, 2023, fixed spending within S&M decreased by over 25% year over year. The largest driver of fixed cost savings is our ongoing reduction of our first-party retail footbrint. To date, we've closed 67 retail showrooms, and we will continue optimizing our showroom footbrint over the course of fiscal year 2024.

Content, Software and Community

On May 23, 2023, we launched our new App Membership Tiers. Peloton now offers five distinct Membership tiers - three newly launched App Membership Tiers (Free, App One, and App+), as well as the existing All-Access Membership (Connected Fitness Subscription for Peloton equipment owners) and Guide Membership (for Guide owners who don't also own a Peloton Bike, Bike+, Peloton Tread, or Peloton Row). The new App tiers allow beginners and enthusiasts alike to work out with or without equipment – at home, outdoors or at their gym – independently or with instruction.

We also launched Peloton Gym for each of our App tiers. Peloton Gym offers step-by-step, self-guided workouts designed by Peloton Instructors that Members can take to the gym or on the go. As with all of our App features, Peloton Gym leverages our unparalleled Instructor expertise, combined with Member feedback, to enrich our Strength modality experience over time.

For our All-Access Members, we continue to deliver on our promise of an always-improving experience across Bike, Bike+, Tread, Row, and Guide. We expanded upon our gamification experiences by launching Lanebreak on Tread globally. Peloton Tread Members can now engage in an immersive, gaming-inspired workout, an experience that was previously only offered on Bike and Bike+. We also have made iterations to Run

Achievements on Tread, helping Members more easily track and measure their performance. On the personal records page, Tread Members are now able to view their current run achievements alongside their output personal record ("PR").

Building on our successful launch of our Bike/Bike+ rental program in the U.S. and Canada, we were pleased to bring our rental program to Germany, beginning August 9th. While we continue to optimize our rental program, our data continues to show that rentals are incremental to our subscription base, and we're excited about expanding this low-cost, commitment-free Connected Fitness offering for Members.

We also have been testing and implementing improvements to the discovery experience and personalization algorithms, continuing efforts to showcase new content and help Members better find what they're looking for with ease. For example, following a successful beta test, in August we launched personalized workout plans for Guide users. Research shows that both Members and prospective Members are looking for more help making progress and staying motivated to their fitness goals. Personalized Plans takes progressive, goal-based plans created by fitness experts and personalizes the recommendations to fit a Member's interests, starting first with the goal of "Getting Stronger". We also launched 8 new rows of personalized recommendations on Tread and added a new layer of organization within our larger Class Collections (such as Artist Series) on Bike/Bike+, Tread, and Row.

We draw inspiration from the incredible Peloton community every day. Millions strong, the Peloton community drives us to be the best we can be, and their enthusiasm for Peloton led us to create our annual New York based Homecoming event in 2016 to celebrate their achievements and give Members special access to Instructors and unique Peloton experiences. This summer we've re-imagined Homecoming by creating "Peloton on Tour", a five-city, three-country traveling tour. We debuted Peloton on Tour in Los Angeles (July 13-15), then visited Atlanta (August 17-19), and will be visiting Chicago, Berlin and London in the coming months. Participating Members are able to attend live classes, participate in friendly fitness competitions, and join panel discussions and Instructor meet and greets. Member response has been very positive, and we're eager to apply learnings from this inaugural tour so we can continue to evolve our approach to in-person events that celebrate our unique Peloton community.

Restructuring Plan

In February 2022, we announced and began implementing a restructuring plan to realign our operational focus to support our multi-year growth, scale the business, and improve costs (the "Restructuring Plan"). The Restructuring Plan originally included: (i) reducing our headcount; (ii) closing several assembly and manufacturing plants, including the completion and subsequent sale of the shell facility for our previously planned Peloton Output Park; (iii) closing and consolidating several distribution facilities; and (iv) shifting to third-party logistics providers in certain locations. We expect the Restructuring Plan to be substantially implemented by the end of fiscal 2024.

In fiscal year 2023 we continued to take actions to implement the Restructuring Plan. On July 12, 2022, we announced we are exiting all owned-manufacturing operations and expanding our current relationship with Taiwanese manufacturer, Rexon Industrial Corp. Additionally, on August 12, 2022, we announced our decision to perform the following additional restructuring activities: (i) fully transitioning our North American Field Operations to third-party providers, including the significant reduction of our delivery workforce teams; (ii) eliminating a significant number of roles on the North America Member Support team and exiting our real-estate footprints in our Plano and Tempe locations; and (iii) reducing our retail showroom presence.

Total charges related to the Restructuring Plan were \$332.4 million for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, consisting of cash charges of \$85.1 million for severance and other personnel costs and \$19.3 million for exit and disposal costs and professional fees, and non-cash charges of \$139.3 million related to non-inventory asset write-downs and write-offs, \$85.0 million for stock-based compensation expense and \$3.7 million for write-offs of inventory related to restructuring activities.

We've made progress in achieving goals in each category above. For example, we have reduced our negative Free Cash Flow from \$(2.4) billion in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 (and we have reduced our negative Net cash used in operating activities from \$(2.0) billion in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 (and we have reduced our negative Net cash used in operating activities from \$(2.0) billion in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 to \$(387.6) million in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023). Total operating expenses (excluding Goodwill impairment, Impairment expense, Restructuring expense, and Supplier settlements) decreased 25% year-over-year in fiscal year 2023 and we continue our work in looking for additional efficiencies. As of June 30, 2023, we've closed 66 retail showrooms and we will continue optimizing our showroom footprint over the course of fiscal year 2024. We expect substantial further improvements in fiscal year 2024 in the above as well as a number of other measures by which we measure the success of our Restructuring Plan.

In connection with the Restructuring Plan, we estimate that we will incur additional cash charges of approximately \$40.0 million, primarily composed of lease termination and other exit costs, by the end of fiscal year 2024. Additionally, the Company expects to recognize additional non-cash charges of approximately \$20.0 million during fiscal year 2024, primarily composed of non-inventory asset impairment charges in connection with the Restructuring Plan.

We may not be able to fully realize the cost savings and benefits initially anticipated from the Restructuring Plan, and the expected costs may be greater than expected. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—We may not successfully execute or achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures we may take in the future, and our efforts may result in further actions and/or additional asset impairment charges and adversely affect our business."

Tread+ and Tread Product Recall Return Reserves and Cost Estimates

On May 5, 2021, we announced separate, voluntary recalls of each of our Tread+ and Tread products in collaboration with the CPSC and halted sales of these products to work on product enhancements. Members were notified that they could return their Tread or Tread+ for a full refund, or wait until a solution is available. We announced a repair for the Tread in August 2021, shortly before resuming sales. In collaboration with the CPSC, on May 18, 2023, we jointly announced approval of a rear guard repair for the recalled Tread+, and which we are in the process of ramping

up manufacturing. We will make this rear guard available to our Members who continue to own a Tread+ and, later, resume sales of the Tread+ from our existing inventory with the rear guard installed.

As a result of these recalls, we recognized a reduction to Connected Fitness Products revenue for actual and estimated future returns of \$14.6 million, \$48.9 million, and \$81.1 million for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively, and a return reserve of \$24.4 million and \$39.9 million is included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheets related to the impacts of the recall as of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively. In addition, during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the Company recognized an accrual for the cost associated with the Tread+ rear guard repair based on an amount that was deemed probable and reasonably estimable. We may continue to incur additional costs beyond what we have currently estimated to be probable and reasonably estimable which could include costs for which we have not accrued or established adequate reserves, including increases to the return reserves, inventory write-downs, logistics costs associated with Member requests to return or move their hardware, subscription waiver variable costs of service, anticipated recall-related hardware development and repair costs, and related legal and advisory fees. Recall charges are based upon estimates associated with our expected and historical consumer response rates.

Actual costs related to this matter may vary from the estimate, and may result in further impacts to our future results of operations and business. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Connected Fitness Products and Members—We may be subject to warranty claims that could result in significant direct or indirect costs, or we could experience greater product returns than expected, either of which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results."

Bike Seat Post Recall

In May 2023, in collaboration with the CPSC, we announced a voluntary recall of the original Peloton model Bikes (not Bike+) seat posts sold in the U.S. from January 2018 to May 2023. We are offering Members a replacement seat post as the approved repair. As a result of this recall, we recognized \$48.4 million for the cost to replace the bike seat posts based on an amount that was deemed probable and reasonably estimable, reflected in Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue in our Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. As of June 30, 2023, accruals of \$42.2 million were included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheet. We expect to incur the majority of the cost to replace affected Bike seat posts in the first six months of fiscal year 2024.

We may continue to incur additional costs beyond what we have currently estimated to be probable and estimable, including if the number of reported incidents materially increases. See "Risk Factors - Risks Related to Our Connected Fitness Products and Members — Our products and services may be affected from time to time by design and manufacturing defects or product safety issues, real or perceived, that could adversely affect our business and result in harm to our reputation."

Key Operational and Business Metrics

In addition to the measures presented in our consolidated financial statements, we use the following key operational and business metrics to evaluate our business, measure our performance, develop financial forecasts, and make strategic decisions.

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,						
		2023		2022		2021	
Ending Connected Fitness Subscriptions		3,077,779		2,965,677		2,330,700	
Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn		1.2 %		1.0 %		0.6 %	
Subscription Gross Profit (in millions)	\$	1,122.1	\$	944.7	\$	541.7	
Subscription Contribution (in millions) ⁽¹⁾	\$	1,201.8	\$	994.2	\$	586.5	
Subscription Gross Margin		67.2 %		67.7 %		62.1 %	
Subscription Contribution Margin ⁽¹⁾		72.0 %		71.3 %		67.2 %	
Net loss (in millions)	\$	(1,261.7)	\$	(2,827.7)	\$	(189.0)	
Adjusted EBITDA (in millions) ⁽²⁾	\$	(208.5)	\$	(982.7)	\$	253.7	
Net Cash Used in Operating Activities (in millions)	\$	(387.6)	\$	(2,020.0)	\$	(239.7)	
Free Cash Flow (in millions) ⁽³⁾	\$	(470.0)	\$	(2,357.4)	\$	(491.9)	

⁽¹⁾ Please see the section titled "Non-GAAP Financial Measures—Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution of Subscription Gross Profit to Subscription Contribution and an explanation of why we consider Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin to be helpful measures for investors.

Connected Fitness Subscriptions

Our ability to expand the number of Connected Fitness Subscriptions is an indicator of our market penetration and growth. We define a "Connected Fitness Subscription" as a person, household, or commercial property, such as a hotel or residential building, who has either paid for a subscription to a Connected Fitness Product (a Connected Fitness Subscription with a successful credit card billing or with prepaid

⁽²⁾ Please see the section titled "Non-GAAP Financial Measures—Adjusted EBITDA" for a reconciliation of Net loss to Adjusted EBITDA and an explanation of why we consider Adjusted EBITDA to be a helpful measures for investors.

⁽³⁾ Please see the section titled "Non-GAAP Financial Measures—Free Cash Flow" for a reconciliation of net cash used in operating activities to Free Cash Flow and an explanation of why we consider Free Cash Flow to be a helpful measures for investors.

subscription credits or waivers) or has paused their subscription for up to three months. We do not include canceled or unpaid Connected Fitness Subscriptions in the Connected Fitness Subscription count, with the exception of paused Connected Fitness Subscriptions. A subscription is canceled and ceases to be reflected in the above metrics as of the effective cancellation date, which is the Member's next scheduled billing date.

Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn

We use Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn to measure the retention of our Connected Fitness Subscriptions. We define "Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn" as Connected Fitness Subscription cancellations, net of reactivations, in the quarter, divided by the average number of beginning Connected Fitness Subscriptions in each month, divided by three months. When a Connected Fitness Subscription payment method fails, we communicate with our Members to update their payment method and make multiple attempts over several days to charge the payment method on file and reactivate the subscription. We cancel a Member's Connected Fitness Subscription when it remains unpaid for two days after their billing cycle date. This metric does not include data related to our Peloton App subscriptions for Members who pay a monthly fee for access to our content library on their own devices.

Upcoming changes to our reporting metrics

Starting in fiscal year 2024, we are making changes to our reported operating metrics. We will no longer include paused Connected Fitness subscriptions in our new Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscriptions metric, and will now treat a pause action as a churn event in our Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Subscription Churn as described below. In the first quarter of fiscal 2024, we also plan to report a new metric, Average Monthly Paid App Subscription Churn. These changes are designed to align our reported metrics more closely with our strategic priorities and provide additional disclosure for investors.

Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscriptions

Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscriptions will include all Connected Fitness Subscriptions for which we are currently receiving payment (a successful credit card billing or prepaid subscription credit or waiver). Historically, we have included a Connected Fitness Subscription that is paused for up to three months as a Connected Fitness Subscription. Because there is no payment on a paused subscription, we will no longer include paused Connected Fitness Subscriptions in our Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscription count. The below table compares how Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscriptions compares to our previous definition:

		Three Months Ended					
	September 30, 2022	December 31, 2022	March 31, 2023	June 30, 2023			
Ending Connected Fitness Subscriptions ⁽¹⁾	2,973,371	3,033,352	3,107,121	3,077,779			
Less: Ending Paused Connected Fitness Subscriptions	(55,054)	(54,170)	(51,902)	(80,336)			
Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscriptions ⁽²⁾	2,918,317	2,979,182	3,055,219	2,997,443			

⁽¹⁾ Legacy reporting metric

As of June 30, 2023, the number of our Ending Paused Connected Fitness Subscriptions increased by 55% versus March 31, 2023. While we historically experience a seasonal increase in the number of paused subscriptions in the three months ended June 30, 2023, we believe a significant portion of this year's outsized increase was related to our seat post recall announced on May 11, 2023, as some Members chose to pause their subscriptions while awaiting the delivery of their replacement seat post.

Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Subscription Churn

To align with the new definition of Ending Paid Connected Fitness Subscriptions above, our new quarterly Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Subscription Churn will be calculated as follows: Paid Connected Fitness Subscriber "churn count" in the quarter, divided by the average number of beginning Paid Connected Fitness Subscribers each month, divided by three months. "Churn count" is defined as quarterly CF Subscription churn events minus CF Subscription unpause events minus CF Subscription reactivations.

We refer to any cancellation or pausing of a subscription for our All Access Membership as a churn event. Because we do not receive payment for paused Connected Fitness Subscriptions, a paused Connected Fitness Subscription will now be treated as a churn event at the time the pause goes into effect, which is the start of the next billing cycle. An unpause event occurs when a pause period elapses without a cancellation and the Connected Fitness Subscription resumes, and is therefore counted as a reduction in our churn count in that period. Consistent with our previous practice, our churn count will be shown net of reactivations and our new quarterly Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Subscription Churn metric will average the monthly Connected Fitness churn percentage across the three months of the reported quarter.

To date, we have reported Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn, which is defined as Connected Fitness Subscription cancellations, net of reactivations, in the quarter, divided by the average number of beginning Connected Fitness Subscriptions in each month, divided by three months. This metric does not treat a pause of a Connected Fitness Subscription as a churn event. When a Connected Fitness Subscription payment method fails, we communicate with our Members to update their payment method and make multiple attempts over several days to charge the payment method on file and reactivate the subscription. We cancel a Member's Connected Fitness Subscription when it remains unpaid for two days after their billing cycle date.

⁽²⁾ New reporting metric starting in the first quarter of fiscal 2024

Furthermore, we have reported our Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn metric net of reactivations. Under this metric, a Connected Fitness Subscriber that cancels their membership (a churn event) and resubscribes in a subsequent period is considered a reactivation and is counted as a reduction in our churn count in the period during which the Subscriber resubscribes. The table below compares how Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Churn compares to our previous definition:

Three	Months	Fnded

	September 30, 2022	December 31, 2022	March 31, 2023	June 30, 2023
Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn ⁽¹⁾	1.1 %	1.1 %	1.1 %	1.4 %
Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Subscription Churn ⁽²⁾	1.2 %	1.2 %	1.1 %	1.8 %

⁽¹⁾ Legacy reporting metric

In the three months ended June 30, 2023, our Average Net Monthly Paid Connected Fitness Subscription churn reflects a seasonal increase in the number of paused subscriptions as well as an outsized increase in paused subscriptions related to our seat post recall, as we believe some Members chose to pause their subscriptions while awaiting the delivery of their replacement seat post. These metrics do not include data related to our App One Subscribers and App+ Subscribers.

Ending Paid App Subscriptions

Ending Paid App Subscriptions will include all App One and App+ subscriptions for which we are currently receiving payment.

Average Monthly Paid App Subscription Churn

When a Subscriber to App One or App+ cancels their membership (a churn event) and resubscribes in a subsequent period, the resubscription will be considered a new subscription (rather than a reactivation that is counted as a reduction in our churn count). Average Paid App Subscription Churn will be calculated as follows: Paid App Subscription cancellations in the quarter, divided by the average number of beginning Paid App Subscriptions each month, divided by three months.

Components of our Results of Operations

Revenue

Connected Fitness Products

Connected Fitness Products revenue consists of sales of our portfolio of Connected Fitness Products and related accessories, delivery and installation services, branded apparel, extended warranty agreements, and the sale, service, installation, and delivery contracts of our commercial business. Connected Fitness Products revenue is recognized at the time of delivery, except for extended warranty revenue that is recognized over the warranty period and service revenue that is recognized over the term, and is recorded net of returns and discounts and third-party financing program fees, when applicable.

Subscription

Subscription revenue consists of revenue generated from our monthly Connected Fitness Subscription and Peloton App subscription.

As of June 30, 2023, 99% and 81% of our Connected Fitness Subscription and Peloton App subscription bases, respectively, were paying month to month.

If a Connected Fitness Subscription owns a combination of a Bike, Tread, Guide or Row product in the same household, the price of the Subscription remains \$44 monthly (price increased from \$39 to \$44 USD effective as of June 1, 2022). As of June 30, 2023, approximately 8% of our Connected Fitness Subscriptions owned both a Bike and Tread product.

Cost of revenue

Connected Fitness Products

Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue consists of our portfolio of Connected Fitness Products and branded apparel product costs, including duties and other applicable importing costs, shipping and handling costs, packaging, warranty replacement and service costs, fulfillment costs, warehousing costs, depreciation of property and equipment, and certain costs related to management, facilities, and personnel-related expenses associated with supply chain logistics.

Subscription

Subscription cost of revenue includes costs associated with content creation and costs to stream content to our Members. These costs consist of both fixed costs, including studio rent and occupancy, other studio overhead, instructor and production personnel-related expenses,

⁽²⁾ New reporting metric starting in the first quarter of fiscal 2024

depreciation of property and equipment as well as variable costs, including music royalty fees, content costs for past use, third-party platform streaming costs, and payment processing fees for our monthly subscription billings.

Operating expenses

Sales and marketing

Sales and marketing expense consists of performance marketing media spend, asset creation, and other brand creative, all showroom expenses and related lease payments, payment processing fees incurred in connection with the sale of our Connected Fitness Products, sales and marketing personnel-related expenses, expenses related to the Peloton App, and depreciation of property and equipment.

General and administrative

General and administrative expense includes personnel-related expenses and facilities-related costs primarily for our executive, finance, accounting, legal, human resources, IT functions and member support. General and administrative expense also includes fees for professional services principally comprised of legal, audit, tax and accounting services, depreciation of property and equipment, and insurance, as well as litigation settlement costs.

Research and development

Research and development expense primarily consists of personnel and facilities-related expenses, consulting and contractor expenses, tooling and prototype materials, software platform expenses, and depreciation of property and equipment. We capitalize certain qualified costs incurred in connection with the development of internal-use software that may also cause research and development expenses to vary from period to period.

Goodwill impairment

Goodwill impairment consists of non-cash impairment charges relating to goodwill. We review goodwill for impairment annually on April 1 and more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment may exist. In conducting our annual impairment test, we first review qualitative factors to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of each reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If factors indicate that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount, we perform a quantitative assessment and the fair value of the reporting unit is determined by analyzing the expected present value of future cash flows. If the carrying value of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss equal to the excess is recorded.

Impairment expense

Impairment expense consists of non-cash impairment charges relating to long-lived assets. Impairments are determined using management's judgment about our anticipated ability to continue to use fixed assets in-service and under development, current economic and market conditions and their effects based on information available as of the date of these consolidated financial statements. Management disposes of fixed assets during the regular course of business due to damage, obsolescence, strategic shifts, and loss.

Additionally, long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset group to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the assets. If the carrying amount of an asset group exceeds its estimated undiscounted net future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognized for the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset group exceeds its fair value.

Restructuring expense

Restructuring expense consists of severance and other personnel costs, including stock-based compensation expense, professional services, facility closures and other costs associated with exit and disposal activities.

Supplier settlements

Supplier settlements are payments made to third-party suppliers to terminate certain future inventory purchase commitments

Non-operating income and expenses

Other (expense) income, net

Other (expense) income, net consists of interest (expense) income, unrealized and realized gains (losses) on investments, and foreign exchange gains (losses).

Income tax provision

The provision for income taxes consists primarily of income taxes related to state and international taxes for jurisdictions in which we conduct business. We maintain a valuation allowance on the majority of our deferred tax assets as we have concluded that it is more likely than not that the deferred assets will not be utilized.

Results of Operations

The following tables set forth our consolidated results of operations in dollars and as a percentage of total revenue for the periods presented. The period-to-period comparisons of our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected in the future.

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,				
	2023	2022	2021		
		(in millions)			
Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:					
Revenue					
Connected Fitness Products	\$ 1,130.2	\$ 2,187.5	\$ 3,149.6		
Subscription	1,670.1	1,394.7	872.2		
Total revenue	2,800.2	3,582.1	4,021.8		
Cost of revenue ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾					
Connected Fitness Products	1,328.8	2,433.8	2,236.9		
Subscription	547.9	450.0	330.5		
Total cost of revenue	1,876.7	2,883.8	2,567.4		
Gross profit	923.5	698.4	1,454.4		
Operating expenses					
Sales and marketing ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	648.2	1,018.9	728.3		
General and administrative ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	798.1	963.4	661.8		
Research and development ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	318.4	359.5	247.6		
Goodwill impairment	_	181.9	_		
Impairment expense	144.5	390.5	4.5		
Restructuring expense ⁽¹⁾	189.4	180.7	_		
Supplier settlements	22.0	337.6	_		
Total operating expenses	2,120.6	3,432.4	1,642.2		
Loss from operations	(1,197.1)	(2,734.0)	(187.8)		
Other expense, net:					
Interest expense	(97.1)	(43.0)	(14.8)		
Interest income	26.4	2.3	7.9		
Foreign exchange gain (loss)	7.0	(31.8)	(3.5)		
Other income (expense), net	2.9	(1.5)	0.1		
Total other expense, net	(60.9)	(74.1)	(10.4)		
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(1,258.0)	(2,808.1)	(198.2)		
Income tax expense (benefit)	3.7	19.6	(9.2)		
Net loss	\$ (1,261.7)	\$ (2,827.7)	\$ (189.0)		

(,,	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	2023		2022		2021	
			(in millions)			
Cost of revenue						
Connected Fitness Products	\$ 1	4.3 \$	20.2	\$	12.6	
Subscription	4	2.8	22.7		25.9	
Total cost of revenue	5	7.1	42.9		38.5	
Sales and marketing	2	3.9	30.5		26.2	
General and administrative	16	7.2	152.4		102.1	
Research and development	6	6.7	46.0		27.2	
Restructuring expense	8	5.0	56.5		_	
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$ 40	5.0 \$	328.4	\$	194.0	

On July 1, 2022, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Compensation Committee") approved accelerating the vesting requirement for unvested restricted stock units held by certain employees by one year. This applied to eligible unvested restricted stock units that had more than eight quarterly vesting dates remaining in their vesting schedule. The acceleration resulted in approximately \$35.6 million of stock-based compensation expense being pulled forward and recognized in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. Additionally, on July 1, 2022, the Compensation Committee approved a one-time repricing of certain stock option awards that had been granted to date under the 2019 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2019 Plan"). The repricing impacted stock options held by all employees who remained employed through July 25, 2022. The repricing did not apply to our U.S.-based hourly employees (or employees with equivalent roles in non-U.S. locations) or our C-level executives. The modification resulted in incremental stock-based compensation expense of \$21.9 million in the aggregate.

(2) Includes depreciation and amortization expense as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	2023		2022			2021
				(in millions)		
Cost of revenue						
Connected Fitness Products	\$	18.7	\$	20.0	\$	7.7
Subscription		36.9		26.8		19.0
Total cost of revenue		55.5		46.8		26.7
Sales and marketing		31.1		29.6		14.3
General and administrative		26.3		45.7		13.0
Research and development		11.4		20.7		9.9
Total depreciation and amortization expense	\$	124.3	\$	142.8	\$	63.8

Comparison of the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Revenue

2023 2022		% Change
 (dollars in millions)		
\$ 1,130.2	\$ 2,187.5	(48.3)%
1,670.1	1,394.7	19.7
\$ 2,800.2	\$ 3,582.1	(21.8)%
		_
40.4 %	61.1 %	6
59.6	38.9	
100.0 %	100.0 %	6
\$	\$ 1,130.2 \$ 1,670.1 \$ 2,800.2 \$ 40.4 % 59.6	(dollars in millions) \$ 1,130.2 \$ 2,187.5 1,670.1 1,394.7 \$ 2,800.2 \$ 3,582.1 40.4 % 61.1 % 59.6 38.9

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Connected Fitness Products revenue decreased \$1,057.3 million for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. This decrease was primarily attributable to fewer deliveries and promotional pricing, partially offset by new Connected Fitness products and sales channels launched during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023.

Subscription revenue increased \$275.4 million for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. This increase was primarily attributable to the year-over-year growth in our Connected Fitness Subscriptions and the price increase of the All-Access Membership fee from \$39 to \$44, effective as of June 1, 2022. The growth of our Connected Fitness Subscriptions was primarily driven by the number of Connected Fitness Products delivered during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 under new Subscriptions and our low Average Net Monthly Connected Fitness Churn of 1.2% for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023.

Cost of Revenue, Gross Profit, and Gross Margin

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	2023 2022		2022	% Change
	(dollars in millions)			
\$	1,328.8	\$	2,433.8	(45.4)%
	547.9		450.0	21.8
\$	1,876.7	\$	2,883.8	(34.9)%
\$	(198.6)	\$	(246.3)	(19.4)%
	1,122.1		944.7	18.8
\$	923.5	\$	698.4	32.2%
				
	(17.6)%		(11.3)%	
	67.2 %		67.7 %	
	\$	\$ 1,328.8 \$ 547.9 \$ 1,876.7 \$ (198.6) 1,122.1 \$ 923.5	\$ 1,328.8 \$ 547.9 \$ 1,876.7 \$ \$ (198.6) \$ 1,122.1	2023 (dollars in millions) \$ 1,328.8 \$ 2,433.8 \$ 547.9 \$ 450.0 \$ 1,876.7 \$ 2,883.8 \$ (198.6) \$ (246.3) \$ 1,122.1 \$ 944.7 \$ 923.5 \$ 698.4 \$ (17.6)% (11.3)%

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 decreased \$1,105.0 million, or 45.4%, compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. This decrease was primarily driven by fewer deliveries for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022.

Our Connected Fitness Products Gross Margin decreased to (17.6)% from (11.3)% for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, primarily driven by a reduction in selling price and fewer deliveries, partially offset by lower inventory reserves and reduced payroll expenses resulting from restructuring efforts.

Subscription cost of revenue for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 increased \$98.0 million, or 21.8%, compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. This increase was primarily driven by an increase of \$55.9 million in music royalties driven by an increase in subscribers, an increase of \$20.2 million in stock-based compensation expenses, primarily driven by the acceleration of certain restricted stock unit vesting schedules, an increased number of awards vesting, and the repricing of certain stock option awards, and an increase of \$10.1 million in depreciation and amortization expenses.

Subscription Gross Margin remained consistent for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022.

Operating Expenses

Sales and Marketing

	Fiscal Year En	nded June 30,				
20	023	2022	% Change			
	(dollars in millions)					
\$	648.2	\$ 1,018.9	(36.4)%			
	23.1 %	28.4	%			

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Sales and marketing expense decreased \$370.7 million in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. The decrease was primarily due to decreases in spending on advertising and marketing programs of \$287.6 million and decreases in personnel-

related expenses of \$49.0 million, primarily due to decreased average headcount as we rapidly restructured our operations throughout fiscal 2022.

General and Administrative

		e 30,				
		2023 2022		% Change		
	(dollars in millions)					
General and administrative	\$	798.1 \$	963.4	(17.2)%		
As a percentage of total revenue		28.5 %	26.9 %			

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

General and administrative expense decreased \$165.3 million in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, primarily due to a decrease of \$136.8 million in professional fees, driven by decreases in legal, accounting and consulting fees, partially offset by the Dish legal settlement of \$75.0 million, a decrease in personnel-related expenses of \$51.5 million, primarily due to decreased average headcount, and a decrease of \$19.5 million in depreciation and amortization expense.

Research and Development

		Fiscal Year Ended June	30,			
	20	2023 202		% Change		
		(dollars in millions)				
Research and development	\$	318.4 \$	359.5	(11.4)%		
As a percentage of total revenue		11.4 %	10.0 %			

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Research and development expense decreased \$41.1 million, or 11.4% in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. The decrease was primarily due to a decrease in personnel-related expenses of \$25.5 million, which was primarily related to decreased average headcount, a decrease of \$16.0 million in product development and research costs associated with development of new software features and products, a decrease of \$9.5 million driven by decreased costs associated with software and web platform costs and a decrease in depreciation and amortization expense of \$9.2 million. The decrease was partially offset by a \$20.7 million increase in stock-based compensation expense, primarily driven by an acceleration of certain restricted stock unit vesting schedules, the repricing of certain stock option awards and an increased number of awards vesting.

Goodwill impairment

1	Fiscal Year Ended Jui	ne 30,	
20	023	2022	% Change
· <u> </u>	(dollars in millior	is)	
\$	- \$	181.9	NM*

*NM - not meaningful

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

We review goodwill for impairment annually on April 1 and more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment may exist ("a triggering event"). No goodwill impairment was recorded for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, management identified various qualitative factors that, collectively, indicated we had a triggering event, including (i) softening demand; (ii) increased costs of inventory and logistics; and (iii) sustained decrease in stock price. The Company performed a valuation of the Connected Fitness Products reporting unit using liquidation value and discounted cash flow methodologies. These forecasts and assumptions are highly subjective. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—If our estimates or judgments relating to our critical accounting policies prove to be incorrect, our operating results could be adversely affected". Given the results of our quantitative assessment, we determined that the Connected Fitness Products reporting unit's goodwill was impaired. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, we recognized a goodwill impairment

charge of \$181.9 million representing the entire amount of goodwill related to the Connected Fitness Products reporting unit in the Connected Fitness Products Segment.

Impairment expense

I	Fiscal Year End	ed June 30,	_	
2	023	2022	% Change	
	(dollars in millions)			
\$	144.5 \$	390.5	(63.0)%	

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Impairment expense decreased \$245.9 million, or 63.0% in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022. This decrease was primarily due to no write-offs of acquired developed technology, brand, distributor and customer relationships, and assembled workforce intangible assets during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to \$165.6 million during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, and a decrease in Connected Fitness asset group write-offs of \$64.3 million.

Restructuring expense

	Fiscal Year En	ded June 30,	
-	2023	2022	% Change
	(dollars ir	millions)	
\$	189.4	\$ 180	7 4.8%

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Restructuring expense increased \$8.7 million in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, primarily related to an increase of \$28.5 million of stock-based compensation expense, driven by incremental stock-based compensation expense from modifications of the post-termination period during which certain former employees may exercise outstanding stock options and the acceleration of certain restricted stock unit vesting schedules pursuant to severance arrangements, and an increase of \$4.2 million in exit and disposal costs and professional fees. These increases were partially offset by a decrease of \$24.0 million in cash severance and other personnel costs.

Supplier settlements

	Fiscal Year Er	nded June 30,			
<u></u>	2023	2022		% Change	
·	(dollars i	n millions)			_
\$	22.0	\$	337.6	(93.5)%	
	\$	2023 (dollars i	(dollars in millions)	2023 2022 (dollars in millions)	2023 2022 % Change (dollars in millions)

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Supplier settlements decreased \$315.6 million in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 compared to the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, due to settlement and related costs paid to third-party suppliers to terminate certain future inventory purchase commitments, the majority of which were accrued for during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022.

Total Other Expense, Net and Income Tax Expense

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,				
	2023	2022	% Change		
	(dollars in millions)				
terest Expense	\$ (97.1) \$	(43.0)	125.8%		
terest Income	26.4	2.3	1,062.5%		
reign exchange gains (losses)	7.0	(31.8)	NM*		
ther income (expense), net	2.9	(1.5)	NM*		
come tax expense (benefit)	3.7	19.6	(81.3)%		
d and managinafid					
M - not meaningful					

Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2023 and 2022

Total other expense, net, was comprised of the following for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023:

- Interest expense primarily related to the Term Loan, the Notes, and deferred financing costs of \$97.1 million;
- Interest income from cash, cash equivalents, and short-term investments of \$26.4 million;
- Foreign exchange gains of \$7.0 million; and
- Other income, net of \$2.9 million.

Total other expense, net, was comprised of the following for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022;

- Interest expense primarily related to the Notes, the Term Loan, and deferred financing costs of \$43.0 million;
- Interest income from cash, cash equivalents, and short-term investments of \$2.3 million;
- · Foreign exchange losses of \$31.8 million; and
- · Other expense, net of \$1.5 million.

Income tax expense for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 of \$3.7 million was primarily due to state and international taxes.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

In addition to our results determined in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, or GAAP, we believe the following non-GAAP financial measures are useful in evaluating our operating performance.

Adjusted EBITDA

We calculate Adjusted EBITDA as net (loss) income adjusted to exclude: other expense (income), net; income tax expense (benefit); depreciation and amortization expense; stock-based compensation expense; goodwill impairment; impairment expense; product recall related matters; certain litigation and settlement expenses; transaction and integration costs; reorganization, severance, exit, disposal and other costs associated with restructuring plans; supplier settlements; and other adjustment items that arise outside the ordinary course of our business.

We use Adjusted EBITDA as a measure of operating performance and the operating leverage in our business. We believe that this non-GAAP financial measure is useful to investors for period-to-period comparisons of our business and in understanding and evaluating our operating results for the following reasons:

- Adjusted EBITDA is widely used by investors and securities analysts to measure a company's operating performance without regard to items such as stock-based compensation expense, depreciation and amortization expense, other expense (income), net, and provision for income taxes that can vary substantially from company to company depending upon their financing, capital structures, and the method by which assets were acquired;
- Our management uses Adjusted EBITDA in conjunction with financial measures prepared in accordance with GAAP for planning purposes, including the preparation of our annual operating budget, as a measure of our core operating results and the effectiveness of our business strategy, and in evaluating our financial performance; and
- Adjusted EBITDA provides consistency and comparability with our past financial performance, facilitates period-to-period comparisons of our core operating results, and may also facilitate comparisons with other peer companies, many of which use a similar non-GAAP financial measure to supplement their GAAP results.

Our use of Adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider this measure in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our financial results as reported under GAAP. Some of these limitations are, or may in the future be, as follows:

- Although depreciation and amortization expense are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized may have to be replaced in the future, and Adjusted EBITDA does not
 reflect cash capital expenditure requirements for such replacements or for new capital expenditure requirements;
- Adjusted EBITDA excludes stock-based compensation expense, which has recently been, and will continue to be for the foreseeable future, a significant recurring expense for our business and an important part of our compensation strategy;
- Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect: (1) changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs; (2) interest expense, or the cash requirements necessary to service interest or principal payments on our debt, which reduces cash available to us; or (3) tax payments that may represent a reduction in cash available to us;
 Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect certain litigation expenses, consisting of legal settlements and related fees for specific proceedings that we have determined arise outside of the ordinary
- Adjusted EBTDA does not reflect certain litigation expenses, consisting of legal settlements and related fees for specific proceedings that we have determined arise outside of the ordinary course of business based on the following considerations which we assess regularly: (1) the frequency of similar cases that have been brought to date, or are expected to be brought within two years; (2) the complexity of the case; (3) the nature of the remedy(ies) sought, including the size of any monetary damages sought; (4) offensive versus defensive posture of us; (5) the counterparty involved; and (6) our overall litigation strategy;
- Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect transaction and integration costs related to acquisitions;
- Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect impairment charges for goodwill and fixed assets, and gains (losses) on disposals for fixed assets;
- Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect the impact of purchase accounting adjustments to inventory related to the Precor acquisition;

- Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect costs associated with product recall related matters including adjustments to the return reserves, inventory write-downs, logistics costs associated with Member requests, the cost to move the recalled product for those that elect the option, subscription waiver costs of service, and recall-related hardware development and repair costs;
- · Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect reorganization, severance, exit, disposal and other costs associated with restructuring plans;
- Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect non-recurring supplier settlements; and
- The expenses and other items that we exclude in our calculation of Adjusted EBITDA may differ from the expenses and other items, if any, that other companies may exclude from Adjusted EBITDA when they report their operating results and we may, in the future, exclude other significant, unusual expenses or other items from this financial measure. Because companies in our industry may calculate this measure differently than we do, its usefulness as a comparative measure can be limited.

Because of these limitations, Adjusted EBITDA should be considered along with other operating and financial performance measures presented in accordance with GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA to Net loss, the most directly comparable financial measure prepared in accordance with GAAP, for each of the periods indicated:

Adjusted EBITDA

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,				
	2023	2022	2021		
		(dollars in millions)			
Net loss	\$ (1,261	7) \$ (2,827.7)) \$ (189.0)		
Adjusted to exclude the following:					
Total other expense, net	60	.9 74.1	10.4		
Income tax expense (benefit)	3	.7 19.6	(9.2)		
Depreciation and amortization expense	124	.3 142.8	63.8		
Stock-based compensation expense	319	.9 271.8	194.0		
Goodwill impairment		— 181.9	_		
Impairment expense	144	.5 390.5	4.5		
Restructuring expense	193	.0 237.5	_		
Supplier settlements	22	.0 337.6	_		
Product recall related matters ⁽¹⁾	80	.9 62.3	100.0		
Litigation and settlement expenses ⁽²⁾	102	.8 118.6	35.8		
Other adjustment items	1	.0 8.4	43.4		
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ (208	5) \$ (982.7)	\$ 253.7		

⁽¹⁾ Represents adjustments and charges associated with product recall related matters, as well as accrual adjustments. These include recorded costs in Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue associated with recall related matters of \$61.6 million, zero, and zero, adjustments to Connected Fitness Products revenue for actual and estimated future returns of \$14.6 million, \$48.9 million, recorded costs in Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue associated with inventory write-downs and logistics costs of \$2.5 million, \$8.1 million and \$15.7 million, and operating expenses of \$2.3 million, \$5.4 million associated with recall-related hardware development costs, in each case for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin

We define "Subscription Contribution" as Subscription revenue less cost of Subscription revenue, adjusted to exclude from cost of Subscription revenue, depreciation and amortization expense, and stock-based compensation expense. Subscription Contribution Margin is calculated by dividing Subscription Contribution by Subscription revenue.

We use Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin to measure our ability to scale and leverage the costs of our Connected Fitness Subscriptions. We believe that these non-GAAP financial measures are useful to investors for period-to-period comparisons of our business and in understanding and evaluating our operating results because our management uses Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin in conjunction with financial measures prepared in accordance with GAAP for planning purposes, including the preparation of our annual operating budget, as a measure of our core operating results and the effectiveness of our business strategy, and in evaluating our financial performance.

The use of Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin as analytical tools has limitations, and you should not consider these in isolation or as substitutes for analysis of our financial results as reported under GAAP. Some of these limitations are as follows:

⁽²⁾ Includes Dish settlement accrual of \$75.0 million and other litigation-related expenses and settlements for certain non-recurring patent infringement litigation, securities litigation, and consumer arbitration for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. Includes litigation-related expenses for certain non-recurring patent infringement litigation, consumer arbitration, and product recalls for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021.

- Although depreciation and amortization expense are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized may have to be replaced in the future, and Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin do not reflect cash capital expenditure requirements for such replacements or for new capital expenditure requirements; and
- Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin exclude stock-based compensation expense, which has recently been, and will continue to be for the foreseeable future, a significant recurring expense for our business and an important part of our compensation strategy.

Because of these limitations, Subscription Contribution and Subscription Contribution Margin should be considered along with other operating and financial performance measures presented in accordance with GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of Subscription Contribution to Subscription Gross Profit, the most directly comparable financial measure prepared in accordance with GAAP, for each of the periods indicated:

Fiscal Year Ended June 30,						
	2023		2022		2021	
		(dol	lars in millions)			
\$	1,670.1	\$	1,394.7	\$	872.2	
	547.9		450.0		330.5	
\$	1,122.1	\$	944.7	\$	541.7	
	67.2 %		67.7 %		62.1 %	
			,			
\$	36.9	\$	26.8	\$	19.0	
	42.8		22.7		25.9	
\$	1,201.8	\$	994.2	\$	586.5	
	72.0 %		71.3 %		67.2 %	
	\$	\$ 1,670.1 547.9 \$ 1,122.1 67.2 % \$ 36.9 42.8 \$ 1,201.8	\$ 1,670.1 \$ 547.9 \$ 1,122.1 \$ 67.2 % \$ 42.8 \$ 1,201.8 \$ \$	2023 2022 (dollars in millions) \$ 1,394.7 547.9 450.0 \$ 1,122.1 \$ 944.7 67.2 % 67.7 % \$ 36.9 \$ 26.8 42.8 22.7 \$ 1,201.8 \$ 994.2	2023 (dollars in millions) \$ 1,670.1 \$ 1,394.7 \$ 450.0 \$ 1,122.1 \$ 944.7 \$ 67.7 % \$ 36.9 \$ 26.8 \$ 42.8 \$ 1,201.8 \$ 994.2 \$ \$ 1,201.8	

The continued growth of our Connected Fitness Subscription base will allow us to improve our Subscription Contribution Margin. While there are variable costs, including music royalties, associated with our Connected Fitness Subscriptions, a significant portion of our content creation costs are fixed given that we operate with a limited number of production studios and instructors. We expect the fixed nature of those expenses to scale over time as we grow our Connected Fitness Subscription base.

Free Cash Flow

We define Free Cash Flow as Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities less capital expenditures and capitalized internal-use software development costs. Free cash flow reflects an additional way of viewing our liquidity that, we believe, when viewed with our GAAP results, provides management, investors and other users of our financial information with a more complete understanding of factors and trends affecting our cash flows.

The use of Free Cash Flow as an analytical tool has limitations due to the fact that it does not represent the residual cash flow available for discretionary expenditures. For example, Free Cash Flow does not incorporate payments made for purchases of marketable securities, business combinations and asset acquisitions. Because of these limitations, Free Cash Flow should be considered along with other operating and financial performance measures presented in accordance with GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of Free Cash Flow to Net cash used in operating activities, the most directly comparable financial measure prepared in accordance with GAAP, for each of the periods indicated:

		Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2023		2022	2021		
		(in millions)					
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(387.6)	\$	(2,020.0)	\$ (239.7)		
Capital expenditures and capitalized internal-use software development costs		(82.4)		(337.3)	(252.2)		
Free Cash Flow	\$	(470.0)	\$	(2,357.4)	\$ (491.9)		

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our operations have been funded primarily through net proceeds from the sales of our equity and convertible debt securities, and term loan, as well as cash flows from operating activities. As of June 30, 2023, we had Cash and cash equivalents of approximately \$813.9 million.

We anticipate capital expenditures over the next 12 months which include investments in content and our studios, product development and systems implementation, partially offset by any proceeds from the expected eventual sale of Peloton Output Park.

We believe our existing cash and cash equivalent balances and cash flow from operations will be sufficient to meet our working capital and capital expenditure needs for at least the next 12 months and beyond. Our future capital requirements may vary materially from those currently planned and will depend on many factors, including our rate of revenue growth, timing to adjust our supply chain and cost structures in response to material fluctuations in product demand, timing and amount of spending related to acquisitions, the timing and amount of spending on research and development, the timing and financial impact of product recalls, sales and marketing activities, the timing of new product introductions, market acceptance of our Connected Fitness Products, timing and investments needed for international expansion, and overall economic conditions. To the extent that current and anticipated future sources of liquidity are insufficient to fund our future business activities and requirements, we may be required to seek additional equity or debt financing. The sale of additional equity would result in additional dilution to our stockholders. The incurrence of debt financing would result in debt service obligations and the instruments governing such debt could provide for operating and financing covenants that would restrict our operations. There can be no assurances that we will be able to raise additional capital. The inability to raise capital would adversely affect our ability to achieve our business objectives.

Restructuring Plan

In February 2022, we announced and began implementing a restructuring plan to realign our operational focus to support our multi-year growth, scale the business, and improve costs (the "Restructuring Plan"). The Restructuring Plan originally included: (i) reducing our headcount; (ii) closing several assembly and manufacturing plants, including the completion and subsequent sale of the shell facility for our previously planned Peloton Output Park; (iii) closing and consolidating several distribution facilities; and (iv) shifting to third-party logistics providers in certain locations. We expect the Restructuring Plan to be substantially implemented by the end of fiscal 2024.

In fiscal year 2023 we continued to take actions to implement the Restructuring Plan. On July 12, 2022, we announced we are exiting all owned-manufacturing operations and expanding our current relationship with Taiwanese manufacturer Rexon Industrial Corporation. Additionally, on August 12, 2022, we announced the decision to perform the following additional restructuring activities: (i) fully transitioning our North American Field Operations to third-party providers, including the significant reduction of our delivery workforce teams; (ii) eliminating a significant number of roles on the North America Member Support team and exiting our real-estate footprints in our Plano and Tempe locations; and (iii) reducing our retail showroom presence.

Total charges related to the Restructuring Plan were \$332.4 million for fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 consisting of cash charges of \$85.1 million for severance and other personnel costs and \$19.3 million for exit and disposal costs and professional fees, and non-cash charges of \$139.3 million related to non-inventory asset write-downs and write-offs, \$85.0 million for stock-based compensation expense and \$3.7 million for write-offs of inventory related to restructuring activities.

In connection with the Restructuring Plan, we estimate that we will incur additional cash charges of approximately \$40.0 million, primarily composed of lease termination and other exit costs, by the end of fiscal year 2024. Additionally, the Company expects to recognize additional non-cash charges of approximately \$20.0 million during fiscal year 2024, primarily composed of non-inventory asset impairment charges in connection with the Restructuring Plan.

We may not be able to realize the cost savings and benefits initially anticipated as a result of the Restructuring Plan, and the costs may be greater than expected. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—We may not successfully execute or achieve the expected benefits of our restructuring initiatives and other cost-saving measures we may take in the future, and our efforts may result in further actions and/or additional asset impairment charges and adversely affect our business."

Convertible Notes

In February 2021, we issued \$1.0 billion aggregate principal amount of 0% Convertible Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Notes") in a private offering, including the exercise in full of the over-allotment option granted to the initial purchasers of \$125.0 million. The Notes were issued pursuant to an Indenture (the "Indenture") between us and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. The Notes are our senior unsecured obligations and do not bear regular interest, and the principal amount of the Notes does not accrete. The net proceeds from the offering were approximately \$977.2 million, after deducting the initial purchasers' discounts and commissions and our offering expenses.

Capped Call Transactions

In connection with the offering of the Notes, we entered into privately negotiated capped call transactions with certain counterparties (the "Capped Call Transactions"). The Capped Call Transactions have an initial strike price of approximately \$239.23 per share, subject to adjustments, which corresponds to the approximate initial conversion price of the Notes. The cap price of the Capped Call Transactions will initially be approximately \$362.48 per share. The Capped Call Transactions cover, subject to anti-dilution adjustments substantially similar to those applicable to the Notes, 6.9 million shares of Class A common stock. The Capped Call Transactions are expected generally to reduce potential dilution to the Class A common stock upon any conversion of Notes and/or offset any potential cash payments we would be required to make in excess of the principal amount of converted Notes, as the case may be, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap based on the cap price. If, however, the market price per share of Class A common stock, as measured under the terms of the Capped Call Transactions, exceeds the cap price of the Capped Call Transactions.

Class A Common Stock Offering

On November 16, 2021, we entered into an underwriting agreement (the "Underwriting Agreement") with Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC as representatives of the several underwriters named therein (collectively, the "Representatives") relating to the offer and sale by the Company (the "Offering") of 27,173,912 shares (the "Shares") of the Company's Class A common stock, par value \$0.00025 per share, which includes 3,260,869 shares of Class A common stock issued and sold pursuant to the exercise in full by the underwriters of their option to purchase additional shares of Class A common stock pursuant to the Underwriting Agreement. We sold the Shares to the underwriters at the public offering price of \$46.00 per share less underwriting discounts. The net proceeds from the Offering were approximately \$1.2 billion, after deducting the underwriters' discounts and commissions and our offering expenses.

Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement

In 2019, the Company entered into an amended and restated revolving credit agreement (as amended, modified or supplemented prior to entrance into the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (as defined below), the "Amended and Restated Credit Agreement"). The Amended and Restated Credit Agreement provided for a \$500.0 million secured revolving credit facility, including up to the lesser of \$250.0 million and the aggregate unused amount of the facility for the issuance of letters of credit.

The Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also permitted the incurrence of indebtedness to permit the Capped Call Transactions and issuance of the Notes.

On May 25, 2022, the Company entered into an Amendment and Restatement Agreement to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (as amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement") with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and certain banks and financial institutions party thereto as lenders and issuing banks. Pursuant to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, the Company amended and restated the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement.

The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement provides for a \$750.0 million term loan facility (the "Term Loan"), which will be due and payable on May 25, 2027 or, if greater than \$200.0 million of the Notes are outstanding on November 16, 2025 (the "Springing Maturity Date"). The Term Loan amortizes in quarterly installments of 0.25%, payable at the end of each fiscal quarter and on the maturity date.

The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also provided for a \$500.0 million revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Facility"), \$35.0 million of which would mature on June 20, 2024 (the "Non-Consenting Commitments"), with the rest (\$465.0 million) maturing on December 10, 2026 (the "Consenting Commitments") or if the Springing Maturity Condition is met and the Term Loan is outstanding on such date, the Springing Maturity Date. On August 24, 2022, the Company amended the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "First Amendment") such that the Company is only required to meet the total liquidity covenant, set at \$250.0 million (the "Liquidity Covenant"), and the total revenues covenant, set at \$3.0 billion for the four-quarter trailing period, to the extent any revolving loans are borrowed and outstanding. On May 2, 2023, the Company further amended the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Second Amendment") to, among other things, (i) reduce the aggregate revolving credit commitments from \$500.0 million to \$400.0 million, with the Non-Consenting Commitments reduced to \$28.0 million and the Consenting Commitments reduced to \$372.0 million, and (ii) remove the covenant requiring the Company to maintain a minimum total four-quarter revenue level of \$3.0 billion at any time when revolving loans are outstanding. Following the Second Amendment, borrowings under the Revolving Facility are limited to the lesser of (a) \$400.0 million and (b) an amount equal to our "Subscription" revenue for our most recently completed fiscal quarter. The Liquidity Covenant will be replaced with a covenant to maintain a minimum secured debt to adjusted EBITDA ratio upon our meeting a specified adjusted EBITDA threshold.

The Revolving Facility bears interest at a rate equal to, at our option, either at the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement) plus 2.25% per annum or the Alternate Base Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement) plus 1.25% per annum for the Consenting Commitments, and bears interest at a rate equal to, at our option, either at the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate plus 2.75% per annum or the Alternate Base Rate plus 1.75% per annum for the Non-Consenting Commitments. The Company is required to pay an annual commitment fee of 0.325% per annum and 0.375% per annum on a quarterly basis based on the unused portion of the Revolving Facility for the Consenting Commitments and the Non-Consenting Commitments, respectively.

The Term Loan bears interest at a rate equal to, at our option, either at the Alternate Base Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement) plus 5.50% per annum or the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, plus 6.50% per annum. As stipulated in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, the applicable rates applicable to the Term Loan increased one time by 0.50% per annum as the Company chose not to obtain a public rating for the Term Loan from S&P Global Ratings or Moody's Investors Services, Inc. on or prior to November 25, 2022. Any borrowing at the Alternate Base Rate is subject to a 1.00% floor and a term loan borrowed at the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate is subject to a 0.00% floor.

The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative covenants as well as customary covenants that restrict our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, sell certain assets, guarantee obligations of third parties, declare dividends or make certain distributions, and undergo a merger or consolidation or certain other transactions. The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also contains certain customary events of default. Certain baskets and covenant levels have been decreased and will apply equally to both the Term Loan and Revolving Facility for so long as the Term Loan is outstanding. After the repayment in full of the Term Loan, such baskets and levels will revert to those previously disclosed in connection with the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement.

The obligations under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement with respect to the Term Loan and the Revolving Facility are secured by substantially all of our assets, with certain exceptions set forth in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, and are required to be guaranteed by certain material subsidiaries of the Company if, at the end of future financial quarters, certain conditions are not met.

As of June 30, 2023, the Company had not drawn on our Revolving Facility and as such did not have to test the financial covenants under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement. As of June 30, 2023, the Company had drawn the full amount of the Term Loan, and therefore had \$742.5 million total outstanding borrowings under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement. As of June 30, 2023, the Company had outstanding letters of credit totaling \$71.6 million, which is classified as Restricted cash on the Consolidated Balance Sheet. Upon entering into the Term Loan, the effective interest rate was 10.2%. On each of November 25, 2022 and May 25, 2023 the rate was updated to 13.7% and 14.3%, respectively.

Cash Flows

	 Fiscal Year Ended June 30,							
	2023 2022							
	(in millions)							
Net cash used in operating activities	\$ (387.6)	\$ (2,020.0)) \$	(239.7)				
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(69.9)	153.3		(585.1)				
Net cash provided by financing activities	76.8	2,015.1		916.8				

Operating Activities

Net cash used in operating activities of \$387.6 million for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 was primarily due to a net loss of \$1,261.7 million, partially offset by an increase in non-cash adjustments of \$760.2 million and a net decrease in operating assets and liabilities of \$113.8 million. The decrease in cash used in operating activities was primarily due to a \$537.5 million decrease in inventory, partially offset by a \$347.2 million decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses as a result of lower accrued legal settlement costs, lower supplier settlements owed, and decreased inventory spending, and an \$89.9 million decrease in net operating lease liabilities due to lease payments and lease terminations. Non-cash adjustments primarily consisted of stock-based compensation expense, depreciation and amortization, long-lived asset impairment expense, and non-cash operating lease expense.

Investing activities

Net cash used in investing activities of \$69.9 million for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 was primarily related to \$82.4 million used for capital expenditures, primarily related to software development and the build out of our studios, warehouses, and offices, partially offset by \$12.4 million of proceeds from sales of net assets.

Financing activities

Net cash provided by financing activities of \$76.8 million for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 was primarily related to exercises of stock options of \$79.8 million and \$6.9 million in net proceeds from withholdings under the 2019 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, partially offset by \$7.5 million in principal repayments of the Term Loan.

Commitments

As of June 30, 2023, our contractual obligations were as follows:

	Payments due by period									
		Total Less than 1 year		1-3 years	3-5 years			More than		
Contractual obligations:				1 year		1-5 years	3-5 years			5 years
						(in millions)				
Lease obligations (1)	\$	883.1	\$	115.5	\$	199.0	\$	170.4	\$	398.2
Minimum guarantees (2)		185.5		131.6		53.8		_		_
Unused credit facility fee payments (3)		5.0		1.3		3.0		0.7		_
Other purchase obligations (4)		136.0		54.6		69.1		12.3		_
Convertible senior notes (5)		1,000.0		_		1,000.0		_		_
Term loan (5)		742.5		7.5		15.0		720.0		_
Total	\$	2,952.2	\$	310.5	\$	1,340.0	\$	903.4	\$	398.2

⁽¹⁾ Lease obligations relate to our office space, warehouses, retail locations, production studios, and equipment. The original lease terms are between one and 21 years, and the majority of the lease agreements are renewable at the end of the lease period. The Company has finance lease obligations of \$0.7 million, also included above.

⁽²⁾ We are subject to minimum royalty payments associated with our license agreements for the use of licensed content. See "Risk Factors — Risks Related to Our Business— We depend upon third-party licenses for the use of music in our content. An adverse change to, loss of, or claim that we do not hold necessary licenses may have an adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition."

- (3) Pursuant to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, we are required to pay a commitment fee of 0.325% and 0.375% on a quarterly basis based on the unused portion of the Revolving Facility for the revolving loans maturing on December 10, 2026 and June 20, 2024, respectively. As of June 30, 2023, we had outstanding letters of credit totaling \$7.1.6 million.
- (4) Other purchase obligations include all other non-cancelable contractual obligations. These contracts are primarily related to cloud computing costs.
- (5) Refer to Note 12 Debt in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for further details regarding our Notes and Term Loan obligations

The commitment amounts in the table above are associated with contracts that are enforceable and legally binding and that specify all significant terms, including fixed or minimum services to be used, fixed, minimum or variable price provisions, and the approximate timing of the actions under the contracts.

We utilize contract manufacturers to build our products and accessories. These contract manufacturers acquire components and build products based on demand forecast information we supply, which typically covers a rolling 12-month period. Consistent with industry practice, we acquire inventories from such manufacturers through blanket purchase orders against which orders are applied based on projected demand information and availability of goods. Such purchase commitments typically cover our forecasted product and manufacturing requirements for periods that range a number of months. In certain instances, these agreements allow us the option to cancel, reschedule, and/or adjust our requirements based on our business needs for a period of time before the order is due to be fulfilled. While our purchase orders are legally cancellable in many situations, some purchase orders are not cancellable in the event of a demand plan change or other circumstances, such as where the supplier has procured unique, Peloton-specific designs, and/or specific non-cancellable, non-returnable components based on our provided forecasts.

As of June 30, 2023, our commitments to contract with third-party manufacturers for their inventory on-hand and component purchase commitments related to the manufacture of our products were estimated to be approximately \$174.6 million. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Business—Our operating results have been, and could in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to accurately forecast consumer demand for our products and services and adequately manage our inventory."

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We did not have any undisclosed off-balance sheet arrangements as of June 30, 2023.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

See Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K under the heading "Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements" for a discussion about new accounting pronouncements adopted and not yet adopted as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Critical Accounting Estimates

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations are based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. In preparing the consolidated financial statements, we make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, stockholders' equity, revenue, expenses, and related disclosures. We re-evaluate our estimates on an on-going basis. Our estimates are based on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Because of the uncertainty inherent in these matters, actual results may differ from these estimates and could differ based upon other assumptions or conditions. The critical accounting policies that reflect our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements include those noted below.

Revenue Recognition

The Company's primary sources of revenue are our recurring content Subscription revenue, and revenue from the sales of our Connected Fitness Products and related accessories, as well as Precorbranded fitness products, delivery and installation services.

We determine revenue recognition through the following steps in accordance with ASC 606:

- · identification of the contract, or contracts, with a customer;
- identification of the performance obligations in the contract;
- determination of the transaction price;
- allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and
- recognition of revenue when, or as, we satisfy a performance obligation.

Revenue is recognized when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to our customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration that we expect to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. Our revenue is reported net of sales returns, discounts, incentives, and rebates to commercial distributors as a reduction of the transaction price. Certain contracts include consideration payable that is accounted for as a payment for distinct goods or services. Our transaction price estimate includes our estimate for product returns and concessions based on the terms and conditions of home trial programs, historical return trends by product category, impact of seasonality, an evaluation of current economic and market conditions, and current business practices, and record the expected customer refund liability as a reduction to revenue, and the expected inventory right of recovery as a reduction of cost of revenue. If actual return costs differ from previous estimates, the amount of the liability and corresponding revenue are adjusted in the period in which such costs occur.

There is not significant judgement required in the determination of performance obligations, allocation of our transaction price, or the recognition of revenue. See further discussion in Note 3 - Revenue in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

As described in Note 13 - Commitments and Contingencies in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, the Company announced voluntary recalls of the Company's Tread+ and Tread products, permitting customers to return the products for a refund. The amount of a refund customers are eligible to receive may differ based on the status of an approved remediation of the issue driving the recall, and the age of the Connected Fitness product being returned. We estimate return reserves primarily based on historical and expected product returns, product warranty, and service call trends. We also consider current trends in consumer behavior in order to identify correlations to current trends in returns. However, with current uncertainty in the global economy, negative press and general sentiment surrounding Peloton's post-pandemic business and financial performance, predicting expected product returns based on historical returns becomes less relevant, requiring reliance on highly subjective estimates based on our interpretation of how current conditions and factors will drive consumer behavior.

On October 18, 2022, the CPSC and the Company jointly announced that consumers have more time to get a full refund if they wish to return their Tread+. With the extension of the full refund period for one additional year, to November 6, 2023, the Company previously estimated that more Members would opt for a full refund, and accordingly increased the Company's return reserve during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. As a result of these recalls, we have recorded return provisions as a reduction to Connected Fitness Products revenue of \$14.6 million, \$48.9 million, and \$81.1 million for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively. As of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, our returns reserve related to the impacts of the recalls was \$24.4 million and \$39.9 million, respectively.

Product Recall Related Matters

The Company accrues cost of product recalls and potential corrective actions based on management estimate of when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount can be reasonably estimated, which occurs when management commits to a corrective action plan or when required by regulatory requirements. Costs of product recalls and corrective actions are recognized in Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue, which may include the cost of the development of the product being replaced, logistics costs, and other related costs such as product scrap cost, inventory write-down and cancellation of any supplier commitments. The accrued cost is based on management's estimate of the cost to repair each affected product and the estimated number of products to be repaired based on actions taken by the impacted customers. Estimating both cost to repair each affected product and the number of units to be repaired is highly subjective and requires significant management judgment. Based on information that is currently available, management believes that the accruals are adequate. It is possible that substantial additional charges may be required in future periods based on new information, changes in facts and circumstances, and actions the Company may commit to or be required to undertake. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the Company accrued an additional \$4.1 million liability related to its product recall related matters. As of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, accruals related to product recall related matters were \$63.4 million and \$1.8 million, respectively.

Inventory Valuation

We review our inventory to ensure that its carrying value does not exceed its net realizable value ("NRV"), with NRV based on the estimated selling price of inventory in the ordinary course of business, less estimated costs of completion, disposal and transportation. When our expectations indicate that the carrying value of inventory may exceed its NRV, we perform an exercise to calculate the approximate amount by which carrying value is greater than NRV and record additional cost of revenue for the difference. Once a write-off occurs, a new, lower cost basis is established. Should our estimates used in these calculations change in the future, such as estimated selling prices or disposal costs, additional write-downs may occur.

We also regularly monitor inventory quantities on hand and in transit and reserve for excess and obsolete inventories using estimates based on historical experience, historical and projected sales trends, specific categories of inventory, and age of on-hand inventory. Inventories presented in the Consolidated Balance Sheets are net of reserves for excess and obsolete inventory. If actual conditions or product demands are less favorable than our assumptions, additional inventory reserves may be required.

Product Warranty

We offer a standard product warranty that our Connected Fitness Products and Precor branded fitness products will operate under normal, non-commercial use for a period of one year covering the touchscreen and most original Bike, Bike+, Tread, Tread+, Row, and Guide components from the date of original delivery. We have the obligation, at our option, to either repair or replace the defective product. At the time revenue is recognized, an estimate of future warranty costs is recorded as a component of cost of revenue. Factors that affect the warranty obligation include historical as well as current product failure rates, service delivery costs incurred in correcting product failures, and warranty policies and business practices. Our products are manufactured by contract manufacturers, and in certain cases, we may have recourse to such contract manufacturers.

We also offer the option for customers in some markets to purchase a third-party extended warranty and service contract that extends or enhances the technical support, parts, and labor coverage offered as part of the base warranty included with the Connected Fitness Products for an additional period of 12 to 36 months.

Revenue and related fees paid to the third-party provider are recognized on a gross basis as we have a continuing obligation to perform over the service period. Extended warranty revenue is recognized ratably over the extended warranty coverage period and is included in Connected Fitness Products revenue in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of the aggregate of the consideration transferred and the amount recognized for non-controlling interest, if any, over the fair value of identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed in a business combination. The Company has no intangible assets with indefinite useful lives.

Intangible assets other than goodwill are comprised of acquired developed technology and other finite-lived intangible assets. At initial recognition, intangible assets acquired in a business combination or asset acquisition are recognized at their fair value as of the date of acquisition. Following initial recognition, intangible assets are carried at acquisition date fair value less accumulated amortization and impairment losses, if any, and are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the asset.

We review goodwill for impairment annually on April 1 of each fiscal year or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment may exist. The process of evaluating the potential impairment of goodwill is highly subjective and requires significant judgment. In conducting our annual impairment test, we first review qualitative factors to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If factors indicate that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount, we perform a quantitative assessment and the fair value of the reporting unit is estimated by analyzing the expected present value of future cash flows. If the carrying value of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss equal to the excess is recorded.

We assess the impairment of intangible assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

We test our long-lived asset groups when changes in circumstances indicate their carrying value may not be recoverable. Events that trigger a test for recoverability include material adverse changes in projected revenues and expenses, present cash flow losses combined with a history of cash flow losses and a forecast that demonstrates significant continuing losses, significant negative industry or economic trends, a current expectation that a long-lived asset group will be disposed of significantly before the end of its useful life, a significant adverse change in the manner in which an asset group is used or in its physical condition, or when there is a change in the asset grouping. When a triggering event occurs, a test for recoverability is performed, comparing projected undiscounted future cash flows to the carrying value of the asset group. If the test for recoverability identifies a possible impairment, the asset group's fair value is measured relying primarily on a discounted cash flow method. To the extent available, we will also consider third-party valuations of our long-lived assets that were prepared for other business purposes. An impairment charge is recognized for the amount by which the carrying value of the asset group exceeds its estimated fair value. When an impairment loss is recognized for assets to be held and used, the adjusted carrying amounts of those assets are depreciated over their remaining useful life.

For our Connected Fitness segment and Subscription segment, we evaluate long-lived tangible assets at the lowest level at which independent cash flows can be identified, which is dependent on the strategy and expected future use of our long-lived assets. We evaluate corporate assets or other long-lived assets that are not segment-specific at the consolidated level.

We measure the fair value of an asset group based on market prices (i.e., the amount for which the asset could be sold to a third party) when available. When market prices are not available, we generally estimate the fair value of the asset group using the income approach and/or the market approach. The income approach uses cash flow projections. Inherent in our development of cash flow projections are assumptions and estimates derived from a review of our operating results, business plan forecasts, expected growth rates, and cost of capital, similar to those a market participant would use to assess fair value. We also make certain assumptions about future economic conditions and other data. Many of the factors used in assessing fair value are outside the control of management, and these assumptions and estimates may change in future periods.

Changes in assumptions or estimates can materially affect the fair value measurement of an asset group and, therefore, can affect the test results. Since there is typically no active market for our long-lived tangible assets, we estimate fair values based on the expected future cash flows. We estimate future cash flows based on historical results, current trends, and operating and cash flow projections. Our estimates are subject to uncertainty and may be affected by a number of factors outside our control, including general economic conditions and the competitive environment. While we believe our estimates and judgments about future cash flows are reasonable, future impairment charges may be required if the expected cash flow estimates, as projected, do not occur or if events charge requiring us to revise our estimates.

During fiscal 2022 and fiscal 2023, management identified various qualitative factors that collectively indicated that the Company had impairment triggering events, including (i) realignment of cost structure in connection with the Restructuring Plan, (ii) softening demand and (iii) a sustained decrease in stock price.

Business Combination

To determine whether transactions should be accounted for as acquisitions of assets or business combinations, we make certain judgments, which include assessment of the inputs, processes, and outputs associated with the acquired set of activities. If we determine that substantially all of the fair value of gross assets included in a transaction is concentrated in a single asset (or a group of similar assets), the assets will not represent a business. To be considered a business, the assets in a transaction need to include an input and a substantive process that together significantly contribute to the ability to create outputs.

We allocate the fair value of the purchase consideration to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values at the acquisition date. The fair values of intangible assets are determined utilizing information available near the acquisition date based on expectations and assumptions that are deemed reasonable by management. Given the considerable judgment involved in determining fair

values, we typically obtain assistance from third-party valuation specialists for significant items. Any excess of the purchase price (consideration transferred) over the estimated fair values of net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill. Transaction costs are expensed as incurred. Amounts recorded in a business combination may change during the measurement period, which is a period not to exceed one year from the date of acquisition, as additional information about conditions that existed at the acquisition date becomes available.

Loss Contingencies

We are involved in legal proceedings, claims, and regulatory, tax, and government inquiries and investigations that arise in the ordinary course of business. Certain of these matters include claims for substantial or indeterminate amounts of damages. We record a liability when we believe that it is both probable that a loss has been incurred and the amount can be reasonably estimated. If we determine that a loss is reasonably possible and the loss or range of loss can be reasonably estimated, we disclose the possible loss in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements. If we determine that a loss is reasonably possible but the loss or range of loss cannot be reasonably estimated, we state that such an estimate cannot be made.

We review the developments in our contingencies that could affect the amount of the provisions that have been previously recorded, and the matters and related reasonably possible losses disclosed. We make adjustments to our provisions and changes to our disclosures accordingly to reflect the impact of negotiations, settlements, rulings, advice of legal counsel, and updated information. Significant judgment is required to determine both the probability and the estimated amount of loss. These estimates have been based on our assessment of the facts and circumstances at each balance sheet date and are subject to change based on new information and future events.

The outcomes of legal proceedings, claims, and regulatory, tax, and government inquiries and investigations are inherently uncertain. Therefore, if one or more of these matters were resolved against us for amounts in excess of management's expectations, our results of operations and financial condition, including in a particular reporting period in which any such outcome becomes probable and estimable, could be materially adversely affected.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Interest Rate Risk

We had Cash and cash equivalents of \$813.9 million as of June 30, 2023. The primary objective of our investment activities is the preservation of capital, and we do not enter into investments for trading or speculative purposes. We have not been exposed, nor do we anticipate being exposed, to material risks due to changes in interest rates. A hypothetical 10% increase in interest rates during any of the periods presented in this Annual Report on Form 10-K would not have had a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

We are primarily exposed to changes in short-term interest rates with respect to our cost of borrowing under our Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement. We monitor our cost of borrowing under our facilities, taking into account our funding requirements, and our expectations for short-term rates in the future. A hypothetical 10% change in the interest rate on our Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement for all periods presented would not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Foreign Currency Risk

Our international sales are primarily denominated in foreign currencies and any unfavorable movement in the exchange rate between U.S. dollars and the currencies in which we conduct sales in foreign countries could have an adverse impact on our revenue. We source and manufacture inventory primarily in U.S. dollars and Taiwanese dollars. A portion of our operating expenses is incurred outside the United States and are denominated in foreign currencies, which are also subject to fluctuations due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates. For example, some of our contract manufacturing takes place in Taiwan and the related agreements are denominated in foreign currencies and not in U.S. dollars. Further, certain of our manufacturing agreements provide for fixed costs of our Connected Fitness Products and hardware in Taiwanese dollars but provide for payment in U.S. dollars based on the then-current Taiwanese dollar to U.S. dollar spot rate. In addition, our suppliers incur many costs, including labor and supply costs, in other currencies. While we are not currently contractually obligated to pay increased costs due to changes in exchange rates, to the extent that exchange rates move unfavorably for our suppliers, they may seek to pass these additional costs on to us, which could have a material impact on our gross margins. Our operating results and cash flows are, therefore, subject to fluctuations due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates. We have the ability to use derivative instruments, such as foreign currency forwards, and have the ability to use option contracts, to hedge certain exposures to fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates. Our exposure to foreign currency exchange rates historically has been partially hedged as our foreign currency denominated inflows create a natural hedge against our foreign currency denominated expenses.

Inflation Risk

Given the recent rise in inflation, there have been and may continue to be additional pressures on the ongoing increases in supply chain and logistics costs, materials costs, and labor costs. While it is difficult to accurately measure the impact of inflation due to the imprecise nature of the estimates required, we have recently experienced the effects of inflation on our results of operations and financial condition. Our business could be more affected by inflation in the future which could have an adverse effect on our ability to maintain current levels of gross margin and operating expenses as a percentage of net revenue if we are unable to fully offset such higher costs through price increases. Additionally, because we purchase component parts from our suppliers, we may be adversely impacted by their inability to adequately mitigate inflationary, industry, or economic pressures.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	rayı
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID: 42)	<u>68</u>
Consolidated Balance Sheets	<u>71</u>
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss	<u>72</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	<u>72</u>
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)	<u>75</u>
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>76</u>

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors of Peloton Interactive, Inc.

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Peloton Interactive, Inc. (the Company) as of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss, stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 2023, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company at June 30, 2023 and 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 2023, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2023, based on criteria established in Internal Control-Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework) and our report dated August 23, 2023 expressed an adverse opinion thereon.

Basis for Opinion

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matter

The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective or complex judgments. The communication of the critical audit matter does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the account or disclosure to which it relates.

Tread+ Returns Reserve

Description of the Matter

As described in Note 13 of the consolidated financial statements, the Company announced on May 5, 2021 a voluntary recall of its Tread+ product. Return reserves related to the impacts of the Tread+ recall of \$24.4 million were included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2023. Accruals for costs associated with the Tread+ repair of \$10.0 million were included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2023.

Auditing management's estimate of the reserve related to the Tread+ product recall was especially challenging due to the high degree of estimation in determining the expected rate of returns or claims, which can fluctuate based on factors such as timing of relaunch of the products, customer behavior and other market conditions with uncertain future outcomes.

How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit

We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design, and tested the operating effectiveness of the controls over the process for estimating the reserve. For example, we tested management's review control over the estimation process to calculate the returns reserve and the development of the underlying assumptions utilized.

To test the reserve and cost estimates, our audit procedures included, among others, validating that the Company's estimation methodology agrees with the terms and conditions of the announced Tread+ recall and examining the Company's key assumptions and judgements. We also performed sensitivity analyses on the key assumptions to evaluate the effect of such changes on the estimated reserve, validated the reliability of data used in the calculation, and recalculated the estimated reserve balance based on the Company's methodology.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2017.

New York, New York

August 23, 2023

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors of Peloton Interactive, Inc.

Opinion on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

We have audited Peloton Interactive, Inc.'s internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2023, based on criteria established in Internal Control—Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework) (the COSO criteria). In our opinion, because of the effect of the material weaknesses described below on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria, Peloton Interactive, Inc. (the Company) has not maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2023, based on the COSO criteria

A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the company's annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. The following material weaknesses have been identified and included in management's assessment. Management has identified a material weakness in the Company's inventory process. Management has also identified a material weakness associated with ineffective user access controls over an information technology system that supports the Company's financial reporting process. Consequently, automated and manual business process controls that rely upon information from the affected system were also deemed ineffective.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the consolidated balance sheets of the Company as of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss, stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended June 30, 2023, and the related notes. These material weaknesses were considered in determining the nature, timing and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the 2023 consolidated financial statements, and this report does not affect our report dated August 23, 2023, which expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

Basis for Opinion

The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects.

Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

New York, New York

August 23, 2023

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in millions, except share and per share amounts)

		June 30,	June 30,
ASSETS		2023	2022
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	813.9	\$ 1,253.9
Accounts receivable, net	Ψ	97.2	83.6
Inventories, net		522.6	1.104.5
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		205.4	192.5
Total current assets		1.639.1	2.634.0
Property and equipment, net	_	444.8	610.9
Intangible assets, net		25.6	41.3
Interguise assets, net Goodwill		41.2	41.3
GOODWIN RESTRICTED CASH		71.6	3.8
Operating lease right-of-use assets, net		524.1	662.
Other assets		22.7	34.3
	ф.	2,769.1	
Total assets	Ф	2,709.1	\$ 4,028.:
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' (DEFICIT) EQUITY			
Current liabilities:	_	.=	-
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	478.4	
Deferred revenue and customer deposits		187.3	201.3
Current portion of long term debt and other bank borrowings		7.5	7.5
Operating lease liabilities, current		83.5	86.4
Other current liabilities		4.6	13.2
Total current liabilities		761.4	1,105.5
0% Convertible senior notes, net		988.0	864.0
Term loan, net		690.9	690.0
Operating lease liabilities, non-current		593.8	725.4
Other non-current liabilities		30.1	50.7
Total liabilities		3,064.2	3,435.6
Commitments and contingencies (Note 13)			
Stockholders' (deficit) equity			
Common stock, \$0.000025 par value; 2,500,000,000 and 2,500,000,000 Class A shares authorized, 338,750,774 and 308,241,938 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively; 2,500,000,000 and 2,500,000,000 Class B shares authorized, 18,016,853 and 30,032,078 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively.	3	_	_
Additional paid-in capital		4,619.8	4,291.3
Accumulated other comprehensive income		16.8	12.2
Accumulated deficit		(4,931.8)	(3,710.6
Total stockholders' (deficit) equity		(295.1)	592.9
Total liabilities and stockholders' (deficit) equity	\$	2,769.1	

See accompanying notes to these consolidated financial statements.

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS (in millions, except share and per share amounts)

		Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	2023		2022	2021	
Revenue:					
Connected Fitness Products	\$ 1,130.3	2 \$	2,187.5	\$	3,149.6
Subscription	1,670.:	L	1,394.7		872.2
Total revenue	2,800.:	2	3,582.1		4,021.8
Cost of revenue:					
Connected Fitness Products	1,328.	3	2,433.8	;	2,236.9
Subscription	547.9)	450.0		330.5
Total cost of revenue	1,876.	, —	2,883.8		2,567.4
Gross profit	923.	5	698.4		1,454.4
Operating expenses:					
Sales and marketing	648.3	2	1,018.9		728.3
General and administrative	798.:	L	963.4		661.8
Research and development	318.4	ļ	359.5		247.6
Goodwill impairment	_	-	181.9		_
Impairment expense	144.	5	390.5		4.5
Restructuring expense	189.	1	180.7		_
Supplier settlements	22.0)	337.6		_
Total operating expenses	2,120.	6	3,432.4		1,642.2
Loss from operations	(1,197.2	.)	(2,734.0)		(187.8)
Other expense, net:					
Interest expense	(97.2		(43.0)		(14.8)
Interest income	26.	ļ	2.3		7.9
Foreign exchange gain (loss)	7.0		(31.8)		(3.5)
Other income (expense), net	2.9	9	(1.5)		0.1
Total other expense, net	(60.9)	9)	(74.1)		(10.4)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(1,258.0	0)	(2,808.1)		(198.2)
Income tax expense (benefit)	3.	7	19.6		(9.2)
Net loss	\$ (1,261.	') \$	(2,827.7)	\$	(189.0)
Net loss attributable to Class A and Class B common stockholders	\$ (1,261.	') \$	(2,827.7)	\$	(189.0)
Net loss per share attributable to common stockholders, basic and diluted	\$ (3.64	\$	(8.77)	\$	(0.64)
Weighted-average Class A and Class B common shares outstanding, basic and diluted	346,670,699)	322,368,818	293,8	392,643
Other comprehensive income (loss):					
Net unrealized (losses) gains on marketable securities	\$ -	- \$	(0.4)	\$	(3.5)
Change in foreign currency translation adjustment	3.0	6	(4.5)		11.5
Derivative adjustments:					
Net unrealized loss on hedging derivatives	_	-	(6.3)		_
Reclassification for derivative adjustments included in Net loss	1.0)	5.3		_
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	4.0	3	(5.9)		8.1
Comprehensive loss	\$ (1,257.1	.) \$	(2,833.7)	\$	(180.9)

See accompanying notes to these consolidated financial statements.

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in millions)

	Fis	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,				
	2023	2022	2021			
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:						
Net loss	\$ (1,261.7)	\$ (2,827.7)	\$ (189.0)			
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:						
Depreciation and amortization expense	124.3	142.8	63.8			
Stock-based compensation expense	405.0	328.4	194.0			
Non-cash operating lease expense	79.8	92.4	61.5			
Amortization of premium from marketable securities	_	3.4	9.6			
Amortization of debt discount and issuance costs	13.6	35.3	13.0			
Goodwill impairment	_	181.9	_			
Impairment expense	144.5	390.5	4.5			
Net foreign currency adjustments	(7.0)	31.8	3.4			
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:						
Accounts receivable	(13.8)	(12.8)	15.1			
Inventories	537.5	(173.7)	(587.2)			
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	61.2	(32.5)	(32.3)			
Other assets	7.1	(2.1)	(19.1)			
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(347.2)	(168.6)	439.8			
Deferred revenue and customer deposits	(13.9)	36.8	(212.7)			
Operating lease liabilities, net	(89.9)	(55.8)	(8.0)			
Other liabilities	(27.3)	10.1	3.8			
Net cash used in operating activities	(387.6)	(2,020.0)	(239.7)			
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:	<u> </u>					
Purchases of marketable securities	_	_	(449.1)			
Maturities of marketable securities	_	211.0	665.9			
Sales of marketable securities	_	306.7	6.7			
Capital expenditures and capitalized internal-use software development costs	(82.4)	(337.3)	(252.3)			
Business combinations, net of cash acquired		(11.0)	(478.2)			
Asset acquisitions, net of cash acquired	_	(16.0)	(78.1)			
Proceeds from sales of net assets	12.4	_	_			
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(69.9)	153.3	(585.1)			
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:						
Proceeds from public offering, net of issuance costs	_	1,218.8	_			
Proceeds from issuance of term loan, net of issuance costs	_	696.4	_			
Proceeds from issuance of convertible notes, net of issuance costs	_	_	977.2			
Principal repayment of Term Loan	(7.5)	_	_			
Purchase of capped calls	`_	_	(81.3)			
Proceeds from employee stock purchase plan withholdings	6.9	17.3	18.0			
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	79.8	84.3	57.6			
Taxes withheld and paid on employee stock awards	_	_	(53.9)			
Principal repayments of finance leases	(2.3)	(1.7)	(0.8)			
Net cash provided by financing activities	76.8	2.015.1	916.8			
Effect of exchange rate changes	8.6	(26.5)	6.7			
Net change in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash	(372.2)	121.9	98.7			
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash — Beginning of period	1,257.6	1.135.7	1,037.0			
cash, cash equitations, and restricted cash - beginning of period	1,201.0	1,100.1	1,057.0			

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (in millions)

Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash — End of period	\$	885.5	\$ 1,257.6	\$ 1,135.7
Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information:	-			
Cash paid for interest	\$	79.0	\$ 1.0	\$ 1.3
Cash paid for income taxes	\$	14.9	\$ 15.2	\$ 3.5
Supplemental Disclosures of Non-Cash Investing and Financing Information:	-			
Accrued and unpaid capital expenditures, including software	\$	2.4	\$ 18.7	\$ 46.1
Stock-based compensation capitalized for software development costs	\$	12.1	\$ 10.4	\$ 6.1

See accompanying notes to these consolidated financial statements.

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) (in millions)

	Class A and Class B Common Stock			— Additional Paid-			Accumulated Other Comprehensive		Accumulated		Total tockholders'
	Shares		Amount		In Capital		Income		Deficit	_	quity (Deficit)
Balance - June 30, 2020	288.1	\$		\$	2,361.8	\$	10.1	\$	(693.9)	\$	1,678.0
Activity related to stock-based compensation	11.6	\$	_	\$	165.2	\$	_	\$	_	\$	165.2
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan	0.5		_		13.1		_		_		13.1
Equity component of convertible senior notes, net of issuance costs	_		_		160.1		_		_		160.1
Purchases of capped calls related to convertible senior notes	_		_		(81.3)		_		_		(81.3)
Other comprehensive income	_		_		_		8.1		_		8.1
Net loss	_		_		_		_		(189.0)		(189.0)
Balance - June 30, 2021	300.1	\$	_	\$	2,618.9	\$	18.2	\$	(883.0)	\$	1,754.1
Activity related to stock-based compensation	10.3	\$	_	\$	431.7	\$	_	\$	_	\$	431.7
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan	0.7		_		21.9		_		_		21.9
Issuance of common stock pursuant to public offering, net of issuance costs	27.2		_		1,218.7		_		_		1,218.7
Other comprehensive loss	_		_		_		(5.9)		_		(5.9)
Net loss	_		_		_		_		(2,827.7)		(2,827.7)
Balance - June 30, 2022	338.3	\$	_	\$	4,291.3	\$	12.2	\$	(3,710.6)	\$	592.9
Activity related to stock-based compensation	17.5	\$	_	\$	480.7	\$	_	\$	_	\$	480.7
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan	0.9		_		7.9		_		_		7.9
Cumulative effect of adopting ASU 2020-06	_		_		(160.1)		_		40.6		(119.5)
Other comprehensive loss	_		_		_		4.6		_		4.6
Net loss	_		_		_		_		(1,261.7)		(1,261.7)
Balance - June 30, 2023	356.8	\$	_	\$	4,619.8	\$	16.8	\$	(4,931.8)	\$	(295.1)

See accompanying notes to these consolidated financial statements.

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (in millions, except share and per share amounts)

1. Description of Business and Basis of Presentation

Description and Organization

Peloton Interactive, Inc. ("Peloton" or the "Company") is the largest interactive fitness platform in the world with a loyal community of Members, which we define as any individual who has a Peloton account through a paid Connected Fitness Subscription or a paid Peloton App Membership. The Company pioneered connected, technology-enabled fitness with the creation of its interactive fitness equipment ("Connected Fitness Products") and the streaming of immersive, instructor-led boutique classes to its Members anytime, anywhere. The Company makes fitness entertaining, approachable, effective, and convenient while fostering social connections that encourage Members to be the best versions of themselves.

Basis of Presentation and Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") and applicable rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Peloton Interactive, Inc. and its subsidiaries in which the Company has a controlling financial interest. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

Certain monetary amounts, percentages, and other figures included elsewhere in these financial statements have been subject to rounding adjustments. Accordingly, figures shown as totals in certain tables may not be the arithmetic aggregation of the figures that precede them, and figures expressed as percentages in the text may not total 100% or, as applicable, when aggregated may not be the arithmetic aggregation of the percentages that precede them.

Certain immaterial amounts from prior years have been reclassified to conform with current-year presentation.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all cash and short-term investments purchased with maturities of three months or less when acquired to be cash equivalents. As of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company's cash and cash equivalents were primarily held in money market and operating accounts. At various times during the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, the balances of cash at financial institutions exceeded the federally insured limit. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts and believes its cash and cash equivalents are not subject to any significant credit risk.

Pastricted Cash

Restricted cash primarily consists of cash held in reserve accounts related to operating lease obligations

Accounts Receivable, Net of Allowances

The Company's accounts receivable primarily represent amounts due from third-party sales payment processors. The allowance is based upon a number of factors, including the length of time accounts receivable are past due, the Company's previous loss history, the specific customer's ability to pay its obligation and any other forward-looking data regarding customers' ability to pay which may be available.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue is recognized when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to the Company's customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration the Company expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. Refer to Note 3. Revenue for additional information.

Inventories

Inventories consist of finished goods, work-in-process and raw materials. Finished goods are purchased from contract manufacturers. Connected Fitness Product, accessories, apparel, and raw material inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value on a weighted-average cost basis. The Company assesses the valuation of inventory and periodically adjusts the value for estimated excess and obsolete inventory based upon estimates of future demand and market conditions, as well as damaged or otherwise impaired goods. Spare parts are recorded as inventory and recognized in cost of revenue as consumed. Refer to Note 6, Inventories for additional information.

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment purchased by the Company are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation of property and equipment is calculated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. For leasehold improvements, the useful life is the lesser of the applicable lease term or the expected asset life. Charges for repairs and maintenance that do not improve or extend the lives of the respective assets are expensed as incurred. Refer to Note 8, Property and Equipment for additional information.

Internal-Use Software

The Company capitalizes certain qualified costs incurred in connection with the development of internal-use software. The Company evaluates the costs incurred during the application development stage of internal use software and website development to determine whether the costs meet the criteria for capitalization. Costs related to preliminary project activities and post-implementation activities including maintenance are expensed as incurred. Capitalized costs related to internal-use software are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the software, not to exceed three years. Capitalized costs less accumulated amortization are included within Property and equipment, net on the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Business Combination

To determine whether transactions should be accounted for as acquisitions of assets or business combinations, the Company makes certain judgments, which include assessment of the inputs, processes, and outputs associated with the acquired set of activities. If the Company determines that substantially all of the fair value of gross assets included in a transaction is concentrated in a single asset (or a group of similar assets), the assets will not represent a business. To be considered a business, the assets in a transaction need to include an input and a substantive process that together significantly contribute to the ability to create outputs.

The Company allocates the fair value of the purchase consideration to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values at the acquisition date. The fair values of intangible assets are determined utilizing information available near the acquisition date based on expectations and assumptions that are deemed reasonable by management. Given the considerable judgment involved in determining fair values, the Company typically obtains assistance from third-party valuation specialists for significant items. If the transaction is deemed to be a business combination, any excess of the purchase price (consideration transferred) over the estimated fair values of net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill. Transaction costs are expensed as incurred. Amounts recorded in a business combination may change during the measurement period, which is a period not to exceed one year from the date of acquisition, as additional information about conditions that existed at the acquisition date becomes available. Refer to Note 7, Acquisitions for additional information.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill represents the excess of the aggregate of the consideration transferred and the amount recognized for non-controlling interest, if any, over the fair value of identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed in a business combination.

The Company reviews goodwill for impairment annually on April 1 of each fiscal year or whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment may exist. In conducting its annual impairment test, the Company first reviews qualitative factors to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of each reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If factors indicate that the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying amount, the Company performs a quantitative assessment and the fair value of the reporting unit is determined by analyzing the expected present value of future cash flows. If the carrying value of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss equal to the excess is recorded.

Intangible assets other than goodwill are comprised of acquired developed technology and other finite-lived intangible assets. At initial recognition, intangible assets acquired in a business combination or asset acquisition are recognized at their fair value as of the date of acquisition. Following initial recognition, intangible assets are carried at acquisition date fair value less accumulated amortization and impairment losses, if any, and are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful life of the asset. The Company has no intangible assets with indefinite useful lives.

The Company assesses the impairment of intangible assets whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Refer to Note 9, Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional information.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

Long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances ("triggering events") indicate that the carrying amount of an asset group may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset group to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the assets. If the carrying amount of an asset group exceeds its estimated undiscounted net future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognized for the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset group exceeds its fair value.

Convertible Senior Notes

In February 2021, the Company issued in a private offering \$1.0 billion aggregate principal amount of 0% Convertible Senior Notes due 2026 (the "Notes"), including the initial purchasers' exercise in full of their option to purchase additional notes.

The Notes are accounted for in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Subtopic 470-20, Debt with Conversion and Other Options. Pursuant to ASC Subtopic 470-20, debt with an embedded conversion feature shall accounted for in its entirety as a liability and no portion of the proceeds from the issuance of the convertible debt instrument shall be accounted for as attributable to the conversion feature unless the conversion feature is required to be accounted for separately as an embedded derivative or the conversion feature results in a premium that is subject to the guidance in ASC 470.

The Notes issued in February 2021 are accounted for as a liability with no portion of the proceeds attributable to the conversion options as the conversion feature did not require separate accounting as a derivative, and the Notes did not involve a premium subject to the guidance in ASC 470.

Simultaneously, the Company entered into privately negotiated capped call transactions with certain counterparties to minimize the impact of potential dilution upon conversion. Refer to Note 12, Debt for additional information.

Cost of Revenue

Connected Fitness Products

Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue consists of our portfolio of Connected Fitness Products and branded apparel product costs, including duties and other applicable importing costs, shipping and handling costs, packaging, warranty replacement costs, fulfillment costs, warehousing costs, depreciation of property and equipment, and certain costs related to management, facilities, and personnel-related expenses associated with supply chain logistics.

Subscription

Subscription cost of revenue includes costs associated with content creation and cost to stream content to Members across the Company's platform. These costs consist of both fixed costs, including studio rent and overhead costs, instructor and production personnel costs, and depreciation of property and equipment, as well as variable costs, including music royalty fees, content costs for past use, third-party platform streaming costs, and payment processing fees for monthly subscription billings.

Music Royalty Fees

The Company recognizes music royalty fees on all music it streams to Members as these fees are incurred in accordance with the terms of the relevant license agreement with the music rights holder. The incurrence of the royalties is primarily driven by content usage by the Company's Members through the use of a paid subscription or as part of a free-trial offer and it is classified as subscription cost of revenue or sales and marketing expense, respectively, within the Company's statement of operations and comprehensive loss. The Company's license agreements with music rights holders may include provisions for advance royalty payments as well as minimum guarantees. When a minimum guarantee is paid in advance, the guarantee is recorded as an incremental cost to fulfill or a prepaid asset and amortized over the shorter of the period consumed or the term of the agreement.

As the Company executes music license agreements with various music rights holders for go-forward usage, the Company may also simultaneously enter into a settlement agreement whereby the Company is released from all potential licensor claims regarding the Company's alleged past use of copyrighted material in exchange for a negotiated payment. These are referred to as "content costs for past use" and are

recorded within subscription cost of revenue. The Company has entered into agreements with music rights holders who represent all the music catalogs that the Company needs to operate its service, however, given the uncertain and opaque nature of music rights ownership, the Company's archived library may continue to include music for which certain rights or fractional interests have not been accurately determined or fully licensed. Prior to the execution of a music license agreement, the Company estimates and records a charge based upon license agreements previously entered into and the respective music rights holdings.

Income Taxes

The Company utilizes the asset and liability method for computing its income tax provision. Deferred tax assets and liabilities reflect the expected future consequences of temporary differences between the financial reporting and tax bases of assets and liabilities as well as operating loss, capital loss, and tax credit carryforwards, using enacted tax rates. Management makes estimates, assumptions, and judgments to determine the Company's provision for income taxes, deferred tax assets and liabilities, and any valuation allowance recorded against deferred tax assets. The Company assesses the likelihood that its deferred tax assets will be recovered from future taxable income and, to the extent the Company believes recovery of its deferred tax assets is not more-likely-than-not, a valuation allowance is established.

The Company recognizes the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position only if it is more likely than not the tax position will be sustained on examination by the taxing authorities based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefits recognized from such positions are then measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon settlement. Interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits, which to date have not been material, are recognized within income tax expense. Refer to Note 17, Income Taxes for additional information.

Advertising Costs

Advertising and other promotional costs to market the Company's products are expensed as incurred. Advertising expenses were \$362.6 million, \$637.3 million, and \$417.6 million for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively, and are included within Sales and marketing expenses in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

Research and Development Costs

Research and development expenses consist primarily of personnel- and facilities-related expenses, consulting and contractor expenses, tooling and prototype materials software platform expenses, and depreciation of property and equipment. Substantially all of the Company's research and development expenses are related to developing new products and services and improving existing products and services. Research and development expenses are expensed as incurred.

Stock-Based Compensation

In August 2019, the Company's Board of Directors ("Board of Directors") adopted the 2019 Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP"), which was subsequently approved by the Company's stockholders in September 2019. The Company recognizes stock-based compensation expense related to shares issued pursuant to its ESPP on a straight-line basis over the offering period, which is twenty-four months. The ESPP allows employees to purchase shares of the Company's Class A common stock at a 15 percent discount. The ESPP also includes a look-back provision for the purchase price if the stock price on the purchase date is less than the stock price on the offering date.

In August 2019, the Board of Directors adopted the 2019 Equity Incentive Plan ("the 2019 Plan"), which was subsequently approved by the Company's stockholders in September 2019. Stock-based awards are measured at the grant date based on the fair value of the award and are recognized as expense, net of actual forfeitures, on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period, which is generally the vesting period of the respective award. For performance-based awards issued, the value of the instrument is measured at the grant date as the fair value of the award and expensed over the vesting term under an accelerated attribution method when the performance targets are considered probable of being achieved. The Company estimates the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. The determination of the grant date fair value of stock awards issued is affected by a number of variables, including the fair value of the Company's common stock, price volatility over the expected life of the awards, the expected term of the stock option, risk-free interest rates, and the expected dividend yield of the Company derived its volatility from the average historical stock volatilities of several peer public companies over a period equivalent to the expected term of the awards. Beginning in the fourth quarter of fiscal year ended June 30, 2021, the expected volatility is based on a blended average of average historical stock volatilities of several peer companies over the expected term of the stock options, historical volatility of the Company's stock price, and implied stock price volatility derived from the price of exchange traded options on the Company's stock. The Company estimates the expected term based on the simplified method for employee stock options considered to be "plain vanilla" options, as the Company's historical share option exercise experience does not provide a reasonable basis upon which to estimate the expected term. The risk-free interest rate is based on the United States

Generally, the 2015 Stock Plan permitted the early exercise of stock options granted prior to the IPO. The unvested portion of shares exercised is recorded within Other current liabilities on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets and reclassified to equity as vesting occurs. Refer to Note 15, Equity-Based Compensation for additional information.

Restructuring

The Company's restructuring charges consist of employee severance, one-time termination benefits and ongoing benefits related to the reduction of its workforce, and other costs. One-time termination benefits are expensed at the date the entity notifies the employee, unless the employee must provide future service beyond a minimum retention period, in which case the benefits are expensed ratably over the future service period. Ongoing benefits are expensed when restructuring activities are probable and the benefit amounts are estimable. Liabilities for

other costs associated with a restructuring activity are measured at fair value and are recognized when the liability is incurred. Other costs primarily consist of termination fees, idle rent and related expenses for exited locations, professional services, and other costs related to restructuring activities, and are expensed when incurred. Refer to Note 4, Restructuring for additional information.

Defined Contribution Plan

The Company maintains a defined contribution retirement plan offered to all of its U.S. employees, as well as plans at certain foreign and domestic subsidiaries. For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, the Company's matching contributions totaled \$19.1 million, \$26.3 million, and \$19.6 million, respectively, and were expensed as contributed.

Commitments and Contingencies

Liabilities for loss contingencies arising from claims, assessments, litigation, fines and penalties, and other sources are recorded when it is probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of the assessment can be reasonably estimated. If a loss is reasonably possible and the loss or range of loss can be reasonably estimated, the Company discloses the possible loss. If a loss is probable and the loss or range of loss cannot be reasonably estimated, the Company discloses or states that such an estimate cannot be made. Refer to Note 13, Commitments and Contingencies for additional information.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Fair value is the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Subsequent changes in fair value of these financial assets and liabilities are recognized in earnings or other comprehensive income when they occur. When determining the fair value measurements for assets and liabilities which are required to be recorded at fair value, the Company considers the principal or most advantageous market in which the Company would transact and the market-based risk measurement or assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the assets or liabilities, such as inherent risk, transfer restrictions, and credit risk.

The Company applies the following fair value hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used to measure fair value into three levels and bases the categorization within the hierarchy upon the lowest level of input that is available and significant to the fair value measurement:

- Level 1 inputs are based on quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2 inputs are based on observable inputs other than Level 1 prices, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices in markets with insufficient volume or infrequent transactions (less active markets), or model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs are observable or can be derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities.
- Level 3 inputs are based on unobservable inputs to the valuation methodology that are significant to the measurement of fair value of assets or liabilities, and typically reflect management's estimates of assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability.

The Company's material financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, marketable securities, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued expenses, and the convertible senior notes. The carrying values of the Company's accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximated their fair values at June 30, 2023 and 2022, due to the short period of time to maturity or repayment. Refer to Note 5, Fair Value Measurements for additional information.

Earnings (Loss) Per Share

The Company computes earnings (loss) per share using the two-class method required for participating securities. The two-class method requires income available to common stockholders for the period to be allocated between common stock and participating securities based upon their respective rights to receive dividends as if all income for the period had been distributed. The Company's restricted stock awards and common stock issued upon early exercise of stock options are participating securities. The Company considers any shares issued upon early exercise of stock options, subject to repurchase, to be participating securities because holders of such shares have non-forfeitable dividend rights in the event a cash dividend is declared on common stock. These participating securities do not contractually require the holders of such shares to participate in the Company's losses. As such, net losses for the periods presented were not allocated to the Company's participating securities.

Basic earnings (loss) per share is computed using the weighted-average number of outstanding shares of common stock during the period. Diluted earnings (loss) per share is computed using the weighted-average number of outstanding shares of common stock and, when dilutive, potential shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Potential shares of common stock consist of incremental shares issuable upon the assumed exercise of stock options, ESPP shares to be issued, and vesting of restricted stock awards. Refer to Note 18, Net Loss Per Share for additional information.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of these financial statements requires the Company to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue, expenses, and related disclosures. On an ongoing basis, the Company evaluates its estimates, including, among others, those related to revenue related reserves, the realizability of inventory, content costs for past use reserve, fair value measurements, the incremental borrowing rate associated with lease liabilities, impairment of long-lived and intangible assets, useful lives of long-lived assets, including property and equipment and finite lived intangible assets, product warranty, goodwill, accounting for income taxes, stock-based compensation expense, transaction price estimates, the fair values of assets acquired and liabilities assumed in business combinations and

asset acquisitions, valuation of the debt component of convertible senior notes, contingent consideration, and commitments and contingencies. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

Accounting Pronouncements Recently Adopted

ASU 2020-06

In August 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-06, *Debt - Debt with Conversion and Other Options* (Subtopic 470-20) and Derivatives and Hedging- Contracts in Entity's Own Equity (Subtopic 815-40): Accounting for Convertible Instruments and Contracts in an Entity's Own Equity. The guidance simplified the accounting for convertible instruments by reducing the number of accounting models for convertible instruments and convertible instruments that continue to be subject to separation models are (1) those with embedded conversion features being separately recognized from the host contract as compared with current GAAP. Convertible instruments that continue to be subject to separation models are (1) those with embedded conversion features that are not clearly and closely related to the host contract, that meet the definition of a derivative, and that do not qualify for a scope exception from derivative accounting and (2) convertible debt instruments issued with substantial premiums for which the premiums are recorded as paid-in capital. ASU 2020-06 also amended the guidance for the derivatives scope exception for contracts in an entity's own equity to reduce form-over-substance-based accounting conclusions. In addition, the guidance eliminated the treasury stock method to calculate diluted earnings per share for convertible instruments and requires the use of the if-converted method. The Company adopted the standard effective July 1, 2022 using the modified retrospective transition method. Adoption of the new standard resulted in a reduction to Additional paid-in capital of \$160.1 million to remove the equity component separately recorded for the conversion features associated with the Notes (as defined in *Note 12 - Debt*), an increase of \$119.6 million in the carrying value of its Notes to reflect the full principal amount of the Notes outstanding net of issuance costs, and a decrease to Accumulated deficit of \$40.6 million.

Accounting Pronouncements Not Yet Adopted

ASU 2021-08

In October 2021, the FASB issued ASU 2021-08, Business Combinations (Topic 805): Accounting for Contract Assets and Contract Liabilities from Contracts with Customers. The guidance requires that an acquirer recognize and measure contract assets and liabilities acquired in a business combination in accordance with ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. This standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2022, including interim periods therein, with early adoption permitted, and should be applied prospectively to acquisitions occurring on or after the effective date. The Company will continue to evaluate the impact of this guidance, which will depend on the contract assets and liabilities acquired in future business combinations.

3. Revenue

The Company's primary sources of revenue are its recurring content Subscription revenue, and revenue from the sales of its Connected Fitness Products and related accessories, as well as Precorbranded fitness products, delivery and installation services.

The Company determines revenue recognition through the following steps:

- · Identification of the contract, or contracts, with a customer;
- · Identification of the performance obligations in the contract;
- Determination of the transaction price;
- · Allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and
- · Recognition of revenue when, or as, the Company satisfies a performance obligation.

Revenue is recognized when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to the Company's customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration the Company expects to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. The Company's revenue is reported net of sales returns, discounts, incentives, and rebates to commercial distributors as a reduction of the transaction price. Certain contracts include consideration payable that is accounted for as a payment for distinct goods or services. The Company estimates its liability for product returns and concessions based on historical trends by product category, impact of seasonality, and an evaluation of current economic and market conditions and records the expected customer refund liability as a reduction to revenue, and the expected inventory right of recovery as a reduction of cost of revenue. If actual return costs differ from previous estimates, the amount of the liability and corresponding revenue are adjusted in the period in which such costs occur.

Some of the Company's contracts with customers contain multiple performance obligations. For customer contracts that include multiple performance obligations, the Company accounts for individual performance obligations if they are distinct. The transaction price is then allocated to each performance obligation based on its standalone selling price. The Company generally determines the standalone selling price based on the prices charged to customers.

The Company applies the practical expedient as per ASC 606-10-50-14 and does not disclose information related to remaining performance obligations due to their original expected terms being one year or less.

The Company expenses sales commissions on its Connected Fitness Products when incurred because the amortization period would have been less than one year. These costs are recorded in Sales and marketing in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

Some of the Company's revenues relate to our rental lease arrangements. Our rental program allows Members to lease a Bike or Bike+ with a Peloton Rental Membership for a single monthly cost and a one-time delivery fee, and gives the Member the option to purchase the equipment outright or cancel at any time with no penalty. These lease arrangements include both lease and non-lease components. Consideration is allocated between the lease and non-lease components based on management's best estimate of the relative standalone selling price of each component. The lease component relates to the customer's right to use the equipment over the lease term and is accounted for as an operating lease in accordance with ASC 842, Leases. Lease revenue is recognized on a straight-line basis over the life of the lease within Connected Fitness Products revenue, while the underlying equipment subject to the lease remains within Property and equipment, net on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets and depreciates over the equipment's useful life. Depreciation expense associated with the underlying equipment is reflected in Connected Fitness Products revenue in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss. Non-lease components are primarily comprised of (1) an All-Access Membership, which is recognized within Subscription revenue, and (2) cycling shoes, which are recognized within Connected Fitness Products revenue, and are accounted for in accordance with ASC 606.

Connected Fitness Products

Connected Fitness Products include the Company's portfolio of Connected Fitness Products and related accessories, Precor branded fitness products, delivery and installation services, Peloton branded apparel, extended warranty agreements, and commercial service contracts. The Company recognizes Connected Fitness Products revenue net of sales returns and discounts when the product has been delivered to the customer, except for extended warranty revenue that is recognized over the warranty period and service revenue that is recognized over the term of the service contract. The Company allows customers to return Peloton branded Connected Fitness Products within thirty days of purchase, as stated in its return policy.

The Company records fees paid to third-party financing partners in connection with its consumer financing program as a reduction of revenue, as it considers such costs to be a customer sales incentive. The Company records payment processing fees for its credit card sales for Connected Fitness Products within Sales and marketing in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

Subscription

The Company's subscriptions provide access to Peloton content in its library of live and on-demand fitness classes. The Company's subscriptions are offered on a month-to-month or prepaid basis.

Amounts paid for subscription fees, net of refunds are included within Deferred revenue and customer deposits on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets and recognized ratably over the subscription term. The Company records payment processing fees for its monthly subscription charges within cost of Subscription revenue in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

Sales tax collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities is not included in revenue and is reflected as a liability on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Product Warranty

The Company offers a standard product warranty that its Connected Fitness Products will operate under normal, non-commercial use for a period of one year covering the touchscreen and most original Bike, Bike+, Tread, Tread+, Row, and Guide components from the date of original delivery. The Company has the obligation, at its option, to either repair or replace the defective product. At the time revenue is recognized, an estimate of future warranty costs is recorded as a component of cost of revenue. Factors that affect the warranty obligation include historical as well as current product railure rates, service delivery costs incurred in correcting product failures, and warranty policies and business practices. The Company's products are manufactured by contract manufacturers and, in certain cases, the Company may have recourse to such contract manufacturers.

Activity related to the Company's accrual for our estimated future product warranty obligation was as follows:

		Fiscal Year Ended June 30,				
		2023	2022			
	(in millions)					
Balance at beginning of period	\$	51.1 \$	51.5			
Provision for warranty accrual		17.7	55.6			
Warranty claims		(42.4)	(56.0)			
Balance at end of period	\$	26.4 \$	51.1			

The Company also offers the option for customers in some markets to purchase a third-party extended warranty and service contract that extends or enhances the technical support, parts, and labor coverage offered as part of the base warranty included with the Connected Fitness Products for additional periods ranging from 12 to 36 months.

Extended warranty revenue is recognized on a gross basis as the Company has a continuing obligation to perform over the service period. Extended warranty revenue is recognized ratably over the extended warranty coverage period and is included in Connected Fitness Products revenue in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

Disaggregation of Revenue

The Company's revenue disaggregated by segment, excluding sales-based taxes, is included in Note 19, Segment Information.

The Company's revenue disaggregated by geographic region was as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,						
		2023	2022			2021	
	(in millions)						
North America	\$	2,591.1	\$	3,259.6	\$	3,738.9	
International		209.1		322.5		283.0	
Total revenue	\$	2,800.2	\$	3,582.1	\$	4,021.8	

The Company's revenue attributable to the United States was \$2,496.3 million, \$3,100.0 million and \$3,577.1 million, representing 89%, 87% and 89% of Total revenue for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Deferred Revenue and Customer Deposits

As of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, customer deposits of \$95.2 million and \$109.2 million, respectively, and deferred revenue of \$92.1 million and \$91.9 million, respectively, were included in Deferred revenue and customer deposits on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets.

In the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company recognized revenue of \$92.4 million and \$70.4 million, respectively, that was included in the deferred revenue balance as of June 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Deferred revenue is recorded for nonrefundable cash payments received for the Company's performance obligation to transfer, or stand ready to transfer, goods or services in the future. Customer deposits represent payments received in advance before the Company transfers a good or service to the customer and are refundable.

4. Restructuring

In February 2022, we announced and began implementing a restructuring plan to realign the Company's operational focus to support its multi-year growth, scale the business, and improve costs (the "Restructuring Plan"). The Restructuring Plan originally included: (i) reducing the Company's headcount; (ii) closing several assembly and manufacturing plants, including the completion and subsequent sale of the shell facility for the Company's previously planned Peloton Output Park; (iii) closing and consolidating several distribution facilities; and (iv) shifting to third-party logistics providers in certain locations. The Company expects the Restructuring Plan to be substantially implemented by the end of fiscal 2024.

In fiscal year 2023 we continued to take actions to implement the Restructuring Plan. On July 12, 2022, the Company announced it is exiting all owned-manufacturing operations and expanding its current relationship with Taiwanese manufacturer, Rexon Industrial Corp. Additionally, on August 12, 2022, the Company announced the decision to perform the following restructuring activities: (i) fully transitioning its North American Field Operations to third-party providers, including the significant reduction of its delivery workforce teams; (ii) eliminating a significant number of roles on the North America Member Support team and exiting its real-estate footprints in its Plano and Tempe locations; and (iii) reducing its retail showroom presence.

As a result of the Restructuring Plan, the Company incurred the following charges, of which Asset write-downs and write-offs are included within Impairment expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss. The remaining charges incurred due to the Restructuring Plan are included within Restructuring expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss:

		Fiscal Year Ended June 30,				
	202	23	2022			
Cash restructuring charges:		(in millions)				
Severance and other personnel costs	\$	85.1 \$	109.1			
Exit and disposal costs and professional fees		19.3	15.4			
Total cash charges		104.4	124.5			
Non-cash charges:						
Asset write-downs and write-offs		139.3	373.8			
Stock-based compensation expense		85.0	56.5			
Write-offs of inventory related to restructuring activities (1)		3.7	56.4			
Total non-cash charges		228.0	486.8			
Total	\$	332.4 \$	611.3			

(1) Write-offs of inventory are included within Cost of revenue: Connected Fitness Products in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Loss

Balance as of June 30, 2023

In connection with the Restructuring Plan, the Company committed to the closures of certain warehouse and retail locations, the discontinuation of manufacturing in North America, and the wind down of certain software implementation and development projects. Due to the actions taken, the Company tested certain long-lived assets (asset groups) for recoverability by comparing the carrying values of the asset group to estimates of their future undiscounted cash flows, which were generally the liquidation value, or for operating lease right-of-use assets, income from a sublease arrangement. Based on the results of the recoverability tests, the Company determined that during the year ended June 30, 2023, the undiscounted cash flows of certain assets (asset groups) were below their carrying values, indicating impairment. The assets were written down to their estimated fair values, which were determined based on their estimated liquidation or sales value, or for operating lease right-of-use assets, discounted cash flows of a sublease arrangement.

The following table presents a roll-forward of cash restructuring-related liabilities, which is included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the Consolidated Balance Sheets:

		Severance and other personnel costs	Exit and disposal costs and professional fees	Total
			(in millions)	
June 30, 2021	\$	_	\$	\$ —
		109.1	15.4	124.5
		(98.2)	(15.4)	(113.6)
2022	\$	10.9	\$	\$ 10.9
		Severance and other personnel costs	Exit and disposal costs and professional fees	Total
	_	•	(in millions)	
2	\$	10.9	\$	\$ 10.9
		05.1	19.3	104.4
		85.1	19.3	104.4

In addition to the above charges, the Company incurred capital expenditures related to Peloton Output Park of approximately \$1.9 million and \$86.6 million during the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

0.3

13.9

In connection with the Restructuring Plan, the Company estimates that it will incur additional cash charges of approximately \$40.0 million, primarily composed of lease termination and other exit costs, by the end of fiscal year 2024. Additionally, the Company expects to recognize additional non-cash charges of approximately \$20.0 million during fiscal year 2024, primarily composed of non-inventory asset impairment charges in connection with the Restructuring Plan.

5. Fair Value Measurements

Fair Value Measurements of Other Financial Instruments

The following tables present the estimated fair values of the Company's financial instruments that are not recorded at fair value on the Consolidated Balance Sheets:

	Level 1	Leve	el 2 Le	vel 3	Total
			(in millions)		
vertible Senior Notes	\$	— \$	759.5 \$	— \$	759.5
			As of June 30, 2022		
	Level 1	Leve	el 2 Le	vel 3	Total
			(in millions)		
vertible Senior Notes	\$	<u> </u>	632.2 \$	<u> </u>	632.2

As of June 30, 2023

The fair value of the Notes is determined based on the closing price on the last trading day of the reporting period.

The carrying value of the Term Loan (as defined below) approximates the fair value of the Term Loan June 30, 2023.

6. Inventories

Inventories were as follows:

	June 30,				
	2023			2022	
		(in mi	llions)		
Raw materials	\$	53.2	\$	102.5	
Work-in-process		_		3.7	
Finished products ⁽¹⁾		703.0		1,283.7	
Total inventories		756.2		1,389.9	
Less: Reserves		(233.6)		(285.4)	
Total inventories, net	\$	522.6	\$	1,104.5	

(1) Includes \$26.4 million and \$36.4 million of finished goods inventory in transit, products owned by the Company that have not yet been received at a Company distribution center, as of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively.

The Company periodically assesses and adjusts the value of inventory for estimated excess and obsolete inventory based upon estimates of future demand and market conditions, as well as damaged or otherwise impaired goods. The Company recorded inventory reserves as of June 30, 2023 primarily in the amounts of \$105.6 million related to returned Connected Fitness Products that the Company does not expect to sell and \$97.8 million related to excess accessories and apparel inventory that the Company does not expect to sell above its current carrying value.

7. Acquisitions

Business Combination

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, the Company completed two transactions to acquire certain developed software and assembled workforce for use in the development of the Company's data platform and content supply chain. The transactions were completed on November 1, 2021 and November 8, 2021, and were accounted for as a business combination and asset acquisition, respectively.

The acquisitions resulted in the recognition of \$12.0 million of goodwill, and \$17.7 million of assets primarily consisting of developed software. The developed software was assigned a useful life of 3 years and is recorded in Property and equipment, net on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets.

8. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following:

	June 30,			
		2023		2022
		(in mil	lions)	
Land	\$	5.2	\$	17.9
Buildings		13.1		19.4
Leasehold Improvements		315.1		362.5
Machinery		16.3		24.3
Equipment		38.7		65.1
Customer-leased equipment		47.1		4.8
Furniture and Fixtures		29.9		34.3
Construction in Progress		3.8		78.4
Software (1)		183.2		177.1
Total property and equipment		652.4		783.9
Accumulated depreciation and amortization		(207.5)		(173.0)
Total property and equipment, net	\$	444.8	\$	610.9

(1) Includes \$1.0 million and \$31.5 million of software under development as of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, respectively

During fiscal 2022 and fiscal 2023, management identified various qualitative factors that collectively indicated that the Company had impairment triggering events, including (i) realignment of cost structure in connection with the Restructuring Plan, (ii) softening demand and (iii) a sustained decrease in stock price. The Company determined that the estimated undiscounted future cash flows were less than the carrying values for certain asset groups. The Company recognized impairment charges for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, primarily consisting of \$32.5 million related to capitalized software, \$19.5 million related to exiting certain corporate office locations, \$17.2 million relating to exiting retail showrooms, \$16.5 million related to Connected Fitness assets, and \$8.2 million related to other manufacturing assets.

The Company recognized impairment charges for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, primarily consisting of impairment loss of \$57.6 million related to Connected Fitness assets, \$21.3 million related to manufacturing equipment, \$19.0 million related to Peloton Output Park and \$15.9 million related to acquired technology. These impairment charges reduced the carrying value of these asset groups from \$222.9 million to \$109.1 million. Additionally, management identified changes to the product and enterprise technology roadmaps that indicated that certain programs no longer had expected future use. Accordingly, the Company recognized an impairment loss of \$54.1 million related to software under development that reduced the carrying value of those assets from \$61.0 million. Impairment charges are included within Impairment expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss. There were no material impairments in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021.

As of June 30, 2023, 79% and 15% of the Company's total Property and equipment, net was attributable to the United States and the United Kingdom, respectively. As of June 30, 2022, 82% and 11% of the Company's total Property and equipment, net was attributable to the United States and the United Kingdom, respectively.

The estimated useful lives of property and equipment are as follows:

Buildings	40 years
Leasehold Improvements	Shorter of remaining lease term or useful life
Machinery	Three to ten years
Equipment	Two to five years
Customer-leased equipment	Three years
Furniture and Fixtures	Four to ten years
Software	Two to three years

Depreciation and amortization expense amounted to \$108.5 million, \$99.5 million, and \$44.6 million for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively, of which \$38.4 million, \$23.5 million, and \$8.7 million related to amortization of capitalized software costs for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, respectively.

9. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The changes in the carrying value of goodwill are as follows:

	 Amount
	(in millions)
June 30, 2021	\$ 210.1
Acquisition	12.0
Foreign currency translation	1.0
Impairment	(181.9)
June 30, 2022	41.2
June 30, 2023	\$ 41.2

The Company reviews goodwill for impairment annually on April 1 or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that an impairment may exist ("a triggering event"). During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, management identified no qualitative factors that collectively, indicated that the Company had triggering events. The Company did not recognize goodwill impairment for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, the Company recognized a goodwill impairment charge of \$181.9 million representing the entire amount of goodwill related to the Connected Fitness Products reporting unit in the Connected Fitness Products segment.

The gross carrying amount, accumulated amortization and impairment of the Company's Intangible assets, net, as of June 30, 2023 were as follows:

	Gross Carrying Value	Accumulated Amortization	Impairment	Net Carrying Value	Weighted Average Remaining Useful Life (Years)
Acquired developed technology	\$ 72.0	\$ (48.5)	\$ 	\$ 23.5	1.6
Other definite-lived intangibles	5.7	(3.7)	_	2.1	1.5
Total intangible assets	\$ 77.7	\$ (52.1)	\$ _	\$ 25.6	

The gross carrying amount, accumulated amortization and impairment of the Company's Intangible assets, net, as of June 30, 2022 were as follows:

	Gross C	arrying Value	Accumulated Amortization	Impairment	Net Carrying Value	Weighted Average Remaining Useful Life (Years)
Acquired developed technology	\$	130.8	\$ (51.8)	\$ (41.0)	\$ 38.0	2.6
Brand		94.0	(13.1)	(80.9)	_	_
Distributor relationships		25.0	(2.0)	(23.0)	_	_
Customer relationships		17.4	(2.3)	(15.0)	0.1	_
Other definite-lived intangibles		12.5	(3.7)	 (5.6)	3.3	2.5
Total intangible assets	\$	279.8	\$ (72.8)	\$ (165.6)	\$ 41.3	

During fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the Company recognized no intangible asset impairment loss. In fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, the Company recognized an impairment loss of \$165.6 million, primarily due to the write-off of certain acquired developed technology, brand, distributor and customer relationships, and assembled workforce, which resulted from strategic actions taken by the Company under the Restructuring Plan. The Company determined that the estimated future cash flows were less than the carrying values for certain intangibles. The impairment loss was included in Impairment expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

The Company recognized intangible asset amortization in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss in the amount of \$15.8 million, \$43.3 million, and \$19.2 million for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, respectively.

As of June 30, 2023, estimated amortization related to the Company's identifiable acquisition-related intangible assets in future periods were as follows:

Fiscal Year Ending June 30,		Amount
	((in millions)
2024	\$	10.6
2025		9.4
2026		5.4
2027		_
2028		_
Thereafter		0.1
Total	\$	25.6

10. Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenses

Accounts payable and accrued expenses consisted of the following:

	June 30,			
	2023 202		2022	
		(in mi	llions)	
Accounts payable	\$	76.5	\$	93.0
Accrued music licensing royalties		113.1		65.7
Recall related costs		52.3		_
Employee-related liabilities		43.3		59.6
Inventory received but not billed		33.9		86.1
Return reserve liability		29.1		48.6
Accrued marketing		23.5		29.3
Accrued settlement costs ⁽¹⁾		22.3		222.3
Accrued professional services		21.4		36.5
Product warranty		9.6		19.5
Other		53.6		136.8
Total accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	478.4	\$	797.4

(1) Accrued settlement costs consist primarily of payments made to third-party suppliers to terminate certain future inventory purchase commitments

11. Leases

Lessee arrangements

The Company leases facilities under operating leases with various expiration dates through 2039. The Company leases space for its corporate headquarters and the operation of its distribution facilities, warehouses, factories, showrooms, production studio facilities, and other office spaces. The Company does not have any material finance leases. We determine if an arrangement is a lease, or contains a lease, at inception and record the leases in our financial statements upon lease commencement, which is the date when the underlying asset is made available for use by the lessor.

Right-of-use assets and lease liabilities are established on the Consolidated Balance Sheets for leases with an expected term greater than one year. As the rate implicit in the lease is not determinable, the Company uses its secured incremental borrowing rate to determine the present value of the lease payments. Leases with an initial term of 12 months or less are not recorded on the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

The Company has lease agreements with lease and non-lease components, and has elected the practical expedient to not separate lease and non-lease components for its real estate and equipment leases.

The Company recognizes lease expense for operating leases on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease. The Company's lease terms include options to extend or terminate the underlying lease when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise that option. The operating lease arrangements included in the measurement of lease liabilities do not reflect options to extend or terminate, as management does not consider the exercise of these options to be reasonably certain. Certain operating leases provide for annual increases to lease payments based on an index or rate. The Company calculates the present value of future lease payments based on the index or rate at the lease commencement date for new leases. Differences between the calculated lease payment and actual payment are expensed as incurred.

Variable lease payments include, but are not limited to, percentage of sales, common area charges, taxes paid by the landlord that are charged to the Company, and changes to the consumer price index. Variable lease payments are expensed as incurred.

The Company subleases certain warehouses, office spaces, and showroom spaces to third parties, which does not relieve the Company of its primary lease obligations with the lessor (the "head lease"). These subleases are classified as operating leases, and therefore the Company continues to account for the head lease as it did before the commencement date of the sublease. Sublease income is presented within the same category of cost of revenue or operating expenses as the underlying head lease expense on the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss. If the lease cost for the term of the sublease exceeds the Company's anticipated sublease income for the same period, the Company assesses the right-of-use asset associated with the head lease for impairment under the long-lived asset impairment provisions of ASC 360.

Total operating lease expense, net, for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021 was as follows:

Total Operating Lease Expense, Net	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
		2023		2022		2021
				(in millions)		
Operating lease expense	\$	113.4	\$	136.4	\$	101.0
Variable lease expense		24.3		29.5		17.2
Short-term lease expense		0.2		1.5		4.2
Total operating lease expense	\$	138.0	\$	167.4	\$	122.4
Sublease income		(14.9)		(3.6)		(0.1)
Variable sublease income		(2.7)		(0.3)		_
Total operating lease expense, net	\$	120.4	\$	163.6	\$	122.2

As of June 30, 2023, the total remaining lease payments included in the measurement of operating lease liabilities were as follows:

Fiscal Year Ended June 30,	Futui	re Minimum Payments
		(in millions)
2024	\$	114.9
2025		101.3
2026		97.6
2027		91.0
2028		79.4
Thereafter		398.2
Total	\$	882.5

As of June 30, 2023, future minimum lease payments to be received from operating subleases were as follows:

Fiscal Year Ended June 30,	Future Minimum Payments
	(in millions)
2024	\$ 17.9
2025	16.7
2026	14.8
2027	12.0
2028	5.1
Thereafter	1.0
Total	\$ 67.6

Supplemental information related to operating leases was as follows:

Reconciliation of Operating Lease Liabilities	As of June 30,				
	 2023		2022		
	 (dollars ii	million	s)		
Weighted-average remaining lease term (years)	9.5		9.7		
Weighted-average discount rate	5.17 %		4.98 %		
Total Undiscounted Operating Lease Liability	\$ 882.5	\$	1,071.0		
Less: Imputed interest	(205.1)		(259.1)		
Total Discounted Operating Lease Liability	\$ 677.4	\$	811.8		
Current portion of operating lease liabilities	\$ 83.5	\$	86.4		
Non-current portion of operating lease liabilities	\$ 593.8	\$	725.4		

Supplemental cash flow and other information related to leases was as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,						
		2023	2022	2021			
			(in millions)				
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities							
Operating cash flows from operating leases	\$	133.3 \$	109.8	\$	47.3		
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for operating lease liabilities (non-cash)	\$	7.0 \$	229.3	\$	152.3		
Right-of-use asset reductions related to operating lease modifications and terminations (non-cash)	\$	(50.2) \$	(15.6)	\$	(3.1)		

As discussed in Note 8 - Property and Equipment, management identified various qualitative factors that collectively indicated that the Company had triggering events for our long-lived assets, including the Company's right-of-use assets. The Company recognized impairment charges for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, primarily consisting of \$6.4 million related to certain corporate office right-of-use assets, \$5.3 million related to Connected Fitness right-of-use assets, \$1.2 million related to other manufacturing right-of-use assets. For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, the Company recognized impairment charges of \$28.5 million related to Connected Fitness right-of-use assets, which reduced the carrying value of these right-of-use assets from \$161.2 million to \$132.7 million. Impairment charges are included within Impairment expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

There were no material impairments in the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021.

Lessor arrangements

As discussed in Note 3 - Revenue, the Company leases certain Connected Fitness equipment under our rental program. The lease arrangement provides the customer with an option to purchase the underlying equipment or terminate the lease at any time. The price to purchase the underlying equipment is determined based on the number of months that the customer has leased the equipment, and is not considered a bargain purchase option. All rental lease agreements are considered operating leases, and the Company currently does not have any sales-type or direct financing leases as a lessor. For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company recognized lease revenue on our rental program of \$19.1 million and \$0.1 million, respectively, within Connected Fitness Products revenue in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

12. Debt

Convertible Notes and the Indenture

In February 2021, the Company issued \$1.0 billion aggregate principal amount of the Notes in a private offering, including the exercise in full of the over-allotment option granted to the initial purchasers of \$125.0 million. The Notes were issued pursuant to an Indenture (the "Indenture") between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee. The Notes are senior unsecured obligations of the Company and do not bear regular interest, and the principal amount of the Notes does not accrete. The net proceeds from this offering were approximately \$977.2 million, after deducting the initial purchasers' discounts and commissions and the Company's offering expenses.

Each \$1,000 principal amount of the Notes is initially convertible into 4.1800 shares of the Company's Class A common stock, which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$239.23 per share. The conversion rate is subject to customary adjustments under certain circumstances in accordance with the terms of the Indenture. In addition, if certain corporate events that constitute a make-whole fundamental change occur, then the conversion rate will, in certain circumstances, be increased for a specified period of time.

The Notes will mature on February 15, 2026, unless earlier converted, redeemed, or repurchased. The Notes will be convertible at the option of the holders at certain times and upon the occurrence of certain events in the future.

On or after August 15, 2025, until the close of business on the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date, holders may convert all or any portion of their Notes, in multiples of \$1,000 principal amount, at the option of the holder regardless of the foregoing circumstances. Upon conversion, the Company may satisfy its conversion obligation by paying and/or delivering, as the case may be, cash, shares of the Class A common stock or a combination of cash and shares of the Class A common stock, at the Company's election, in the manner and subject to the terms and conditions provided in the Indenture. It is the Company's current intent to settle the principal amount of the Notes with cash.

The Company may redeem for cash all or any portion of the Notes, at its option, on or after February 20, 2024 and on or before the 20th scheduled trading day immediately before the maturity date, if the last reported sale price per share of the Class A common stock exceeds 130% of the conversion price then in effect on (1) each of at least 20 trading days (whether or not consecutive) during the 30 consecutive trading days ending on, and including, the trading day immediately preceding the date on which the Company provides notice of redemption and (2) the trading day immediately before the date the Company sends such notice at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed, plus any accrued and unpaid special interest, if any, to, but excluding, the redemption date. No sinking fund is provided for the Notes, which means that the Company is not required to redeem or retire the Notes periodically.

Upon the occurrence of a fundamental change (as defined in the Indenture), subject to certain conditions, holders may require the Company to repurchase all or a portion of the Notes for cash at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Notes to be repurchased, plus any accrued and unpaid special interest, if any, to, but excluding, the fundamental change repurchase date.

The Notes are the Company's senior unsecured obligations and rank senior in right of payment to any of the Company's existing and future indebtedness that is expressly subordinated in right of payment to the Notes; equal in right of payment to any of the Company's existing and future unsecured indebtedness that is not so subordinated; effectively subordinated in right of payment to any of the Company's existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness; and structurally subordinated to all existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities of current or future subsidiaries of the Company (including trade payables and to the extent the Company is not a holder thereof, preferred equity, if any, of the Company's subsidiaries).

The net carrying amount of the liability component of the Notes was as follows:

	June 30,			
		2022		
	(in millions)			
Principal	\$	1,000.0 \$	1,000.0	
Unamortized debt discount		_	(121.5)	
Unamortized debt issuance costs		(12.0)	(14.5)	
Net carrying amount	\$	988.0 \$	864.0	

The following table sets forth the interest expense recognized related to the Notes:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	2023	2023 2022			2021	
	(in millions)					
Amortization of debt discount (1)	\$	_ :	\$ 30.8	\$	11.5	
Amortization of debt issuance costs		4.5	3.3		1.2	
Less: Interest capitalized		_	(0.3))	_	
Total interest expense related to the Notes	\$	4.5	\$ 33.9	\$	12.6	

(1) The decreases in total interest expense during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 were due to the derecognition of the unamortized debt discount, partially offset by the increases in the amortization of issuance costs previously recognized in equity. These changes were the result of the Company's adoption of ASU No. 2020-06, as of July 1, 2022, as described in Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies.

Capped Call Transactions

In connection with the offering of the Notes, the Company entered into privately negotiated capped call transactions with certain counterparties (the "Capped Call Transactions"). The Capped Call Transactions have an initial strike price of approximately \$239.23 per share, subject to adjustments, which corresponds to the approximate initial conversion price of the Notes. The cap price of the Notes, 6.9 million shares of Class A common stock. The Capped Call Transactions cover, subject to anti-dilution adjustments substantially similar to those applicable to the Notes, 6.9 million shares of Class A common stock. The Capped Call Transactions are expected generally to reduce potential dilution to the Class A common stock upon any conversion of Notes and/or offset any potential cash payments the Company would be required to make in excess of the principal amount of converted Notes, as the case may be, with such reduction and/or offset subject to a cap based on the cap price. If, however, the market price per share of Class A common stock, as measured under the terms of the Capped Call Transactions, exceeds the cap price of the Class A common stock exceeds the cap price of the Capped Call Transactions.

For accounting purposes, the Capped Call Transactions are separate transactions, and are not part of the terms of the Notes. The net cost of \$81.3 million incurred to purchase the Capped Call Transactions was recorded as a reduction to Additional paid-in capital on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement

In 2019, the Company entered into an amended and restated revolving credit agreement (as amended, modified, or supplemented prior to entrance into the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (as defined below), the "Amended and Restated Credit Agreement"). The Amended and Restated Credit Agreement provided for a \$500.0 million secured revolving credit facility, including up to the lesser of \$250.0 million and the aggregate unused amount of the facility for the issuance of letters of credit.

The Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also permitted the incurrence of indebtedness to permit the Capped Call Transactions and issuance of the Notes.

On May 25, 2022, the Company entered into an Amendment and Restatement Agreement to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (and as amended, restated or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement") with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and certain banks and financial institutions party thereto as lenders and issuing banks. Pursuant to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, the Company amended and restated the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement.

The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement provides for a \$750.0 million term loan facility (the "Term Loan"), which will be due and payable on May 25, 2027 or, if greater than \$200.0 million of the Notes are outstanding on November 16, 2025 (the "Springing Maturity Date"). The Term Loan amortizes in quarterly installments of 0.25%, payable at the end of each fiscal quarter and on the maturity date.

The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also provided for a \$500.0 million revolving credit facility (the "Revolving Facility"), \$35.0 million of which would mature on June 20, 2024 (the "Non-Consenting Commitments"), with the rest (\$465.0 million) maturing on December 10, 2026 (the "Consenting Commitments") or if the Springing Maturity Condition is met and the Term Loan is outstanding on such date, the Springing Maturity Date. On August 24, 2022, the Company amended the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "First Amendment") such that the Company is only required to meet the total liquidity covenant, set at \$250.0 million (the "Liquidity Covenant"), and the total revenues covenant, set at \$3.0 billion for the four-quarter trailing period, to the extent any revolving loans are borrowed and outstanding. On May 2, 2023, the Company further amended the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Second Amendment") to, among other things, (i) reduce the aggregate revolving credit commitments from \$500.0 million to \$400.0 million, with the Non-Consenting Commitments reduced to \$28.0 million and the Consenting Commitments reduced to \$372.0 million, and (ii) remove the covenant requiring the Company to maintain a minimum total four-quarter revenue level of \$3.0 billion at any time when revolving loans are outstanding. Following the Second Amendment, borrowings under the Revolving Facility are limited to the lesser of (a) \$400.0 million and (b) an amount equal to the "Subscription" revenue of the Company and its subsidiaries for the most recently completed fiscal quarter of the Company. The Liquidity Covenant will still be

replaced with a covenant to maintain a minimum secured debt to adjusted EBITDA ratio upon our meeting a specified adjusted EBITDA threshold.

The Revolving Facility bears interest at a rate equal to, at our option, either at the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement) plus 2.25% per annum or the Alternate Base Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement) plus 1.25% per annum for the Consenting Commitments, and bears interest at a rate equal to, at our option, either at the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate plus 2.75% per annum or the Alternate Base Rate plus 1.75% per annum for the Non-Consenting Commitments. The Company is required to pay an annual commitment fee of 0.325% per annum and 0.375% per annum on a quarterly basis based on the unused portion of the Revolving Facility for the Consenting Commitments and the Non-Consenting Commitments, respectively.

The Term Loan bears interest at a rate equal to, at our option, either at the Alternate Base Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement) plus 5.50% per annum or the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, plus 6.50% per annum. As stipulated in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, the applicable rates applicable to the Term Loan increased one time by 0.50% per annum as the Company chose not to obtain a public rating for the Term Loan from S&P Global Ratings or Moody's Investors Services, Inc. on or prior to November 25, 2022. Any borrowing at the Alternate Base Rate is subject to a 1.00% floor and a term loan borrowed at the Adjusted Term SOFR Rate is subject to a 0.50% floor.

The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement contains customary affirmative covenants as well as customary covenants that restrict our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, sell certain assets, guarantee obligations of third parties, declare dividends or make certain distributions, and undergo a merger or consolidation or certain other transactions. The Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also contains certain customary events of default. Certain baskets and covenant levels have been decreased and will apply equally to both the Term Loan and Revolving Facility for so long as the Term Loan is outstanding. After the repayment in full of the Term Loan, such baskets and levels will revert to those previously disclosed in connection with the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement.

The obligations under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement with respect to the Term Loan and the Revolving Facility are secured by substantially all of our assets, with certain exceptions set forth in the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, and are required to be guaranteed by certain material subsidiaries of the Company if, at the end of future financial quarters, certain conditions are not met.

During the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company incurred total commitment fees of \$1.6 million and \$1.4 million, respectively, which are included in Interest expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

As of June 30, 2023, the Company had drawn the full amount of the Term Loan and had not drawn on the Revolving Facility, and the Company had \$742.5 million total outstanding borrowings under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement.

In connection with the execution of the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, the Company incurred debt issuance costs of \$1.1 million, which are capitalized and presented as Other assets on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets. These costs are being amortized to interest expense using the effective interest method over the term of the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement.

As of June 30, 2023, the Company was in compliance with the covenants under the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement. The Company is required to pledge or otherwise restrict a portion of cash and cash equivalents as collateral for standby letters of credit. As of June 30, 2023, the Company had outstanding letters of credit totaling \$71.6 million, which is classified as Restricted cash on the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheet.

The Company's proceeds in connection with the Term Loan were \$696.4 million, net of discount of \$33.8 million and issuance costs of \$19.8 million. Both the discount and issuance costs are being amortized to interest expense over the term of the Term Loan using the effective interest rate method. Upon entering into the Term Loan, the effective interest rate was 10.2%. On each of November 25, 2022 and May 25, 2023, the rate was updated to 13.7% and 14.3%, respectively.

The net carrying amount of the Term Loan was as follows:

		June 30,			
	2023 2022			2022	
	(in millions)				
Principal	\$	750.0	\$	750.0	
Principal Payments		(7.5)		_	
Unamortized debt discount		(27.8)		(33.1)	
Unamortized debt issuance costs		(16.3)		(19.4)	
Net carrying amount	\$	698.4	\$	697.5	

The following table sets forth the interest expense recognized related to the Term Loan:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	2023 2022			2022
	(in millions)			
Amortization of debt discount	\$	5.4	\$	0.7
Amortization of debt issuance costs		3.2		0.4
Total interest expense related to the Term Loan	\$	8.6	\$	1.1

13. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company is subject to minimum guarantee royalty payments associated under certain music license agreements.

The following represents the Company's minimum annual guarantee payments under music license agreements for the next three years as of June 30, 2023:

	Futur	e Minimum Payments
Fiscal Year		(in millions)
2024	\$	131.6
2025		48.8
2026		5.0
Total	\$	185.5

Tread+ and Tread Product Recall Return Reserves and Cost Estimates

On May 5, 2021, the Company announced separate, voluntary recalls of its Tread+ in collaboration with the U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission ("CPSC") and halted sales of this product to work on product enhancements. On May 18, 2023, the Company and the CPSC jointly announced the approval of a rear guard repair for the recalled Tread+. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the Company recognized an accrual for the cost associated with the Tread+ repair.

The following table details the reduction to Connected Fitness Products revenue for actual and future returns and costs associated with Tread+ and Tread product recalls that were recorded in Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue.

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	 2023 2022			
	 (in millions)			
Returns accrual for reduction to Connected Fitness Products revenue	\$ 14.6	\$	48.9 \$	81.1
Costs of product recalls	\$ 15.7	\$	8.1 \$	15.7

Return reserves related to the impacts of the Tread+ recall of \$24.4 million and \$39.9 million were included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2023 and 2022, respectively. Accruals for costs associated with the Tread+ repair of \$10.0 million were included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2023. The estimated return reserves are based on historical and expected product returns. The estimated costs associated with the Tread+ repair are primarily based on the estimated number of requests for the Tread+ repair and the estimated costs of the production, delivery and installation of the remedy.

Bike Seat Post Recall

On May 11, 2023, in collaboration with the CPSC, the Company announced a voluntary recall of the original Peloton model Bikes (not Bike+) seat posts sold in the U.S. from January 2018 to May 2023, and is offering Members a free replacement seat post as the approved repair. As a result of this recall, the Company recognized \$48.4 million for the cost to replace the bike seat posts, reflected in Connected Fitness Products cost of revenue in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. As of June 30, 2023, accruals of \$42.2 million were included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses in the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheet. The estimated cost to replace the bike seat posts is primarily based on the estimated number of requests for seat posts and the estimated costs of the production and shipment of the replacement parts. For more detail on the potential impacts of the recall to our business, see "Risk Factors—Risks Related to Our Connected Fitness Products and Members—Our products and services may be affected from time to time

by design and manufacturing defects or product safety issues, real or perceived, that could adversely affect our business and result in harm to our reputation."

Commitments to Suppliers

The Company utilizes contract manufacturers to build its products and accessories. These contract manufacturers acquire components and build products based on demand forecast information the Company supplies, which typically covers a rolling 12-month period. Consistent with industry practice, the Company acquires inventories from such manufacturers through blanket purchase orders against which orders are applied based on projected demand information and availability of goods. Such purchase commitments typically cover the Company's forecasted product and manufacturing requirements for periods that range a number of months. In certain instances, these agreements allow the Company the option to cancel, reschedule, and/or adjust our requirements based on its business needs for a period of time before the order is due to be fulfilled. While the Company's purchase orders are legally cancellable in many situations, there are some which are not cancellable in the event of a demand plan change or other circumstances, such as where the supplier has procured unique, Peloton-specific designs, and/or specific non-cancellable, non-returnable components based on our provided forecasts.

As of June 30, 2023, the Company's commitments to contract with third-party manufacturers for their inventory on-hand and component purchase commitments related to the manufacture of Peloton products were estimated to be approximately \$174.6 million.

Supplier Settlements

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the Company incurred \$22.0 million in settlement agreements with various third-party suppliers to terminate certain future inventory purchase commitments. The Company paid \$268.9 million during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023.

Legal and Regulatory Proceedings

The Company is, or may become, a party to legal and regulatory proceedings with respect to a variety of matters.

For example, in May 2021, we initiated a voluntary recall of our Tread+ product in collaboration with the CPSC. In December 2022, to continue our cooperation with the CPSC, we entered into a settlement agreement with the CPSC regarding matters related to the Tread+ recall. In the settlement, which was publicly announced in January 2023, we agreed to pay a \$19.1 million civil penalty, resolving the CPSC's charges that we violated the Consumer Product Safety Act ("CPSA"). On May 18, 2023, the Company and the CPSC jointly announced the approval of a rear guard repair for the recalled Tread+. The SEC is also investigating our public disclosures concerning the recall, as well as other matters In addition, in 2021, the U.S. Department of Justice (the "DOJ") and the Department of Homeland Security subpoenaed us for documents and other information related to our statutory obligations under the CPSA, and they are continuing to investigate. In addition to the regulatory investigations, we are presently subject to class action litigation and private personal injury claims related to these perceived defects in the Tread+ and incidents reported to result from its use.

On May 11, 2023, in collaboration with the CPSC, the Company announced a voluntary recall of the original Peloton model Bikes (not Bike+) sold in the U.S. from January 2018 to May 2023. On May 17, 2023, Brandy Miller filed suit against Peloton on behalf of a putative nationwide class of Bike purchasers in the U.S. District Court for the District of South Carolina, Case No. 3:23-cv-02101-MGL. Plaintiff Miller alleges that, as demonstrated by the seat post recall, the Bike was defective when sold, and she brings claims of unjust enrichment, breaches of express and implied warranties, breach of contract, negligence, and design and manufacturing defects. The Company moved to compel arbitration and dismiss the complaint on July 31, 2023. On June 9, 2023, Sam Solomon filed suit against Peloton and certain of its current or former officers on behalf of a putative class of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired Peloton securities between May 10, 2022 and May 10, 2023, in the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of New York, Case No. 1:23-cv-04279-MKB-JRC. Plaintiff Solomon alleges that the defendants made false and/or misleading statements or omissions relating to the seat post recall in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder.

Additionally on April 29, 2021, Ashley Wilson filed a putative securities class action lawsuit against the Company and certain of its officers, captioned Wilson v. Peloton Interactive, Inc., et al., Case No. 1:21-cv-02369-CBA-PK, in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of New York (the "Wilson Action"), and on May 24, 2021, Leigh Drori filed a related putative securities class action lawsuit, captioned Drori v. Peloton Interactive, Inc., et al., Case No. 1:21-cv-02925-CBA-PK, also in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of New York (the "Drori Action"). On November 16, 2021, the district judge consolidated the Wilson and Drori Actions under the caption In re Peloton Interactive, Inc. Securities Litigation, Master File No. 21-cv-02369-CBA-PK, and appointed Richard Neswick as lead plaintiff. On January 21, 2022, lead plaintiff filed an amended consolidated complaint in the action purportedly on behalf of a class consisting of those individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired our common stock between September 11, 2020 and May 5, 2021. Lead plaintiff alleges that the Company and certain of its officers made false or misleading statements in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act regarding the Company's Tread and Tread+ products and the safety of those products. Defendants served their motion to dismiss the amended consolidated complaint on March 7, 2022, and briefing was complete on April 26, 2022. A hearing on the motion to dismiss was held on June 8, 2022. On December 15, 2022, the parties reached a settlement-in-principle, and on December 16, 2022, the court stayed the action in light of that settlement-in-principle. On April 17, 2023, the parties entered into a settlement agreement to resolve the action for \$14.0 million, for which the Company had previously taken a reserve, and submitted the agreement to the court for approval. Under the terms of this agreement, defendants continue to deny any liability or wrongdoing. The settlement remains subj

On May 20, 2021, Alan Chu filed a verified shareholder derivative action lawsuit purportedly on behalf of the Company against certain of the Company's current and former officers and directors, captioned Chu v. Foley, et al., Case No. 1:21-cv-02862, in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of New York (the "Chu Action"). Plaintiff Chu alleges breaches of fiduciary duties, unjust enrichment, abuse of control, gross mismanagement, waste, and violations of Section 14(a) of the Exchange Act, as well as a claim for contribution under Sections 10(b) and 21D of the Exchange Act. On August 13, 2021 and August 19, 2021, two related verified shareholder derivative complaints were filed, captioned Genack v. Foley, et al., Case No. 1:21-cv-04583 and Liu v. Foley, et al., Case No. 1:21-cv-04587, also purportedly on behalf of the Company, in the United

States District Court for the Eastern District of New York. On October 13, 2021, the parties in the three putative derivative actions filed a stipulation seeking to consolidate the actions, and agreeing to a schedule for plaintiffs to file motions to be appointed lead plaintiff. On October 26, 2021, the court entered the stipulation consolidating the three actions under the caption In re Peloton Interactive, Inc. Derivative Litigation, Master File No. 21-cv-02862-CBA-PK. On November 23, 2021, Anthony Franchi filed a shareholder derivative action in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of New York against certain of the Company's current and former officers and directors captioned Franchi v. Blachford, et al., Case No. CV 21-06544 (the "Franchi Action"), which alleges breaches of fluciary duty, unjust enrichment, and violations of Sections 14(a) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act. On January 24, 2022, the court entered a stipulation consolidating the Franchi Action into In re Peloton Interactive, Inc. Derivative Litigation (the "EDNY Derivative Action") and appointed each plaintiff a co-lead plaintiff. On February 3, 2022, the parties filed a stipulation to stay the consolidated derivative action, which the Court entered on February 11, 2022, and the case remains stayed. On November 18, 2022 and December 8, 2022, respectively, stockholders Krikor Arslanian and Michael Smith filed putative verified stockholder derivative actions in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware purportedly on behalf of the Company against certain of the Company's executive officers and directors (the "Chancery Actions"), captioned Arslanian v. Blachford, et al., Case No. 2022-1138-KSJM, asserting similar allegations to those made in the EDNY Derivative Action. On December 14, 2022, the Chancery Actions were consolidated as In re Peloton Interactive, Inc. Stockholder Derivative Litigation and stayed. On December 22, 2022, putative shareholder Charles Blackburn filed a putative stockholder derivative action in the U

On November 18, 2021, the City of Hialeah Employees' Retirement System filed a putative securities class action lawsuit against the Company and certain of its current and former officers in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, captioned City of Hialeah Employees' Retirement System v. Peloton Interactive, Inc., Case No. 21-cv-09582-ALC (the "Hialeah Action"), and on December 2, 2021, Anastasia Deulina filed a related putative securities class action against the same defendants also in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York captioned Deulina v. Peloton Interactive, Inc., Case No. 21-cv-10266-ALC (the "Deulina Action"). On May 5, 2022, the Court consolidated the Hialeah and Deulina Actions and appointed Robeco Capital Growth Funds SICAV – Robeco Global Consumer Trends as lead plaintiff. Lead plaintiff filed its amended complaint on June 25, 2022, purportedly on behalf of a class of individuals who purchased or otherwise acquired the Company's common stock between February 5, 2021 and January 19, 2022 against the Company and certain of its current and former officers, alleging that the defendants made false and/or misleading statements about demand for the Company's products and the reasons for the Company's inventory growth, and engaged in improper trading in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20A of the Exchange Act. Defendants moved to dismiss, and on March 30, 2023, the court granted defendants' motion to dismiss with leave to amend. Plaintiff filed an amended complaint on May 6, 2023, and defendants moved to dismiss the complaint on June 16, 2023. Briefing on defendants' motion to dismiss the amended complaint was completed on August 18, 2023.

On February 21, 2023 stockholders Allison Manzella and Clark Ovruchesky filed a putative verified stockholder derivative action in the Court of Chancery in the State of Delaware on behalf of the Company against certain of the Company's current and former officers and directors, captioned Manzella v. Cortese, et al., C.A. No. 2023-0224-KSJM, alleging the defendants breached their fiduciary duties by purportedly making false statements about demand for the Company's products and engaging in improper trading. On March 20, 2023 and April 28, 2023, stockholders Daniel Banks and Karen Florentino, respectively, likewise filed putative verified stockholder derivative actions in the Court of Chancery in the State of Delaware on behalf of the Company, captioned Banks v. Foley, et al., C.A. No. 2023-0340-KSJM, and Florentino v. Cortese, et al., C.A. No. 2023-0468-KSJM, asserting substantially similar allegations. On July 26, 2023, the Manzella, Banks, and Florentino actions were consolidated under the caption In re Peloton Interactive, Inc. 2023 Derivative Litigation, Consol. Case No. 2023-0224-KSJM.

In April 2021, DISH Technologies L.L.C., and Sling TV L.L.C. ("DISH") filed a complaint in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Texas. DISH, and along with DISH DBS Corporation, also filed a complaint in the United States International Trade Commission ("ITC") under Section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930 against the Company, along with ICON Health & Fitness, Inc., NordicTrack, Inc., Inc.,

On August 4, 2022, Mayville Engineering Company, Inc. ("MEC") filed suit against Peloton in the Supreme Court of the State of New York, Index No. 652735/2022, alleging claims for breach of contract, or, in the alternative, breach of the implied duty of good faith and fair dealing. MEC alleges that Peloton breached a supply agreement under which MEC agreed to supply certain parts for Peloton products, and that it is entitled to damages in an amount exceeding \$107.0 million, plus pre-judgment interest, fees, and costs. On September 23, 2022, Peloton moved to dismiss MEC's complaint. On January 6, 2023, the Court partially granted and partially denied Peloton's motion to dismiss, dismissing MEC's alternative claim for breach of the implied duty of good faith and fair dealing with prejudice, but allowing MEC's claim for breach of contract to move forward. The matter is ongoing.

We dispute the allegations in the above-referenced active matters and intend to defend the matters vigorously. Some of our legal and regulatory proceedings, such as the above-referenced matters and litigation that centers around intellectual property claims, may be based on complex claims involving substantial uncertainties and unascertainable damages. Accordingly, except where otherwise indicated, it is not possible to

determine the probability of loss or estimate damages for any of the above matters, and therefore, the Company has not established reserves for any of these proceedings. When the Company determines that a loss is both probable and reasonably estimable, the Company records a liability, and, if the liability is material, discloses the amount of the liability reserved. Given that such proceedings are subject to uncertainty, there can be no assurance that such legal proceedings, either individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition or cash flows.

14. Stockholders' Equity

On November 16, 2021, the Company entered into an underwriting agreement (the "Underwriting Agreement") with Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC as representatives of the several underwriters named therein (collectively, the "Representatives") relating to the offer and sale by the Company (the "Offering") of 27,173,912 shares (the "Shares") of the Company's Class A common stock, par value \$0.000025 per share, which includes 3,260,869 shares of Class A common stock issued and sold pursuant to the exercise in full by the underwriters of their option to purchase additional shares of Class A common stock pursuant to the Underwriting Agreement. The Company sold the Shares to the underwriters at the public offering price of \$46.00 per share less underwriting discounts.

The net proceeds to the Company from the Offering were approximately \$1.2 billion after deducting the underwriters' discounts and commissions and the Company's offering expenses.

15. Equity-Based Compensation

2019 Equity Incentive Plan

In August 2019, the Board of Directors adopted the 2019 Plan, which was subsequently approved by the Company's stockholders in September 2019. The 2019 Plan serves as the successor to the 2015 Stock Plan (the "2015 Plan"). The 2015 Plan continues to govern the terms and conditions of the outstanding awards previously granted thereunder. Any reserved shares not issued or subject to outstanding grants under the 2015 Plan on the effective date of the 2019 Plan became available for grant under the 2019 Plan and will be issued as Class A common stock. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2019 Plan will increase automatically on July 1 of each of 2020 through 2029 by the number of shares of the Company's Class A common stock equal to 5% of the total outstanding shares of all of the Company's classes of common stock as of each June 30 immediately preceding the date of increase, or a lesser amount as determined by the Board of Directors. On July 1, 2022, the number of shares of Class A common stock available for issuance under the 2019 Plan was automatically increased according to its terms by 16,913,700 shares. As of June 30, 2023, 43,075,791 shares of Class A common stock are available for future award under the 2019 Plan.

Stock Options

The following summary sets forth the stock option activity under the 2019 Plan:

	Options Outstanding						
	Number of Stock Options	١	Weighted-Average Exercise Price	Weighted-Average Remaining Contractual Term (years)		Aggregate Intrinsic Value (in millions)	
Outstanding — June 30, 2022	61,815,926	\$	25.28	6.7	\$	93.2	
Granted	1,437,950	\$	8.92				
Exercised	(11,535,977)	\$	5.52		\$	85.1	
Forfeited or expired	(8,718,626)	\$	30.33				
Outstanding — June 30, 2023	42,999,273	\$	19.71	5.2	\$	33.2	
Vested and Exercisable— June 30, 2023	30,592,179	\$	17.58	4.0	\$	33.1	

Unvested option activity is as follows:

	Options	hted-Average Grant Date Fair Value
Unvested - June 30, 2022	25,347,235	\$ 19.35
Granted	1,437,950	\$ 6.42
Vested	(9,261,227)	\$ 18.54
Forfeited or expired	(5,116,864)	\$ 8.97
Unvested - June 30, 2023	12,407,094	\$ 18.84

The aggregate intrinsic value of options outstanding and vested and exercisable, were calculated as the difference between the exercise price of the options and the fair value of the Company's common stock as of June 30, 2023. The fair value of the common stock is the closing stock

price of the Company's Class A common stock as reported on The Nasdaq Global Select Market. The aggregate intrinsic value of exercised options was \$85.1 million, \$376.3 million, and \$1,216.6 million for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, respectively.

On July 1, 2022, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company approved a one-time repricing of certain stock option awards that had been granted to date under the 2019 Plan. The repricing impacted stock options held by all employees who remained employed through July 25, 2022. The repricing did not apply to our U.S.-based hourly employees (or employees with equivalent roles in non-U.S. locations) or our C-level executives. The original exercise prices of the repriced stock options ranged from \$12.94 to \$146.79 per share for the 2,138 total grantees. Each stock option was repriced to have a per share exercise price of \$9.13, which was the closing price of the Company's Class A common stock on July 1, 2022. There were no changes to the number of shares, the vesting schedule or the expiration date of the repriced stock options. Incremental stock-based compensation expense resulting from the repricing was \$21.9 million in the aggregate.

For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, the weighted-average grant date fair value per option was \$6.42, \$22.27, and \$43.76, respectively. The fair value of each option was estimated at the grant date using the Black-Scholes method with the following assumptions:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	2023	2022	2021			
Weighted average risk-free interest rate (1)	3.3 %	1.7 %	0.7 %			
Weighted average expected term (in years)	6.2	6.0	6.2			
Weighted average expected volatility (2)	81.4 %	56.2 %	43.5 %			
Expected dividend yield	_	_	_			

⁽¹⁾ Based on U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant.

Restricted Stock and Restricted Stock Units

The following table summarizes the activity related to the Company's restricted stock and restricted stock units:

	Restricted Stock Units Outstanding			
	Number of Awards		ghted-Average Grant Date Fair Value	
Outstanding — June 30, 2022	8,977,705	\$	42.49	
Granted	30,715,825	\$	10.82	
Vested and converted to shares	(6,049,755)	\$	29.78	
Cancelled	(6,407,347)	\$	23.95	
Outstanding — June 30, 2023	27,236,428	\$	13.96	

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

In August 2019, the Board of Directors adopted, and in September 2019, the Company's stockholders approved, the ESPP, through which eligible employees may purchase shares of the Company's Class A common stock at a discount through accumulated payroll deductions. The ESPP became effective on the date the registration statement, in connection with the Company's IPO, was declared effective by the SEC (the "Effective Date"). The number of shares of the Company's Class A common stock that will be available for issuance and sale to eligible employees under the ESPP will increase automatically on the first day of each fiscal year of the Company beginning on July 1, 2020 through 2029, equal to 1% of the total number of outstanding shares of all classes of the Company's common stock on the immediately preceding June 30, or such lesser number as may be determined by the Board of Directors or applicable committee in its sole discretion. On July 1, 2022, the number of shares of Class A common stock available for issuance under the ESPP was automatically increased according to its terms by 3,382,740 shares. As of June 30, 2023, a total of 12,626,752 shares of Class A common stock were available for sale to employees under the ESPP.

Unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, each offering period will consist of four six-month purchase periods, provided that the initial offering period commenced on the Effective Date and ended on August 31, 2021, and the initial purchase period ended February 28, 2020. Thereafter, each offering period and each purchase period will commence on September 1 and March 1 and end on August 31 and February 28 of each two-year period or each six-month period, respectively, subject to a reset provision. If the closing stock price on the first day of an offering period is higher than the closing stock price on the last day of any applicable purchase period, participants will be withdrawn from the ongoing offering period immediately following the purchase of ESPP shares on the purchase date and would automatically be enrolled in the subsequent offering period ("ESPP reset"), resulting in a modification under ASC 718.

Unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, the purchase price for each share of Class A common stock purchased under the ESPP will be 85% of the lower of the fair market value per share on the first trading day of the applicable offering period or the fair market value per

⁽²⁾ Expected volatility is based on a blended average of average historical stock volatilities of several peer companies over the expected term of the stock options, historical volatility of the Company's stock price, and implied stock price volatility derived from the price of exchange traded options on the Company's stock.

share on the last trading day of the applicable purchase period. During the year ended June 30, 2023, there were ESPP resets that resulted in total modification charges of \$2.7 million, which is recognized over the new two-year offering period ending February 28, 2024.

The Black-Scholes option pricing model assumptions used to calculate the fair value of shares estimated to be purchased at the commencement of the ESPP offering periods were as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2023
Weighted average risk-free interest rate	0.9%
Weighted average expected term (in years)	1.3
Weighted average expected volatility	88.2%
Expected dividend yield	<u> </u>

The expected term assumptions were based on each offering period's respective purchase date. The expected volatility was derived from the blended average of historical stock volatilities of several unrelated public companies that the Company considers to be comparable to its business over a period equivalent to the expected terms of the stock options and the historical volatility of the Company's stock price. Beginning in the fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2022, the expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company's stock price. The risk-free rate assumptions were based on the U.S. treasury yield curve in effect at the time of the grants. The dividend yield assumption was zero as the Company has not historically paid any dividends and does not expect to declare or pay dividends in the foreseeable future.

During the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, the Company recorded Stock-based compensation expense associated with the ESPP of \$17.3 million, \$13.0 million, and \$9.5 million respectively.

In connection with the offering period which ended on August 31, 2022, employees purchased 386,121 shares of Class A common stock at a weighted-average price of \$8.66 under the ESPP. In connection with the offering period ended on February 28, 2023, employees purchased under the ESPP 518,326 shares of Class A common stock at a weighted-average price of \$8.74. As of June 30, 2023, total unrecognized compensation cost related to the ESPP was \$8.0 million, which will be amortized over a weighted-average remaining period of 1.7 years.

Stock-Based Compensation Expense

The Company's total stock-based compensation expense was as follows:

		Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	<u> </u>	2023	2022		2	2021	
Cost of revenue							
Connected Fitness Products	\$	14.3	\$	20.2	\$	12.6	
Subscription		42.8		22.7		25.9	
Total cost of revenue		57.1		42.9		38.5	
Sales and marketing		28.9		30.5		26.2	
General and administrative		167.2		152.4		102.1	
Research and development		66.7		46.0		27.2	
Restructuring expense		85.0		56.5		_	
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$	405.0	\$	328.4	\$	194.0	

As of June 30, 2023, the Company had \$570.4 million of unrecognized stock-based compensation expense related to unvested stock-based awards that is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 2.6 years.

In the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, 13 employees of the Company who were eligible to participate in the Company's Severance and Change in Control Plan (the "Severance Plan") terminated employment. Certain modifications were made to equity awards, including, in certain instances, the post-termination period during which an employee may exercise outstanding stock options was extended from 90 days to one year (or the option expiration date, if earlier), and extended vesting was tied to certain consulting services that were deemed to be non-substantive. In one instance, the post-termination period during which an employee may exercise outstanding stock options was extended from 90 days to approximately 2.8 years. As a result of these modifications, the Company recognized incremental Stock-based compensation expense of \$49.6 million within Restructuring expense in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss.

16. Concentration of Credit Risk and Major Customers and Vendors

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to significant concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash and cash equivalents. The Company's cash and cash equivalents are maintained with high-quality financial institutions, the compositions and maturities of which are regularly monitored by management.

For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023, 2022, and 2021, there were no customers representing greater than 10% of the Company's Total revenue.

The Company's top three vendors accounted for approximately 78% of inventory purchased for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. The Company's top two vendors accounted for approximately 60% and 46% of inventory purchased for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

The Company procures components from a broad group of suppliers. Some of the Company's products require one or more components that are available from only a single source.

17. Income Taxes

The components of loss before income taxes are as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	2023	2021				
	(in millions)					
United States	\$	(1,101.9) \$	(2,454.4)	\$ (120.0)		
Foreign		(156.1)	(353.7)	(78.2)		
Loss from operations before income taxes	\$	(1,258.0) \$	(2,808.1)	\$ (198.2)		

The components of income tax (benefit) expense are as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	2023	2022		2021
		(in millions)		
Current:				
Federal	\$	— \$	— \$	_
State		0.6	1.3	0.4
Foreign		4.6	L3.6	11.5
	·	5.2	L4.9	11.9
Deferred:	•			
Federal		_	_	(14.1)
State		_	_	(3.2)
Foreign		(1.5)	4.7	(3.8)
		(1.5)	4.7	(21.1)
Total	\$	3.7 \$	19.6 \$	(9.2)

	Fisci	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	2023	2022	2021		
Federal income tax rate	21.0 %	21.0 %	21.0 %		
Permanent differences	(0.1)	(0.9)	(0.6)		
Share based compensation	(2.5)	1.6	99.6		
Return to provision	0.1	_	1.5		
Effects of rates different than statutory	0.4	0.4	(1.3)		
State and local income taxes, net of federal benefit	2.9	4.4	24.1		
Change in valuation allowance	(24.2)	(28.3)	(150.2)		
Rate change	(0.5)	0.3	8.0		
Federal credits	2.4	0.9	2.5		
State credits	0.2	_	_		
Other	-	(0.1)	_		
Effective income tax rate	(0.3)%	(0.7)%	4.6 %		

The primary differences from the U.S. statutory rate and the Company's effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 are due to the change in valuation allowance, stock-based compensation, and state and international taxes. The primary differences from the U.S. statutory rate and the Company's effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022 were due to the change in valuation allowance, stock-based compensation including excess tax benefits, and state and international taxes. The primary differences from the U.S. statutory rate and the Company's effective tax rate for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021 were due to the change in valuation allowance, stock-based compensation including excess tax benefits, and state and international taxes.

On August 16, 2022, the Inflation Reduction Act was signed into law in the United States. Among other provisions, the Inflation Reduction Act includes a 15% minimum tax rate applied to corporations with profits in excess of \$1 billion and also includes an excise tax on the repurchase of corporate stock. The Company has reviewed the provisions of the law and does not believe that any of the provisions will have a material impact on the business.

On March 11, 2021, the American Rescue Plan was enacted, which extends the period companies can claim an Employee Retention Credit, expands the IRC Section 162(m) limit on deductions for publicly traded companies, and repeals the election that allows US affiliate groups to allocate interest expense on a worldwide basis, among other provisions. The Company reviewed the provisions of the law and determined it had no material impact for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023.

On December 21, 2020, Congress passed the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021. The act includes the Taxpayer Certainty and Disaster Tax Relief Act of 2020 and the COVID-related Tax Relief Act of 2020, both of which extend many credits and other COVID-19 relief, among other extensions. The Company evaluated the provisions of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, including but not limited to the Employee Retention Credit extension, the extension for the IRC Section 45S credit for paid family and medical leave, and the provision allowing a full deduction for certain business meals, and determined that there was no material impact for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023.

As of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, the Company's deferred tax assets were primarily the result of U.S. federal and state net operating losses ("NOLs"), non-qualified stock options, accruals and reserves, lease liability, research and development tax credits, \$263A UNICAP, and Section 174 capitalized expenditures. A valuation allowance was maintained and/or established in substantially all jurisdictions on the Company's gross deferred tax asset balances as of June 30, 2023 and 2022. As of each reporting date, the Company's management considers new evidence, both positive and negative, that could impact management's view with regard to future realization of deferred tax assets was based on the evaluation of current and estimated future profitability of the operations, reversal of deferred tax liabilities and the likelihood of utilizing tax credit and/or loss carryforwards. As of June 30, 2023 and June 30, 2022, the Company continued to maintain that it is not at the more likely than not standard, wherein deferred taxes will be realized due to the recent history of losses and management's expectation of continued tax losses.

Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effect of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Significant components of the Company's deferred tax assets (liabilities) are as follows:

	Fiscal	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,		
	2023		2022	
		(in millions)		
Deferred tax assets:				
Net operating loss	\$	939.3 \$	850.8	
Accruals and reserves		102.2	101.2	
R&D credit		74.9	41.9	
Accrued legal and professional fees		11.7	3.9	
Non-qualified stock options		110.5	88.9	
Restricted stock options		7.8	5.7	
Disallowed Interest Carryover		19.5	1.2	
Intangible Amortization		49.1	46.5	
Capitalized R&E		66.1	_	
Inventory capitalization		75.5	38.8	
Lease liability		163.0	197.0	
Deferred revenue		14.8	9.5	
Construction in Progress		48.9	31.8	
Convertible Securities		11.2	_	
Other		4.5	5.5	
Total deferred tax assets:	1	,699.0	1,422.7	
Valuation allowance	(1	,533.3)	(1,191.2)	
Deferred tax liabilities:				
Prepaid Expenses		(7.0)	(10.2)	
Property and equipment		(27.0)	(40.8)	
Right-of-use assets		(127.7)	(166.6)	
Convertible securities		_	(15.6)	
Other		(4.3)	(0.1)	
Total deferred tax liabilities:		(166.0)	(233.3)	
Deferred tax assets, net	\$	(0.3) \$	(1.8)	

As of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company had federal NOLs of approximately \$3,101.6 million and \$2,896.7 million, respectively, of which \$64.8 million will begin to expire in 2034 and the remainder will be carried forward indefinitely. The Company has undergone three ownership changes in the past which have historically subjected its NOLs to a Section 382 limitation. The resulting Section 382 limitations are large enough to avail the Section 382 limited NOLs by June 30, 2022, therefore no NOLs are currently limited. As of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company had state NOLs of approximately \$2,309.9 million and \$2,130.0 million, respectively, which began to expire at various dates beginning in 2023 if not utilized. As of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company had foreign NOLs of approximately \$609.7 million and \$458.3 million, respectively, generated primarily from its operations in the United Kingdom, which will be carried forward indefinitely. As of June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company had \$71.9 million and \$41.9 million, respectively, of federal U.S. research and development credit carryovers that will begin to expire in 2036.

As of June 30, 2023, the Company did not have material undistributed foreign earnings. The Company has not recorded a deferred tax liability for foreign withholding or other foreign local tax on the undistributed earnings from the Company's international subsidiaries as such earnings are considered to be indefinitely reinvested.

The Company utilizes a two-step approach to recognize and measure unrecognized tax benefits. The first step is to evaluate the tax position for recognition by determining if the weight of available evidence indicates that it is more likely than not that the position will be sustained upon tax authority examination, including resolution of related appeals or litigation processes, if any. The second step is to measure the tax benefit as the largest amount that is more than 50% likely to be realized upon ultimate settlement.

The Company's policy is to include interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits, if any, within Income tax expense (benefit) in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss).

At both June 30, 2023 and 2022, the Company had no unrecognized tax benefits included as a component of income taxes payable within accrued expenses within the accompanying Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company has the following activity relating to unrecognized tax benefits:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	 2023 2022			
	 (in millions)			
Beginning balance	\$ _	\$ 0.7		
Gross (decrease) increase in unrecognized tax positions	\$ _	\$ (0.7)		
Ending balance	\$ _	\$		

Although it is possible that unrecognized tax benefits may increase or decrease within the next twelve months due to tax examination changes, settlement activities, expirations of statute of limitations, or the impact on recognition and measurement considerations related to the results of published tax cases or other similar activities, we do not anticipate any significant changes to unrecognized tax benefits over the next 12 months.

The Company is subject to taxation in the United States, various state and local jurisdictions, as well as foreign jurisdictions where the Company conducts business. Accordingly, on a continuing basis, the Company cooperates with taxing authorities for the various jurisdictions in which it conducts business to comply with audits and inquiries for tax periods that are open to examination. The tax years ended June 30, 2020 and later remain open to examination by tax authorities in the United States and United Kingdom.

18. Net Loss Per Share

The computation of loss per share is as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,					
	 2023		2022		2021	
	 (in millions)					
Basic loss per share:						
Net loss attributable to common stockholders	\$ (1,261.7)	\$	(2,827.7)	\$	(189.0)	
Shares used in computation:						
Weighted-average common shares outstanding	 346,670,699		322,368,818		293,892,643	
Basic loss per share	\$ (3.64)	\$	(8.77)	\$	(0.64)	

Basic and diluted loss per share are the same for each class of common stock because they are entitled to the same liquidation and dividend rights.

The following potentially dilutive shares were not included in the calculation of diluted shares outstanding as the effect would have been anti-dilutive:

	Fisc	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	2023	2022	2021		
Employee stock options	13,742,253	36,846,242	54,076,445		
Restricted stock units and awards	1,408,482	174,580	546,687		
Shares estimated to be purchased under ESPP	_	28,370	363,741		

Impact of 2021 Notes

The conversion option will have a dilutive impact on net income per share of common stock when the average market price per share of the Company's Class A common stock for a given period exceeds the conversion price of the Notes of \$239.23 per share. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the weighted average price per share of the Company's Class A common stock was below the conversion price of the Notes.

The denominator for basic and diluted loss per share does not include any effect from the Capped Call Transactions the Company entered into concurrently with the issuance of the Notes as this effect would be anti-dilutive. In the event of conversion of the Notes, if shares are delivered to

the Company under the Capped Call Transactions, they will offset the dilutive effect of the shares that the Company would issue under the Notes.

19. Segment Information

The Company applies ASC 280, Segment Reporting, in determining reportable segments. The Company has two reportable segments: Connected Fitness Products and Subscription. Segment information is presented in the same manner that the chief operating decision maker ("CODM") reviews the operating results in assessing performance and allocating resources. The CODM reviews revenue and gross profit for both of the reportable segments. Gross profit is defined as revenue less cost of revenue incurred by the segment.

No operating segments have been aggregated to form the reportable segments. The Company does not allocate assets at the reportable segment level as these are managed on an entity wide group basis and, accordingly, the Company does not report asset information by segment.

The Connected Fitness Products segment derives revenue from sale of the Company's portfolio of Connected Fitness Products and related accessories, delivery and installation services, branded apparel, and extended warranty agreements. The Subscription segment derives revenue from monthly Subscription fees. There are no internal revenue transactions between the Company's segments.

Key financial performance measures of the segments including Revenue, Cost of revenue, and Gross profit are as follows:

		Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
		2023	2022		2021
			(in millions)		
Connected Fitness Products:					
Revenue	\$	1,130.2	\$ 2,187.5	\$	3,149.6
Cost of revenue		1,328.8	2,433.8		2,236.9
Gross profit	\$	(198.6)	\$ (246.3)	\$	912.7
Subscription:	·				
Revenue	\$	1,670.1	\$ 1,394.7	\$	872.2
Cost of revenue		547.9	450.0		330.5
Gross profit	\$	1,122.1	\$ 944.7	\$	541.7
Consolidated:	·				
Revenue	\$	2,800.2	\$ 3,582.1	\$	4,021.8
Cost of revenue		1,876.7	2,883.8		2,567.4
Gross profit	\$	923.5	\$ 698.4	\$	1,454.4

Reconciliation of Gross Profit

Operating expenditures, interest income and other expense, and taxes are not allocated to individual segments as these are managed on an entity wide group basis. The reconciliation between reportable Segment Gross Profit to consolidated loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes is as follows:

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			0,
	2023		2022	2021
			(in millions)	
Segment Gross Profit	\$	923.5	\$ 698.4	\$ 1,454.4
Sales and marketing		(648.2)	(1,018.9)	(728.3)
General and administrative		(798.1)	(963.4)	(661.8)
Research and development		(318.4)	(359.5)	(247.6)
Goodwill impairment		_	(181.9)	_
Impairment expense		(144.5)	(390.5)	(4.5)
Restructuring expense		(189.4)	(180.7)	_
Supplier settlements		(22.0)	(337.6)	_
Total other expense, net		(60.9)	(74.1)	(10.4)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	\$ (1	,258.0)	\$ (2,808.1)	\$ (198.2)

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Under the supervision of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, we evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) as of June 30, 2023.

Disclosure controls and procedures are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our reports filed or submitted under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our reports filed or submitted under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. As described below, we have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting related to controls around the existence, completeness, and valuation of inventory and have identified a new material weakness related to information technology general controls ("ITGCs") in the area of user access over a certain information technology system specific to Precor. Solely as a result of these material weaknesses, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of June 30, 2023.

Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting for Peloton. With the participation of the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer, management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2023 based on the guidelines established in the Internal Control—
Integrated Framework (2013 framework) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Based on that evaluation, our management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was not effective as of June 30, 2023 because of the material weaknesses described below.

Inventory and ITGCs Material Weaknesses and Remediation Plans

A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of a company's annual or interim consolidated financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.

As previously reported in Part II, Item 9A. "Controls and Procedures" of our Annual Reports on Form 10-K for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2021 and June 30, 2022, we have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting related to controls around the existence, completeness, and valuation of inventory.

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, management has continued its enhancements to the Company's inventory management process related to the existence, completeness and valuation of inventory and has made further progress in the implementation of the remediation efforts, including:

- · Increased frequency of the periodic inventory physical count process at our distribution centers and final mile locations;
- Increased accuracy of periodic inventory count at all third-party logistics service providers through increased communication, oversight of their inventory management policies and procedures, and higher partner accountability when dealing with errors;
- Increased operational accuracy of inventory cycle count processes;
- Improved the timeliness and accuracy of transactional processing between Peloton and third-party service providers and increased the accuracy of inventory data across Peloton internal systems, Peloton warehouses, and third-party providers;
- · Consolidation of our inventory network and reduced our inventory exposure to locations with historically high physical count inaccuracy; and
- Enhancements to training of standard operating procedures and internal controls to key stakeholders within the supply chain, logistics, and inventory processes.

While management has improved the periodic inventory physical count accuracy across locations and has made progress throughout the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 towards the remediation of the material weakness, including the implementation of a number of operational enhancements to our inventory management process as outlined above, additional time is required to complete the material weakness remediation work, as management needs to ensure the sustainability of the design and operational effectiveness of recently implemented controls. In addition, as part of remediation effort, we may deem it necessary to implement additional controls, such as enhancements to cycle counts controls and systematic reconciliations between warehouse management and Peloton enterprise resource planning systems. We believe the steps discussed above will be effective in the remediation of the material weakness, but these remediation steps currently remain ongoing. As a result, we have not yet fully remediated the material weakness relating to controls around the existence, completeness, and valuation of inventory. We concluded this material weakness did not result in any material misstatements in our financial statements or disclosures in any of the fiscal years ended June 30, 2021, 2022 or 2023.

In addition, in connection with our assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2023, we identified a material weakness related to ITGCs in the area of user access over a certain information technology system specific to Precor. Specifically, the Company did not design and maintain sufficient user access controls to ensure appropriate segregation of duties and adequately restrict user and privileged access to a financial application, programs and data to appropriate Company personnel. Automated and manual business process controls that are dependent on the affected ITGCs were also deemed ineffective because they could have been adversely affected to the extent that they rely upon information and configurations from the affected IT system. In order to remediate this material weakness, we are implementing the following measures:

- rationalization of access privileges for all system users and critical transactions based
- on job responsibilities considering segregation of duties;
- · limiting excess rights and access for all system users;
 - implementation of controls that require periodic re-evaluation of user access privileges, including administrative access;
- engaging an accounting advisory firm to assist with the documentation, evaluation, remediation and testing of our internal control over financial reporting based on the criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations (COSO) of the Treadway Commission; and
- training of relevant personnel on the design and operation of our internal controls over financial reporting.

These steps are subject to ongoing senior management review, as well as oversight by the audit committee of our Board of Directors. Additional or modified measures may also be required to remediate the material weaknesses. We will not be able to conclude that we have completely remediated the material weaknesses until the applicable controls are fully implemented and operate for a sufficient period of time and management has concluded, through formal testing, that the remediated controls are operating effectively. We will continue to monitor the design and effectiveness of these and other processes, procedures, and controls and make any further changes management deems appropriate.

Management considered and documented the procedures performed to gain comfort over the completeness and accuracy of the financial information relied upon at Precor and to ensure material errors do not exist within the Precor information consolidated into Peloton's financial statements.

We concluded with respect to each of the inventory and ITGCs-related material weaknesses described above that these material weaknesses did not result in any material misstatements in our financial statements or disclosures in any of the fiscal years ended June 30, 2021, 2022 or 2023. Based on additional procedures and post-closing review, management concluded that the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K present fairly, in all material respects, our financial position, results of operations, and cash flows for the periods presented in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

Remediation of Previously Disclosed Material Weakness

As previously reported in Part II, Item 9A. "Controls and Procedures" of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, in connection with our assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2022, we identified control deficiencies relating to (i) the design of our controls associated with the application of fair value measurements pertaining to goodwill and long-lived asset impairment analyses and (ii) evidence of the review supporting the validation of the inputs and assumptions used in our goodwill and long-lived asset impairment testing and restructuring assessment, which deficiencies in the agreement a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting. We have completed execution of our remediation plan for this material weakness and. as of June 30, 2023, successfully remediated this material weakness by implementing the following measures:

- Enhanced the design of our controls and implemented guidelines setting forth specific requirements for documenting our procedures for validating the data used in our impairment analysis and restructuring assessment.
- Implemented additional review and analysis procedures to validate compliance with our guidelines and our policies outlining the application fair value in accounting processes when required, including steps to improve the operation and monitoring of control activities and procedures associated with our impairment assessments; and
- · Hiring additional resources to effectively implement additional review and analysis procedures over the assumptions, inputs, and methodologies.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Other than the completed and ongoing remediation efforts described above, there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the three months ended June 30, 2023 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Limitations on the Effectiveness of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, does not expect that our disclosure controls and procedures or internal control over financial reporting will prevent all errors and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well designed and implemented, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the control system's objectives will be met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues within a company are detected. The inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty and that breakdowns can occur because of simple errors or mistakes. Controls can also be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management override of the controls. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and may not be detected.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Ernst & Young LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm that audited the consolidated financial statements, has issued an audit report on our internal control over financial reporting as of June 30, 2023, which is included in Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 9B. Other Information

During the three months ended June 30, 2023, none of our directors or officers (as defined in Rule 16a-1(f) of the Exchange Act) adopted or terminated a "Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" or "non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement," as each term is defined in Item 408 of Regulation S-K.

Item 9C. Disclosure Regarding Foreign Jurisdictions that Prevent Inspections

Not applicable.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be filed with the SEC, within 120 days of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be filed with the SEC, within 120 days of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 12. Securities Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be filed with the SEC, within 120 days of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be filed with the SEC, within 120 days of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The information required by this item will be included in our Proxy Statement for the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be filed with the SEC, within 120 days of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, and is incorporated herein by reference.

Part IV

Item 15. Exhibit and Financial Statement Schedules

The following documents are filed, furnished or incorporated by reference as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K:

1. Financial Statements

Our consolidated financial statements are listed in the "Index to Consolidated Financial Statements" under Part II, Item 8, of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

2. Financial Statement Schedules

All financial statement schedules have been omitted because they are not required or are not applicable, or the required information is shown in our consolidated financial statements or the notes thereto.

3. Exhibits

		Incorporated by Reference				Filed or Furnished Herewith
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Title	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	
2.1	Stock and Asset Purchase Agreement, dated December 21, 2020, by and between the Registrant and Amer Sports Corporation	10-Q	001-39058	2.1	02/05/2021	
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation.	10-Q	001-39058	3.1	11/06/2019	
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws.	8-K	001-39058	3.1	04/27/2020	
4.1	Form of Class A common stock certificate.	S-1/A	333-233482	4.1	09/10/2019	
4.2	Fourth Amended and Restated Investors' Rights Agreement by and between the Registrant and certain security holders of the Registrant, dated April 5, 2019.	S-1	333-233482	4.2	08/27/2019	
4.3	Indenture, dated as of February 11, 2021, between the Registrant and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee.	8-K	001-39058	4.1	02/11/2021	
4.4	Form of 0.00% Convertible Senior Notes due 2026 (included in Exhibit 4.3)	8-K	001-39058	4.2	02/11/2021	
4.5	Description of Class A Common Stock Registered Under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.	10-K	001-39058	4.3	09/11/2020	
10.1†	Form of Indemnification Agreement.	S-1	333-233482	10.1	08/27/2019	
10.2†	2015 Stock Plan and forms of award agreements thereunder.	S-1	333-233482	10.2	08/27/2019	
		110				

10.3†	2019 Equity Incentive Plan and forms of award agreements thereunder.	10-K	001-39058	10.3	09/07/2022	
10.4†	2019 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and form of subscription agreement thereunder.	S-8	333-233941	4.8	09/26/2019	
10.5†	Offer Letter by and between John Foley and the Registrant, dated September 9, 2019.	S-1/A	333-233482	10.5	09/10/2019	
10.6†	Offer Letter by and between Thomas Cortese and the Registrant, dated February 6, 2017.	10-K	001-39058	10.8	09/11/2020	
10.7†	Offer Letter by and between Barry McCarthy and the Registrant, dated February 7, 2022.	8-K	001-39058	10.1	02/08/2022	
10.8†	Offer Letter by and between Ms. Coddington and the Registrant, dated June 6, 2022.	8-K	001-39058	10.1	06/06/2022	
10.9†	Offer Letter by and between Leslie Berland and the Registrant, dated January 13, 2023.					Χ
10.10†	Offer Letter by and between Jennifer Cotter and the Registrant, dated April 26, 2019.					Χ
10.11†	Founder Transition Agreement by and between John Foley and the Company, dated September 12, 2022.	10-Q	001-39058	10.1	11/03/2022	
10.12†	Severance and Change in Control Plan and form of participation agreement thereunder.	10-K	001-39058	10.9	09/11/2020	
10.13	Agreement of Lease by and between the Registrant and Maple West 25th Owner, LLC, dated November 11, 2015, as amended.	S-1/A	333-233482	10.9	09/10/2019	
10.14	Agreement of Lease by and between the Registrant and CBP 441 Ninth Avenue Owner LLC, dated November 16, 2018.	S-1/A	333-233482	10.10	09/10/2019	
10.15	Form of Base Capped Call Transaction Confirmation.	8-K	001-39058	10.1	02/11/2021	
10.16	Form of Additional Capped Call Transaction Confirmation.	8-K	001-39058	10.2	02/11/2021	
10.17*	Amendment and Restatement Agreement, dated as of May 25, 2022, by and among the Company, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and certain banks and financial institutions party thereto as lenders and issuing banks, as amended.	10-K	001-39058	10.18	09/07/2022	

10.191 Settlement. Patent License, and Release Agreement, dated as of May 1, 2023, among the Company, Dish DBS Corporation. Sling TV L.L.C., and DISH Technologies, L.L.C. 19.1 Insider Trading Policy and Procedures. 21.1 List of Subsidiaries. 21.2 List of Subsidiaries. 21.3 Consent of Ernst & Young LLP. Independent registered public accounting firm. 22.1 Power of Attorney (included in the signature page). 23.1 Centification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 23.1 Centification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 23.1 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 23.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 24.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 25.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 26.3 Inline XBR Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBR tags are embedded within the Inline XBR taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 27.4 Inline XBR Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 28.5 Inline XBR Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 29.6 Inline XBR Taxonomy Extension Persentation Linkbase Document. 30.1 Inline XBR Taxonomy Extension Persentation Lin	10.18**	Second Amendment to Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of May 2, 2023, among the Company, the revolving lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, as amended.	10-Q	001-39058	10.1	05/04/2023	
21.1 List of Subsidiaries. 23.1 Consent of Ernst & Young LLP. Independent registered public accounting firm. 24.1 Power of Attorney (included in the signature page). 21.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 21.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 22.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 22.2 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Linkbase Document. 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Persentation Linkbase Document. 102.Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	10.19*	Settlement, Patent License, and Release Agreement, dated as of May 1, 2023, among the Company, Dish DBS Corporation, Sling TV L.L.C., and DISH					Х
23.1 Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent registered public accounting firm. 24.1 Power of Attorney (included in the signature page). 31.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. 101.PL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. 102.PL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. 103.PL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. 104. Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	19.1	Insider Trading Policy and Procedures.					Χ
24.1 Power of Attorney (included in the signature page). 31.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350.	21.1	<u>List of Subsidiaries</u> .	S-1	333-233482	21.1	08/27/2019	
31.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent registered public accounting firm.					Χ
14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.3 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to 18 U	24.1	Power of Attorney (included in the signature page).					Χ
Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the					Χ
14(a) under the Exchange Act, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley, Act of 2002. 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. X 101.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 2 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in							
32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. 32.3 Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 101.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 101.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 2 101.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 2 102.DRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 3 104. Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	31.2						Χ
as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 32.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. X 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in							
as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. 101.INS Inline XBRL Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	32.1						XX
Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document. 101.SCH Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. 101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. 101.PEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Linkbase Document. 102.Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	32.2						XX
101.CAL Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. X 101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. X 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. X 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in X	101.INS	Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline					Х
101.DEF Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document. X 101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. X 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in X	101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.					X
101.LAB Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. X 101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in	101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.					Χ
101.PRE Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. X Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in X	101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.					Χ
104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted in Inline XBRL and contained in X	101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.					Χ
	101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.					Χ
	104						X

[†] Indicates a management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement in which directors or executive officers are eligible to participate.

* Certain portions of this document that constitute private or confidential information have been redacted in accordance with Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10).

** Certain schedules and exhibits have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. The Company will supplementally furnish copies of omitted schedules and exhibits to the SEC or its staff upon its request.

X Filed herewith.

XX Furnished herewith.

XX Furnished herewith.

The certifications furnished in Exhibits 32.1 and 32.2 hereto are deemed to accompany this Annual Report on Form 10-K and are not deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liability of that section, nor shall they be deemed incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act of the Exchange Act.

Item 16. Form 10-K Summary

None.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC.

Date: August 23, 2023 By: /s/ Barry McCarthy

Barry McCarthy Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Barry McCarthy, Elizabeth F. Coddington, and Saqib Baig and each of them, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact, proxies, and agents, each with full power of substitution, for him or her in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, proxies, and agents full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully for all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact, proxies, and agents, or their or his or her substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

By: Barry Mo	/s/ Barry McCarthy Carthy	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	August 23, 2023
By: Elizabeth	/s/ Elizabeth F Coddington F Coddington	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	August 23, 2023
By: Saqib Ba	/s/ Saqib Baig ig	Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	August 23, 2023
By: Karen Bo	/s/ Karen Boone oone	Director	August 23, 2023
By: Jon Calla	/s/ Jon Callaghan Ighan	Director	August 23, 2023
By: Jay Hoa	/s/ Jay Hoag	Director	August 23, 2023
By: Angel Me	/s/ Angel Mendez endez	Director	August 23, 2023
By: Jonathar	/s/ Jonathan Mildenhall Mildenhall	Director	August 23, 2023
By: Pamela	/s/ Pamela Thomas-Graham Thomas-Graham	Director	August 23, 2023

Signature

Title

Date

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. 441 9th Ave New York, NY 10001

January 13, 2023

Leslie Berland 151 E 80th St, Apt. 12A New York, NY 10075

Dear Leslie:

Peloton Interactive, Inc. (the "Company") is pleased to offer you employment on the following terms:

- 1. **Position.** Your initial title will be Chief Marketing Officer and you will report to the Company's Chief Executive Officer, Barry McCarthy. This is a full-time position. While you render services to the Company, you will not engage in any other employment, consulting or other business activity (whether full-time or part-time) that would create a conflict of interest with the Company. By signing this letter agreement, you confirm to the Company that you have no contractual commitments or other legal obligations that would prohibit you from performing your duties for the Company.
- **2. Cash Compensation.** The Company will pay you a starting salary at the rate of \$1,000,000.00 per year, payable in accordance with the Company's standard payroll schedule. This salary will be subject to adjustment pursuant to the Company's employee compensation policies in effect from time to time.
- **3. Employee Benefits. As** a regular employee of the Company, you will be eligible to participate in a number of Company-sponsored benefits. In addition, you will be entitled to paid vacation in accordance with the Company's vacation policy, as in effect from time to time.
- **4. Equity.** Subject to the approval of the Company's Board of Directors or its Compensation Committee, you will be eligible to receive an equity award of the Company's Common Stock valued at \$9,000,000.00 in the aggregate on the date of grant. You will be able to elect to receive this award in the form of stock options, restricted stock units or a 50/50 combination of the two (collectively, "Equity Award"). The Equity Award will be subject to the terms and conditions applicable under the Company's 2019 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan") or equivalent Plan, as described in the Plan and the applicable Stock Option or Restricted Stock Unit Agreement. You shall vest as to 25% of the Equity Award on the
- 1-year anniversary of the grant date and as to 1116th of the Equity Award on each Quarterly Vesting Date thereafter, subject to your continuous service through each such date (as set forth in Stock Option Agreement or Restricted Stock Unit Agreement). A "Quarterly Vesting Date" is the first trading day on or after each of September 15, December 15, March 15, and June 15. More information on the timing to make your election and the differences between the equity choices will be provided to you prior to your election deadline.
- 5. You will be a participant in the Company's Severance and Change in Control Plan (the "Severance Plan"), as a Tier 1 participant, provided that (a) for the avoidance of doubt, clause (ii)

of the Good Reason definition in the Severance Plan will include, without limitation, your ceasing to be the Chief Marketing Offer of the entity that is the ultimate parent entity of the Company (or its successor), if there is such a parent entity or, if there is no such parent company, you ceasing to serve as the Chief Marketing Officer of the Company, or your ceasing to serve as the Chief Marketing Officer of a publicly-traded company, in any such case, during the Change in Control Period (as defined in the Severance Plan, subject to clause (b)) and (b) the "Change in Control Period" shall also include the 120-day period immediately prior to a Change in Control. In the event the Company's Severance Plan is terminated or amended, provisions no less favorable than those under the Severance Plan as of the Commencement Date, as modified by this Section 6, shall apply to you.

Notwithstanding anything in the Severance Plan to the contrary, if you experience a Covered Termination (as defined in the Severance Plan) during the 120-day period immediately prior to a Change in Control, then (i) your cash severance payable pursuant to Section 3.1(a) of the Severance Plan shall be paid in 12 monthly installments, beginning as soon as administratively practicable following the date the Release (as defined in the Severance Plan) is not subject to revocation (and, in any event, within 60 days following the date of the Covered Termination), (ii) any incremental amounts that would have been payable under Section 3.2(a) of the Severance Plan in excess of amounts payable under Section 3.1(a) of the Severance Plan (treating such termination as if it were a Covered Termination following a Change in Control) will be paid to you in a single lump sum on the date of the Change in Control, and (iii) any outstanding Company equity awards that are held by you on the termination date shall vest in accordance with Section 3.1(c) of the Severance Plan, and any portion of any such Company equity awards that are not then vested shall remain outstanding and eligible to vest upon the Change in Control pursuant to Section 3.2(c) of the Severance Plan (and, if a Change in Control does not occur within 120 days following your termination date, the remaining unvested portion of any such Company equity awards (i.e., after giving effect to Section 3.1(c) of the Severance Plan) shall be forfeited without consideration on the last day of such 120-day period).

- **6. Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement**. Like all Company employees, you will be required, as a condition of your employment with the Company, to sign the Company's standard Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement, a copy of which is attached hereto as **Exhibit A**.
- 7. **Employment Relationship.** Employment with the Company is for no specific period of time. Your employment with the Company will be "at will", meaning that either you or the Company may terminate your employment at any time and for any reason, with or without cause. Any contrary representations that may have been made to you are superseded by this letter agreement. This is the full and complete agreement between you and the Company on this term. Although your job duties, title, compensation and benefits, as well as the Company's personnel policies and procedures, may change from time to time, the "at will" nature of your employment may only be changed in an express written agreement signed by you and a duly authorized officer of the Company (other than you).

8. Tax Matters.

- (a) Withholding. All forms of compensation referred to in this letter agreement are subject to reduction to reflect applicable withholding and payroll taxes and other deductions required by law.
- (b) Tax Advice. You are encouraged to obtain your own tax advice regarding your compensation from the Company. You agree that the Company does not have a duty to design its compensation policies in a manner that minimizes your tax liabilities, and you will not make any

claim against the Company or its Board of Directors related to tax liabilities arising from your compensation.

- 9. Arbitration. You and the Company shall submit to mandatory and exclusive binding arbitration any controversy or claim arising out of, or relating to, this Agreement or any breach hereof, provided, however, that the parties retain their right to, and shall not be prohibited, limited or in any other way restricted from, seeking or obtaining equitable relief from a court having jurisdiction over the parties. Such arbitration shall be governed by the Federal Arbitration Act and conducted through the American Arbitration Association in the State of New York, New York County, before a single neutral arbitrator, in accordance with AAA Employment Arbitration Rules and Procedures in effect at that time (currently available at: https://adr.org/sites/default/files/EmploymentRules Web 2.pdf). The parties hereby waive any rights they may have to have any such claims tried before a judge or jury. The parties may conduct only essential discovery prior to the hearing, as defined by the AAA arbitrator. The arbitrator shall issue a written decision that contains the essential findings and conclusions on which the decision is based. You shall bear only those costs of arbitration you would otherwise bear had you brought a claim covered by this Agreement in court. Judgment upon the determination or award rendered by the arbitrator may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
- 10. Coverage Under Directors' and Officers' Liability Insurance Policies; Indemnification. The Company agrees to indemnify you to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law and the Company's by-laws for your services rendered as an officer and director of the Company and to maintain directors' and officers' liability insurance policies covering you on a basis no less favorable than provided to other directors and senior executives, which indemnification and coverage shall continue as to you even if you have ceased to be a director, officer or employee of the Company with respect to acts or omissions which occurred prior to such cessation.
- 11. Interpretation, Amendment and Enforcement. This letter agreement and Exhibit A constitute the complete agreement between you and the Company, contain all of the terms of your employment with the Company and supersede any prior agreements, representations or understandings (whether written, oral or implied) between you and the Company. This letter agreement may not be amended or modified, except by an express written agreement signed by both you and a duly authorized officer of the Company. The terms of this letter agreement and the resolution of any disputes as to the meaning, effect, performance or validity of this letter agreement or arising out of, related to, or in any way connected with, this letter agreement, your employment with the Company or any other relationship between you and the Company (the "Disputes") will be governed by New York law, excluding laws relating to conflicts or choice of law. You and the Company submit to the exclusive personal jurisdiction of the federal and state courts located in New York in connection with any Dispute or any claim related to any Dispute.

We hope that you will accept our offer to join the Company. You may indicate your agreement with these terms and accept this offer by signing and dating both the enclosed duplicate original of this letter agreement and the enclosed Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement and returning them to me. As required by law, your employment with the Company is contingent upon your providing legal proof of your identity and authorization to work in the United States. In addition, your employment is contingent on a satisfactory review of a background check and upon your starting work with the Company on a future date which is to be decided upon by both parties.

If you have any questions, please feel free to reach out.

Very truly yours,

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC.

/s/ Barry McCarthy

Signature of Chief Executive Officer

By: Barry McCarthy **Title:** Chief Executive Officer

I have read and accept this employment offer:

<u>/s/ Leslie Berland</u> Signature of Employee

Dated: 01/13/2023

Attachment Exhibit A: Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. 125 WEST 25TH STREET NEW YORK, NY10001

April 26, 2019

Jennifer Cotter

Dear Jen.

Peloton Interactive, Inc. (the "Company") is pleased to offer you employment on the following terms:

- 1. **Position.** Your initial title will be Chief Content Officer and you will initially report to the Company's President, William Lynch or the then acting Company President. This is a full-time position. While you render services to the Company, you will not engage in any other employment, consulting or other business activity (whether full-time or part-time) that would create a conflict of interest with the Company. By signing this letter agreement, you confirm to the Company that you have no contractual commitments or other legal obligations that would prohibit you from performing your duties for the Company.
- standard payroll schedule. This salary will be subject to adjustment pursuant to the Company's employee compensation policies in effect from time to time. In addition, you will be eligible to be considered for an incentive bonus for each fiscal year of the Company. The bonus (if any) will be awarded based on objective or subjective criteria established by the Company's Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Company's Board of Directors. Your target bonus will be equal to 50% of your annual base salary. Any bonus for the fiscal year in which your employment begins will be prorated, based on the number of days you are employed by the Company during that fiscal year. Any bonus for a fiscal year will be paid within 2½ months after the close of that fiscal year, but only if you are still employed by the Company at the time of payment. The determinations of the Company's Board of Directors with respect to your bonus will be final and binding.

Cash Compensation. The Company will pay you a starting salary at the rate of \$450,000 per year, payable in accordance with the Company's

3. **Signing Bonus.** A signing bonus of \$30,000 is payable to you on your first paycheck with the Company (subject to applicable taxes and withholdings). Should you leave the Company prior to your one-year anniversary for any reason other than termination by the Company without Cause, you will be required to reimburse the Company a prorated share of the signing bonus (which share will be based on the number of months remaining between the date of termination and the date of your one-year anniversary with the Company). The Company shall have a right to offset any such reimbursement against any sums it might otherwise owe to you in the event of such termination.

Jennifer Cotter April 26, 2019 2 Page

- **Relocation Reimbursement.** A relocation reimbursement of up to \$75,000 is payable to you once expenses for relocation are incurred (subject to applicable taxes and withholdings) with submission of supporting receipts. Should you leave the Company prior to your one-year anniversary for any reason other than termination by the Company without Cause, you will be required to reimburse the Company a prorated share of the relocation reimbursement (which share will be based on the number of months remaining between the date of termination and the date of your one-year anniversary with the Company). The Company shall have a right to offset any such reimbursement against any sums it might otherwise owe to you in the event of such termination. In addition, you will be entitled to an additional amount (the "Gross-up Amount") equal to the amount necessary to put you in the same after-tax position (taking into account any and all applicable federal, state, local, employment and excise taxes, including any such taxes imposed on the Gross-Up Amount) that you would have been in if you had never had any tax liability with respect to the Relocation Expenses. You acknowledge and agree the Company has full discretion to determine whether and to what extent these arrangements result in compensation to you and whether any tax withholding is appropriate.
- 5. **Employee Benefits.** As a regular employee of the Company, you will be eligible to participate in a number of Company-sponsored benefits. In addition, you will be entitled to paid vacation in accordance with the Company's vacation policy, as in effect from time to time.
- 6. **Stock Options.** Subject to the approval of the Company's Board of Directors or its Compensation Committee, you will be granted an option to purchase 350,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock (the "Option"). The exercise price per share of the Option will be determined by the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee when the Option is granted. The Option will be subject to the terms and conditions applicable to options granted under the Company's 2015 Stock Plan (the "Plan"), as described in the Plan and the applicable Stock Option Agreement. You will vest in 25% of the Option shares after 12 months of continuous service, and the balance will vest in equal monthly installments over the next 36 months of continuous service, as described in the applicable Stock Option Agreement.
- 7. **Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement.** Like all Company employees, you will be required, as a condition of your employment with the Company, to sign the Company's standard Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement, a copy of which is attached hereto as **Exhibit A**
- 8.Employment Relationship. Employment with the Company is for no specific period of time. Your employment with the Company will be "at will," meaning that either you or the Company may terminate your employment at any time and for any reason, with or without cause. Any contrary representations that may have been made to you are superseded by this letter agreement. This is the full and complete agreement between you and the Company on this term. Although your job duties, title, compensation and benefits, as well as the Company's personnel policies and procedures, may change from time to time, the "at will" nature of your employment may only be changed in an express written agreement signed by you and a duly authorized officer of the Company (other than you).

Jennifer Cotter April 26, 2019 3 Page

- 9. **Termination Without Cause by the Company.** If your employment with the Company is terminated by the Company without Cause, you will become eligible to receive (A) severance pay in an aggregate amount equal to twelve (12) months of your Base Salary, to be paid in equal installments at your then Base Salary rate in accordance with the Company's regular payroll cycle and commencing on the first payroll date following the effective date of the Release Agreement (as defined below) and (B) benefits coverage for (12) months under the group plan. For purposes of this Agreement, "Cause" is defined as any of the following: (i) any act or omission that constitutes a material breach by you of your obligations under this Agreement; (ii) your failure, refusal, or inability, including as a result of your death or disability, to perform the duties required of you as an employee of the Company to the reasonable satisfaction of the Company; (iii) any material violation by you of any (x) policy, rule or regulation of the Company or (y) any law or regulation applicable to the business of the Company; (iv) your act or omission constituting fraud, dishonesty, breach of fiduciary duty, gross negligence, willful misconduct or intentional misrepresentation in relation to your duties to the Company, or any of its respective customers, suppliers or other material business relations; or
- (v) your conviction of, or plea of guilty or nolo contendere to, any crime which constitutes a felony or crime of moral turpitude. In the event that you voluntarily terminate for "Good Reason" as defined in Exhibit A, you will become eligible to receive (A) severance pay in an aggregate amount equal to six (6) months of your Base Salary, to be paid in equal installments at your then Base Salary rate in accordance with the Company's regular payroll cycle and commencing on the first payroll date following the effective date of the Release Agreement (as defined below) and (B) benefits coverage for (6) month under the group plan. For purposes of this Agreement, "Good Reason" shall mean the occurrence of one or more of the following events: a) there shall have been a material diminution of responsibility or title associated with your duties; b) there shall have been a material diminution in the authority, duties or responsibilities of the supervisor to whom you are required to report; c) change of supervisor due to internal re- organization or change of control or d) there shall have been a material decrease (greater than 10%) in the annual base salary you receive from the Company.
- 10. If All Severance Pay or other post-termination compensation is, in each case, subject to required withholding. In order to receive Severance Pay, you must: (i) sign and deliver to the Company a full general release of all claims prepared by the Company (the "General Release"), and any revocation period, if any, applicable to the General Release must have expired) within the time period specified by the Company, (ii) cooperate with the orderly transfer of your duties as requested by the Company and; (iii) return all Company property by a date specified by the Company.

11. Tax Matters.

- (a) **Withholding.** All forms of compensation referred to in this letter agreement are subject to reduction to reflect applicable withholding and payroll taxes and other deductions required by law.
- (b) **Tax Advice.** You are encouraged to obtain your own tax advice regarding your compensation from the Company. You agree that the Company does not have a duty to design its compensation policies in a manner that minimizes your tax liabilities, and you will not

Jennifer Cotter April 26, 2019 4 Page

make any claim against the Company or its Board of Directors related to tax liabilities arising from your compensation.

12. **Interpretation, Amendment and Enforcement.** This letter agreement and Exhibit A constitute the complete agreement between you and the Company, contain all of the terms of your employment with the Company and supersede any prior agreements, representations or understandings (whether written, oral or implied) between you and the Company. This letter agreement may not be amended or modified, except by an express written agreement signed by both you and a duly authorized officer of the Company. The terms of this letter agreement and the resolution of any disputes as to the meaning, effect, performance or validity of this letter agreement or arising out of, related to, or in any way connected with, this letter agreement, your employment with the Company or any other relationship between you and the Company (the "Disputes") will be governed by New York law, excluding laws relating to conflicts or choice of law. You and the Company submit to the exclusive personal jurisdiction of the federal and state courts located in New York in connection with any Dispute or any claim related to any Dispute.

We hope that you will accept our offer to join the Company. You may indicate your agreement with these terms and accept this offer by signing and dating both the enclosed duplicate original of this letter agreement and the enclosed Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement and returning them to me. As required by law, your employment with the Company is contingent upon your providing legal proof of your identity and authorization to work in the United States. In addition, your employment is contingent on satisfactory review of a background check and upon your starting work with the Company on or before an agreed upon date.

If you have any questions, please feel free to reach out.

Very truly yours,

PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. •

By: /s/ Amy Stoldt

Title: Vice President, People

Jennifer Cotter April 26, 2019 5 Page

I have read and accept this employment offer:

<u>/s/ Jennifer Cotter</u> Signature of Jennifer Cotter Dated: <u>May 1, 2019</u>

Attachment

Exhibit A: Proprietary Information and Inventions Agreement

[****] Certain information in this document has been excluded pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(b)(10). Such excluded information is not material and is the type that the registrant treats as private or confidential. A copy of omitted information will be furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request; provided, however, that the parties may request confidential treatment pursuant to Rule 24b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, for any document so furnished.

Execution Copy

SETTLEMENT, PATENT LICENSE, AND RELEASE AGREEMENT

This Settlement, Patent License and Release Agreement (this "Agreement") is made and effective as of the last date signed by the below signatories (the "Effective Date") by, between and among: (1) DISH DBS Corporation, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Colorado and having a principal place of business at 9601 S. Meridian Blvd., Englewood, Colorado 80112 ("DDBS"), Sling TV L.L.C., a limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of the State of Colorado and having a principal place of business at 9601 S. Meridian Blvd., Englewood, Colorado 80112 ("Sling"), and DISH Technologies L.L.C., a limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of the State of Colorado and having a principal place of business at 9601 S. Meridian Blvd., Englewood, Colorado 80112 ("DISH," and together with DDBS and Sling, collectively, the "Licensors"), on the one hand, and (2) Peloton Interactive, Inc., a company organized under the laws of Delaware and having a place of business at 441 Ninth Avenue, 6th Floor, New York, NY 10001 ("Peloton" or "Licensee"), on the other hand. The Licensors and Licensee are sometimes referred to herein as a "Party" and together as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, DISH owns by valid assignment the entire right, title, and interest in and to a portfolio of United States and foreign patents and patent applications relating to adaptive bit rate streaming (collectively, the "ABR Patents," as defined below);

WHEREAS, Sling is the exclusive licensee with the right to sublicense the ABR Patents;

WHEREAS, the United States International Trade Commission ("ITC") instituted Investigation No. 337-TA-1265 against Peloton on May 19, 2021 (the "Investigation");

WHEREAS, DISH and Sling filed a complaint for patent infringement against Peloton in the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Texas, Case No. 2:21-cv-00132, on April 13, 2021 (the "Texas Case") (referred to with the Investigation collectively as the "Lawsuits"); and

WHEREAS, the Parties now desire to settle the Lawsuits and enter into this Agreement in order to provide for (a) a full, final, complete, and global settlement of the Lawsuits, and (b) worldwide freedom to operate and complete peace for Licensee, its predecessors, predecessor owners of all products and services, its divested businesses, and their past, present, and future customers and supply chain participants with respect to Peloton Licensed Products and Services (as defined below), in all cases on, before, and after the Effective Date and in each case (items (a) and (b)) on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

AGREEMENT

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the covenants set forth herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Parties, intending to be legally bound, do hereby agree as follows:

Article 1. DEFINITIONS

Section 1.01 "ABR Patent(s)" means (a) the patents and patent applications listed in Schedule A, (b) any and all patents and patent applications relating to or claiming any aspect of Adaptive Bitrate Streaming (i) that are owned by Licensors or any of their Affiliates at any time or (ii) under which Licensors or any of their Affiliates at any time have the contractual right to license to third parties; and (c) any and all related parent and child patents or applications of the foregoing in clauses (a) and (b), including any and all reissue patents, reexamination certificates, continuations, continuations-in-part, divisionals and/or foreign counterparts already in existence or that come into existence in the future claiming priority to any of the foregoing patents or their underlying applications.

Section 1.02 "ABR Patent License" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01.

Section 1.03 "Accused Products" means the products and services of the Licensee and its Affiliates that have been (a) accused or identified by the Licensors in the Lawsuits or any related proceedings including before CBP, and/or (b) the subject of any exclusion order, cease and desist order, consent order, seizure and forfeiture order or other order, notice, or determination issued by the ITC in connection with the Investigation, including (i) any component, module or portion of the foregoing in clauses (a) and (b) whether made by or for Licensee or sourced by Licensee from third parties; and (ii) any natural growth or evolution of the foregoing in clauses (a) and (b), in each case whether or not they are rebranded.

Section 1.04 "Adaptive Bitrate Streaming" has the same meaning in this Agreement as the meaning ascribed to the term in the Commission Opinion, *In the Matter of Certain Fitness Devices, Streaming Components Thereof, and Systems Containing Same*, March 23, 2023 (ITC Inv. No. 337-TA-1265), pages 8-10.

Section 1.05 "Affiliate(s)" means any Person that, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, now or in the future, Controls, is Controlling, is Controlled by or under common Control with another Person; provided that, as to common Control, DDBS's, Sling's and DISH's Affiliates shall not include EchoStar Corporation or any of its direct or indirect subsidiaries.

Section 1.06 "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.

Section 1.07 "Assert," "Asserted," and "**Assertion"** mean to commence or prosecute a Claim, whether in the United States or abroad, or to threaten in writing to do so.

Section 1.08 "Claims" means any and all manner of actions, causes of action, claims, compensation, controversies, costs, damages, debts, demands, expenses, liens, liabilities, losses, investigations, rights or suits, including claims or suits for contribution and/or indemnity, of every kind, nature or description whatsoever, whether foreseen or unforeseen, known or unknown, fixed or contingent, asserted or un-asserted, direct or

indirect, liquidated or un-liquidated, at law or in equity.

Section 1.09 "Content" means any and all past, present, and future electronic media, text, graphics, images, music, audio, video, software, data compilations, works of authorship and any other form of data, media, or information, including Third Party Content.

Section 1.10 "Control," "Controlled," or "Controlling" means (a) when used with respect to any patent application or any patent, possession of the right, whether directly or indirectly through multiple tiers, and whether by ownership, license, contract or otherwise, to assign, or grant a license, covenant not to sue, sublicense or other right to or under such patent application or patent; and (b) when used with respect to any Person, the ability to direct the management and/or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities or by contract or otherwise, and shall without limitation be deemed to exist upon the ownership of securities entitling the holder thereof to exercise more than 50% of the voting power in the election of directors of such Person.

- Section 1.11 "CBP" means U.S. Customs and Border Protection.
- Section 1.12 "DDBS" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.
- **Section 1.13** "Development-Supply Chain" means the business operations, hardware, software or systems involved in (a) moving the Peloton Licensed Products and Services from development to a commercial product or service that is sold, rented, licensed or otherwise Transferred to End Users; and (b) supporting, maintaining, hosting and providing other ongoing services for such Peloton Licensed Products and Services.
- Section 1.14 "DISH" has the meaning set forth in the introduction
- Section 1.15 "Effective Date" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.
- **Section 1.16** "End User" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01(b).
- **Section 1.17 "Existing DISH Patent"** means any patent now or hereafter owned or Controlled by a Licensor or any other Licensor Group Party that has any application filing date or priority date that is before the Effective Date.
- Section 1.18 "Existing DISH Products and Services" means the satellite television, internet protocol television, internet service provider, live television streaming, and app-based television streaming and related products and services, in each case, that are offered by the Licensors as of the Effective Date; provided, however, that the term "Existing DISH Products and Services" shall not include any product or service in the Fitness Field of Use.
- **Section 1.19** "Fitness Field of Use" means the development, manufacture, sale, distribution, marketing, promotion, licensing, or provision of products, services, or technologies, whether tangible or intangible, related to or encompassing the exercise, physical fitness, diet and nutrition, meditation, and health and wellness industries, including exercise equipment, digital and physical fitness Content, personal training, group or individual fitness classes, fitness applications, fitness VR and AR software and services, fitness websites, fitness games, fitness tracking and goal-setting, strength products, personalized workout plans, wearables, related accessories, and other fitness-related activities and instrumentalities.

- **Section 1.20** "Investigation" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- **Section 1.21** "Licensors" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.
- Section 1.22 "Licensor Group Party" means (a) each Licensor and each of their respective Affiliates; (b) the predecessors, successors, assigns of the foregoing in clause (a); and (c) any Transferee of a patent application or patent that is subject to the licenses and/or covenants not to sue granted in this Agreement.
- **Section 1.23** "Licensee" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.
- **Section 1.24 "Licensee Group Party"** means (a) Licensee and its Affiliates and its and their respective predecessors; (b) the respective officers, directors, managers, members, employees, agents, experts, representatives, consultants and attorneys of the foregoing in clause (a), solely in their capacities as such; (c) the Supply Chain Entities, solely in their capacities as such.
- **Section 1.25** "**Non-Party(ies)**" means any Person other than the Parties to this Agreement and their Affiliates.
- Section 1.26 "Party(ies)" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.

Section 1.27 "Peloton Licensed Products and Services" means:

- (a) the Accused Products; and
- (b) products, services, Content, applications, and other technology (and in each case any component, module or portion thereof, and in each case whether previously existing, now existing, or hereafter developed) of Licensee or any other Licensee Group Party.
- **Section 1.28 "Person"** means any individual, corporation, association, partnership (general or limited), joint venture, trust, estate, limited liability company, or other legal entity or organization, including any Party.
- Section 1.29 "Settlement Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.01.
- **Section 1.30** "Sling" has the meaning set forth in the introduction.
- **Section 1.31 "Supply Chain Entities"** has the meaning set forth in Section 2.01(b).
- **Section 1.32** "Term" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.01.
- Section 1.33 "Texas Case" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- **Section 1.34 "Third Party Content"** means any and all past, present, and future electronic media, text, graphics, images, music, audio, video, software, data compilations, works of authorship and any other form of data, media, or information that is provided by any Non-Party.
- **Section 1.35** "Transfer" means to sell, assign, convey, transfer, encumber or otherwise dispose of, in whole or in part, voluntarily or involuntarily, by operation of law or otherwise. "Transferor" and "Transferee" mean a Person who makes or receives a Transfer, respectively.

Article 2. GRANT OF RIGHTS

Section 2.01 ABR Patent License.

- (a) Subject to receipt by Sling of the Settlement Payment and during the Term, Licensors, for themselves and for their respective Affiliates and successors, hereby grant to Licensee and its Affiliates an irrevocable (except as provided in Section 6.03), worldwide, non-exclusive, non-sublicensable license under all of the ABR Patents to make, have made, use, have used, offer for sale, have offered for sale, sell, have sold, import and have imported, lease or have leased, perform and have performed and otherwise fully develop, market, distribute, support, maintain and commercialize the Peloton Licensed Products and Services (previously existing, now existing, or hereafter developed, or divested) in all fields of use.
- **(b)** Subject to receipt by Sling of the Settlement Payment and during the Term, Licensors, for themselves and for their respective Affiliates and successors, hereby grant to:
 - (i) any and all past, present, and future vendors, suppliers, manufacturers, developers, distributors, resellers, contractors, partners, hosts, and other third parties solely in their capacities as participants in the Development-Supply Chain for Peloton Licensed Products and Services (the foregoing, collectively, the "Supply Chain Entities"), and
 - (ii) any and all past, present, and future Person(s) who receive one or more of the Peloton Licensed Products and Services directly or indirectly from Licensee, any of its Affiliates or its or their respective resellers or distributors, solely in their capacities as such ("End Users"),

an irrevocable (except as provided in Section 6.03), worldwide, non-exclusive, non-sublicensable license under all of the ABR Patents to: (A) in the case of the Supply Chain Entities, to carry out all or part of the activities set forth in Section 2.01(a) solely in their capacities as participants in the Development-Supply Chain for and in connection with the Peloton Licensed Products and Services for use, sale, offer for sale, import or other exploitation by or for the Licensee or its Affiliates pursuant to the terms of this Agreement; and (b) in the case of End Users, to carry out all or part of the activities set forth in Section 2.01(a) solely in their capacities as customers, subscribers or other users of the Peloton Licensed Products and Services.

(c) The licenses granted in this Section 2.01 ("ABR Patent License") shall be royalty-free and fully-paid up on Licensors' receipt of the Settlement Payment. The grant of the ABR Patent License is, with respect to each patent and patent application constituting the ABR Patents, retroactive to the filing date of such patent or patent application. The Content that is created by or for Licensee or its Affiliates is licensed under the ABR Patent License and covered by the releases and covenants not to sue herein for use on any device or hardware. The Third Party Content that is streamed or provided to End Users of the Peloton Licensed Products and Services is licensed under the ABR Patent License and covered by the releases and covenants not to sue herein, but only when such Third Party Content is accessed by or streamed on Peloton Licensed Products and Services.

Section 2.02 No Other Rights. Each Party acknowledges that, under this Agreement, each Party is granting and receiving only those rights, releases, licenses and covenants

expressly set out in this Agreement and no other rights, releases, licenses or covenants are conferred by implication, estoppel or otherwise. The Parties understand and acknowledge that the ABR Patent License is intended to cover only Peloton Licensed Products and Services of the Licensee and the other Licensee Group Parties and is not intended to cover manufacturing activities that Licensee or its Affiliates may undertake on behalf of third parties for the purpose of obtaining rights under any ABR Patent (i.e., prohibited patent laundering activities). Neither Licensee nor any of its Affiliates shall have any obligation to exercise, utilize, or exploit any license granted to it under this Agreement.

Section 2.03 No Attribution of Settlement Payment. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as attributing any payment (or part of any payment) to any particular ABR Patent or family thereof.

Section 2.04 No Admission of Liability. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the Licensors, for themselves and for the Licensor Group Parties, acknowledge and agree that (a) this Agreement sets forth a compromise and settlement of the Lawsuits for the purpose of avoiding the costs, disruptions, and uncertainties associated with further litigation; (b) such compromise and settlement does not constitute a ruling on the merits, an admission as to any issue of fact or principle at law or an admission of liability of Licensee or any Licensee Group Party and any and all such admission of liability is expressly denied by Licensee and its Affiliates; and (c) the Licensee and its Affiliates specifically disclaim and deny any liability concerning any infringement of the ABR Patents or the validity, patentability or enforceability of any ABR Patent.

Article 3. DISMISSAL OF THE LAWSUITS

Section 3.01 Termination of the Investigation.

- (a) Within one (1) business day following the Effective Date, Licensors shall file a motion, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, with the ITC seeking a stay of all proceedings before the ITC and including a request that the ITC suspend enforcement of the ITC's limited exclusion order and cease and desist order directed to Licensee and/or any other Licensee Group Party, as well as a request for expedited consideration of the motion, in anticipation of termination of the Investigation by way of settlement pursuant to 19 C.F.R. § 210.21(b).
- **(b)** Within one (1) business day following the Effective Date, the parties to the Investigation shall jointly and in writing inform the Exclusion Order Enforcement Branch of CBP that the Parties have settled all disputes and request that CBP allow all Peloton Licensed Products and Services to enter the United States for consumption pursuant to the licenses provided by this Agreement. To the extent CBP has detained any Accused Products or Peloton Licensed Products and Services as of the Effective Date or detains any Peloton Licensed Products and Services thereafter, Licensor will use commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that CBP releases such detained Peloton Licensed Products and Services without further delay, on grounds that all Peloton Licensed Products and Services are now authorized for importation and sale after importation as a result of this Agreement.
- (c) If the Effective Date occurs before the issuance of a ruling letter or any other final disposition of Licensee's requested ruling from CBP that certain redesigned versions of its

products and services do not infringe the ABR Patents, Licensee will use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) withdraw such requested ruling, and (ii) ensure that all correspondence, documents, and exhibits submitted in connection with the request are retained by CBP in confidence and not made part of the public record, in each case pursuant to 19 C.F.R. § 177.6. For the avoidance of doubt, the redesigned products and services of Licensee and its Affiliates that are the subject of Licensee's requested ruling from CBP and any products Licensor has argued to CBP should be subject to exclusion shall be deemed "Peloton Licensed Products and Services" for purposes of this Agreement.

(d) Licensors shall file a petition with the ITC to rescind the Limited Exclusion Order and Cease and Desist Orders issued by the ITC on March 8, 2023 in the Investigation pursuant to 19 U.S.C. § 1337(k) and 19 C.F.R. § 210.76(a), and a motion to terminate the Investigation with the ITC pursuant to 19 C.F.R. § 210.21(b), no later than two (2) business days following the Effective Date in the forms attached hereto as Exhibit B and Exhibit C, respectively.

Section 3.02 Dismissal of the Texas Case. DISH and Sling shall file a motion to stay all deadlines and notice of settlement and a proposed order, and a proposed order and notice of voluntary dismissal to dismiss plaintiffs' claims with prejudice including a provision providing that each party will bear its own attorney's fees and costs, in the Texas Case no later than two (2) business days following the Effective Date using the forms attached as Exhibit D-1 and Exhibit D-2.

Article 4. PAYMENT, RELEASES AND COVENANTS

Section 4.01 Payment Amount. In consideration of the releases, licenses, covenants, rights granted and obligations excused by Licensors and their Affiliates in this Agreement, and without admission of infringement or the validity of any patent or other intellectual property right, Licensee will pay to Sling on behalf of all Licensors the total sum of seventy-five million U.S. dollars (US \$75,000,000.00) (the "Settlement Payment"), with payment being made on or before the date that is five (5) business days after the Effective Date.

Section 4.02 Payment Terms. The Settlement Payment shall be made either by check payable to "Sling TV L.L.C." and delivered to Sling at 9601 S. Meridian Boulevard, Englewood, CO 80112 or via wire transfer to the account of Sling in the United States as follows:

Account number:	****
Active ACH Blocks/Filters on file	[****]
Routing number ACH/EFT	[****]
Routing number DOM. WIRES	[****]
SWIFT Code INTL WIRES	[****]
Account Name:	[****]
Account Address:	[****]

Section 4.03 Expenses. The Parties shall each pay their own fees and expenses, including court costs, legal fees and expert fees, incurred in the prosecution and defense of the Lawsuits and incurred in the negotiation, preparation and execution of this Agreement. Without limitation of the foregoing, each Party irrevocably waives its right to claim

attorneys' fees as prevailing party or otherwise in the Lawsuits under 35 U.S.C. §285. Licensee shall have no responsibility or liability for the distribution of the Settlement Payment among the Licensors or their attorneys, or with respect to any Person claiming any part of such Settlement Payment, and the Licensors shall indemnify, defend and hold Licensee harmless from any Claim from any Person purporting to have an interest in the Settlement Payment.

Section 4.04 Releases.

- (a) Licensors, on behalf of themselves and each of the other Licensor Group Parties, do hereby absolutely, unconditionally and irrevocably release and forever discharge worldwide the Licensee and the other Licensee Group Parties from any and all Claims that Licensors or any other Licensor Group Party may have had from the beginning of time or may now have against them up to and as of the Effective Date based on, arising out of or relating to: (i) the Peloton Licensed Products and Services, (ii) the Claims made, Asserted or brought in the Lawsuits, (iii) the subject matter of the Lawsuits and the facts described therein; and/or (iv) misappropriation or infringement of any and all patents owned or Controlled by Licensors or any Licensor Group Party worldwide, including the ABR Patents. Nothing in this Section 4.04(a) or Section 4.04(c) shall operate to release or discharge any Claim arising or accruing after the Effective Date, including any Claim for breach of this Agreement.
- (b) Licensee, on behalf of itself and each of its Affiliates, does hereby absolutely, unconditionally and irrevocably release and forever discharge worldwide the Licensors and their Affiliates from any and all Claims that Licensee or its Affiliates may have had from the beginning of time or may now have against them up to and as of the Effective Date based on, arising out of or relating to: (i) the Claims made, Asserted or brought by the Licensee in the Lawsuits, and/or (ii) misappropriation or infringement of any and all patents owned or Controlled by Licensee or any of its Affiliates worldwide. Nothing in this Section 4.04(b) or Section 4.04(c) shall operate to release or discharge any Claim (A) arising or accruing after the Effective Date, including any Claim for breach of this Agreement, or (B) that relates to the infringement, validity, patentability or enforceability of any ABR Patent.
- (c) Section 1542 of the California Civil Code. Each of the releases set forth in Section 4.04(a) constitutes, for purposes of each released Claim, a waiver of any and all provisions, rights, and benefits conferred by any law, including United States federal law, the law of any state or territory of the United States, and principles, rules, or decisions of common law or equity, that in any way limit the extent of the released Claims as set forth above, including Section 1542 of the California Civil Code (to the extent it applies to the Lawsuits), which provides:

"A general release does not extend to claims which the creditor does not know or suspect to exist in his or her favor at the time of executing the release, which if known by him or her must have materially affected his or her settlement with the debtor."

Section 4.05 Covenants Not to Sue.

(a) Licensors, on behalf of themselves and each of the other Licensor Group

Parties, hereby covenant not to sue Licensee or any other Licensee Group Party anywhere in the world during the Term and thereafter for infringement of any Existing DISH Patent or unfair practices in import trade under 19 U.S.C. § 1337 and related authority, in each case for all of the Accused Products, whether the Accused Products existed before, on, or after the Effective Date.

- (b) Licensors, on behalf of themselves and each of the other Licensor Group Parties, hereby covenant not to sue Licensee or any other Licensee Group Party anywhere in the world during the period beginning on the Effective Date and ending on April 30, 2028 for infringement of any patent (now or hereafter owned or Controlled by a Licensor or any other Licensor Group Party), unfair practices in import trade under 19 U.S.C. § 1337 and related authority, or any other patent infringement in each case for all of the Peloton Licensed Products and Services in the Fitness Field of Use, whether such Peloton Licensed Products and Services existed before, on, or after the Effective Date.
- (c) Licensee, on behalf of itself and each of its Affiliates, hereby covenants not to sue Licensor or any of its Affiliates anywhere in the world during the period beginning on the Effective Date and ending on April 30, 2028 for infringement of any patent (now or hereafter owned or Controlled by Licensee or any of its Affiliates), unfair practices in import trade under 19 U.S.C. § 1337 and related authority, or any other patent infringement in each case for all of the Existing DISH Products and Services, whether any such Existing DISH Products and Services existed before, on, or after the Effective Date.
- (d) Each of the Licensors, on behalf of themselves and each of the other Licensor Group Parties, hereby irrevocably waives the right to recover damages and all other remedies covered by each of the covenants not to sue in Sections 4.05(a) and 4.05(b) during each of the periods in which such covenants are in effect. The Licensee, on behalf of itself and its Affiliates, hereby irrevocably waives the right to recover damages and all other remedies covered by the covenant not to sue in Section 4.05(c) during the period in which such covenant is in effect.
- Section 4.06 Domestic Industry. Licensors covenant, on behalf of themselves and their Affiliates and respective successors and assigns, that they will not rely on the domestic activities of Licensee or its Affiliates to argue, assert, allege, or maintain any Claim in a Section 337 investigation that a domestic industry exists or is in the process of being established. Licensors hereby irrevocably waive any such argument or assertion. The Parties agree that it shall be a material breach of this Agreement by Licensors, their successors, or assigns to serve or cause to be served a third-party subpoena on Licensee or its Affiliates seeking information about Licensee's or its Affiliates' products, services and/or activities in connection with any Claim in a Section 337 investigation that a domestic industry exists or is in the process of being established.

Article 5. MARKING

Section 5.01 The Licensors shall conduct research on the Licensee's products and determine which products fall within the scope of the ABR Patents. The Licensor shall provide the Licensee within 30 days of the Effective Date with all necessary information and guidance as to patent marking, including the applicable patent numbers. Upon receiving the patent marking information proposed by the Licensors, the Licensee shall use reasonable efforts to mark the Peloton Licensed Products and Services by posting the

applicable patent numbers for the issued ABR Patents on its virtual marking website within 30 days of receipt of the information provided by Licensors. Licensors shall promptly notify the Licensee in writing of any changes to the patent marking information, including the issuance of new patents, the expiration or invalidation of existing patents, or any other changes that may affect patent marking. Each Licensor agrees that (a) nothing in this Agreement shall require Licensee to undertake any research or analysis of whether marking is warranted for any one of the Peloton Licensed Products and Services; (b) nothing in this Agreement shall require Licensee to use more than commercially reasonable efforts in responding to Licensor's requests under this Section; (c) Licensee's marking of Peloton Licensed Products and Services shall not be considered evidence of or an admission that any of those Peloton Licensed Products and Services are actually covered by any claim of the ABR Patents or that any of the ABR Patents are valid, infringed or enforceable; and (d) the failure to mark any of the Peloton Licensed Products and Services shall not be considered a breach of this Agreement.

Article 6. TERM, TERMINATION AND SURVIVAL

Section 6.01 Term. The term of this Agreement shall commence on the Effective Date and shall continue in full force and effect until the date that is the later of six (6) years after the expiration of (i) the last-to-expire ABR Patent, or (ii) any Claim arising out of or related to the ABR Patents, whichever is later ("Term").

Section 6.02 Termination for Breach. In the event of a material breach by a Licensor in the performance of its duties, covenants, obligations or undertakings under this Agreement, the Licensee will have the right to give written notice of the specific breach involved. If not cured such alleged breach within thirty (30) days following its receipt of notice, Licensee will have the right, in addition to any other rights and remedies it may have at law, in equity, under contract (including this Agreement) or otherwise, to terminate this Agreement on written notice.

Section 6.03 Termination for Non-Payment by Licensee. If Licensee fails to timely make the Settlement Payment and Licensee has not cured such alleged breach within five (5) business days following its receipt of notice from the Licensors, the Licensors will have the right, in addition to any other rights and remedies they may have at law, in equity, under contract (including this Agreement) or otherwise, to terminate this Agreement on written notice.

Section 6.04 Survival. Unless specifically addressed otherwise herein, Article 1, Section 4.04, 4.05, 6.04, Article 7, Article 8 and Article 9 will survive termination or expiration of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect with respect to all the Parties to this Agreement.

Article 7. TAXES AND RIGHTS IN BANKRUPTCY

Section 7.01 Taxes. Each Party shall be responsible for payment of its own taxes. To the extent that any withholding tax is required by law, Licensee shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from any amounts payable pursuant to this Agreement such amounts as required by applicable Legal Requirements. Any amounts that have been deducted or withheld shall be paid over by the Licensee to the applicable governmental authority and Licensee shall provide Licensors with proof of remittance. To the extent such amounts are so deducted or

withheld, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes under this Agreement as having been paid to the Licensors to whom such amounts would otherwise have been paid. Licensors shall provide to Licensee a properly completed and executed IRS Form W-9, W-8BEN, W-8BEN-E, certificate of tax residence, and other tax forms reasonably requested by Licensee.

Section 7.02 Rights in Bankruptcy. All licenses and covenants not to sue granted under or pursuant to any section of this Agreement are, and shall otherwise be deemed to be, for purposes of Section 365(n) of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, licenses of rights to "intellectual property" as defined under Section 101(35A) of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code to the extent permitted thereunder. The Parties shall retain and may fully exercise all of their respective rights and elections under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code.

Article 8. CONFIDENTIALITY

- **Section 8.01** The Parties acknowledge and agree that the confidential terms and conditions of this Agreement (as contained within the redacted portions of the public version of this document submitted to the ITC) shall be kept strictly confidential and shall not be disclosed, in whole or in part, to any Person, except as follows:
 - (a) for the purpose of disclosure to the ITC and its employees as required by the ITC in order to effectuate rescission of the remedial orders and the termination of the Investigation;
 - **(b)** confidentially to their attorneys, accountants, indemnitors, insurers, officers, employees, and directors;
 - (c) to the extent required to enforce this Agreement, subject to the Parties' making reasonable efforts for an appropriate protective order entered in the case to prevent public disclosure thereof;
 - (d) to fulfill their corporate financial reporting obligations under GAAP, and in connection with tax planning, preparation and audits;
 - **(e)** for the purpose of disclosure in connection with reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any other filings, reports or disclosures that may be required under applicable laws or regulations (including applicable stock exchange rules and regulations);
 - (f) to any court or other governmental body having jurisdiction and specifically requiring such disclosure so long as, prior to any release, the releasing Party provides the other Party with notice as reasonably permitted under the circumstances, so that the other Party may seek a protective order or other appropriate remedy;
 - (g) to existing and potential future investors and/or shareholders of the Party and to potential acquirers of the ABR Patents or either Party as reasonably required for due diligence, provided that said investors, shareholders and potential acquirers agree to keep this Agreement and its terms and conditions confidential pursuant to a non-disclosure agreement and agree to use such information only for purposes of a potential acquisition transaction;
 - (h) with the prior written consent of the other Party, which shall not be

unreasonably withheld by the other Party;

- (i) in response to civil discovery and investigative requests, so long as, prior to any such release, the releasing Party provides the other Party with notice as reasonably permitted under the circumstances, so that the other Party may seek a protective order or other appropriate remedy; and/or
- (j) pursuant to the binding order of a government agency or a court so long as, prior to any such release, the releasing Party provides the other Party with notice as reasonably permitted under the circumstances, so that the other Party may seek a protective order or other appropriate remedy.

Section 8.02 In the case of all such exceptions in Section 8.01 of this Agreement, each Party shall use reasonable efforts to keep the confidential terms and conditions of this Agreement confidential, including requesting that any receiving Party maintain the confidentiality of this Agreement. In addition, in the case of the exceptions set forth in subparts (a), (c), (g) and (h) of Section 8.01 of this Agreement, the disclosing Party will disclose only that portion of this Agreement as is required to be furnished.

Article 9. WARRANTIES AND REPRESENTATIONS

Section 9.01 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY. NO PARTY WILL BE LIABLE TO ANY OTHER PARTY FOR INCIDENTAL, INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, SPECIAL, PUNITIVE OR EXEMPLARY DAMAGES OF ANY KIND (INCLUDING LOST REVENUES OR PROFITS, OR LOSS OF BUSINESS) IN ANY WAY RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT, REGARDLESS OF WHETHER EITHER PARTY WAS ADVISED, HAD OTHER REASON TO KNOW, OR IN FACT KNEW OF THE POSSIBILITY THEREOF. THE FOREGOING LIMITATIONS OF LIABILITY SHALL NOT APPLY FOR ANY REASON WHATSOEVER IN CONNECTION WITH ANY WILLFUL MISCONDUCT OR GROSS NEGLIGENCE OF THE OTHER PARTY(IES).

Section 9.02 Licensee Representations. Licensee represents and warrants to Licensors that: (a) Licensee is duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing in the jurisdiction stated in the preamble to this Agreement; (b) the execution and performance by Licensee of its obligations hereunder will not constitute a breach of, or conflict with, any other material agreement or arrangement, whether written or oral, by which it is bound; (c) this Agreement is a legal, valid, and binding obligation of Licensee, enforceable against Licensee in accordance with its terms; (d) Licensee has full power and authority and has taken all corporate action necessary to enter into and perform this Agreement and Licensee has all necessary rights to grant the rights granted by it in this Agreement, and (e) each person signing this Agreement on Licensee's behalf is duly authorized by Licensee to do so and to bind Licensee to this Agreement, without any further act or authorization.

Section 9.03 Licensor Representations. Licensors each represent and warrant to Licensee that: (a) each Licensor is duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing in the jurisdiction stated in the preamble to this Agreement; (b) the execution and performance by each Licensor of its obligations hereunder will not constitute a breach of, or conflict with, any other material agreement or arrangement, whether written or oral, by which it is bound; (c) this Agreement is a legal, valid, and binding obligation of Licensors, enforceable against each of them in accordance with its terms; (d) each Licensor has full

power and authority and has taken all corporate action necessary to enter into and perform this Agreement and each Licensor has all necessary rights to grant the licenses, covenants not to sue and other rights granted by it in this Agreement, (e) each person signing this Agreement on DDBS's, DISH's or Sling's behalf is duly authorized to do so and to bind DDBS, DISH, or Sling to this Agreement, without any further act or authorization; (f) DISH owns by valid assignment the entire right, title, and interest in and to the ABR Patents and all patents and patent applications which comprise the ABR Patents as of the Effective Date are listed in Schedule A; (g) Sling is the exclusive licensee with the sole right to sublicense the ABR Patents; (h) no Non-Party had or has any right to bring or Assert Claims for infringement or misappropriation of any ABR Patent or recover for infringement or misappropriation of any ABR Patent; (i) none of the Licensors has Transferred any Claim released in this Agreement and no Non-Party had or has any interest in any such Claim; and (j) the ABR Patents constitute all patents relating to or claiming Adaptive Bitrate Streaming that are owned or Controlled by Licensors or any of their Affiliates.

Section 9.04 NO OTHER WARRANTIES. Except as expressly provided in this Article 9 and in Section 10.04, no Party makes any other representation or warranty, express or implied, nor shall any Party have any liability in respect of any infringement of patents or other rights of third parties due to any other Party's operation under the license and rights granted herein.

Article 10. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

Section 10.01 Assignment/Future Affiliates.

- (a) <u>No Assignment</u>. Except as set forth in this Section 10.01, neither Party may assign or Transfer this Agreement or any rights hereunder without the express, written consent of the other Party, which consent shall not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or denied.
- (b) Permitted Assignment. Notwithstanding the preceding in clause (a), either Party may assign this Agreement to: (i) an acquirer of all, or substantially all, of the equity or assets of the business to which this Agreement relates in any merger, consolidation, equity exchange, or reorganization of its business to which this Agreement relates, subject to the terms in Section 10.01(c) below; or (ii) any entity that becomes an Affiliate of the Party following the Effective Date. The assigning Party expressly agrees to remain jointly and severally liable with the assignee for all payments accruing and licenses, covenants and other obligations arising under this Agreement.
- (c) <u>Acquisition of Licensee by a Third Party</u>. In the event Licensee is acquired by an unrelated third party ("Acquiring Party") and becomes an Affiliate of such Acquiring Party, the licenses and covenants granted to Licensee and the other Licensee Group Parties in this Agreement shall continue, but no pre-existing products or services of the Acquiring Party shall be deemed to be subject to, or receive the benefit of, the licenses and covenants granted in this Agreement.
- (d) Acquisition of an Affiliate by Licensee (No ABR Litigation). If Licensee directly or indirectly acquires a Person that becomes an Affiliate of Licensee after the Effective Date ("Newly Acquired Affiliate") and such Newly Acquired

- Affiliate (i) is not involved in litigation with any Licensor regarding infringement of an ABR Patent ("ABR Patent Litigation") immediately prior to the date of the acquisition, merger, consolidation, equity exchange, or purchase ("Acquisition Transaction"), and (ii) has operations primarily in the Fitness Field of Use, then such Newly Acquired Affiliate shall automatically receive the benefit of the rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants granted by the Licensors and the other Licensor Group Parties under this Agreement for any products, services and methods of the Newly Acquired Affiliate, effective as of the effective date of such Acquisition Transaction and covering all activities prior thereto and thereafter.
- Acquisition of an Affiliate by Licensee (ABR Litigation). If Licensee directly or indirectly acquires a Newly Acquired Affiliate and such Newly Acquired Affiliate: (i) is involved in ABR Patent Litigation with a Licensor immediately prior to the effective date of the Acquisition Transaction, and (ii) has operations primarily in the Fitness Field of Use, then such Newly Acquired Affiliate shall not receive the benefit of the rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants granted by the Licensors and the other Licensor Group Parties under this Agreement for any products, services and methods of the Newly Acquired Affiliate that were made, used, sold, offered for sale or imported before the effective date of the Acquisition Transaction but Licensors, for themselves and for the other Licensor Group Parties, agree (A) to limit the period of any past damages in any ABR Patent Litigation against the Newly Acquired Affiliate regarding the alleged infringement of the ABR Patents to the three years prior to the date of the filing of that ABR Patent Litigation; and (B) that the ABR Patent License and the covenants that are granted by the Licensors and the other Licensor Group Parties under this Agreement to Licensee's other Affiliates shall extend to and cover all products, services and methods of the Newly Acquired Affiliate that are made, used, sold, offered for sale or imported after the effective date of the Acquisition Transaction. If Licensee directly or indirectly acquires a Newly Acquired Affiliate and such Newly Acquired Affiliate does not have operations primarily in the Fitness Field of Use, then such Newly Acquired Affiliate shall not receive the benefit of the rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants granted by the Licensors and the other Licensor Group Parties under this Agreement for any products, services and methods of the Newly Acquired Affiliate.
- (f) Specified Entities Not Licensed. [****].
- (g) <u>Divested Businesses</u>. In the event Licensee divests one or more of its product or service lines, business units, operating divisions or Affiliates (each, a "**Divested Business**"), the rights, releases, waivers, licenses, covenants and other benefits under this Agreement shall be (i) extended to the Divested Business, without payment of any transfer or other fees or royalties, to enable that Divested Business to continue to benefit from this Agreement to the same extent as prior to

the divestiture and subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein; and (ii) retained by Licensee and its other remaining Affiliates.

Section 10.02 Non-Circumvention. Each Licensor, for itself and its Affiliates, agrees (a) that the patents and patent applications owned and/or Controlled by such Licensor and its Affiliates at any time during the term of this Agreement are intended to be encumbered by the rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants contained in this Agreement within the scope of such rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants, and each Licensor covenants and agrees, for itself and its Affiliates, that such rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants shall run with such patents and patent applications and apply to any assignee or Transferee of such patents or patent applications; (b) to impose the licenses and covenants not to sue in this Agreement on any third party to which the Licensor or its Affiliate assigns or otherwise Transfers a patent or patent application that is subject to this Agreement, and that any such assignment or Transfer shall provide that the Licensee may enforce the licenses and covenants not to sue as a third-party beneficiary; (c) it will not, by amendment of its corporate charter, bylaws or through any reorganization, Transfer of assets, consolidation, merger, scheme of arrangement, dissolution, issue or sale of securities, or any other voluntary action, avoid or seek to avoid the rights, releases, waivers, licenses and covenants contained in this Agreement; and (d) all obligations of DDBS, Sling and DISH under this Agreement shall be joint and several.

Section 10.03 Attorneys' Fees. In any dispute or litigation between the Parties arising out of or related to this Agreement, the prevailing Party therein shall be entitled to recover from the non-prevailing Party or Parties its reasonably incurred attorneys' fees, expenses and costs of suit (if any).

Section 10.04 Authority and Acknowledgment. Each individual signing this Agreement on behalf of a corporation, partnership, proprietorship, association, limited liability company or other organization hereby represents and warrants that he or she has read this entire Agreement, understands all of its terms and conditions, and has authority to enter into this Agreement on behalf of such corporation, partnership, proprietorship, association, limited liability company or organization.

Section 10.05 Choice of Law; Dispute Resolution. This Agreement shall be interpreted, construed, enforced in accordance with, and governed by, the laws of the State of Delaware. In the event that there is a lawsuit between any of the Parties arising from, related to, or in connection with, this Agreement, including to its interpretation or performance, then the Parties agree that such lawsuit shall be venued in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware, provided that court has subject matter jurisdiction, or if that court does not have subject matter jurisdiction, then in the state courts of Delaware located in Wilmington and all Parties consent to personal jurisdiction in such courts.

Section 10.06 Construction. The section headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, will not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement, and will not be referred to in connection with the construction or interpretation of this Agreement. Unless the context of a provision herein otherwise requires, words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice-versa. As used in this Agreement, the words "include" and "including" and variations thereof, will not be deemed to be terms of limitation, but rather will be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation." The conjunction "or" shall be

understood in its inclusive sense (and/or).

Section 10.07 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute but one (1) and the same instrument. Digital and electronic signatures shall be treated as valid, original signatures.

Section 10.08 Disclaimer of Agency. Nothing contained in this Agreement is intended or will be construed so as to establish the Parties to this Agreement as partners or as agents of each other. No Party will have any express or implied right or authority to assume or create any obligations on behalf of or in the name of any other Party or to bind any other Party in any contract, agreement or undertaking with any third party.

Section 10.09 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including the Schedules and Exhibits attached hereto, sets forth the entire, final and complete understanding between the Parties relevant to the subject matter of this Agreement, and supersedes all prior negotiations, and proposed agreements, written, oral, or implied, relevant to the subject matter of this Agreement made or existing before the Effective Date. This Agreement may not be amended or modified except in a writing executed by each of the Parties. Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, neither Party will be bound by any communications between them on the subject matter of this Agreement unless the communication: (i) is in writing; (ii) bears a date that is contemporaneous with or subsequent to the Effective Date; and (iii) is executed by each of the Parties.

Section 10.10 Further Assurances. Following the Effective Date, each of the Parties hereto shall, and shall cause their respective Affiliates and employees to, execute, deliver and file such additional documents, pleadings, instruments, conveyances, and assurances and take such further actions as may be reasonably required to (a) dismiss the Lawsuits, (b) end the CBP enforcement actions; (c) end notifications to any distributors and retailers and update all distributors and retailers who have previously received communications from Licensors to advise them of the settlement of the Lawsuits; and (d) carry out the provisions hereof and give effect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 10.11 Jointly Drafted. This Agreement has been negotiated between unrelated parties who are sophisticated and knowledgeable in the matters contained in this Agreement and who have acted in their own self-interest. In addition, each Party has been represented by legal counsel. This Agreement shall be deemed to have been jointly-drafted by the Parties and no ambiguity or claimed ambiguity shall be resolved against any Party on the basis that such Party drafted the language claimed to be ambiguous.

Section 10.12 Notices. All notices or requests that are required or permitted to be given pursuant to this Agreement must be given in writing and must be sent by email transmission with proof that is has been received by the recipient, or by first-class certified mail, postage prepaid, or by nationally recognized courier service, charges prepaid, to the Party to be notified, addressed to such Party at the address(es) set forth below, or such other address(es) as such Party may have substituted by written notice (given in accordance with this Section 10.12) to the other Party. The sending of such notice with confirmation of receipt of the complete transmission (in the case of email transmission) or receipt of such notice (in the case of delivery by first-class certified mail or by courier service) will constitute the giving thereof.

If to be given to Licensee: If to be given to Licensors:

Peloton Interactive, Inc. Sling TV L.L.C.
Attn: Chief Legal Officer Attn: General Counsel

If by nationally If by nationally recognized courier recognized service:

9601 South Meridian Blvd. 441 Ninth Avenue, 6th Floor New York, NY 10001 Englewood, Colorado 80112

If by first-class certified mail:
441 Ninth Avenue, 6th Floor
New York, NY 10001

If by first-class certified mail:
P.O. Box 6655
Englewood, Colorado 80155

If by email: If by email: notices@onepeloton.com ipdept@dish.com

rrainey@cov.com

With a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

constitute notice) to:

Covington & Burling LLP
Attn: Richard L. Rainey
One CityCenter
850 Tenth Street, NW
Washington, DC 20001-4956
Baker Botts LLP
Attn: G. Hopkins Guy III
1001 Page Mill Road
Building One, Suite 200
Palo Alto, CA 94304

Section 10.13 Schedules and Exhibits. The following exhibits are part of this Agreement and are hereby incorporated by reference:

Schedule A ABR Patents and Patent Applications

Exhibit A Complainants' Motion to Stay Proceedings

and Suspend Remedial Orders as to Respondent Peloton Interactive, Inc. Based on a Settlement Agreement, and For

Expedited Consideration of Same

Hop.guy@bakerbotts.com

Exhibit B Complainants' Petition to Rescind the

Limited Exclusion Order and Cease and Desist Order against Respondent Peloton Interactive, Inc. Based on a Settlement

Agreement

Exhibit C Complainants' Motion to Terminate the

Investigation as to Respondent Peloton Interactive, Inc. Based on a Settlement

Agreement.

Exhibit D-1 Joint Motion to Stay All Deadlines and

Notice of Settlement and Proposed Order

Exhibit D-2 Plaintiffs' Notice of Voluntary Dismissal

with Prejudice Pursuant to Federal Rule of Civil Procedure 41(a)(1)(A)(i) and

Proposed Order

Section 10.14 Waiver. No failure or delay on the part of any Party in the exercise or enforcement of any right or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver of such right or privilege, or of any other right or privilege hereunder. No single or partial exercise or enforcement of any right or privilege hereunder shall preclude other or further exercise or enforcement thereof or of any other right or privilege.

[End of text; signature page follows]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been executed and delivered by the Parties hereto as of the Effective Date.

DISH DBS CORPORATION By: /s/ Tim Messner Name: __Tim Messner EVP & General Counsel 05/01/2023 Date: SLING TV L.L.C. /s/ Tim Messner Name: Tim Messner EVP & General Counsel Title: 05/01/2023 Date: DISH TECHNOLOGIES L.L.C. /s/ Tim Messner By: __ Name: Tim Messner Title: EVP & General Counsel Date: 05/01/2023 PELOTON INTERACTIVE, INC. By: ___/s/ Tammy Albarrán Name: Tammy Albarrán Title: Chief Legal Oficer 05/01/2023 Date:

Schedule A ABR PATENTS AND PATENT APPLICATIONS [****]

Exhibit A

Complainants' Motion to Stay Proceedings and Suspend Remedial Orders as to Respondent Peloton Interactive, Inc. Based on a Settlement Agreement, and For Expedited Consideration of Same

Exhibit B

Complainants' Petition to Rescind the
Limited Exclusion Order and Cease and
Desist Order against Respondent Peloton
Interactive, Inc. Based on a Settlement
Agreement

Exhibit C

Complainants' Motion to Terminate the Investigation as to Respondent Peloton Interactive, Inc. Based on a Settlement Agreement.

Exhibit D-1

Joint Motion to Stay All Deadlines and Notice of Settlement and Proposed Order

Exhibit D-2

Plaintiffs' Notice of Voluntary Dismissal with Prejudice Pursuant to Federal Rule of Civil Procedure 41(a)(1)(A)(i) and

Proposed Order



INSIDER TRADING COMPLIANCE POLICY AND PROCEDURES

Last Updated: January 2023

Peloton Interactive, Inc. Insider Trading Compliance Policy and Procedures

Policy Name: Insider Trading Compliance Policy and Procedures (the "Policy")	Confidential: Internal Use Only
Policy Owners: Company's Chief Legal Officer; and VP, Associate General Counsel, Corporate, Product and Commercial	Policy applies to: All employees (including temporary employees and interns), the Peloton Board of Directors, consultants and independent contractors
Policy Administrators: Company's Chief Legal Officer; and VP, Associate General Counsel, Corporate, Product and Commercial; and Senior Counsel, Corporate and Securities, and their delegates, all reachable via trade@onepeloton.com	Peloton Interactive, Inc. (collectively with its subsidiaries, "Peloton," "the Company," "we," "our" or "us")

I. Overview

Federal and state laws prohibit trading in the securities of a company while in possession of material nonpublic information and in breach of a duty of trust or confidence. These laws also prohibit anyone who is aware of material nonpublic information from providing this information to others who may trade. Violating such laws can undermine investor trust, harm the reputation and integrity of Peloton Interactive, Inc. (together with its subsidiaries, the

"Company," "Peloton," "we," "us" or "our"), and result in dismissal from the Company or even serious criminal and civil charges against the individual and the Company. The Company reserves the right to take whatever disciplinary or other measure(s) it determines, in its sole discretion, to be appropriate in any particular situation, including disclosure of wrongdoing to governmental authorities.

Unless otherwise defined in this Policy, certain terms used in this Policy shall have the meaning assigned to them on Schedule I attached hereto.

II. Covered Persons and Administration of Policy

This Policy applies to all Executive Officers, directors and employees of the Company and to the Company's consultants and independent contractors. For purposes of this Policy, "Executive Officers" refer to those individuals who meet the definition of "officer" under Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (as amended, the "Exchange Act"). Individuals subject to this Policy are responsible for ensuring that their Immediate Family Members comply with this Policy. This Policy also applies to any entities controlled by individuals subject to the Policy, including any corporations, limited liability companies, partnerships or trusts, and transactions by these entities should be treated for the purposes of this Policy as if they were for the individual's own account. The Company may determine that this Policy applies to additional persons with access to material nonpublic information. The Company's Executive Officers, directors, employees, consultants and independent contractors, together with any other person designated as being subject to this Policy by the Policy Administrators, are referred to collectively as "Covered Persons."

Questions regarding the Policy should be directed to the Policy Administrators, reachable via trade@onepeloton.com, who are responsible for the administration of this Policy.

III. Policy Statement - No Trading While In Possession of Material Nonpublic Information

No Covered Person shall purchase or sell any type of security while in possession of material nonpublic information relating to the security or the issuer of such security in breach of a duty of trust or confidence, whether the issuer of such security is the Company or any other company. Please note that "Purchase" and "Sale" are defined on <u>Schedule I</u> attached hereto and include a broad range of transaction types, including a purchase of derivative securities, gifts, and other types of transfers.

In addition, if a Covered Person is in possession of material nonpublic information about other publicly-traded companies, such as suppliers, customers, competitors or potential acquisition targets, the Covered Person may not trade in such other companies' securities until the information becomes public or is no longer material. Further, no Covered Person shall purchase or sell any security of any other company, including another company in the Company's industry, while in possession of material nonpublic information relevant to such securities if such information is obtained in the course of the Covered Person's employment or service with the Company.

In addition, Covered Persons shall not directly or indirectly communicate material nonpublic information to anyone outside the Company (except in accordance with the Company's policies regarding confidential information) or to anyone within the Company other than on a "need-to-know" basis.

IV. Material Nonpublic Information

Information is considered "<u>material</u>" if there is a substantial likelihood that a reasonable investor would consider it important in making a decision to buy, sell, or hold a security, or if the information is likely to have a significant effect on the market price of the security. Material information can be positive or negative and can relate to virtually any aspect of a company's business or to any type of security, debt, or equity. Also, information that something is likely to happen in the future—or even just that it may happen—could be deemed material.

Examples of material information may include (but are not limited to) nonpublic information about:

- financial performance, especially quarterly and year-end revenues and earnings, and significant changes in financial or liquidity;
- financial and operational forecasts, including projections of future earnings or losses, or other earnings guidance;
- key operational metrics, performance metrics, financial metrics, and any changes in such metrics;
- possible mergers, acquisitions, tender offers, or dispositions;
- major new products or product developments;
- important business developments, such as developments regarding strategic collaborations;
- management or control changes;
- significant financing developments including pending public sales or offerings of debt or equity securities;
- defaults on borrowings;
- bankruptcies;
- · cybersecurity or data security incidents; and
- significant litigation or regulatory actions.

Information is "nonpublic" if it is not available to the general public. In order for information to be considered "public," it must be widely disseminated in a manner that makes it generally available to investors in a Regulation FD-compliant method, such as through a press release, a filing with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or a Regulation FD-compliant conference call.

Covered Persons who are unsure whether the information that they possess is material or nonpublic are encouraged to consult the Policy Administrators. The Policy Administrators shall have sole discretion to decide whether information is public for purposes of this Policy.

The circulation of rumors, even if accurate and reported in the media, does not constitute public dissemination. In addition, even after a public announcement, a reasonable period of time must lapse in order for the market to react to the information.

The laws and regulations concerning insider trading are complex, and Covered Persons are encouraged to seek guidance from the Policy Administrators prior to considering a transaction in Company securities.

V. No Trading During Blackout Periods

No Covered Person shall purchase or sell any security of the Company during the "<u>Blackout Period</u>" beginning at the close of trading on the seventh calendar day of the third month of the then-current fiscal quarter of the Company and ending at the open of trading on the next trading day after the public release of earnings data for such fiscal quarter, or during any other trading suspension period declared by the Company. A "trading day" is a day on which U.S. national stock exchanges are open for trading. For example, if the Company were to release earnings on Monday, then the blackout period would end and an open window would begin at 9:30 a.m. Eastern Time on Tuesday.

Covered Persons are permitted to trade **only** during the trading windows between Blackout Periods (each, an "<u>Open Trading Window</u>"), as such periods are communicated by the Policy Administrators, **provided** the Covered Person is not in possession of material nonpublic information about Peloton (which may also include information regarding Peloton's business partners or suppliers).

If you have any question as to whether information is publicly available, please direct an inquiry to the Policy Administrators.

- A. Exceptions During Blackout Periods: The prohibitions for activity during a Blackout Period do not apply to:
 - purchases of the Company's securities from the Company, or sales of the Company's securities to the Company; provided, however, that a Section 16 Reporting Person may not alter their instructions about the level of withholding or purchase of the Company's securities under the Company's Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP") while in the possession of material nonpublic information, or during a blackout period. Sales of the Company's securities acquired under the ESPP are subject to the Blackout Periods;
 - exercises of stock options or other equity awards or the surrender of shares to the Company in payment of the exercise price or in satisfaction of any tax withholding obligations in a manner permitted by the applicable equity award agreement, or vesting of equity-based awards, in each case, that do not involve a market sale of the Company's securities (the "cashless exercise" of a Company stock option or other equity award through a broker does involve a market sale of the Company's securities, and therefore would not qualify under this exception). For clarity, the exercise of a vested stock option, not accompanied by a sale, is not considered a "purchase" or "sale" under this Policy;
 - buying or selling mutual funds or exchange traded funds (e.g., 401(k) or Individual Retirement Account) of a nationally recognized stock market index;
 or
 - purchases or sales of the Company's securities made pursuant to a plan adopted to comply with the Exchange Act Rule 10b5-1 ("Rule 10b5-1") (see Section VII below);
- B. Additional Blackout Periods: The Policy Owners may recommend that certain directors, Executive Officers, employees or other Covered Persons suspend trading in Company securities, even during an Open Trading Window, because of developments that have not yet been disclosed to the public. Subject to the exceptions noted above, all of those individuals affected who are notified by the Policy Administrators should not trade in

the Company's securities while the suspension is in effect and should not disclose to others that the Company has suspended trading. Neither Peloton nor the Policy Owners or Policy Administrators are responsible for any failure to approve a trade or for imposing any blackout period.

VI. <u>Preclearance of Trades During Open Trading Windows</u>

All transactions in the Company's securities by directors, Executive Officers, and those employees listed on <u>Schedule II</u> (each, an "<u>Access Person</u>") and the Immediate Family Members of Section 16 Reporting Persons must be precleared by the Policy Administrators. Access Persons will be reminded of their requirement to preclear transactions prior to the end of the Blackout Period via email from the Policy Administrators. Preclearance is not legal advice by the Company that a proposed transaction complies with the law; individuals are responsible for their own trading activity.

- A. Request: A request for preclearance must be in writing and should include the identity of the Access Person, a description of the proposed transaction, the proposed date of the transaction, and the number of shares or other securities involved. The form of application for Access Persons to initiate this process is available via a link sent to Access Persons by email prior to the opening of the Open Trading Window or by emailing trade@onepeloton.com. In addition, the Access Person must execute a certification that he or she is not aware of material nonpublic information about the Company, as included in the form of application.
- B. Approval and Transaction Timing: The Policy Administrators shall have sole discretion to decide whether to clear any contemplated transaction. All trades that are precleared must be effected within five business days of receipt of the preclearance. A precleared trade (or any portion of a precleared trade) that has not been effected during the five business day period must be submitted for preclearance determination again prior to execution. Any denial of a request for preclearance must be kept confidential.

Notwithstanding receipt of preclearance, if the Access Person becomes aware of material nonpublic information, or becomes subject to a blackout period before the transaction is effected, the Access Person is responsible for ensuring that the transaction is not completed.

C. Transactions that Do Not Require Preclearance:

- Transactions under a previously established Trading Plan (defined below) that has been pre-approved in accordance with this Policy are not subject to further preclearance.
- Transactions made during an Open Trading Window by Covered Persons who are not Access Persons and who have not been notified by the Policy Administrators that their transactions require preclearance.
- Transactions by Immediate Family Members (other than Immediate Family Members of Section 16 Reporting Persons), provided, however, that their
 trades must still abide by this Policy, including trading only during Open Trading Windows when not in possession of material nonpublic information.

None of the Company, the Policy Administrators, or the Company's other employees will have any liability for any delay in reviewing, or refusal of, a request for preclearance.

VII. Rule 10b5-1 Trading Plans

The trading restrictions set forth in this Policy, other than those transactions described under "Prohibited Transactions," in Section VIII below do not apply to transactions under a previously established contract, plan or instruction to trade in the Company's securities entered into in accordance with Rule 10b5-1 (a "Trading Plan") and entered into in accordance with this Policy.

A. Trading Plan Recommendation: The Company strongly encourages Section 16 Reporting Persons and their Immediate Family Members, and 10b5-1 Plan Designated Persons, to only trade the Company's securities pursuant to a Trading Plan.

Compliance of a Trading Plan with the terms of Rule 10b5-1 and the execution of transactions pursuant to the Trading Plan are the sole responsibility of the person initiating the Trading Plan, and none of the Company, the Policy Administrators, the Policy Owners or the Company's other employees assumes any liability for any delay in reviewing and/or refusing to approve a Trading Plan submitted for approval, nor the legality or consequences relating to a person entering into, informing the Company of, or trading under, a Trading Plan.

- B. Trading Plan Requirements: A valid Trading Plan under this Policy must:
 - be submitted to, and preapproved by a Policy Owner, in writing via the template contract provided by Morgan Stanley as Peloton's plan administrator, at least three business days prior to the entry into a Trading Plan;
 - include a "Cooling Off Period" that extends to the later of 90 days after adoption or modification of a Trading Plan or two business days after filing the Form 10-K or Form 10-Q covering the fiscal quarter in which the Trading Plan was adopted, up to a maximum of 120 days;
 - include a representation in the Trading Plan that the individual is (1) not aware of any material nonpublic information about the Company or its securities; and (2) adopting the Trading Plan in good faith and not as part of a plan or scheme to evade Rule 10b5-1;
 - be entered into, modified, or terminated in good faith at a time when the individual was not in possession of material nonpublic information about the Company and not otherwise in a Blackout Period, and the person who entered into the Trading Plan has acted in good faith with respect to the Trading Plan;
 - either (1) specify the amounts, prices, and dates of all transactions under the Trading Plan; or (2) provide a written formula, algorithm, or computer program for determining the amount, price, and date of the transactions, and (3) prohibit the individual from exercising any subsequent influence over the transactions:
 - be executed through Morgan Stanley as Peloton's Rule 10b5-1 plan administrator; and
 - comply with all other applicable requirements of Rule 10b5-1.

The Policy Administrators may impose such other conditions on the implementation and operation of the Trading Plan as the Policy Administrators deems necessary or advisable.

The Company also reserves the right from time to time to suspend, discontinue, or otherwise prohibit transactions under a Trading Plan if the Policy Administrators, in their

discretion, determine that such suspension, discontinuation, or other prohibition is in the best interests of the Company.

Individuals may not adopt more than one Trading Plan at a time except under the limited circumstances permitted by Rule 10b5-1 and subject to preapproval by the Policy Administrators.

- C. Modifications: An individual may only modify a Trading Plan outside of a Blackout Period one time during the term of the Trading Plan and, in any event, when the individual does not possess material nonpublic information. Modifications to a Trading Plan are subject to pre-approval by the Policy Administrators and modifications of a Trading Plan that change the amount, price, or timing of the purchase or sale of the securities underlying a Trading Plan will trigger a new Cooling-Off Period.
- D. Terminations: An individual may only terminate a Trading Plan with immediate effect outside of a Blackout Period and when the individual does not possess material nonpublic information; provided, however, that such request for termination of the Trading Plan has been approved by a Policy Owner. If a Trading Plan is terminated while a Covered Person is employed by or still providing services to the Company, a new Cooling-Off Period is triggered, and that person may not trade in Peloton securities until the next Open Trading Window, regardless of whether any new Trading Plan is implemented.
- E. Public Disclosure: The Company reserves the right to publicly disclose, announce, or respond to inquiries from the media regarding the adoption, modification, or termination of a Trading Plan and non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangements, or the execution of transactions made under a Trading Plan.

VIII. Other Transactions

- A. Prohibited Transactions: The Company has determined that there is a heightened legal risk and the appearance of improper or inappropriate conduct if persons subject to this Policy engage in certain types of transactions. Therefore, Covered Persons shall comply with the following policies and limitations with respect to transactions in the Company's securities.
- Short Sales No Covered Person may engage in short sales of Peloton's securities, including short sales "against the box."
- Options No Covered Person may engage in transactions involving options or other derivative securities on Peloton's securities, such as puts and calls, whether on an exchange or in any other market; provided, however, that a Covered Person may exercise compensatory equity grants issued by Peloton.
- Hedging Transactions No Covered Person may engage in hedging or monetization transactions involving Peloton securities, such as zero-cost collars and
 forward sale contracts, or contribute Peloton securities to exchange funds that could be interpreted as having the effect of hedging in Peloton securities.
 These are speculative transactions that can be designed to protect against a decline in the market value of Peloton securities, and in some cases, could be
 viewed as a bet against the Company.
- Margin Accounts and Pledging Covered Persons are prohibited from pledging Company securities as collateral for a loan, purchasing Company securities on margin (i.e., borrowing money to purchase the securities), or placing Company securities in a

margin account, with a limited exception for transactions previously approved by the Policy Administrators and entered into prior to October 11, 2022.

- **B.** Standing and Limit Orders: Unless part of a Trading Plan, the Company discourages the use of standing or limit orders as the limit order could be executed by an individual's broker when the individual is in possession of material nonpublic information. If used, standing or limit orders should be used only for a very brief period of time and cannot extend beyond the Open Trading Window, and in the case of Access Persons, beyond the preclearance period.
- C. Partnership Distributions: Nothing in this Policy is intended to limit the ability of an investment fund, venture capital partnership or other similar entity with which a director is affiliated to distribute Company securities to its partners, members, or other similar persons. It is the responsibility of each affected director and the affiliated entity, in consultation with their own counsel (as appropriate), to determine the timing of any distributions, based on all relevant facts and circumstances, and applicable securities laws.

IX. Post-Employment Termination Transactions

Covered Persons are subject to all terms of this Policy, including preclearance obligations for Access Persons, for 90 days beginning the day following the termination of an employment or service relationship. Additionally, if an individual is in possession of material nonpublic information anytime after the 90-day period when the individual's service terminates, by law the individual may not trade in the Company's securities or the securities of the Company's business partners or suppliers engaged in major transactions with the Company until that information has become public or is no longer material. Post-employment, Access Persons should reach out to trade@onepeloton.com to request preclearance during the 90-day period referenced above.

Incentive stock options (ISOs) or shares purchased via ESPP during the course of employment at Peloton, must be retained in a StockPlan Connect account at Morgan Stanley until such shares are sold (as opposed to transferring the shares to an account at a personal brokerage firm). If (a) none of an individual's shares originated from ISO exercises or were purchased via the ESPP, (b) the individual is beyond the 90-day post-termination obligation period referenced in the paragraph above, and (c) the individual is proposing to remove all of their shares from their StockPlan Connect account at once, then they may make a request to the Policy Administrators and the Equity Team to proceed with a transfer of such remaining shares of Peloton to a personal brokerage account.

X. Interpretation, Amendment, and Implementation of this Policy

The Policy Administrators will review, and either approve or prohibit, any proposed transactions in Peloton securities as required under this Policy, including proposed transactions by 10b5-1 Plan Designated Persons and Access Persons. The Policy Administrators will administer and interpret this Policy, and enforce compliance as needed. The Policy Administrators may consult with the Policy Owners, the Board of Directors and Peloton's outside legal counsel as needed. Any waiver must be approved by the Board of Directors; however, in situations where the Covered Person has material nonpublic information, such Covered Person cannot engage in transactions involving Peloton securities regardless of

whether there may exist a hardship or other urgent need to sell shares.

Actions taken by the Company, the Policy Administrators, the Policy Owners, or any other Company personnel do not constitute legal advice, nor do they insulate you from the consequences of noncompliance with this Policy or with securities laws.

Any Covered Person who violates this Policy or any federal or state laws governing insider trading or tipping, or knows of any such violation by any other Covered Person, must report the violation immediately to the Company's VP, Head of Compliance, Risk and Ethics at compliance@onepeloton.com, or to the Policy Administrators at trade@onepeloton.com.

Please direct all inquiries about this Policy to the Policy Administrators by emailing trade@onepeloton.com.

XI. <u>Certification of Compliance</u>

All Covered Persons may be asked periodically to certify their compliance with the terms and provisions of this Policy.

Schedule I - Definitions

"10b5-1 Plan Designated Persons" means members of Peloton's Leadership Team, including members of Peloton's Board of Directors, Executive Officers appointed by the Board of Directors, and senior leaders who are direct reports of the CEO, and who have regular access to material nonpublic information about Peloton in the normal course of their duties.

An "Immediate Family Member" means any child, stepchild, parent, stepparent, spouse or domestic partner, sibling, parent-in-law, child-in-law, or sibling-in law of a security holder, and includes any person (other than a tenant or employee) sharing the household of that security holder, such as a roommate.

"<u>Purchase</u>" and "<u>Sale</u>" are defined broadly under the federal securities law. "Purchase" includes not only the actual purchase of a security, but also any contract to purchase or otherwise acquire a security. "Sale" includes not only the actual sale of a security, but also any contract to sell or otherwise dispose of a security. These definitions extend to a broad range of transactions, including conventional cash-for-stock transactions, conversions, the exercise of stock options, transfers, gifts, and acquisitions and exercises of warrants or puts, calls, pledging and margin loans, or other derivative securities.

"Section 16 Reporting Persons" means members of Peloton's Board of Directors and Executive Officers of Peloton designated as Section 16 Officers by the Board, including the Chief Accounting Officer (if separate from the principal financial officer).

"Securities" includes stocks, bonds, notes, debentures, options, warrants, equity and other convertible securities, as well as derivative instruments.

<u>Schedule II - Access Persons Subject to Preclearance Requirement</u>

- All Vice President level employees and above
- All members of the Finance and Accounting functions
- All members of the Legal function
- The administrative assistants to the CEO and CFO
- The direct reports of the Chief Emerging Business Officer as well as the heads of M&A Operations and Corporate Development

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements on Form S-3 (File No. 333-261097) and Form S-8 (File Nos. 333-267306, 333-259099, 333-248724 and 333-233941) of our reports dated August 23, 2023, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Peloton Interactive, Inc. and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Peloton Interactive, Inc. included in this Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended June 30, 2023.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

New York, New York

August 23, 2023

Internal Use Only
© All rights are reserved.

Exported on 08/18/2023 12:14 am

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR 15d-14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Barry McCarthy, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Peloton Interactive, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting, which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - o. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 23, 2023

By: /s/ Barry McCarthy

Barry McCarthy President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR 15d-14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Elizabeth F Coddington, certify that:

- I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Peloton Interactive, Inc.:
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting, which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 23, 2023

By: /s/ Elizabeth F Coddington

Elizabeth F Coddington Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Barry McCarthy, Chief Executive Officer of Peloton Interactive, Inc. (the "Company"), do hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

- 1. the Annual Report on Form 10-K of the Company for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2. the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition, and results of operations of the Company.

Date: August 23, 2023

By: /s/ Barry McCarthy

Barry McCarthy President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

- I, Elizabeth F Coddington, Chief Financial Officer of Peloton Interactive, Inc. (the "Company"), do hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:
 - 1. the Annual Report on Form 10-K of the Company for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 (the "Report") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
 - 2. the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition, and results of operations of the Company.

Date: August 23, 2023

By: /s/ Elizabeth F Coddington

Elizabeth F Coddington Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)